









THESIS

To obtain the degree of Doctor **Ecole doctorale de biologie Santé de Lille** <u>Discipline:</u> Molecular and Cellular Biology <u>Speciality:</u> Immunology

Presented and defended by

Sarah RENAUD

December 17th 2018

Effect of Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma-derived Exosomes on the induction of tolerogenic dendritic cells

Thesis Director: Dr. Olivier MORALES

Jury members	Jury	mem	nbers
--------------	------	-----	-------

Pr. Filomena CONTI	Université Pierre-et-Marie-Curie	Reporter
Pr. Robin FAHRAEUS	Institut Universitaire d'Hématologie	Reporter
Pr. Nadira DELHEM	Université de Lille	Examiner
Pr. Myriam LABALETTE	Institut d'Immunologie	Examiner
Dr. Lionel POULIN	Centre d'Infection et d'Immunité de Lille	Examiner
Dr. Maria-Cristina CUTURI	Université de Nantes	Examiner
Dr. Guillaume VAN NIEL	Institut Curie	Examiner

CNRS UMR8161 Mechanisms of Tumorigenesis and Targeted Therapy Laboratory of Immunoregulation of Virus induce Cancers – Biology Institute of Lille

Science is a way of life. Science is a perspective. Science is the process that takes us from confusion to understanding in a manner that's precise, predictive and reliable - a transformation, for those lucky enough to experience it, that is empowering and emotional

Brian Greene

I am among those who think that science has great beauty

Marie Curie

To Nanny and Grandad, To my family, To Skander & Jelly

Acknowledgments

To the members of the jury,

Pr. Filomena Conti, I am very grateful for the interest you have shown for my thesis by accepting to be a reporter. I would like to express to you my deepest gratitude and respect.

Pr. Robin Fahraeus, I am honoured that you have accepted to be a reporter in this jury. I hope that this thesis will be proof of how grateful I am for this honour.

Pr. Myriam Labalette, I am deeply honoured that you have accepted to partake in this jury as an examiner. Thank you for the interest you have shown in my work, I hope it lives up to your expectations.

Dr. Lionel Poulin, I am very grateful and honoured you have accepted to review my work as an examiner. I am glad you have been part of my thesis jury for the last three years and that I finally get to show you the end result after all of your advice.

Dr. Maria-Cristina Cuturi, it is difficult to express how honoured I am, I am deeply humbled that you have shown interest and accepted to be part of my jury. I hope this dissertation will be a proper indication of my gratitude.

Dr. Guillaume Van Niel, I thank you very much for accepting to be an examiner of my PhD work. I hope that this work will attest my gratitude.

Pr. Nadira Delhem, I could never thank you enough. It is because of your faith in me that I was able to start and achieve this journey. Thank you deeply for the advice, guidance and many opportunities you have given me throughout this thesis. I arrived in your lab a lost little monocyte and now feel I am a mature dendritic cell! I hope my thesis lives up to your expectations.

Dr. Olivier Moralès, I am deeply honoured to have been your first PhD student. Your help and knowledge have led me to where I am today. Thank you for your trust, your supervision and your support. These last four years have been the most challenging and thought-provoking of my life, but you have guided me through it.

Acknowledgments

I would firstly like to sincerely thank **Pr. Yvan de Launoit** for welcoming me and allowing me to carry out my thesis in the UMR8161 unit. You have always shown great kindness towards me and our exchanges in English always reminded me of home.

I wish to deeply thank the **Region Nord-Pas-de-Calais** and the **University of Lille** for financing my thesis. This has allowed me to fulfil my lifelong ambition of a PhD.

A big thank you to **Pr. Delphine Allorge** and **Dr. Benjamin Hennart** for collaborating and showing great interest in my thesis work. You were very friendly and helped me better understand the complexities of HPLC.

I also wish to thank everyone on the BiCell plateform, notably **Hélène Bauderlique** and **Nicolas Barois** who helped and guided me during some of my experiments.

To all the personnel at the Animal Housing facilities of Pasteur, **Jean-Pierre Decavel** and **Thierry Chassat**, I thank you all deeply for your contribution to this work.

Céline, Clara & Clémentine, you have always encouraged me, helped me and most of all, made me laugh. Thank you for being brilliant colleagues and friends, and I hope we will still go for bagels and gatals when I leave the team. Thank you for everything !

Alexandre, I'm going to miss our summits. I can honestly say I have never met anyone like you: a ninja pharmacist. Your practical jokes (almost) always made me laugh. And above all, thank you for your liquid nitrogen training.

Chantal, Martha, Bertrand, Marie, Anne, Hilal, Dhaffer, Laurissa, Abhishek, I have worked with all of you over the course of my four years in the team. I am truly thankful to have such great colleagues. My thesis would not have been the same without you. I wish you all the best in your future endeavours.

Leslie, Marie F, Hana, Romuald, Sameh, Sarah, thank you all for being such wonderful friends and supporting me during these past four years.

Florian, Khaled, Ossama, Anthony, thank you for your help, patience and hard work. I really enjoyed having you as my interns and it also helped me in becoming a better teacher. Good luck to all of you for your future careers, I'm sure they will be bright.

I would also like to deeply thank everyone else in the unit that I have encountered during the last four years who have made my PhD such an enjoyable experience.

To my family, a lot has changed in the last four years, weddings and babies to name a few. Regardless, you always took the time to see how I was doing and supported me. I am truly lucky to have such an amazing family, thank you

Skander, thank you for everything. Thank you for being there for me, thank you for supporting me, thank you for truly being my better half. It is by your side that I began this thesis and I can not wait to start an exciting new chapter of our lives together.

Oral communications

- 23-25 May 2018: 11th Annual Scientific days of the Canceropôle Nord-Ouest, Deauville, France
 Awarded prize for 3rd best oral presentation
- 21 March 2018: 7th Annual HerPAs Conference, Tours, France
- 14 September 2017: 17th Edition of the "Journée André VERBERT", EDBSL, Lille, France
- 29 March 2017: 6th Annual HerPAs Conference, Lille, France
- 27 oct. 2016 : Seminar for Master 2 Immuno-Cancérologie de Rennes-Nantes, Roscoff, France
- 21-26 August 2016: 19th International Immunology Conference by the ICI and SFI, Melbourne, Australia
- 4-7 May 2016: Annual ISEV conference, Rotterdam, Netherlands
- 21-22 April 2016: 2nd Summer Meeting of Immunotherapy and graft oncology, Labex IGO, Nantes,
 France
- 23 March 2016: 5th Annual HerPAs Conference, Paris, France
- 10-12 June 2015: 8th Annual Scientific days of the Canceropôle Nord-Ouest, Deauville, France

Written communications

- 2-6 May 2018: Annual ISEV Conference, Barcelona, Spain
- 17-18 April 2018: 3rd Summer "IGO Meeting" by Labex IGO, Nantes, France
- 10-14 June 2018: 15th International Symposium on Dendritic cells, Essen, Germany
- 10-12 May 2017: 10th Annual Scientific days of the Canceropôle Nord-Ouest
 Deauville, France
- 19-20 September 2016: Annual CFCD Conference, Paris, France
- 21-26 August 2016: 19th International Immunology Conference by the ICI and SFI Melbourne, Australia
- 18-20 May 2016: 9th Annual Scientific days of the Canceropôle Nord-Ouest, Deauville, France
- 4-7 May 2016: Annual ISEV Conference, Rotterdam, Netherlands
- 23 March 2016: 5th Annual HerPAs Conference, Paris, France
- 7-8 December 2015: Annual CFCD Conference, Paris, France
- 4-6 November 2014: Annual SFI and AFC Conference, Lille, France Took part in the organisation of the conference

Table of contents

List	of figures and tables	8
A	. Illustrations	8
В	. Tables	11
Abb	reviations	12
Prea	imble	19
۱.	The Epstein Barr Virus	21
Δ	FBV Discovery	21
- -		
В	Epidemiology	22
C	General characteristics	22
	1) EBV structure	22
	2) EBV DNA organisation	23
D	. EBV life cycle	25
	1) Lytic phase	25
	2) Latency phase	26
	a. Latency type III	27
	b. Latency type II	27
	c. Latency type I	28
	d. Latency type 0	28
	3) Latency type II viral proteins and small RNAs	28
	a. EBNA1	28
	b. LMP1	31
	c. LMP2	32
	d. EBERs	33
	e. BARTs and miRNAs	34
E	Physiopathology of EBV	35
	1) EBV Tropism	35
	a. B lymphocytes	35
	b. Epithelial cells	37

c. Natural Killer cells (NKs)	37
d. T lymphocytes	38
e. Monocytes, monocyte-derived dendritic cells and plasmacytoid dendritic cells	38
2) EBV infection	39
a. EBV primary infection	39
b. EBV infection in vivo models	39
F. Immunity and EBV	40
1) Innate immune response against EBV	40
a. Natural Killer cells	40
b. Monocytes	40
c. Dendritic cells	41
2) Adaptive immune response	42
a. CD8+ T cells	42
b. CD4+ T cells	43
c. CD4+ and CD8+ Polyfunctional cells	45
d. Regulatory T cells	45
e. B lymphocytes	46
3) Immune evasion led by EBV in cancer	47
a. Lytic phase	47
b. Latency phase	49
EBNA1	49
EBNA2	49
LMP1	49
LMP2A/B	50
EBERs and BARTs	50
II. Nasopharyngeal carcinoma	52
A. NPC classification	52
B. Epidemiology	53
C. Etiology	54
1) Non-viral factors	54
a. Genetic predispositions	54

b. Environmental factors	55
Dietary habits	55
Lifestyle	55
2) Viral factors: EBV	
D. NPC stages	
E. Tumour microenvironment	
F. NPC Treatments	60
1) Conventional treatments	
2) Novel therapies	60
a. Targeted therapy	
b. Immunotherapy	
EBV-based strategies	61
Cell therapy	61
Checkpoint inhibitors	
III. Exosomes	65
A. Discovery	
R Biogenesis	66
C. General characteristic	68
1) Functions	68
a. Cell-to-cell communication	68
b. Immune modulation	
2) Isolation methods	72
D. Tumour exosomes	74
1) Exosomes and the tumour microenvironment	74
a. Proliferation	74
b. Angiogenesis	74
c. Metastasis	
2) Immune evasion in cancer	
a. Innate immunity	

	b	 Adaptive immunity 	77
		Regulatory T cells	77
		Effector T cells	77
E	E. Clin	ical applications of exosomes in cancer	78
	1)	Tumour exosomes and drug resistance	78
	2) E	xosomes as diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers	79
	3)	Exosomes-based treatments	79
	а	Use of immunostimulatory effects	80
	b	 Targeting of tumour exosomes 	80
	с	Exosomes as nanocarriers of drugs	81
IV.	D	Dendritic cells	82
Þ	A. Der	ndritic cell classification	82
	1)	Ontogeny	82
	2)	In vitro cultured human DCs	84
	а	Plasmacytoid DCs	84
	b	 Monocyte derived DCs 	85
E	B. DC	subtypes	85
	1)	DC maturation	85
	2)	Tolerogenic DCs	87
	а	Characteristics	88
	b	 In vitro tDC generation 	89
	с	T cell immune suppression	89
		Effector T cell impairing	89
		Inducers of Tregs	90
(C. tDC	Ss and cancer	91
	1)	Tumour induction of tDCs	92
	2)	Clinical use of DCs in cancer	93
	а	. Use of DCs as vaccines	93
	b	Photo Dynamic Therapy and DC-base immunotherapy	94
	с	. Targeting of DCs in cancer	94

Anti-IDO	
tDC reprogramming	
tDC targeting using pathogens	
Clinical trials involving DCs	
Table VI: Clinical trials involving tDCs in autoimmune diseases	
V. Objectives	
VI. Materials and methods	
A. Mouse model and tumour exosomes generation	
B. Exosome isolation	
C. Exosome protein dosage	
D. Exosome characterization using Electron Microscopy	
E. Isolation of Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells	
F. Exosome characterization using NanoSight Ltd	
G. NPC patient's exosomes	
H. Immune cell isolation	
I. Dendritic cell generation	
J. Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR) - DC/T cell co-culture	
K. Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR) - suppression assay	
L. PBMC and exosomes co-culture	
M. Flow cytometry analysis	
Phenotypical analysis of DCs and T cells	
N. Western Blot analysis	
O. High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC)	
P. Enzyme-Linked Immuno Assay (ELISA)	
Q. Migration assay	
R. Real-Time Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction Assays (RTqPCR)	
1) mRNA extraction	
2) mRNA Reverse Transcription	

	3)	Mx3005PTM Sequence Detection System	109
	4)	Data Expression	109
S.	Stat	istical analysis	110
VII.	R	esults	112
A	. EV c	characterisation	112
В	. Mor	rphological and phenotypical characterisation of MoDCs cultured with C15 exosomes	114
	1)	Morphology study of MoDCs	115
	2)	Transcriptomic study of MoDCs	116
	3)	Study of the membrane expression of maturation markers in MoDCs	119
C	. Mo	DCs cultured with NPC exosomes promote a suppressive micro-environment thro	ugh
in	nmur	nosuppressive cytokine secretion	122
D	. NPC	C exosomes induced semi-mature DCs that modulate IDO expression and function	124
E.	C15	SexoDCs inhibit the proliferation of effector T cells and favour an immunosuppress	sive
r	nicroe	environment	127
	1)	DC/CD3+ T cell suppression assay	128
	2)	ELISA dosage of cytokine secretion after DC/CD3+ T cell co-culture	128
F.	Mo	DCs cultured with C15exo give rise to Tregs	130
	1)	Induced T cell phenotype and cytokine secretion	130
	2)	Induced T cell's immunosuppressive effect on autologous PBMCs	131
G	. Che	moattraction of DCs by C15exo	132
Н	. Effe	ect of C15exo on the maturation of MoDCs matured with LPS	133
I.	Effeo	ct of C15exo on the secretion of MoDCs matured with LPS	136
J.	Effeo	ct of gal-9 on MoDC maturation	138
	1)	Phenotypical characterisation of MoDC cultured with galectin-9	138
	2)	Effect of gal-9 on the cytokine secretion of MoDCs	140
K	. NPC	patient exosomes	141
VIII.	D	iscussion- perspectives	143
Si	umm	ary of results	143

Gene	ral Conclusion	146
Persp	ectives and Questions regarding this project	147
Но	w to better characterise exosomes	147
Oth	ner NPC cell lines and patient-derived exosomes	
Ву	which molecular pathway do NPC exosomes induce tDCs?	
E	EBV oncoprotein LMP1?	149
C	Galectin-9?	150
E	Exosomal miRNA?	150
Which	h type Tregs are generated by NPC-exosome induced tDCs?	150
What	about monocyte chemoattraction by NPC exosomes?	151
A pro	of of concept in an in vivo mouse model?	151
Meta	bolism evaluation as a tDC signature?	151
What	is the real involvement of IDO?	152
MoDO	C vs MoMac differentiation: Do exosomes favour a polarisation?	153
How I	NPC-derived exosomes and DC react to anti-tumour Photodynamic Therapy?	153
IX. F	References	156
X. List	of publications:	209
Publis	shed	209
Subm	itted	209
In pre	paration:	209
Abstract	t	251

List of figures and tables

A. Illustrations

- Figure 1: EBV particles observed by electronic microscopy in Burkitt lymphoma cell lines
- Figure 2: Structure of the Epstein Barr virus
- Figure 3: Schematic diagrams of the EBV genome
- Figure 4: Maturation and release of new EBV virions
- Figure 1: Linear representation of EBV's latency protein EBNA1
- Figure 2: Structure of LMP1 viral protein
- Figure 3: B cell immortalisation into LCLs in vitro
- Figure 4: EBV immune response lead by innate immunity
- Figure 5: B cell EBV recognition.
- Figure 6: Nasopharyngeal carcinoma anatomy
- Figure 7: Incidence of EBV-associated nasopharyngeal carcinoma worldwide
- Figure 8: Illustration of the different T stages of NPC
- Figure 13: Illustration of the different N stage of NPC
- Figure 9: Exocytosis of MVEs and release of exosomes
- Figure 15: Schematic representation of exosome biogenesis
- Figure 16: Exosome uptake from a donor cell to a recipient cell
- Figure 10: Immune modulation by exosomes
- Figure 11: Tumour exosomes and cancer
- Figure 12: Human and mice DC lineage
- Figure 13: Dendritic cell cytokine secretion upon T cell priming
- Figure 14: Characteristic profile of tolerogenic DCs

Figure 15: Cross talk between DCs, immune cells and tumour cells and possible targets of anti-cancer immunotherapies. Green

Figure 23: Morphological analysis of nasopharyngeal Carcinoma-derived exosomes (C15exo) and healthy donor exosomes (HDexo)

Figure 24: Phenotypical analysis of EV samples

Figure 25: Western Blot study of HD and C15 samples

Figure 26: Functional assay of exosomes (C15exo) co-cultured with human PBMCs

Figure 27: Morphological study of MoDCs after 5 days of culture in the presence or absence of exosomes.

Figure 28: Morphological study of MoDCs after 7 days of culture in the presence or absence of exosomes

Figure 29: Transcriptomic analysis of MoDC phenotype after maturation.

Figure 30: Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs

Figure 31: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after differentiation

Figure 32: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after maturation

Figure 33: Study of IDO expression on DCs and biological activity after differentiation

Figure 34: Study of IDO expression on DCs and biological activity after maturation

Figure 35: IDO expression on DCs and HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites after 5 days of co-cultivating DCs with naive T cells

Figure 36: Experimental protocol for the co-culture of MoDCs with total CD3+ T cells

Figure 37: Suppressive function of DCs on CD3+ T cells

Figure 38: Cytokine secretion of irradiated DC and CD3+ T cell co-culture after 48h

Figure 39: Experimental protocol for the co-culture of MoDCs with naive T cells

Figure 40: Characterisation of induced T cells following DC/naïve T cell co-culture

Figure 41: Characterisation of induced T cells following DC/naïve T cell co-culture

Figure 42: Chemoattraction of various treated DCs by C15exo

Figure 43: Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs
Figure 44: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after maturation
Figure 45: Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs cultured ± Gal-9
Figure 46: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs cultured ± Gal-9 after maturation
Figure 47: New proposed model of the NPC tumour microenvironment

B. Tables

Table I: EBV latencies

Table II: TNM classification of NPC

Table III: NPC stage chart – TNM classification

Table IV: Summary of completed or ongoing clinical trials involving immunotherapy in NPC

Table V: Comparison of exosome isolation techniques

Table VI: Clinical trials involving tDCs in autoimmune diseases

Table VII: DC-based clinical trials in nasopharyngeal carcinoma or head and neck cancer

Table VIII: Genes and corresponding primer sequence (Sense and antisense) used for RTqPCR

Table IX: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs afterdifferentiation (Day 5).

Table X: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after maturation(Day 7).

Table XI: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after maturation with LPS. All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=3.

Table XII: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs cultured \pm Gal-9 after differentiation. All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=1.

Table XIII: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs cultured \pm Gal-9 after maturation. All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=1.

Table XIV: Pools of NPC patients based on their stage (TNM classification), treatment and EBV status. Volume of plasma (mL) and quantity of exosome isolated (µg) are also shown.

Table XV: categories of exosomal markers and some exmaples (non-exclusive). * italics: official gene name,

** denotes the different possible family members. Adapted from Lötvall et al., 2014.

Abbreviations		BDCA	Blood Dendritic Cell Antigen
Numbers		BHRF1	BamHI fragment H rightward open Reading Frame 1
5-FU	Fluorouracil	BL	Burkitt Lymphoma
		BSA	Bovine Serum Albumin
٨		ВТК	Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase
A		BZLF1	Basic Leucine Zipper Nuclear

Ago2	Argonaute 2
AIDS	Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome
AJCC	American Joint Committee on Cancer
Akt	Serine/Threonine-specific
	protein kinase
Alix	ALG-2 interacting protein X
AML	Acute Myeloid Leukaemia
ANKL	Aggressive Natural Killer leukaemia
ANOVA	Analysis Of VAriance
AP-1	Activator Protein-1
APCs	Antigen Presenting cells

ADP-Ribosylation Factor 6

BamHI-A region without

Rightward Transcripts

B-cell lymphoma 2

B Cell Receptor

ARF6

В

BART

Bcl-2

BCR

	Bruton's Ty
1	Basic Leuci Factor 1

С

CAEBV	Chronic-Active EBV infection
CAR-T cells	Chimeric Antigen Receptors-T cells
CBS	Chromosome Binding Sites
ССС	Covalently Closed Circle
CCL	C-C motif Chemokine Ligand
CCR	C-C motif chemokine Receptor
CCRT	Cisplatin CRT
CD	Cluster of Differentiation
cDC	conventional or classical DC
cDNA	complementary DNA
CDP	Dendritic Cell Progenitor
CLPTM1L	Cleft-Lip and Palate
	TransMembrane Protein-1- Like
CLR	C-type lectin receptors
сМоР	common Monocyte Progenitor

CMV	CytoMegaloVirus	dsRNA	double stranded RNA
cpm	counts per minute	DTT	DiThioThreitol
CR2	Complement Receptor type 2		
CRT	Chemo-Radio Therapy	E	
CSC	Cancer Stem Cell	EBERs	Epstein-Barr virus-encoded small RNAs
CTAR1/2	Cterminal Activating Reion 1 and 2	EBNA	Epstein-Barr Virus Nuclear Antigen
Cter	C-Terminal	EBV	Epstein-Barr virus
CTLA4	Cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-	EBV-1/2	Epstein Barr Virus type 1 and 2
CXCL	Associated protein 4 C-X-C motif Chemokine Ligand	EGFR	Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor
CVCD	C V C motif Champling	ELISA	Enzyme-Linked Immuno Assay
CXCR	Receptor	EMT	Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition
		ER	Endoplasmic Reticulum
D		ER	Estrogen Receptor
DAMPs	Damage Associated Patterns	ERK	Extracellular signal-Regulated Kinases
DC-CIK	Dendritic Cell – Cytokine	ESCRT	Endosomal Sorting Complexes Required for Transport
DEX	Dendritic cell derived Exosomes	EVs	Extracellular vesicles
DKK1	Gene encoding Dickkopf- related protein 1	F	
DLBCL	Diffuse Large B-Cell Lymphoma	Fas-L	Fas Ligand
DNA	DeoxyriboNucleic Acid	FCS	Foetal Calf Serum
dNTP	daavuribasa Nucleasida	FDA	Food and Drug Administration
	TriPhosphate	Foxo3a	Forkhead Box O3a

FoxP3	Forkhead box P3	HLH	Hemophagocytic Lymphoistiocytosis
Fra-1	Fos-related antigen-1	hnRNPA2B1	Heterogeneous Nuclear RiboNucleoProtein A2/B1
G		HPLC	High Performance Liquid Chromatography
Gal-9	Galectin-9	HPRT	Hypoxanthine guanine PhosphoRibosyl Transferase
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate DeHydrogenase	Hrs	Hepatocyte growth factor-
GILZ	GC-induced leucine zipper		substrate
Gli1	Glioma-associated protein-1	HSC	Hematopoietic Stem Cell
GM-CSF	Granulocyte Macrophage-	HSP	Heat Shock Protein
GMP	Granulocyte Macrophage Progenitor	Huh7	Human liver cell line
GR	Glycine Alanine		
GSTM1	Glutathione S-Transferase Mu1	ICAM1	InterCellular Adhesion
GTP	Guanosine-5'-TriPhosphate		Molecule1
GVHD	Graft Versus Host Disease	ICOS	Inducible T-cell COStimulator
		ICOS-L	Inducible T-cell COStimulator Ligand
Н		iDC	immature Dendritic Cell
HCI	HydroChloric acid	IDO	Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase
HCV	Hepatitis C Virus	IEA	Immediate Early Antigens
HHV-4	Human Herpes Virus-4	IFN	Interferon
HIF1a	Hypoxia-Inducible Factor 1α	lg	Immunoglobulin
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus	IGF-1	Insulin Growth Factor-1
HL	Hodgkin Lymphoma	IL	Interleukin
HLA	Human Leucocyte Antigen	ILT	Immunoglobulin-Like Transcript

ILVs	IntraLuminal Vesicles	LF3	4-thioureido- benzenesulfonamide
IM	Infectious Mononucleosis		derivative compound
INM	Inner Nucleus Membrane	LFA1	Lymphocyte Function- associated Antigen 1
IR1/2/3/4	Internal Repeats 1/2/3/4	LMP1/2	EBV Latent Membrane
IRF	Interferon Regulatory Factor		Protein1/2
IRX-2	Iroquois-class homeodomain	LN	Lymph Nodes
	protein	LncRNA	Long non-coding RNA
ISEV	International Society of Extracellular Vesicles	LPD	Lympho Proliferative Disorder
ITAM	Immunoreceptor Tyrosine- based Activation Motif	LPS	Lipopolysaccharid

J

-		mAb	monoclonal Antibody
JAK	Janus Kinase	МАРК	Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases
		MCP-1	Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1
К		mDC	mature Dendritic cell
KITL	KIT Ligand	MDP	Macrophage and Dendritic cell Progenitor
KRAS Kyn	Kirsten Rat Sarcoma oncogene Kynurenine	MDSCs	Myeloid-Derived Suppressive Cells
		mfi	median fluorescence intensity
L		MHC	Major Histocompatibility Complex
LAMP-1	Lysosomal-Associated Membrane Protein-1	MICB	MHC Class I chain-related protein B
LCL	Lymphoblastoid Cell Line	miRNA	microRNA
LCV	Lymphocryptovirus	MLP	Multi-Lymphoid Progenitor
		MLR	Mixed Leucocyte Reaction

MMPs	Matrix MetalloProteinases	nTL	Naïve T cells
MoDC	Monocyte-derived Dendritic Cell		
MoMac	Monocyte-derived	0	
	Macrophage	ONM	Outer Nuclear Membrane
MRI	Magnetic Resonance Imaging	OPD	Ortho-Phenylenediamine
MSCs	Mesenchymal Stem cells		Dichloride
Mtb	Mycobacterium tuberculosis	OriP	Origin of replication
MVB	MultiVesicular Body	OS	Overall Survival
MVE	MultiVesicular Endosomes		
MyD88	Myeloid Differentiation	Ρ	
	primary response oo	p27 ^{kip1}	Cyclin-dependant kinase inhibitor1B
Ν		p38	MAP Kinase 14
NCL	Nucleolin	p53	Tumor protein 53
ND10	Nuclear Bodies 10	PAMPs	Pathogen Associated Molecular Patterns
NF-KB	Nuclear Factor-KB	PAP	Prostatic Acid Phosphatase
NHL	Non-Hodgkin Lymphoma	PAX5	Paired box Protein-5
NHP	Non-Human Primates	РВМС	Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cell
NK	Natural Killer	PBS	Phosphate Buffer Saline
NKG2	Killer cell lectin-like receptor 2	PD-1	Programmed cell Death-1
NLR	NOD-Like Receptor	pDC	plasmacytoid Dendritic Cell
NOD	Non-Obese Diabetic	PD-L1	Programmed Death- Ligand 1
NONO	Non-POU domain-containing Octamer binding protein	PDT	PhotoDynamic Therapy
NPC	NasoPharyngeal Carcinoma	PFCs	Poly Functional T Cells
Nter	N terminal	pg350/220	glycoprotein 350/220

PI3K	Phosphatidylinosito- 3-kinase	S	
PKR	Protein Kinase RNA acivated	SATB1	Special AT-rich sequence
PLD2	PhosphoLipase D2		Binding protein1
PM	Plasma Membrane	SCC	Squamous Cell Carcinoma
PML	ProMyelotic Leukemia	SCID	Severe Combined ImmunoDeficiency
POU3F3	POU classe 3 homeobox 3	SHP-1	Src Homology region 2 domain-containing
PRR	Pattern Recognition Receptor		Phosphatase-1
ΡΤΑ	PhosphoTungstic Acid	Smad2	SMA and MAD-related protein2
PTX	Paclitaxel	SOCS3	Suppressor of Cytokine Signalling 3
PUIVIA	of Apoptosis	Sp1	Specificity protein 1
		Src	Sarcoma Tyrosine Kinase
R		STAM1	Signal Transducing Adaptor Molecule 1
RA	Retinoic acid	STAT	Signal Transducer and
RBM14	RNA Binding Motif Protein 14		Activator of Transcription
RCC1	Regulator of Chromosome Condensation 1	т	
RIG-I	Retinoic acid Inducible Gene-I	TAD	
RIPK	Receptor-Interacting Protein Kinase	IAP	Antigen Processing
RISC	RNA-Induced Silencing	TAM	Tumour Associated Macrophages
RLR	RIG-I-Like Receptor	TCR	T Cell Receptor
RNA	RiboNucleic Acid	tDC	tolerogenic Dendritic Cells
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species	TDO	Tryptophan 2,3-Dioxygenase
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial	TEM	Transmission Electron Microscopy
RTqPCR	INSTITUTE Real Time quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction	TERT	TElomerase Reverse Transcriptase

TEX	Tumour Exosomes	TSG101	Tumor Susceptibility Gene 101
TGF-β	Transforming Growth Factor- β	U	
TGF-βR	Transforming Growth Factor-β Receptor	U1/2/3/4	Unique Region 1/2/3/4/
TGN	Trans-Golgi Network	UL	Long Unique Region
Th	T helper	ULBP1/2	UL16 Binding Protein 1/2
TILs	Tumor Infiltrating Lymphocytes	Us	Short Unique region
Tim3	T-cell Immunoglobulin and mucin domain-containing- protein-3	USP7	Ubiquitin-Specific-processing Protease 7
TLR	Toll-Like Receptor	v	
TME	Tumour MicroEnvironment	VCA	Viral Capsid Antigen
TNBC	Triple Negative Breast Cancer	VEGF	Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor
TNF	Tumor Necrosis Factor	Vns	Vacuale protein sorting
TNFR	Tumor Necrosis Factor Receptor	vp3	
TNM	Tumor, lymph Node and Metastasis	W	
TRADD	Tumor necrosis factor Receptor type 1-Associated Death Domain protein	WHO	World Health Organisation
TRAF	TNF Receptor Associated Factor	Z	
Treg	Regulatory T cells	Zta	Z Epstein Barr replication
Trp	Tryptophane		activator protein

Preamble

Dear readers,

This thesis will be divided in four major parts: introduction, Material & methods, results and a general conclusion/discussion regarding my thesis work.

The introduction describes the four major actors of my thesis subject: the Epstein Barr Virus, nasopharyngeal carcinoma, exosomes and dendritic cells. For each part, the general Biology and implication in cancer is described.

A detailed material and methods of each experiment presented in this thesis follows.

Then, we present the results obtained during my thesis. First the phenotypical study of exosomes and exosome-treated dendritic cells which is completed the findings by functional studies. Lastly, we investigate molecular pathways suspected to be involved as well as other methods of DC maturation.

Finally, we discuss the results and summarize them in a synthetic schema followed by general conclusion.

Introduction

I. The Epstein Barr Virus

A. EBV Discovery

In 1958, Burkitt Lymphoma (BL) was described for the first time by a British surgeon of the same name (Burkitt, 1958). Denis Burkitt was posted to Uganda to practise medicine and it is during this time that he was often confronted to children that showed aggressive tumours in which a type of white blood cell – B cells- proliferated uncontrollably. This disease showed a particular geographical distribution that seemed to depend on the climate, much like malaria. Therefore, Burkitt and his colleagues thought that this cancer was due to a virus carried by insects. He gave a talk in 1961 in London where a young researcher named Antony Epstein, who mostly worked on electron microscopy and the Rous sarcoma virus that caused cancer in chickens attended. A collaboration between Burkitt and Epstein led to the study of the African children's tumour biopsies by Epstein and his student Yvonne Barr. Three years later they showed that some of the cancer cells were indeed carriers of viral particles (Epstein et al., 1964), as shown in figure 1. The following year, Werner and Gertrude Henle showed that the infected B cells were capable of infecting healthy B cells and transform them into cancer cells (Epstein et al., 1965). Thus, the Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) was the first human oncovirus discovered as this last study showed that EBV was responsible for the development and promotion of BL. Later on, EBV was found to be associated with other cancers such as Hodgkin Lymphoma (HL) and non-Hodgkin lymphoma (NHL) (Levine et al., 1971), some types of gastric cancers (Shibata et al., 1991), lymphoproliferative disorders and nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) (zur Hausen et al., 1970; de Schryver et al., 1969).



Figure 1: EBV particles observed by electron microscopy in BL cell lines. m: mitochondria, arrow pointing to mature EBV particles. Inset: the viral particle is clearly composed of a dark nucleoid surrounded by a double layered membrane also darker (Epstein et al., 1964).

B. Epidemiology

It has been shown that EBV is currently present in over 95% of the world's populations. Most primary infections happen before adulthood. In Africa and other developing countries, the first infection occurs during childhood whereas this happens later during adolescence in developed countries (Evans et al., 1972). The primary infection is usually asymptomatic but can sometimes manifest itself as infectious mononucleosis (IM) (Evans, 1972). This benign illness is due to an increase in the number EBV+ B cells in peripheral blood accompanied by a strong proliferation of EBV-specific CD8+ T cells. Transmission of the virus is generally through oral secretion as the saliva contains many viral particles. In addition to this, the transmission of EBV has also been noted after transplantation of organs or hematopoietic stem cells (Orazi et al., 1997; Paya et al., 1999). It is noteworthy to mention that contracting EBV-associated HL (Hjalgrim et al., 2000). However, there seems to be no link between IM and other EBV-associated malignancies, such as NPC (Goldacre et al., 2009).

C. General characteristics

1) EBV structure

EBV is part of the *gammaherpesvirinae* family and is also known as Human Herpes Virus-4 (HHV-4). Like all member of this family, it is a double stranded DNA virus. The double helix DNA contains 85 genes and is in the nucleoid. The nucleus-like region is bound by an icosahedral nucleocapsid that measures 100-120nm in diameter and is made up of 162 capsomeres. The space between the nucleocapsid and the outer envelope is lined with the tegument, a protein-rich matrix. This envelope contains proteins and surface glycoprotein projections that originate from the cell's nuclear membrane. The projections contribute to the binding of the virus to the target cell (Figure 2).



Figure 2: Structure of the Epstein Barr virus. This illustration of an EBV virion shows, inwards to outwards: a viral genome held within a nucleocapsid. The tegument lines the viral envelope that has anchored proteins (study.com).

2) EBV DNA organisation

The full sequencing of the EBV genome by Baer and collaborators in 1984 has given new insight into its organisation and function (Baer et al., 1984) (Figure 3). The double stranded linear DNA of EBV is around 172kpb and can be divided in two major regions: Long Unique Region (U_L) and Short Unique Region (U_S). The U_S is also referred to as U1 (Unique Region 1), whereas the U_L region is divided into 4 unique sub-regions (U2/3/4/5). Between these unique regions are found repeated sequences in the EBV genome named Internal Repeats (IR1/2/3/4) of around 3kpb each. The end regions are also made up of terminal repeats (TR) that are 500pb tandems sequences. These TR allow the viral DNA to have a circular form called Covalently Closed Circle (CCC) or episome. The episome structure is key for the virus to stably maintain its genome in the nucleus of the infected cell without having to integrate it into the host cell's genome.



Figure 3: Schematic diagrams of the EBV genome. A. EBV circular double stranded DNA or episome. The arrows show the direction of transcription, the origin of plasmid replication (OriP) is shown in orange, the larger green arrows indicate the exon coding regions for the latency proteins. Cp or Wp are the promoter for EBNA2, EBNA3A/B/C and EBNA1, the long outer green arrows represents the primary transcript that is spliced differently to produce the different EBNA proteins. The inner long red arrow shows the EBNA1 transcript, originating from the Qp promoter. BARF0/1 are promoters for the LMPs and Terminal Repeats (TR) region of the LMP proteins is shown in pink. The TR region is formed during the circulisation of EBVs viral DNA. The blue arrows represent the highly transcribed RNAs of EBER1/2 (Young and Rickinson, 2004). B. Diagram of EBV's linear DNA. Unique regions (U1-5) are shown in blue whilst Internal Repeats (IR1-4) are in yellow, the OriP is coloured in red and the two Terminal Repeat (TR) regions in green link together during the circulisation of the genome to give the episome. The promoter of latency genes Cp, Wp and Qp are shown at the top of the black arrows showing the direction of transcription (Ok et al., 2013).

The origin of replication (OriP), found in U1, is only functional during the latency phase of EBV. Two other origins of replication named OriLyt are found in IR2 and IR4 and are active during the lytic phase. These two phases are determined by the expression state of the Epstein-Barr Nuclear Antigens (EBNA) proteins. Their expression depends on four promotors: Cp, Wp, Fq and Qp.

D. EBV life cycle

After infection of a cell by EBV, this virus is generally in a lytic phase where it reproduces quickly and spreads to other targets by producing many virions. However, the virus can also enter into a low activity latency phase that can last anywhere from a few days to a whole lifetime. This phase of "hibernation" will last until the virus is reactivated and enters a lytic phase once again.

1) Lytic phase

The lytic phase can occur either after a primary infection or after a reactivation. This is the replication phase of the virus allowing it to infect and propagate to other epithelial or B cells. The Z Epstein Barr Replication Activator protein (Zta or EB1), encoded by the gene *BZLF1*, is thought to be the key player for the transition of a latency phase into a lytic phase (Grogan et al., 1987). Zta induces the expression of other early proteins such as Rta (or EB2) and Mta respectively encoded by the genes *BRLF1* and *BMLF1*. These transactivators are expressed very early on during the lytic phase and are named immediate Early Antigens (IEA). These IEA genes activate the expression of proteins involved in the DNA replication machinery (BALF2 and BAFL5) as well as structural viral proteins expressed further along the lytic phase such as the Viral Capsid Antigen (VCA) and Membrane Antigens (MA) found on the viral envelope.

Indeed, it is during this lytic phase that new virions are produced and secreted into the extracellular media in order to infect new cells (Figure 4). For this process, the viral DNA is cleaved into linear form so it can be packed in the nucleocapsids. Then, the nucleocapsids exit the nucleus by nuclear egress: the capsid buds into the Inner Nucleus Membrane (INM) to form a primary envelope and buds outwards into the cytosol via the Outer Nuclear Membrane (ONM). By then, the tegument-coated nucleocapsid is taken up by cis-Golgi vesicles that finish by fusing with the cell plasma membrane (PM) to secrete the newly formed virions into the extracellular space.



Figure 4: Maturation and release of new EBV virions. The circular DNA episome, found in the host cell's nucleus, is linearized and packed into capsids. Nucleocapsids use the Inner Nuclear Membrane (INM) to form the primary envelope. This envelope will then fuse with the Outter Nuclear Membrane (ONM) to release the tegument-coated nucleocapsid into the cytosol: this is nuclear egress. The tegumented capsid will then be enveloped by budding into the intracellular compartments derived from the cis-Golgi/Trans-Golgi Network (TGN). The virions will mature in these compartments and be transported to the cell surface where the vesicles will fuse with the plasma membrane (PM) to release the virions into the extracellular space (Nanbo et al., 2018).

In vitro, Lymphoblastoid Cell Lines (LCLs) are commonly found in latency phase and only a small part (2-10%) are in a lytic cycle. This is because the latency genes are actively suppressing the lytic program. Nevertheless, it is possible to induce a lytic phase with exogenous stimuli such as Transforming Growth Factor- β (TGF- β), surface immunoglobulins or vectors containing proteins for instance Zta or EB2 (Gradoville et al., 2002).

2) Latency phase

The latency phase is used by EBV to ensure its survival within the host. This phase is characterised by the expression of a low number of genes. Indeed, only a few genes are responsible for the set up and maintenance of latency. Three main categories of latency genes have been described, namely the genes coding for: the EBNA proteins, the Latency Membrane Proteins (LMP) and the small RNA EBV Encoded RNAs (EBERs) and BamHI-A region without Rightward Transcripts (BARTs). Different types of latencies have been described and can be distinguished by the expression profile of only a few latency genes. Table I shows the expression of viral proteins in latencies type 0, I, II and III. Furthermore, each latency is associated with a type of malignancy (see Table 1).

Table I: EBV latencies

Type of latency	Latency proteins and RNAs expression	Associated malignancies	References
Type III	EBERS, LMP1, LMP2, EBNA1, EBNA2, EBNA 3	Post-transplant Lymphoproliferative disorders Diffuse large B cell Non-Hodgkin lymphoma	(Gaidano and Dalla- Favera, 1995; Hamilton- Dutoit et al., 1993; Sakamoto et al., 2017)
Type II	LMP1, LMP2, EBERs, EBNA1	Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma NK/T Lymphoma Hodgkin Lymphoma Diffuse large B cell Non- Hodgkin lymphoma T cell NHL	(Hamilton-Dutoit et al., 1993; Harabuchi et al., 1990; Hu et al., 2016; Levine et al., 1994; Niedobitek et al., 1997)
Туре І	EBERs, BARTS, miRNA of BARTs, EBNA1	Burkitt Lymphoma Gastric cancer	(Marquitz et al., 2014; Onnis et al., 2012; Sivachandran et al., 2012)
Туре 0	EBER1, EBER2, LMP2A transcripts, BARTS	-	(Babcock and Thorley- Lawson, 2000; Shaknovich et al., 2006; Thorley- Lawson, 2001)

a. Latency type III

Latency type III is the growth program found in naive B cells after primary infection or EBV reactivation. In this pattern, all viral latency proteins are expressed: EBNA1-6, LMP1, LMP2a/b, EBERs and BARTs. Such viral proteins and RNAs are found in lymphoproliferative disorders due to Acquired Immune Deficiency syndrome (AIDS) or transplantation but also in some types of NHL (Tse and Kwong, 2015) (see references in Table I). The infected B cells are driven into a proliferating state. This pattern is also known as the immortalisation phase of EBV. LCLs are commonly found in this type III phase (Iwakiri et al., 2006). However, this highly immunogenic state results in the destruction of infected B cells by cytotoxic CD8+ T lymphocytes. This leads to a positive selection of B cells capable of switching to the default pattern: latency type II.

b. Latency type II

Also known as the "default program", latency type II is characterised by the expression of EBNA1 and the LMP proteins (LMP1, LMP2A and LMP2B). The type II pattern of expression is linked to many EBV-associated malignancies such as nasopharyngeal carcinoma, HL, NK/T cell lymphomas and T cell

NHL (see references in Table I). LMP1 and LMP2a initiate the differentiation of the infected B cells into resting memory B cells (Young and Rickinson, 2004). In turn, these cells can switch to two types of immunologically silent latency profiles: latency type I or 0.

c. Latency type I

Latency type I has been described in BL and some types of gastric cancers (see references Table I). The only viral protein expressed in this pattern is EBNA1. However, other viral actors such as the small RNAs EBERS, BARTs and miRNAs of BARTs are also present (see ref Table 1). This low protein expression profile is found in replicating memory B cells and allows the virus to merely maintain itself, primarily due to EBNA1.

d. Latency type 0

The Type 0 latency pattern shows a complete shutoff of all viral proteins expression. Only the small RNAs EBER1/2 and BARTs are found in resting B memory cells (see references Table I). Immunologically invisible, the virus is maintained in infected cells by hiding amongst the host's cell's nucleus. No pathologies have yet been associated to latency type 0.

3) Latency type II viral proteins and small RNAs

My thesis work focuses on nasopharyngeal carcinoma, that's why I choose to only describe the latency type II-associated proteins (EBNA1, LMP1, LMP2a/b), small RNAs EBERs and BARTs.

a. EBNA1

EBNA1 was the first EBV viral protein discovered (Reedman and Klein, 1973) and has since been shown to be involved in both the lytic and latency phases. It is the only EBV viral protein found in all EBV-associated malignancies which demonstrates its vital function for EBV. EBNA1 binds to the OriP but also to chromosomal DNA. This binding allows the protein to act as a transcriptional activator for viral and cellular genes. Furthermore, ligation to the hosts cells chromatin enable EBNA1 to maintain and ensure correct viral DNA segregation within the infected cell (Mackey et al., 1995). However, the exact elements that allow EBNA1 to bind to host chromatins have yet to be identified. N-terminal (Nter) AT-hooks are an interesting new lead in this search. The hypothesis is that AT hooks present in EBNA's structure bind to the AT-rich DNA. Indeed, AT-hooks have been found in the Chromosome Binding Sites 1-3 region (CBS1-3) of EBNA1 and are thought to be responsible for the episome's chromatin binding (Kanda et al., 2013; Sears et al., 2003) (Figure 5). An argument in favour of this idea is the use of netropsin, a drug that binds to the AT-rich DNA sites, which leads to the loss of EBV viral genome in epithelial and lymphoid cells (Chakravorty and Sugden, 2015). But the deletion of AT regions on the Nter EBNA1 sequence does not stop the binding of EBNA1 to the cell chromatin all together (Hodin et al., 2013). Indeed, Deschamps also showed that the AT regions, although important, were not essential for binding to mitotic chromatins during interphase. They found that EBNA1 also binds to the cellular Regulator of Chromosome Condensation 1 (RCC1), a guanine-nucleotide releasing factor for the Ran GTPase enzyme that is key for the early condensation of chromosomes during S phase. This novel partner directly binds to EBNA1 during metaphase via the same domains that tether with mitotic DNA: CBS1/3 and the Glycine-Arginine (GR) motifs (Deschamps et al., 2017). Expectedly, these mechanisms are good targets for future treatment of EBV-associated malignancies but much still remains unclear (Figure 5 in red).



Figure 5: Linear representation of EBV's latency protein EBNA1. GR (black box): Gly/Arg rich domains (GR1/2), the blue zone is a region of Gly/Ala repeats (GA); Nuclear Localisation Signal (NLS) is shown in the horizontally crossed area; the grey box shows the ubiquitin-specific protease 7 (USP7) core binding domain (U); the diagonal cross-hatching is DNA binding and dimerization domain (DBDD), the proline-rich loop (P-loop) is marked in red and the linking regions 1 and 2 (LR1/2) are indicated within the GR1/2 regions as well as the chromatin binding sites 1, 2 and 3 (CBS1/2/3) (adapted from Wilson et al., 2018)

EBNA1 also plays a key role in the immortalisation of the infected cells as it has a potent antiapoptotic effect (Frappier, 2012). Indeed, it favours survival and blocks apoptosis through multiple pathways. Nagy and Klein showed that EBNA1 blocks the interaction of tumour Protein 53 (p53) to one of its partners Ubiquitin Specific protease 7 (USP7) (Holowaty et al., 2003; Nagy and Klein, 2010). Indeed, p53 and EBNA1 compete to bind to the same Nter domain named Tumor Necrosis Factor (TNF) Receptor Associated Factor (TRAF), EBNA1 has a higher affinity than p53 for USP7 (Saridakis et al., 2005) (Figure 5). Other USP7-independent disturbances of p53 functions have also been described in CNE2 NPC cells lines. Indeed, EBNA1 was able to impair DNA repair and apoptosis by disrupting promyelocytic leukemia (PML) nuclear bodies 10 (ND10s) (Sivachandran et al., 2008). Moreover, EBNA1 can also increase oxidative stress resulting in the accumulation of toxic Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) as well as non-functional uncapped telomeres involved in apoptosis and DNA damage recognition (Gruhne et al., 2009; Kamranvar and Masucci, 2011; Lassoued et al., 2008). Additionally,
high expression of survivinin human B cell lymphomas was described by Lu and his collaborators. It was shown in this study that EBNA1 can link to the survivin promoter, Specificity protein 1 (Sp1). A knockdown of both survivin and EBNA1 showed greater apoptosis in infected cells (Lu et al., 2011). Finally, EBNA1 is implicated in the disruption of other cell proliferation and apoptosis pathways. Amongst these, EBNA1 increases the expression and phosphorylation of Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription 1 (STAT1), a protein involved in cell death (Wood et al., 2007). Wood also showed that EBNA1 decreases the expression of TGF- β 1 by lowering the levels of its transcription factor SMA- and MAD- associated protein 2 (Smad2) (Wood et al., 2007). In addition, it was shown in NPC biopsies by Valentine et al. that EBNA1 can block Nuclear Factor-K B (NF-KB) activity by hindering its binding to DNA. NF-KB was no longer nuclear but cytoplasmic as its p65 subunit was not phosphorylated (Valentine et al., 2010).

Finally, another role of EBNA1 that remains elusive is EBNA1's capacity to promote immune evasion. For this, EBNA1 blocks antigen presentation by two mechanisms (i) blockade of the proteasomal mechanism responsible for degrading and charging the Major Histocompatability Complex type I (MHC I) with the EBNA1-specific peptide (ii) but also by silencing its own expression, allowing the virus to remain immunologically invisible. Using its Glycine-Alanine rich domain, it was shown by Letviskaya in 1995 that EBNA1 inhibits its recognition by Cytotoxic T Lymphocytes (CTL). This ground-breaking study showed for the first time that viruses are able to escape immune surveillance (Levitskaya et al., 1995a). Nevertheless, if this was the only machinery at play, an accumulation of undegraded-EBNA1 would be expected in infected cells. But this is not the case as Yin et al showed that EBNA1 is also capable of auto-silencing its expression in order to escape immune surveillance (Yin et al., 2003). It is thought that by inhibiting its expression, EBNA1 limits the possibilities of producing Defective Ribosomal Products (DRiPs) as they are suspected to be the main source of peptides charged on to the MHC I molecule (Yewdell et al., 1996).

Notably, NPC patients show high levels of anti-EBNA1 Immunoglobulin (Ig) G antibodies and increasing anti-EBNA1 IgAs during the progression of their illness. Although healthy carriers of EBV also show circulating IgGs against EBNA1, these levels remain low throughout life. In Asia, the use of an anti-EBNA1 IgA as a tool of NPC prediction for high-risk patients is well underway (Coghill et al., 2014; Liu et al., 2012). We can even hope that one day EBNA1 will help stratify patients in order to administer appropriate treatments and predict their efficacy.

b. LMP1

LMP1 is a transmembrane viral protein with a short half-life (around 3 hours). It aggregates at the membrane and is tightly linked to the cell's cytoskeleton. It is made up of 3 domains: a cytoplasmic Nter domain (24 aa), a transmembrane domain made up of 6 α helixes (162 aa) and a C-terminal (Cter) cytoplasmic domain (200 aa) (Figure 6).



Figure 6: Structure of LMP1 viral protein. LMP1 has 6 transmembrane domains, two cytosolic domains and two regions of binding to members of the Tumour Necrosis Factor Receptor (TNFR) family (CTAR1/2) (Adapted from Young and Rickinson, 2004).

The two first domains are mainly involved in the anchoring of the protein in the membrane. However, the Cter domain is responsible for the activation of several cellular pathways. It contains two distinct domains named Cter Activating Region 1 and 2 (CTAR1/2). LMP1 is a functional homologue of TNFs and thus activates this pathway by recruiting members of the TNF receptor (TNFR) family: TNFR type I Associated Death Domains (TRADDs) and TNF Associated Factors (TRAFs) (Kaye et al., 1996). By interacting with TRADD and TRAF, LMP1 disrupts many pathways such as Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinases (MAPK), c-Jun Nter Kinase (JNK), Extracellular signal-regulated kinase (Erk) and NF-KB in infected cells, thus uncontrollably increasing their proliferation and survival capabilities (Eliopoulos et al., 1999a, 1999b; Greenfeld et al., 2015; Kieser et al., 1997). Rickinson's team showed the importance of LMP1 for immortalisation of infected cells. Indeed, when the EBV genome was deleted of its LMP1, it was no longer able to immortalise B cells (Garibal et al., 2007).

Additionally, Morris founds that LMP1 is involved in cellular adhesion mechanisms by activating TGF- β and integrin A signalling (Morris et al., 2016). A more recent study by the same team, showed

that LMP1 can induce an Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) phenotype in epithelial cell lines (MDCK) via its CTAR1 domain. It was found that although the LMP1-mediated EMT does not depend on the established EMT contributor TGF- β , LMP1 does induce kinase-dependant mechanisms involved in integrin activation. As commonly found in EMT, ERK-MAPK, Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinases (PI3K)/ Serine/threonine Kinase (Akt) and Sarcoma Tyrosine kinase (Src) pathways are all overactivated by LMP1 which leads to enhanced cell survival, invasiveness and metastatic potential (Morris et al., 2018).

Necroptosis is an alternate cell death mechanism that is induced when apoptosis is blocked or when cells are infected by a pathogen (Vandenabeele et al., 2010). To escape cell death, LMP1 inhibits necroptosis factors by promoting the ubiquitinylation and subsequent degradation of Receptor-Interacting Protein Kinase 1 and 3 (RIPK1/3) (Liu et al., 2018).

Interestingly, LMP1 has been detected on EBV+ cell-derived nanovesicles names exosomes. Hurwitz found that CD63 is required for the LMP1-mediated increase in exosome secretion and its packaging onto exosomes. However, CD63 does not seem involved in LMP1 trafficking to lipid rafts which mediates signalling pathways such as NF-KB, PI3K/Akt and MAPK/ERK (Meckes et al., 2013; Yasui et al., 2004). The LMP1+ exosomes increase the proliferation, migration and invasiveness of tumour cells (Hurwitz et al., 2017). They also favour immune evasion of cancer by enhancing the immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment through the recruitment and exacerbation of regulatory T cells (Tregs) in a NPC model (Mrizak et al., 2015).

c. LMP2

LMP2 is a transmembrane protein that has two isoforms: LMP2A and a shorter LMP2B. Both proteins are coded by the same gene but their expression is regulated by different promoters.

LMP2A has an extra cytosolic Nter domain rich in Tyrosines containing an Immunoreceptor Tyrosine-based Activation Motifs (ITAM). This motif can seize two tyrosine-kinases, Lyk and Syk, that are necessary for the function of the B Cell Receptor (BCR) of infected B cells (Winberg et al., 2000). This disruption of BCR function allows the virus to stay in a latency state and blocks its entry into the lytic phase (Merchant et al., 2001). In contrast, as LMP2A shows a homology with the BCR, it is also capable of activating it. This prolonged minimal activation of the BCR ensures the survival of the infected cells and stops them from dying (Merchant et al., 2001). It has also been shown in BL that LMP2A can accelerate the development of lymphomas and inhibit apoptosis by a translocation of the c-myc proto-oncogene (Bultema et al., 2009). A study by Fish showed *in vivo* that LMP2A thrives on the involvement of c-myc in the cell cycle to promote a hyperproliferation of B cells and tumorigenesis. Indeed, it was demonstrated that LMP2A increases c-myc expression and thus favours c-myc-

dependant degradation of the tumour suppressor p27^{kip1}, a cyclin-dependant kinase inhibitor (Fish et al., 2017).

In epithelial cancer cell lines such as gastric cancer, LMP2A also plays a key role in the transformation of cells (Fukuda and Longnecker, 2007). For this, the PI3K/Akt and β-catenin pathways are disrupted (Morrison and Raab-Traub, 2005) and LMP2A increases the cancers capabilities to form new metastases (Pegtel et al., 2005). It was also shown that LMP2A could increase invasiveness of cancer cells by modulating the expression of Matrix Metallo-proteinases (MMPs), and notably MMP9. The expression of MMP9 depends on the transcription factors. Activator Protein 1 (AP-1), Fos-related antigen 1 (Fra-1) and the Erk1/2 pathway, all of which are regulated by LMP2A (Lan et al., 2012). Incrocci also showed that LMP2A was able to enhance the production of the immunosuppressive cytokine Interleukin 10 (IL-10) (Incrocci et al., 2013). He then later determined that the phosphorylation of STAT3, a major IL-10 activating factor, by Bruton's Tyrosine Kinase (BTK) was activated by LMP2A (Incrocci et al., 2017). LMP2A is also seemingly implicated in an immune evasion strategy which involves the downregulation of the Human Leucocyte Antigen (HLA). Indeed, in gastric cancer cells and HEK293 LMP2A+ cells, LMP2A downregulates HLA expression via the Hedgehog signalling pathway, notably via the Glioma-associated oncogene 1 (Gli1) (Deb Pal and Banerjee, 2015).

Unlike LMP2A, LMP2B lacks the first exon at the cytosolic terminal region that contains supposed binding sites. Although, not much is known about the role of LMP2B, many EBV-associated malignancies such as NPC, HL and gastric carcinoma express both LMP2 isoforms. Lennette has even shown that 5% of tested NPC patients only express LMP2B (Lennette et al., 1995). It has been suggested that LMP2B contributes to the transformation of epithelial cells to favour metastatic invasion of EBV-associated tumours (Allen et al., 2005). Also, LMP2B negatively regulates the expression of LMP2A (Rechsteiner et al., 2008a). It re-establishes the function of the BCR and thus favours the reactivation to the lytic phase (Rechsteiner et al., 2008; Rovedo and Longnecker, 2007).

d. EBERs

EBERs are small, nuclear, non-polyadenylated and non-coding RNAs found in all the types of latencies. EBERs are transcribed by the host's RNA polymerase III (Rymo, 1979) into EBER-1 and EBER-2. It has been described by Lerner that they aggregate into very stable ribonucleic protein complexes (Lerner et al., 1981). EBERs are found in high amounts in infected cells and can inhibit apoptosis to ensure the maintenance of the virus. For this, EBERs bind to double stranded RNA-activated Protein Kinases (PKRs) and have a key role in the mediation of anti-viral effect via interferons (Clemens et al., 1994; Nanbo and Takada, 2002; Sharp et al., 1999). Also, it was shown that EBERs can induce the expression of immunosuppressive cytokines such as IL-10 (Kitagawa et al., 2000) in EBV+ BL cells or IL-9 in EBV+ T cells (Yang et al., 2004). However, EBER2 can regulate LMP1/2 expression as well by indirect interaction with the cellular transcription factor Paired Box Protein 5 (PAX5). Lee later revealed that the direct binding factor to EBER2 and PAX5 are Splicing Factor Proline and Glutamine rich protein (SFPQ), RNA Binding Motif Protein 14 (RBM14) and Non-POU domain-containing Octamer-binding protein (NONO). This modulation of LMP1/2 expression by EBERs allows them to indirectly control lytic replication of EBV (Lee et al., 2016).

Recently, a metanalysis carried out on patients with Diffuse Large B-Cell Lymphoma (DLBCL) revealed that EBERs expression was significantly correlated with worse clinical outcomes (overall survival (OS) and progression-free survival) (Gao et al., 2018).

e. BARTs and miRNAs

The EBV genome encodes miRNAs from two regions: *BamHI* A Region Rightward Transcripts (BARTs) and *BamHI* fragment H Rightward open reading Frame 1 (BHRF1). BART-miRNAs are also found in all types of latencies whereas BHRF1-miRNAs have a restricted distribution (Imig et al., 2011; Marquitz et al., 2014; Pratt et al., 2009). The highest levels of BARTs are found in infected epithelial cells including NPC and gastric cancer cells (Hitt et al., 1989; Marquitz and Raab-Traub, 2012). BARTs are a group of heterogeneously spliced RNAs that vary from 4 to 8kpb in size (Sadler and Raab-Traub, 1995). These mi-RNAs of around 22 nucleotides long and can modulate gene expression.

It has been shown that the disturbance in the production of these miRNAs can act in favour of tumour progression by promoting cell proliferation, survival and migration. For example, miR-BART5 can inhibit the expression of p53 by modulating one of its partners P53 Up-regulated Modulator of Apoptosis (PUMA) and thus promotes cell survival (Choy et al., 2008). Mir-BHRF1-3 can block the C-X-C motif Chemokine Ligand 11 (CXCL11) (Xia et al., 2008). CXCL11 binds to C-X-C motif Chemokine Receptor 3 (CXCR3) during the Interferon (IFN) immune response led by T lymphocytes allowing the virus to fight against the host's immune response. Moreover, it has been shown that BART16 can downregulate LMP1 expression by targeting its untranslated 3' region. Also, BART16 inhibitors caused hyperproliferation of cells and no change in apoptotic activity (Zhang et al., 2018c). Although it has been shown that EBV-miRNAs play a role in the development of cancer, they do not seem to be the main driver and act as a reinforcement mechanism (Feederle et al., 2011; Seto et al., 2010; Wahl et al., 2013).

E. Physiopathology of EBV

1) EBV Tropism

It was long thought that EBV tropism was restricted to B cells and epithelial cells but later studies have shown that a wide range of cells can be infected by the virus. Indeed, EBV is now associated with several diseases ranging from epithelial NPC, to T/NK lymphomas or B cell lymphomas.

a. B lymphocytes

The first step of viral infection is the attachment of the virus to the target cell. For this, the viral envelope glycoprotein 350/220 (pg350/220) binds with high affinity to the Complement Receptor type 2 (CR2/CD21) on B cells (Fingeroth et al., 1984; Frade et al., 1985; Tanner et al., 1988). Along with CD19, CD81 and CD225, CD21 forms the B cell co-receptor complex that lowers the activation threshold of the BCR. Although important, the pg350/220-CR2/CD21 interaction does not seem to be the only mechanism of viral attachment (Janz et al., 2000). Once this step achieved, the B cell will endocytose the virus leading to the fusion of the cell membrane with the viral membrane (Tanner et al., 1987). This fusion is led by a complex of 3 viral glycoproteins: gH, gL, gB. This complex is made up of a gB trimer and a heterodimer of gH and gL. These three viral glycoproteins are also referred to as the core fusion machinery. This complex can act on its own but can also benefit from an extra co-factor to ensure viral fusion with the host cell. For B cells, the MHC II molecule interacts with a viral protein named gp42. The latter binds directly to gH (Wu and Hutt-Fletcher, 2007) through a non-covalent bond (Li et al., 1997; Wang and Hutt-Fletcher, 1998). The fusion is also triggered by the interaction of gp42 with the MHC II (Li et al., 1997; Mullen et al., 2002).



Figure 7: B cell immortalisation into LCLs *in vitro*. Primary B cells are infected with EBV. Then, they are activated and enter a pre-latency phase, these are known as pre-immortalized cells. Finally, the cells become immortalised LCLs that express only latency or lytic viral genes. As shown above, the cells grow in clumps once infected by EBV (Ciri.inserm.fr).

EBV infects B cells and drives their immortalisation into LCLs. During this process, the phenotype of the B cell is firstly that of an activated cell, as CD21 is a co-stimulatory marker. Then the virus establishes a pre-latency programme by expressing all viral genes which gives rise to preimmortalised B cells. This pattern triggers the transformation of cells into immortalised LCLs and the virus induces a latency type II pattern. After this, the cells enter a lytic phase where only the viral lytic genes are expressed. *In vitro*, LCLs are characterised by their CD23hi/CD58+ phenotype. In culture, the cells will grow in clumps as their adherence changes. The expression of adherence molecules such as CD54, InterCellular Adhesion Molecular 1 (ICAM1) and Lymphocyte Function-associated Antigen 1 (LFA1) are all increased (Figure 7). Additionally, a recent review by Kamranvar and Masucci summarises how EBV can tamper with telomere homeostasis during B cell immortalisation (Kamranvar and Masucci, 2017). Indeed, EBV seems to be capable of activating telomerase activity (Terrin et al., 2008), inducing chromosomal instability (Kamranvar et al., 2013) and oxidative stress that leaves telomeres unprotected. All of this genetic instability ultimately leads to oncogenesis (Chen et al., 2016; Opresko et al., 2005).

b. Epithelial cells

In vitro attempts of epithelial cell infection with EBV proved more difficult than with B cells which left many wondering if epithelial cells could directly be infected by EBV. But, it was shown that co-cultivating infected lymphoblastoid cells (Akata cells) with epithelial cell line resulted in the infection of the latter (Imai et al., 1998). A more recent study found that EBV infection could not only be via the lysis and release of virions but also by a cell-to-cell contact-dependant mechanism. Indeed, supernatant alone of infect B cells was not as effective as a co-culture of infected B cells and epithelial cells. The hypothesis put forward by the authors is that EBV can bind to the surface of B cells to simultaneously infect B cells by endocytosis and epithelial cells by cell-to-cell-contact (Shannon-Lowe et al., 2006). This contact allows EBV to attach to epithelial cells, but this occurs via a different pathway than that used to infect B cells. For instance, epithelial cells only express low levels, if not any, CR2. It has since been suggested that IgAs specific to viral capsid proteins gp350/220 can bind to a polymeric IgA receptor (Sixbey and Yao, 1992). This study showed that Sixbey and his team were able to successfully infect a colon adenocarcinoma cell line using IgAs purified from IM patients. Unlike B cell fusion with the virus, epithelial cells do not use the gp42/MHC II pathway as they do not express MHC II molecules. The glycoprotein complex only includes gH, gL and gB. Interestingly, gp42 hinders EBV fusion with epithelial cells (Kirschner et al., 2006; Wang et al., 1998). Infected B cell virions are devoid of gp42 but are more efficient to infect epithelial cells. EBV alternates between a dimeric (gH/gL) or trimeric (gH/gL/gp42) complex to best infect its target cell (Borza and Hutt-Fletcher, 2002).

c. Natural Killer cells (NKs)

Although EBV mainly targets B lymphocytes and epithelial cells, other populations have been identified as EBV+. In healthy donors, after a first infection, EBV+ NKs have occasionally been found in tonsillar tissues (Hudnall et al., 2005; Trempat et al., 2002). However, infected NKs have been identified in NK lymphomas showing a latency type II pattern (Chiang et al., 1996), but also in lymphoproliferative disorders (Kanegane et al., 1996a, 1996b). Kasahara found EBERs in a CD16+ cell population which was identified as NKs (Kasahara et al., 2001). In a study by Trempat and Tabiasco, two distinct types of patients with Chronic-Active EBV infection (CAEBV) were described, in one of which EBV+ NKs were found (Trempat et al., 2002). It still remains unknown how EBV infects NKs as they do not express CD21. But a recent study showed that viral proteins or DNA could be transferred to NK cells without cell-to-cell contact (Lee et al., 2018). Hence, the next major theory put forward is that EBV+ exosomes transfer viral mRNAs or miRNAs to target cells.

Regardless of how NKs are infected, they can be involved in carcinogenesis. It was found in a new *in vivo* murine model of Aggressive NK-cell Leukemia (ANKL) that the injection of primary EBV+ CD16+ CD56+ CD3- and CD19- cells infiltrated several organs (spleen, liver and bone marrow) and strongly contributed to the worsening of the disease (Kinoshita et al., 2018). In contrast, NKs can be impaired by the virus to allow it to infect and proliferate more freely without NK immune surveillance. This has been found in endemic BL during co-infection with malaria and EBV (Forconi et al., 2018).

d. T lymphocytes

T-cell infection by EBV is unusual but is increasingly studied as it seems to underline a viral immune evasion mechanism. Indeed, T cells mount a large immune response against EBV so it can be assumed that the virus infects T cells to impair or divert them. EBV+ T cells have been described in EBV+ diseases such as T cell Lympho Poliferative Disorders (LPD) (Chiang et al., 1996; Kanegane et al., 1998), hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis (HLH) (Beutel et al., 2009; Kasahara and Yachie, 2002) and in CAEBV (Cohen et al., 2011).

But the infection of mature T cells *in vitro* by the EBV type 1 strain (EBV-1) has often failed unlike the EBV-2 strain that can infect mature T cells and lead to the expression of latency genes, modify its cytokine secretion and activate T cells (Coleman et al., 2015).

e. Monocytes, monocyte-derived dendritic cells and plasmacytoid dendritic cells

Savard and his team showed that EBV is capable of infecting approximately 20% of freshly isolated human monocytes (Savard et al., 2000). This work also established that EBV infection of monocytes leads to the activation of viral replication as infectious viral particles were found in culture supernatant. Functionally, the infected monocytes showed a less efficient phagocytic activity. Another study went further and demonstrated that EBV infected monocytes and monocyte-derived dendritic cells (MoDCs) via the same trimeric complex as B cells (gH/gL/gp42) (Guerreiro-Cacais et al., 2004). The EBV infection of monocytes led to immature tolerogenic dendritic cells (DCs) as their differentiation from monocytes was blocked. Moreover, it has also been shown that EBV can infect plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs) by binding to HLA-DR. The infected pDCs express latency genes, show an impaired TNF- α secretion, are incapable of mounting a proper T cell response and express regulatory molecules Inducible T-cell Costimulator (ICOS-L) and Programmed Death-Ligand 1 (PD-L1) (Severa et al., 2013). Taken together, these studies show infecting monocytes, MoDCs and pDCs allows EBV to promote immune silencing and evasion in order to maintain itself in the host.

2) EBV infection

a. EBV primary infection

Primary EBV infection is most common among children but can also happen during young adulthood. Usually, the virus persists asymptomatically in the host but can sometimes lead to LPDs, lymphomas and epithelial malignancies. Infected B cells can be found in peripheral blood but it is though that only the presence of EBV in the pool of memory B cells leads to life-long EBV persistence. Thus, two hypotheses are put forward: either EBV infects naive B cells and pushes them towards a memory B cell phenotype or EBV directly infects memory cells (Khanna, 2015). Either way, the presence of the virus in the B cell memory compartment is the key to its latent and long-term presence in the host.

However, the question of how primary infection occurs remains unanswered. Is it B cells that are first targeted by saliva bound virions, which then proliferate in the tonsils and lead to the infection of the underlying tonsillar epithelium? Or is it the epithelial cells of the oropharynx that are first infected that transmit the virus to infiltrating B cells? To further elucidate these questions and have a better understanding of EBV, *in vivo* models are being developed.

b. EBV infection in vivo models

The interest in how EBV infects cells is growing and new methods of studying this mechanism are rising, especially in humanised mouse models that are getting better at reproducing EBV infection, tumorigenesis and resistance to the human immune response (Fujiwara, 2018; Münz, 2017; Rongvaux et al., 2013). Generally, persistence of EBV in the body is asymptomatic but patients with acquired or innate immunodeficiency show an increased proliferation of B cells that can lead to epithelial malignancies or lymphomas. In this context, three main approaches have been developed: (i) the use of old-world non-human primates (NHPs) that are infected by a virtually identical EBV-related Lymphocryptovirus (LCV) and are refractory to human-associated herpesvirus infection (Rangan et al., 1986; Rivailler et al., 2002), (ii) infection of new-world NHPs with EBV (Epstein et al., 1975; Shope et al., 1973) or (iii) immunodeficient mice that are engrafted with a functional human immune system are infected with EBV. The third option is the most attainable for most laboratories, but the graft and the underlying murine immune system were the first obstacles. Firstly, mice were grafted with human Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells (PBMCs), but this approach only lasts 3-4 weeks as the mouse eventually rejects the human cells. It was then found that implanting the mice with human foetal thymic and liver tissue before reconstitution with CD34+ hematopoietic progenitor cells leads to the proper mounting of an adaptive immune response (Melkus et al., 2006). As these humanised models improve, our knowledge of EBV physiopathology grows (Yajima et al., 2008). And as we know more about EBV infection and how it drives oncogenesis, new EBV targets are thus starting to emerge from these *in vivo* models (Antsiferova et al., 2014; Wilson et al., 1996; Zumwalde et al., 2017). Moreover, new treatments for EBV-associated malignancies will also be better assessed by novel *in vivo* models (Ahmed et al., 2018; Yuen et al., 2015).

F. Immunity and EBV

- 1) Innate immune response against EBV
 - a. Natural Killer cells

Patients that show functionally compromised NKs show an increased susceptibility to infection by EBV and other herpesviruses (de Vries et al., 1996). This first study led researchers to believe that NKs play an important role in anti-EBV immunity. *In vitro*, it was found that NKs limit the transformation of EBV+ B cell if they are added to the culture within the first few days post-infection. NKs notably carry out the anti-viral immune response by secreting large amounts of IFN_Y (Lotz et al., 1985). Further evidence shows that high NK numbers can be detected in IM patients for over a month after the initial diagnosis which is also correlated with reduced levels of viral load (Williams et al., 2005). Pappworth showed that lytic EBV+ cell express lower levels of MHC I and are more easily recognised by NKs. Thus they stop the virus in a latency phase from progressing into a lytic phase (Pappworth et al., 2007). Interestingly, the regulatory enzyme indoleamine 2,3 dioxygenase (IDO) is produced by EBV+ B cells which inhibits the killer cell lectin-like receptor (NKG2D) on NKs via the JNK signalling pathway (Song et al., 2011).

A specific subpopulation of NKs restricted to tonsillar tissue are CD56hi and NKG2A+ can restrict the infection of B cell by EBV via IFN- γ (Jud et al., 2017), as shown in figure 8. It was put forward by Strowig that tonsillar tissue is most likely the first to be infect by EBV and NKs confine the infection to that tissue until a specific adaptative immune response can be mounted (Strowig et al., 2008).

b. Monocytes

Toll-Like Receptor 2 (TLR2) found on monocytes recognises EBV and signals a large secretion of cytokines IFN and IL-10, chemokines such as Monocyte Chemotactin Protein-1 (MCP-1) (Fiola et al., 2010; Gaudreault et al., 2007) and activate NF-KB via the Myeloid Differentiation primary response-88 (MyD-88) signalling pathways (Ariza et al., 2009) which are all key in anti-EBV immunity. EBV also

activates another parallel mechanism via TLR9. Indeed, antiviral cytokines IFN α and IL-8 are more abundantly secreted when monocytes are activated with viral DNA (Fiola et al., 2010).

c. Dendritic cells

Dendritic cells are able to recognise danger signals and patterns through many receptors. Among these, TLR3 and TLR9 have been linked to EBV sensing. TLR3 recognises double stranded RNA (dsRNA) in the endosomal compartment and EBERs (Iwakiri et al., 2006) activating the DCs to prime T cells (Figure 8).

Moreover, pDCs also seem able to initiate a T cell immune response. Although the exact mechanism remains unclear, it is though that the unmethylated linear viral DNA found in non-cell bound virions is sensed by TLR9 (Fiola et al., 2010) (Figure 8). pDCs play a more important role than initially thought in the anti-EBV response. In a study led by Lim and collaborators, a humanised NOD-SCID mouse model of LPD showed that when EBV+ PBMCs were depleted of their pDC compartment, the EBV infection could thrive. Whereas when PBMCs were enriched in pDCs the EBV infection was better controlled (Lim et al., 2007b). Notably, pDC-dependant IFN- α secretion was only effective for a short time after the initial viral detection (24h) (Lotz et al., 1985). pDC-enhanced PBMCs eventually show a greater NK and T cell response. This suggests that pDCs are only initially effective until the suitable adaptive response is mounted. Nonetheless, it is unlikely that pDCs prime T cells. In fact, it has been shown *in vitro* that MoDCs can prime an EBV-specific T cell response (Bickham et al., 2003) as TLR3 (Iwakiri et al., 2009) and TLR2 (Fiola et al., 2010) induce MoDC maturation as above-mentioned. Additionally, a cross-presentation mechanism has also been identified where MoDCs prime T cells with EBV-infected B cell fragments. MoDCs can prime either CD4+ T cells with EBNA1 (Münz et al., 2000) or CD8+ T cells with EBNA3A and LMP2 (Subklewe et al., 2001).



Figure 8: EBV immune response lead by innate immunity. TLR9 is found on pDCs and recognise EBV's unmethylated DNA. Additionally, TLR3 expressed by cDCs is activated by the viral EBER RNAs. Both pathogen-associated signals allow the activation of pDCs and cDCs, which in turn can activate NK cells by cytokine secretion (IFN- α/β and IL-12). NK activation results in the death by lysis of EBV infected cells or enhances resistance to EBV-led immortalisation of B cells via IFN- γ (Chijioke et al., 2013).

2) Adaptive immune response

Once the initial innate immune response is fighting the virus, the adaptative immune response is building itself to target more specifically all whilst creating a memory pool, helping it to anticipate future infections by the same pathogen. Viral antigens are taken up by antigen presenting cells (APCs) to activate the adaptive cellular immune response.

a. CD8+ T cells

The primary infection by EBV is accompanied by a hyperlymphocytosis of mainly EBV-specific CD8+ T cells clones. Indeed, during the acute phase of IM very high levels of CD8+ T cells have been observed (Callan et al., 1996). Two explanations have been put forward to explain this, either CD8+ T cells undergo a non-specific expansion (McNally and Welsh, 2002) or the clonal expansion is a response to a superantigen encoded by EBV (Sutkowski et al., 2001). It was however, shown that the CD8+ T cells express low levels of b cell lymphoma-2 (bcl-2) which makes them more sensitive to apoptosis if there is no antigenic stimulation (Akbar et al., 1993; Moss et al., 1985). The nature of the epitope on

EBV-specific CD8+ T cells is heterogenous and can be classified based on their immunodominance. Among these, are lytic cycle proteins that can represent up to 40% of total CD8+ T cells (Steven et al., 1997). These are mainly IEAs (BZLF1 and BRLF1) and then Early Antigens (BMLF1, BMRF1 BALF2 and BALF5) of the lytic cycle (Hislop et al., 2002; Steven et al., 1997). However, latency protein antigens are also found, but only make up 1-5% of the CD8+ T cells pool. EBNA3A/B/C give the strongest immune response and can sometimes be accompanied by an immune response towards EBNA1 but never LMP1 nor EBNA2. Additionally, structural proteins can also be used as anti-EBV antigens (gp 350, gp 85, gp 110) although they only elicit a weak immune response (Callan et al., 1998; Steven et al., 1996). However, Steven showed that the frequencies of epitope populations in the memory compartment are not the same as in the primary populations. Indeed, dominant epitopes were much less found than in the primary population and less frequent latency epitopes were more frequent in the memory compartment (Steven et al., 1996)

Ex vivo, the isolated CD8+ T cells express perforins which shows cytotoxic capabilities (Callan et al., 2000) as well as expression of the activation marker CD45RO+. The phenotype of different EBV-CD8+ T cells varies during the development of IM. Expression of CD45RO+ shows the activation of CD8+ T cells. Latency epitopes always maintain the expression of CD45RO activation marker whereas lytic epitopes finish by losing it. During the acute phase, lytic protein-specific CD8+ T cells make up 20-50% of the pool, but after 1-2 years they only account for 0,5-2%. However, latency epitopes are not always detectable during the acute phase of IM but always appear later on (Hislop et al., 2002). In fact, a study by Ouyang used a lytic EBV epitope tetramers and found that older people (>87 years old) have higher levels of anti-EBV CD8+ T cells than younger people (20-40 years old). Nevertheless, these cells were not functionally effective. This suggests that the elderly's CD8+ T cells undergo clonal expansion and thus could translate a lack of T cells ready for novel antigens (Ouyang et al., 2003). These results seem to agree with hypothesis that the "immunological space" is filled by the dysfunctional CD8+ T cells put forward by Franceschi (Franceschi et al., 1999). Taken together with the age-related lack of new T cells available for novel antigens, the study suggests that this could account for the greater incidence of infectious diseases in elderly people.

b. CD4+ T cells

Unlike EBV-CD8+ T cells, in IM there is no increase in EBV-CD4+ T cells during the acute phase. This population makes up 1-2% of total circulating CD4+ T cells (Amyes et al., 2003). This was explained by the lack of detectable clonal expansion of EBV-CD4+ T cells (Maini et al., 2000). However, it was described that after 17-28 days of disease onset the responses to EBNA2 and lytic antigens were already quickly decreasing. So, it was thought that there could be an initial clonal expansion that happened very early on after infection, even before the patients show symptoms. Indeed, Piriou showed in a case report that during primary EBV infection after a renal allograft, CD4⁺ T cells responded strongly to EBV lysate, 1-2 weeks before the CD8⁺ T cell response peaked (Piriou et al., 2006).

Multiple studies have used either peptides, viral proteins or infected cell lysates to detect the viral antigen recognised by the CD4+ T cell population (Amyes et al., 2003; Lam et al., 2018; Münz et al., 2000; Piriou et al., 2004; Precopio et al., 2003; Sohn et al., 2015; Woodberry et al., 2005). As the frequency of CD4⁺ T cells epitopes are 10 folds lower than CD8⁺ T cells, it is very difficult to study this population. Using a MHC II tetramers to nine different EBV-epitopes, Long showed that EBNA2 was the strongest epitope-specific responses attaining up to 1.5% of CD4⁺ T cells but other latency and lytic cycle antigens clones were also amplified during primary infection (Leen et al., 2001; Long et al., 2005, 2011). Nevertheless, it is interesting to mention the atypical kinetics of IgG-EBNA1 response in IM patients. Indeed, the EBNA1 clones are not detected until weeks or months after the infection and remain present throughout the life of the patient (Henle et al., 1987; Hille et al., 1993; Long et al., 2013; Rickinson et al., 2014). *In vitro*, Long found that EBNA1 is very little released by EBV-infected cells explaining the late EBNA1 response due to its limited availability.

After the symptoms fade, 0.1% of circulating T cells are EBV-specific (Amyes et al., 2003), and a CD4+ memory T cell population can be detected. Interestingly, this subpopulation shows a CD45RA⁺, CCR7⁺, CD62L⁺, CD28⁺, PD1⁻ phenotype that generally defines naive T cells (nTL) (Sallusto et al., 1999a). This population has not been detected in EBV-free donors suggesting that this could be a *bona fide* memory T cell population. Harari et al. described three different subtypes of EBV-memory CD4+ T cells depending on the antigen persistence. The IL-2+ cells are derived from an immune response that led to antigen clearance. However, if the antigens were only present in small amounts, this would generate a weak immune response with long-life cells that are IL-2+ and IFN-γ+. And if the antigen response was intense due to large amounts of antigen, then the memory cells are effectors and only IFN-γ+ (Harari et al., 2005).

Additionally, it was shown by different teams that the EBV-CD4+ T cell can have helper cytotoxic functions. *In vitro*, EBV-CD4+ T cells specific of EBNA1, EBNA2 or EBNA3C epitopes were capable of killing autologous LCLs (Khanna et al., 1997; Long et al., 2005; Paludan et al., 2002). The cytolytic effect is mediated by the granzyme B enzyme (Moralès et al., 2012). But Nikiforow also found that in EBNA1-specific CD4+ T cells, the cytolytic effect seems to act via a Fas/Fas-Ligand (Fas-L) mechanism (Nikiforow et al., 2003). They also showed that the EBV-specific CD4+ T cells can alter infected B cell infection, transformation and proliferation (Nikiforow et al., 2001). This could explain

how the CD8+ T cells and CD4+ T cells have complementary functions to fight against EBV infection by initially blocking B cell infection and transformation followed by a mass eradication of infected cell by the highly cytotoxic CD8+ T cells.

c. CD4+ and CD8+ Polyfunctional cells

Unlike classical single-function T cells, Polyfunctional T cells (PFC) have many roles ranging from the production of multiple cytokines simultaneously (IL-2, IFN- γ and TNF- α) to degranulation of cytotoxic proteins. PFCs are more commonly studied in cases of Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) infection but are also associated to a number of other chronic infections such as hepatitis C virus (HCV), Cytomegalovirus (CMV) and EBV (Casazza et al., 2006; Ciuffreda et al., 2008; Duvall et al., 2008; Lam et al., 2018). Identifying this population is done by assessing functional parameters such as IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-2, perforin secretion and CD107a expression (Harari et al., 2006; Makedonas et al., 2010; Pantaleo and Harari, 2006; Precopio et al., 2007). After stimulation, if T cells displays three or more of these functions they are considered PFCs. A recent study by Lam assessed PFCs during IM from the acute phase to the long-term chronic stage. The most immunodominant EBV-antigens found in patients were latency proteins EBN3A/B/C which correlates with a previous study (Ning et al., 2011). But others showed lytic IEAs (BZLF1 and BRLF1) and early antigen (BMLF1) as the most prominent EBV-PFC population. In relation to the previous chapter, a low frequency of EBNA1-T CD4+ T cells was detected at both the early and later stages of the disease unlike earlier findings (Henle et al., 1987; Hille et al., 1993; Long et al., 2013; Rickinson et al., 2014).

Cytotoxic CD8+ PFCs were easily detectable due to their greater numbers but effector cytolytic CD4+ PFCs were also found. Clinically, CD8+ PFCs have been preferentiality associated to non-progressor patients with HIV who have a better clinical outcome (Betts et al., 2006).

d. Regulatory T cells

Tregs' tolerogenic capacities are put to use by the EBV in order to ensure viral persistence within the host. Baumforth showed that in HL, EBV can recruit Tregs via the C-C motif Chemokine Ligand 20 (CCL20) as Tregs express its C-C motif Chemokine Receptor 6 (CCR6) (Baumforth et al., 2008). Wingate found high levels of immunosuppressive cytokines IL-10 and TGF- β in patient plasma during the acute phase of IM. However, it was hypothesized that Treg levels would be higher at the site of infection (tonsils), but the distribution of Tregs showed no difference whether it was tonsils from IM patients or healthy EBV-seropositive donors. Moreover, the levels of a CD4+ CD25hi T cell population was reduced in IM patients during the acute phase (Wingate et al., 2009). So, the increase in the release

of immunosuppressive cytokines IL-10 and TGF-β seems be due to another cell population. Indeed, it has been shown that LMP1 induces IL-10 secretion via p38 kinase and PI3K signalling pathways (Lambert and Martinez, 2007) and also TGF-β release to favour integrin A activity during the promotion of EMT (Morris et al., 2016). But, the Treg markers used in the Wingate study are quite limited and further investigations using more recent and precise Treg makers are still needed to validate this finding.

e. B lymphocytes

B cells can detect viral factors using TLR9 much like classical DCs (cDCs) and pDCs. In the same way, TLR9 recognises unmethylated linear viral DNA and stops the infected cell to reactivates itself into a lytic phase (Figure 9). For this, it blocks key lytic gene BZLF1 and activates NF-KB. Interestingly, TLR9 expression is downregulated in infected B cells during lytic replication by the viral protein BGLF5 (van Gent et al., 2011). And during the latency phase, LMP1 down regulated the transcription of the *TLR9* gene by activating NF-KB (Fathallah et al., 2010). And finally, tampering with the BCR, as previously described via LMP2B, re-establishes BCR function and activates the lytic gene BZLF1 otherwise repressed by TLR9. This leads to the reactivation of the infected cell into a lytic phase and allows the virus to escape elimination by impairing its recognition by innate immunity receptors.



Figure 9: B cell EBV recognition. TLR9 identifies unmethylated viral DNA, which inhibits the lytic reactivation of EBV by suppressing the transcription of a key lytic gene, BZLF1, directly and indirectly via NF-KB induction. But TLR9 expression is hindered by LMP1-dependant NF-KB and BGLF5 activation. Moreover, the activation of the BCR also helps the infected cell move onwards into its lytic phase.

3) Immune evasion led by EBV in cancer

As it has been shown that EBV can induce and enhance carcinogenesis, it seemed logical to find immune evasion mechanisms led by EBV that could favour the progression of cancer. Although strong antiviral immunity, EBV manages to replicate and maintain itself over a long period of time in the host by evading the immune response.

a. Lytic phase

Innate antiviral immunity is mainly mediated by IFNs and danger signal recognition receptors such as TLRs that allows the host to detect and eliminate the virus. We previously discussed the important role of TLRs in viral detection. However, evidence shows that EBV has evolved to counter such antiviral mechanisms. This is mainly accomplished through destabilisation of host mRNA to alter the expression of key antiviral factors, this is known as a shutoff. Lytic genes such as BGLF5 downregulates the expression of TLR2/9 by degrading their mRNA (Gaudreault et al., 2007; van Gent et al., 2011; Ressing et al., 2015). It is noteworthy to state that the expression of TLR4, a receptor not involved in EBV detection, is not modulated which shows the specificity of the shutoff (Gaudreault et al., 2007; Ressing et al., 2015). In addition, the interference with the host's IFN-regulatory factors (IRFs)

by various EBV lytic factors has also been described. To name a few, BZLF1 interacts with IRF7 (Hahn et al., 2005), BRLF1 hinders IRF3/7 expression (Bentz et al., 2010), LF2 binds to IRF7 (Wu et al., 2009) and the BGLF4 kinase inhibits by phosphorylation IRF3 (Wang et al., 2009). All of these mechanisms lead to a reduction in IFN expression and activity leaving the antiviral immune response considerably weakened. Other ways in which EBV interferes with innate antiviral cytokine signalling is via the Immediate-Early lytic protein BZLF1. This protein can limit the expression of the IFN and TNF receptors (Bristol et al., 2010; Morrison et al., 2001) but also promote a non-responsiveness to IFN type I by inducing the Suppressor Of Cytokine Signalling 3 (SOCS3) (Michaud et al., 2010).

Additionally, a potent adaptive immune response is also mounted against EBV via antigen presentation pathways. EBV evades CD8+ T cell recognition by downregulating its HLA type I molecules. For this, three mechanisms have been described, (i) BGLF5 degrades mRNA encoding HLA I thus blocking peptide presentation (Rowe et al., 2007; Zuo et al., 2008), (ii) BNLF2a inhibits the transporter associated with antigen presentation (TAP), therefore blocking the loading of HLA I (Hislop et al., 2007; Horst et al., 2009) and (iii) BILF1 increases the lysosomal degradation of HLA I by increasing the turnover from the cell surface (Zuo et al., 2009). It is thought that the use of having three different mechanisms to evade HLA I recognition by CD8+ T cells lies in the differential expression of BGLF5, BNLF2a and BILF1 during the lytic cycle of EBV. This enables the virus to evade HLA I recognition during all of its lytic cycle, when it is the most exposed to the host's immune system.

The other main player in adaptive anti-EBV immunity are the CD4+ T cells that recognise antigens mounted on the HLA type II molecules. We have previously discussed that HLA II/peptide complex is involved in the infection of B cells by its interaction with viral pg42 receptor. This interaction is associated with a blockade of the T-cell receptor (TCR) thus inhibiting T-cell activation (Ressing et al., 2003). Other lytic proteins are also involved in CD4+ T cell evasion: BGLF5 degrades the mRNA encoding for HLA II (Rowe et al., 2007), BZLF1 impairs HLA II presentation blocking the IFNY signalling and modifies the invariant chain of HLA II molecules (Morrison et al., 2001; Zuo et al., 2011). Moreover, BCRF1 is a viral homologue for the human IL-10 immunosuppressive cytokine. BCRF1 can thus inhibit CD4+ T cell priming and functions of effector T cells in the same ways human IL-10 can. It negatively regulates the immunostimulatory cytokines IL-12 and IFNY but also blocks T helper 1 (Th1) and Th2 immune responses (Brooks et al., 2006; Zdanov et al., 1997). Likewise, it was described that the IL-10 homologue blocks the expression of co-stimulatory molecules on human monocytes (Salek-Ardakani et al., 2002). Interestingly, a protein expressed late in the lytic cycle, BDLF3, can impair both the MHC I and II antigen presenting pathways by targeting them for ubiquitinylation and subsequent proteasomal degradation (Quinn et al., 2016).

b. Latency phase

It is during EBV's lytic phase that it is most immunologically visible. EBV remains perceptible by the immune system during latency but much less than in its lytic phase. So, EBV uses its latency proteins to promote immune evasion.

EBNA1

The viral maintenance protein EBNA1 is a latency protein found in all latencies except latency type 0. It is virtually undetectable by the immune system as its β sheet structure protects it from proteasomal degradation (Levitskaya et al., 1995b). In fact, the EBV+ population shows very little EBNA1-specific CD8+ T cells but it has been successfully engineered *in vitro* (Lee et al., 2004; Tellam et al., 2004; Voo et al., 2004). EBNA1 also ensures its immune evasion by limiting its own expression via its interaction with the host's nucleolin (NCL) and the EBNA1 encoding mRNA at the Glycin-Alanine rich site (GR domain) (Lista et al., 2017). By limiting its transcription and degradation rate, EBNA thus limits its presentation as an antigenic peptide via the MHC I pathway. This low immune visibility allows the virus to evade immune surveillance whilst enabling life-long persistence in the host's cells. This makes EBNA1 a very appealing yet difficult target for EBV-associated malignancies.

EBNA2

EBNA2 modulates IFN α/β antiviral immune responses by interfering with the activity of STAT3. Muromoto showed that EBNA2 cooperates with LMP1 to enhance STAT3 transcription (Muromoto et al., 2009). STAT3 is constitutively activated in transformed EBV+ human immune cells (Chen et al., 2001; Weber-Nordt et al., 1996). Moreover, EBNA2 can act as a transcriptional activator for cyclinD2 (Sinclair et al., 1994) and proto-oncogene c-myc (Kaiser et al., 1999) which promotes cell growth and survival that are key for cell transformation.

LMP1

LMP1 is a major viral oncogene that favours carcinogenesis by multiple pathways but notably via immune evasion (Middeldorp and Pegtel, 2008). The latency protein is essential for B cell immortalisation and proliferation (Kaye et al., 1993). LMP1 mimics CD40 as they share functional homology, they both activate the NF-KB signalling pathway involved in immune regulation (Gires et al., 1997; Lalmanach-Girard et al., 1993). LMP1 is constitutively active and does not depend on a receptorligand interaction unlinke the CD40 and CD40-Ligand interaction. Thus, in transgenic mice LMP1 expression induced B cell lymphomas (Kulwichit et al., 1998). In fact, when CD40 was constitutively expressed it induced lymphomagenesis (Hömig-Hölzel et al., 2008).

LMP1 was found on EBV+-tumour-derived exosomes and could be up taken by the host's uninfected immune cells (Flanagan et al., 2003). Indeed, LMP1 is bound to exosomes to exert its

immunosuppressive effects. It was shown that LMP1+ exosomes strongly inhibited effector T cell's proliferation and NK's cytotoxicity (Dukers et al., 2000). In a NPC humanised mouse model, LMP1+ tumour exosomes favour immune evasion enhancing the immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment through the recruitment and exacerbation of Tregs (Mrizak et al., 2015). Moreover, Pioche-Durieu found in NPC cell line C15, that LMP1 directly interacts with Galectin-9 (Gal-9), an immunomodulatory factor also found on NPC-derived exosomes (Klibi et al., 2009a; Pioche-Durieu et al., 2005).

A study by Bi and his collaborators showed that the high expression of the checkpoint inhibitor PD-L1 in EBV+ cells can be correlated with LMP1 expression (Bi et al., 2016). PD-L1 is currently a poor prognosis factor in NK/T cell lymphoma (Jo et al., 2017), EBV-associated gastric cancer (Seo et al., 2017) and NPC (Zhou et al., 2017).

LMP2A/B

Stewart showed that LMP2A inhibits IL-6 secretion by blocking NF-KB activity, this leads to hindered signalling of the Janus Kinase (JAK)/STAT pathway in carcinoma cell lines (Stewart et al., 2004). However, it has also been shown in a transgenic mouse model that LMP2A can activate NF-KB to increase bcl-2 and block apoptosis of EBV+ B cells (Swanson-Mungerson et al., 2010). IFN responsiveness can be compromised by LMP2A/B by increasing the turnover of IFN receptors (Shah et al., 2009).

EBERs and BARTs

Immunologically, mi-BARTS contribute in many ways to the immune evasion of cancer. EBV-BART6-3p and miR-197 decrease the expression of the IL-6 receptor in BL (Zhang et al., 2017). BART6-3p also inhibits Pathogen C-type Lectin Receptors (CLR), viral RNA detector Retinoic acid-Inducible Gene I (RIG-I) which ultimately blocks IFN type I signalling (Lu et al., 2017). Tagawa and his team showed that mi-RNAs can inhibit the secretion of immune-stimulatory cytokines such as IL-12 in infected B cells (Tagawa et al., 2016). More importantly, EBV mi-RNAs can block the differentiation of naive CD4+ T cells into Th1 cells. They can also interfere in the antigen presentation process on MHC class II. All this leads to immune escape mechanisms meant to help the virus maintain itself in cells without being detected (Tagawa et al., 2016).

In parallel to this work, another study focused on the EBV-specific CD8 T cells. Indeed, mi-RNAs were shown to limit the recognition and processing of the major EBV antigen: EBNA1. For this, the expression of MHC II, EBNA1 and peptide transporter TAP2 were all significantly decreased (Albanese et al., 2016). The expression of a T-cell attracting chemokine, CXCL11, was downregulated by BHRF1-3 miRNAs (Xia et al., 2008). MHC class I Chain-related protein B (MICB), a stress-induced NK ligand, is

targeted by BART2-5p miRNA and allows the EBV+ cell to escape recognition by NKs and subsequent killing (Nachmani et al., 2009).

Moreover, it has been shown that exosomes can carry miRNAs. Indeed, EBV encoded miRNAs held on exosomes can be transferred to uninfected cells (Meckes et al., 2010; Pegtel et al., 2010). Once the exosome is taken up by the target cell, it can modulate gene expression. For example, Higuchi has shown in a humanise LPD mouse model using Akata-lymphoblastoid cell lines that Akat-derived exosomes increases the severity of the LPD. The most interesting is that the miRNA found in these exosomes induced *in vitro* a regulatory immune response with IL-10, arginase 1 and TNFα secreting macrophages (Higuchi et al., 2018). Clinically, the levels of EBV-encoding miRNAs seem strongly linked to clinical outcome of elderly patients with DLBCL opening the possibility that EBV-encoding miRNAs could be biomarkers or even diagnostic markers of B-cell lymphomas.

The involvement of EBERs in immune evasion remains unsure. It is thought that EBER1-2 can bind to dsRNA-dependant PKR to inhibit IFN α -induced apoptosis (Clarke et al., 1991; Nanbo et al., 2002). However, these findings remain uncertain as the direct role of EBERs in the anti-apoptotic effect via PKR inhibition has been questioned (Ruf et al., 2005).

Thus, EBV is a common virus worldwide that generally maintains itself in the host asymptomatically but can also manifest itself by IM or cancer. EBV is now a very interesting target that could be the key to curing the many EBV-associated malignancies. More importantly, an anti-EBV vaccine could prevent the emergence of EBV-associated malignancies all together.

II. Nasopharyngeal carcinoma

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma is a malignant tumour of the head and neck that originates in the epithelial tissue that lines the nasopharynx. Every year, over 80 000 new cases of NPC are diagnosed and 50 000 NPC-deaths are recorded worldwide. Patient's 5-year survival rate remains low as it is often diagnosed at late stages (30-40%). Although radiosensitive, new treatments are needed to lower the mortality associated to NPC.

A. NPC classification

The World Health Organisation (WHO) has classified NPCs into three subtypes: (i) type I keratinizing carcinoma or Squamous Cell Carcinoma (SCC), (ii) type II non-keratinizing carcinoma which includes differentiated and undifferentiated subtypes (iii) and basaloid SCC (AK et al.). Type III NPC is the undifferentiated non-keratinizing carcinomas also referred to as lymphoepithelioma and show a high T cell infiltration (Vokes et al., 1997).



Figure 10: Nasopharyngeal carcinoma anatomy. A. Illustration of the pharynx and nasopharynx anatomy. B. A Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scan of a Low-grade NPC patient. The tumour is indicated by the red arrow (Petersson, 2015).

NPC typically develops on the mucosa that lines the nasopharynx' epithelium, as shown in Figure 10. The most common forms of NPCs are those that originate from the epithelial tissue lining the nasopharynx which represent 75–95% of NPCs in the low-risk populations and almost 100% of NPCs in high-risk populations (IARC, 1997).

B. Epidemiology

In most parts of the world, NPC is a rare disease affecting less than 1 out of 100 000 people per year. Nevertheless, a few regions or populations show a higher incidence of NPC. For instance, NPC has a rare incidence of <1/100 000 among Caucasians and in Europe. But, some parts of South China,



Figure 11: Incidence of EBV-associated nasopharyngeal carcinoma worldwide. The incidence rate was calculated using an age-standardisation. The darker the colour the higher the NPC incidence (Busson et al., 2004).

notably Canton and Hong Kong in the Guang-dong province have the highest levels of incidence in the world (15-50/100 000). The rest of South-East China has an intermediate incidence much like Indonesia and Vietnam (3-8/100 000 people) (Figure 11). It is noteworthy to mention that Chinese people that immigrate to North America still show a higher NPC incidence than non-Chinese North Americans. Some North African countries also have a high incidence of NPC, notably Tunisia, Libya, Algeria and Morocco (3-8/100 000). NPC is also significantly more common in Artic regions such as Greenland and Alaska with an incidence of 3-8/100 000, mostly in people that have Inuit or Aleut heritage (IARC, 1997).

Interestingly, it has been described that men are three times more likely to develop NPC than women (1997; Yu and Yuan, 2002). It was also found that in low-risk groups, the incidence increases with age which is the usual distribution risk for epithelial cancers. However, in the moderate-risk and high-risk populations, there is a peak of incidence respectively at young adulthood and at 45-54 years

old followed by a decline in incidence at older age. It is thought that the early-age peak is due to earlylife exposure to an etiologic factor that varies between cultures (IARC, 1997).

C. Etiology

Like all cancers, NPC is multifactorial and is caused by a number of etiologic factors. Other than its clear association to the Epstein-Barr virus, other environmental and genetic factors have been linked to higher risks of developing NPC.

1) Non-viral factors

a. Genetic predispositions

As previously mentioned, when Chinese people at high risk of developing NPC migrate from China they show a lower incidence. However, they still have more risks than the average population to develop NPC. This key information confirms that environment and genetic factors both contribute to the emergence of NPC. Indeed, families with many members developing NPC have been studied yet there are no clear genetic markers that fully elucidate the seemingly strong predisposition for NPC in these cases (Zeng and Jia, 2002). However, studies of the HLA locus have led to understand it is important in NPC carcinogenesis. Some specific HLA haplotypes (A2, B17 and Bw46) show higher risks of NPC (Lu et al., 1990) whereas other haplotype like A31, B13, B27, B39 and B55 actually protect the person from NPC (Hu et al., 2005). Moreover, now that the technology is sufficiently advanced, genome-wide searches for other susceptibility loci have revealed the chromosome 3p21 (Xiong et al., 2004) as well as the D4S405 and D4S3002 markers on the chromosome 4 (Feng et al., 2002).

Another reported susceptibility locus for NPC is the TElomerase Reverse Transcriptase (TERT)/Cleft-Lip and Palate TransMembrane protein-1-Like (CLPTM1L) encoding region. A 2016 metaanalysis study carried out in over 15 000 people of Chinese descent identified that a variation in the TERT/CLPTM1L locus (5p15.33) was linked to an increased NPC risk (Zhang et al., 2016b). Indeed, the TERT is a subunit of the telomerase complex. A default in telomerase activity is associated to many cancers, including NPC (Wen et al., 2002). Viral protein LMP1 has also been linked to abnormally long telomerases in NPC cell lines (Du et al., 2005). Additionally, CLPTM1L is known to be involved in Rasdependant oncogenic transformation in lung cancer (James et al., 2014). Thus, further studies are still needed to determine the exact mutation site and underlying mechanisms that contribute to NPC onset.

Other loci already identified in carcinogenesis are studied for their potential involvement in NPC. When deleted, the Glutathione S-Transferase M1 (GSTM1) is linked to increased NPC susceptibility in all high-risk populations (Liu et al., 2015). Studies have also shown mutated genes

encoding for cytokines or their promoters such as IL-1 α (Cheng et al., 2014), IL-16 (Qin et al., 2014), and IL-18 (Guo and Xia, 2013; Li et al., 2015) can increase the risk of NPC.

Finally, it is well described that men are 2-3 times more likely to develop NPC than women. Thus, the involvement of X chromosome variations has been hypothesized. However, the study of the X chromosome is generally left out in genome studies as it is far more complex to study than autologous chromosomes. The X-inactivation phenomenon in females helps balance out the allele dosage between genders and silences one of the two copies of the gene (Carrel and Willard, 2005). This makes studying potential susceptibility loci on sexual chromosomes very difficult. Nevertheless, the difference in NPC risk observed between genders could also be explained by the culturally unequal exposure to environmental contributing factors.

b. Environmental factors

Dietary habits

Dietary habits were first put forward as an etiological factor for NPC by John Ho (Ho, 1972). He suggested that prolonged and repetitive consumption of Cantonese-style salted fish contributed to NPC onset. Indeed, this was later confirmed in a study on rats as Cantonese-style salted fish enhanced nasal cavity carcinomas and NPC (Huang et al., 1978; Yu et al., 1989; Zheng et al., 1994). Indeed it was found that this food contains nitrosamines and their precursors that are highly carcinogenic (Huang et al., 1981; Zou et al., 1994) and are also EBV-activating factors (Shao et al., 1988). Similar results were obtained on salted fish consumed in Greenland (Poirier et al., 1989; Shao et al., 1988). The high incidence rate can also be explained by dietary habits in North African countries where nitrosamines precursors and EBV-activating substances were found in salt-preserved foods, harissa, qaddid and touklia (Bouvier et al., 1995; Jeannel et al., 1990; Poirier et al., 1989; Shao et al., 1988)

Lifestyle

The risk of developing cancer in the upper respiratory tract is known to be linked to smoking cigarettes (Centers for Disease Control (CDC), 1989). However, studies have been inconsistent regarding the impact of smoking on NPC incidence (Cheng et al., 1999; Lin et al., 2015; Yu et al., 1990; Yuan et al., 2000). As the nasopharynx traps primarily medium-size particles (5-10µm), maybe the nasopharynx epithelium is less sensitive to cigarette smoke-induced carcinogenesis. But studies carried out on British, North American and Chinese workers that are regularly exposed to coal combustion smoke and wood dust showed greater risks of NPC (Armstrong et al., 1983; Demers et al., 1995; Henderson et al., 1976; Hildesheim et al., 2001; Yu et al., 1990). Moreover, alcohol consumption was not initially thought to contribute to NPC (Cheng et al., 1999; Yuan et al., 2000), but after re-evaluation

it was concluded that substantial use of alcohol significantly increase NPC risks (Nam et al., 1992; Vaughan et al., 1996).

2) Viral factors: EBV

NPC is widely recognised as an EBV-associated malignancy. Nevertheless, as EBV infects most of the world's population, it was hypothesised that certain strains of EBV were responsible for specific NPC endemic regions. Indeed, some EBV variant are significantly correlated with high incidence of NPC in endemic regions (Khanim et al., 1996; Tzellos and Farrell, 2012). Feng found that a single nucleotide polymorphism in the EBV genome (locus155391: G>A) can be correlated to NPC endemic region in South China (Feng et al., 2015). Furthermore, infection with multiple strains of EBV has also been described using heteroduplexes (Rey et al., 2008). Evidence has shown a selective presence of different EBV strains in the saliva and peripheral blood of the same patient (Sitki-Green et al., 2003). This variation is thought to occur during the high replication phase of the virus. The different strains, that vary in their EBNA1 expression, might affect its recognition by the host's immune system (Bell et al., 2008). This brings an evolutionary advantage to EBV as this diversity increases the number of targets thus, making its eradication much more strenuous for the host.

D. NPC stages

Before treating the patient, the stage of the cancer has to be determined using the AJCC Cancer Staging Method. This classification system takes into consideration three main factors: (T) the characteristics of the main tumour mass, (N) the status of cancer spread in the lymph nodes (LNs) and (M) the status of metastasis outside the head and neck. This grading system is named the Tumour, Nodes, Metastasis (TNM) classification and patient are assessed according to the table II chart. T and N are determined by precise guidelines shown in figure 12 and 13.

Table II: TNM classification of NPC (http://headandneckcancer.org)

		Characteristics				
		The tumour is within the nasopharynx, or it has grown into the oropharynx				
	T1	and/or nasal cavity, but there is no extension into the parapharyngeal space				
		(soft tissue space behind and to the side of the pharynx).				
T Stage	T2	The tumour extends into the parapharyngeal space.				
. etage	Т3	The tumour has grown into the bone of the skull base and/or the sinuses.				
		The tumour has grown into the skull and/or involves the cranial nerves,				
	Т4	hypopharynx, eye socket. Alternatively, it has extended to the infratemporal				
		fossa or masticator space.				
	N0	No evidence of cancer spread to LNs in the neck or retropharyngeal space				
	N1	Presence of cancer in the LNs on one side of the neck (largest is 6cm or less)				
		and all the LNs are above the clavicle (supraclavicular fossa). The LNs at this				
		stage should be found in the retropharyngeal space (6cm or less in size, one				
N Stage		side or both).				
	N2	Presence of cancer in the LNs on both sides of the neck (biggest LN is 6cm or				
		less, all the LNs are above the supraclavicular fossa).				
	N3a	Presence of a LN with cancer that is bigger than 6cm.				
	N3b	There is a LN of any size that is far down the neck, just above the clavicle.				
M Stage	M0	No evidence of distant spread outside the head and neck				
WI Stage	M1	Evidence of spread outside the head and neck				



Figure 12: Illustration of the different T stages of NPC. T1 (red) remains localised in the nasopharynx, T2 (blue) spreads to the parapharyngeal space, T3 (purple) invades the sinuses and/or base of the skull and T4 (black) invades the lower part of the neck (hypopharynx) and/or the skull, cranial nerves and eye socket (http://headandneckcancer.org).



Figure 13: Illustration of the different N stage of NPC. The neck lymph nodes are represented in yellow and the cancerous regions in red. N1 shows cancerous LNs on one side of the neck (smaller than 6cm) and above the supraclavicular fossa, N2 shows the cancer has spread to LNs on both sides of the neck and remain above the supraclavicular fossa, N3a is when any LN is bigger than 6cm in size and N3b shows cancerous LNs of any size further down the neck just above the clavicle (http://headandneckcancer.org)

Table III: NPC stage chart – TNM classification

Stage 0	Tis	N0	M0
Stage 1	T1	N 0	M0
Stage 2	T1	N1	M0
	T2	N 0	M0
	T2	N1	MO
Stage 3	T1	N2	M0
	T2	N2	M0
	T3	N 0	M0
	T3	N1	M0
	T3	N2	M0
Stage 4a	T4	N0	M0
	T4	N1	M0
	T4	N2	M0
Stage 4b	Any T	N3	M0
Stage 4c	Any T	Any N	M1

Thus, the patient's stage can be best determined using the TNM classification enabling the doctors to adopt the adequate treatment.

E. Tumour microenvironment

NPC is highly linked to the host's immune system. It has been shown that EBV favours carcinogenesis by evading the immune response. Although the patient shows a strong antiviral response coupled with a high tumour infiltration with leucocytes, this is still not enough to fight the tumour. This immune infiltrate is mainly made up of tumour-infiltrating T cells (TILs), B cells, DCs, monocytes and eosinophils. It has been found that the infiltrating immune cells are lead to the tumour site by chemokine-dependant mechanisms (Hu et al., 2004; Mrizak et al., 2015; Tang et al., 2001). Indeed, it is now known that an immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment gives immunological space for the tumour to grow. This local tolerance is mediated by cytokines and regulatory immune cells that are diverted from their original purpose (Busson et al., 1987; Duffield et al., 2018; Tang et al., 2001). It was also discovered that tumour-derived exosomes (TEXs) also contribute to maintain tumoural immune tolerance by favouring Tregs (Mrizak et al., 2015) amongst other mechanisms (Zhou et al., 2018). EBV contributes to this immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment as it thrives on it. This is mediated by viral proteins such as EBNA1 and LMP1 (Ai et al., 2017; Yoshizaki et al., 2018).

F. NPC Treatments

1) Conventional treatments

Due to the deap-seated localisation of NPC, surgery to remove the tumour is generally not carried out. When diagnosed at early stages, NPC is classically treated with either radiotherapy and/or chemotherapy with over 90% 5-year survival rate (Lee et al., 2005). In a phase III clinical trial (INT-0099), it was found that coupling fluorouracil (5-FU) and cisplatin Chemotherapy with RadioTherapy (CRT) increased OS by 31% (Al-Sarraf et al., 1998). However, if NPC has locally spread, the 5-year survival rate falls to 50-70% and plummets even lower in cases of distant metastases. Although palliative chemotherapy does have an initial 80% response rate, the patient eventually stops responding to treatment after 12-18 months (Lee et al., 2005). Unfortunately, patients that no longer benefit from CRT find themselves at a therapeutic impasse. But efforts are currently underway to develop new treatments.

2) Novel therapies

a. Targeted therapy

Targeted therapies were being tested for all types of cancers at the turn of the century. These molecular agents target the increased cell growth and resistance to cell death attributed to tumour cells. Monoclonal antibodies are used to target the Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) pathway and block multiple key effector Tyrosine-kinases. In lung cancer, they are now the gold standard treatment for patients. However, clinical trials have shown only modest advantages for NPC patients. Major toxic side-effects were recorded including some cases of grade 5 tumour haemorrhaging with Pazopanib (Lim et al., 2011) and Sunitinib (Hui et al., 2011) leading to the premature stop of this last trial. Thus, the multi-kinase inhibitors' lack of effectiveness explains why they are not used for the treatment of NPC at this day.

b. Immunotherapy

Given the strong immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment and the EBV-linked nature of NPC, when the first immunotherapies were tested in clinical trials, NPC posed as a good candidate for this novel treatment. Immunotherapy engulfs many types of approaches from EBV vaccines, adoptive immune cell therapy and immune checkpoint inhibitors (Jain et al., 2016).

EBV-based strategies

We have previously discussed how the expression of viral proteins in NPC contribute to its progression. The aim is to target essential viral proteins or RNAs to weaken the viral driver of NPC (Cao, 2017; Teow et al., 2017).

It is well established that NPC expresses viral proteins, mainly EBNA1-3 and LMP1-2 that are involved in carcinogenesis. However, evidence shows that the best strategies are the ones that target multiple EBV proteins simultaneously. Thus, an EBV vaccine would increase the availability of viral antigens and ultimately enhance the EBV-specific immune response. Phase I studies using highly immunogenic fusion protein expressed by a recombinant virus showed an increase in the EBV-T cell population (Hui et al., 2013), whereas the loading modified LMP1-2 on autologous DCs did not lead to any change in the number of EBV-T cells (Chia et al., 2012).

Viral RNAS are also interesting targets as they are expressed in all EBV-latencies. However, their exact functions remain elusive and their diversity makes them complex targets. But, RNA-targeting drugs such as Ribavirin, a nucleoside inhibitor, are already being used to successfully treat other viral diseases like Hepatitis C and viral haemorrhagic fever. Thus, this gives us promise that viral RNA could be a faisable lead for the treatment of EBV-associated malignancies. Nonetheless, it must be mentioned that these are diseases caused by RNA viruses, whereas EBV is a DNA virus. To our knowledge, no major development of EBV-RNA-based treatments are currently underway.

Cell therapy

Given the strong T-cell response mounted towards EBV, it seems logical to try and enhance such an immune response. The two main leads are using autologous dendritic cells or T cell that are enhanced *in vitro* and then reinjected into the patients (Chia et al., 2012; Lin et al., 2002; Lutzky et al., 2014; Smith et al., 2017). A Phase III trial currently underway, aims to treat patients with enhanced EBV-specific cytotoxic T cell after completing a first course of chemotherapy (NCT02578641) (Chia et al., 2014). Out of the 35 patients tested, 3 showed a complete response and 22 patients partially responding. The overall response rate being 71.4% including 5 patients that did not require further chemotherapy treatment. Another group used autologous T cells that were presented with EBV antigens, notably LMP2, by autologous EBV+ LCLs. The cells obtained were indeed cytotoxic CD3+ CD8+ T cells that showed a control of disease progression (2 with partial response and 4 with stable disease). Moreover, the treatment was generally well tolerated with grade 1 and 2 toxicities observed in two patients (Comoli et al., 2005). The same group hypothesised that a lymphodepletion before reinjecting the cells would help enhance the adoptive cell therapy. Unfortunately, this was not the case

as administering lymphodepleting chemotherapy beforehand did not improve clinical benefit (Secondino et al., 2012).

Nevertheless, it is noteworthy to mention that although cell therapy has shown promising results, it still remains very costly and technically difficult. Thus other, cheaper and more accessible therapies are also being developed.

Checkpoint inhibitors

Given that most key immune regulatory checkpoints are expressed in NPC cells, targeting them using checkpoint inhibitors seems to match the rational. Programmed death-1 (PD-1) is found on the surface of activated B and T cells and is an inhibitory molecule that favours immune tolerance. PD-1 interacts with members of the B7 family : PD-L1 and PD-L2 (Keir et al., 2008). But other immune regulatory checkpoint molecules are also gaining interest including cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated protein 4 (CTLA4) (Walunas et al., 1994), that is expressed on activated T cells and blocks activating molecules (CD80-CD86) found on APCs. Indeed, it is even suggested that the expression of PD-1, PD-L1 and CTLA-4 could be used as biomarkers for prognosis and to better stratify NPC patients (Ahmadzadeh et al., 2009; Chen et al., 2013; Hsu et al., 2010b; Huang et al., 2016). The following table summarizes all the completed and ongoing clinical trials testing immunotherapy in NPC.

Table IV: Summary of completed or ongoing clinical trials involving immunotherapy in NPC

Phase	Status	Treatment tested	Patient details	Aim of the study	Reference
I	Completed	EBV-specific adoptive T cell immunotherapy	28 relapsed or metastatic NPC patients	To determine the safety of EBV- based adoptive transfer immunotherapy in NPC	NCT00431210
1	Active, not recruiting	EBV-specific T cells (2 antigens) that have an extra T cell receptor named DNT +/- chemo lymphodepletion beforehand (Cyclophosphamide and fludarabine)	14 participants with advanced NPC	To examine efficacy of EBV- specific T cells in NPC patients and determine if lymphodepleting chemotherapy before T cell infusion increases treatment efficacy	NCT02065362
I	Recruiting	CAR-T cells (recognise EpCAM)	30 NPC and breast cancer patients	Aim is to determine if treatment is well tolerated, at what dosage and what the adverse effects are.	NCT02915445
I	Completed	Using two variants of LMP2 peptide vaccine	99 patients with a high-risk of NPC recurrence	Aim is to evaluate the immunologic effectiveness of peptide immunization in adjuvant settings in NPC patients.	NCT00078494
1/11	Recruiting	LMP1-CAR-T cells	20 patients with EBV associated malignant tumours (Nasopharyngeal neoplasms)	The purpose of this study is to evaluate the safety and efficacy of the designed LMP1-CAR-T cells in the treatment of EBV associated malignant tumours.	NCT02980315
1/11	Recruiting	High-activity NKs	20 NPC patients with small metastases	Assessment of the safety of high activity NKs on NPC patients.	NCT03007836
1/11	Completed	Cancer stem cell vaccine	40 metastatic NPC patients	To demonstrate <i>in vitro</i> that CTL generated after Cancer Stem Cell (CSC) vaccination are capable of specific killing of CSCs and conferring antitumour immunity.	NCT02115958 (Ning et al., 2012)
11	Active, not recruiting	EBV-specific adoptive T cell immunotherapy	20 relapsed or metastatic NPC patients	To determine efficacy and safety of EBV-based adoptive transfer immunotherapy in NPC.	NCT00834093
П	Recruiting		200 patients with treatment-	Aim is to investigate the efficacy of chemotherapy with DC-CIK and	NCT03047525

		Combinations of DCs	refractory solid	CIK treatment in patients with	
		and Cytokine-induced	tumours:	treatment-refractory solid	
		Killer Cells (DC-CIK)	Colorectal cancer	tumours.	
		treatment in solid	Renal cell Carcinoma		
		tumours	NPC		
			Lung cancer		
		Cisplatin chemotherapy and CRT (CCRT) +/- TILs	116 patients with locoregionally advanced high-risk NPC	The phase I results showed that	
				TILs following CCRT resulted in	
П	Recruiting			sustained anti-tumour activity,	NCT02421640
				anti-EBV immune responses and	
				good overall tolerance.	
				Establish how well nivolumab and	
	Pecruiting	(cisplatin) CRT +/-	40 stage II-IVB NPC	chemotherapy work to treat	NCT03267408
	Recruiting	nivolumab	patients	advanced NPC.	1005207498
			63 patients with		
			detectable levels of		
п	Not yet recruiting	Pembrolizumab	EBV DNA in plasma	Examine efficacy and safety of	
			after CRT. No	pembrolizumab on NPC patients.	10000044099
			residual disease		
			and/or metastases		
11	Recruiting	lpilimumab and nivolumab	35 patients with advanced NPC	Test a combination of ipilimumab	
				and nivolumab in EBV+ NPC	NCT03097939
				patients	
III Recru	Recruiting	Chemotherapy	330 participants with advanced NPC		NCT02570644
		(Gemcitabine and IV		Assess the efficacy of CTI	NCIU2578641
		carboplatin) +		following first line chemotherany	complete trial
		autologous EBV-		in prolonging OS of NPC patients	(Chia et al
		specific cytotoxic T			2014)
		cells			- /

III. Exosomes

A. Discovery

Exosomes were described for the first time over thirty years ago in 1983 (Harding et al., 2013). Two papers, that were released within a week of each other, both showed that reticulocytes' transferrin receptors were externalised into the extracellular space (Harding and Stahl, 1983; Pan and Johnstone, 1983). Harding, Heuser and Stahl showed for the first time that a type of late endosome dubbed "multivesicular endosomes" or MVEs were responsible for the recycling of the transferrin receptor. To their surprise, they found that the MVEs fused with the PM which led to the release of small vesicles, under 100nm in diameter, found within MVEs (Harding et al., 1983) (Figure 14).



Figure 14: Exocytosis of MVEs and release of exosomes. Electronic images of quick-frozen fixed reticulocytes labelled with AuTf showing A. fusion of MVE membrane with the plasma membrane B. and the release of transferrin receptor-loaded exosomes into the extracellular space. Scale bar 100nm, Harding et al., 1983.

At the same time, Pan and Johnstone proved in sheep reticulocytes that the transferrin receptor is externalized via vesicles. Although they did not visualize the phenomenon by electron microscopy, they used anti-transferrin-receptor antibodies to follow the trafficking of the protein (Pan and Johnstone, 1983).

This discovery showed that PM recycling did not only occur for molecules bound to early endocytic compartments, as was the view at the time, but also molecules present on late endosomes such as MVEs. Indeed, other molecules found deeper in the endocytic system were also recycled to the PM. For example, processed antigens seemed to be recycled from lysosomes to endosomes in order to bind to MHC II. This complex is then expressed on the cell surface for T cell presentation (Harding et al.,
1991). Also, Lippincott-Schwartz and Fambrough found that the Lysosome-Associated Membrane Protein-1 (LAMP-1), then named LEP 100, was addresses to the PM (Lippincott-Schwartz and Fambrough, 1987).

Exosomes are secreted by virtually all cell types, but most notably by immune cells. Their immunomodulatory functions were first demonstrated by Raposo in B cells. They found that MHC IIenriched MEVs released exosomes that could present MHC II/peptide complexes to T cells and induce an immune response (Raposo et al., 1996). Knowing this, other studies then looked at DCs and found they could also secrete T cell activating exosomes that are potent enough to eradicate tumours in an *in vivo* mouse model (Théry et al., 1999, 2001; Zitvogel et al., 1998). However, dendritic cell-derived exosomes (DEX) seem to be the only ones capable of activating naive T cells (Théry et al., 2002). It was further described that naive CD4+ T cells need the presence of APCs for this activation to take place. This led us to believe that the exosomes are bound to the APC membrane during this process (Denzer et al., 2000; Vincent-Schneider et al., 2002). But a potent activation of naive CD8+ T cell has been described in the absence of APC and with the stimulation of IL-12 only (Li et al., 2017a; Sprent, 2005).

Moreover, macrophage-derived exosomes can also present antigens to T cells in a cell-surfacebound exosomes system (Ramachandra et al., 2010). It is noteworthy to mention that in this study the cells were infected with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* (Mtb) and this alone enhances the production of exosomes. It has also been described in many virus-associated pathologies that exosomes favour the expansion of viral infection. For instance, HIV has been known to hijack the exosomal packing and/or release pathways to its advantage (Ellwanger et al., 2017). It is suggested that HIV can charge its viral RNA into the infected cells' exosomes and intensify their release to facilitate the infection of neighbouring cells.

B. Biogenesis

Exosomes differ to other secreted vesicles notably by their biogenesis. They arise in late endosomal compartment also dubbed multivesicular bodies (MVBs), and when exosomes are not-yet secreted they are referred to as intraluminal vesicles (ILVs). Although unknown for a long time after their discovery, new light has been shed on exosome formation (Hessvik and Llorente, 2018). Molecules that are found on MVB membrane are either degraded after fusion of the MVB with lysosomes or secreted in the extracellular compartment after fusion with the PM (Luzio et al., 2000; Mathivanan et al., 2010) (Figure 15). In 2001, a paper by Katzmann showed that the sorting of ubiquinylated MVB cargo was dependent on a 350kDa complex dubbed Endosomal Sorting Complex Required for Transport-I (ESCRT-I) (Katzmann et al., 2001; Raiborg and Stenmark, 2009). Previous work identified

ESCRT proteins as the major player in protein sorting of the vacuole in yeast (Babst et al., 1997). The ESCRT machinery is made up of vacuolar protein sorting (Vps) subunits and 4 different protein complexes have been reported: ESCRT-0, I, II and III, but can also be associated to the AAA ATP Vps4 complex (Henne et al., 2013). ESCRT is able to sequester and sort cargo and deform the MVEs membrane to bud inwards to give rise to ILVs (Colombo et al., 2013).



Figure 15: Schematic representation of exosome biogenesis. Early endosomes mature into late endosomes named MVBs in which ILVs have formed after inwards budding of the membrane. The MVBs have two possible fates: lysosome degradation by membrane fusion or release of the exosomes into the extracellular space by fusion with the plasma membrane (Adapted from Mathivanan et al., 2010).

In the case of exosomes, elucidating the pathway leading to the fusion of the MVE membrane with the PM is key. Many proteins are involved in exosome biogenesis, from the inward budding of the MVE to the trafficking and subsequent fusion with the PM. The sphingolipid ceramide contributes to the transfer of specific exosome-associated cargo into the lumen of exosomes as well as their release. But ceramide has also been shown to trigger the curving of the MVB membrane and subsequently bud (Kajimoto et al., 2013; Trajkovic et al., 2008). It has also been suggested that calcium variations are important in the regulation of exosome biogenesis (Baietti et al., 2012; Savina et al., 2005).

But other ESCRT-independent pathways of exosome biogenesis have been reported (Stuffers et al., 2009). Ghossoub et al. found that the GTAPase ADP Ribosylation Factor 6 (ARF6) and PhosphoLipase D2 (PLD2) control exosome biogenesis via an ESCRT-independent pathway involving ALG-2 interacting protein X (Alix) (Ghossoub et al., 2014). Blocking Alix did not lead to a decreased secretion of exosomes but rather a change in their composition. Meaning that Alix is more likely to be involved in cargo sorting than loading. However, silencing of Signal Transducing Adaptor Molecule 1 (STAM1) or Tumor Susceptibility Gene 101 (TSG101) led to no or partial reduction of exosome secretion but mainly to a variation in protein composition (Colombo et al., 2013; Tamai et al., 2010). Hoshino even showed that an increase in exosomes secretion after knocking down a member of the ESCRT-0 complex, Hepatocyte

growth factor-regulated tyrosine kinase substrate (Hrs), led to a more invasiveness cancerous behaviour (Hoshino et al., 2013).

The release of exosomes into the extracellular domain depends on the fusion of the MVE membrane with the PM (Colombo et al., 2014). For this, MVE docking involves multiple Guanosine-5'-TriPhosphate (GTP)-binding proteins such as Rab4, Rab5, Rab11, Rab27, Rab35 and ARF that are all known for their contribution to exosome secretion (Hsu et al., 2010a; Ostrowski et al., 2010; Savina et al., 2002; Vidal and Stahl, 1993). Other regulators include the cortical actin regulator (cortactin) (Sinha et al., 2016) and the fusion regulator synaptotagmin-7 (Hoshino et al., 2013).

It has recently been suggested that exosome biogenesis is not necessarily ESCRT-dependant or independent but rather that the two pathways could act synergistically or be compensatory (Maas et al., 2017). For example, Alix is known as an ESCRT accessory protein but is also involved in ESCRT-independent pathways. Moreover, a third pathway of exosome biogenesis involving the tetraspanin CD63 has been described as both ESCRT-dependant and independent (van Niel et al., 2011). The idea is that the pathway of exosome biogenesis defines the nature, composition and content of the exosome.

C. General characteristic

Exosomes are nanovesicles of 30-120nm in diameter and are limited by a lipid bilayer. Unlike other extracellular vesicles (EVs), their origin is endocytic. As a result, exosomes are rich in endosomeassociated proteins such as tetraspanins, which are often the gold standard for exosome identification. Although other molecules such as heat shock proteins and MHC I and II are recognised as "exosome markers" they have also been found on other non-exosomal EVs in a study carried out on DEXs (Kowal et al., 2016). Much work has gone into deciphering the protein, lipid and RNA content as well as the functions of exosomes. Databases such as EVpedia, Vesiclepdia and Exocarta all contribute to understanding this.

1) Functions

a. Cell-to-cell communication

Exosomes can be considered as "mini cells" in that they have the same membrane orientation as the cell itself, RNA can be contained in their lumen, they carry ligands, receptors and other various signalling molecules. Many ways of communication with the target cell have been described. Exosomes can release their cargo in the extracellular space near the target cell, they can also be endocytosed, they can fuse with the PM, work in a "kiss and run" manner or simply release their content into the cells' cytoplasm before targeting another cell (Mulcahy et al., 2014) (Figure 16).



Figure 16: Exosome uptake from a donor cell to a recipient cell. The donor cell releases exosomes by fusion of the MVB membrane with the PM and subsequent secretion of ILVs into the extracellular space giving rise to exosomes. The exosomes then interact with the recipient cell via three possible mechanisms: uptake by endocytosis, ligand/receptor interaction or by direct fusion of the exosome membrane with the PM (Steinbichler et al., 2017).

Nevertheless, how exosomes target recipient cells still remains largely unknown. We are only just scratching the surface but some studies are starting to decipher this (Costa-Silva et al., 2015; Hoshino et al., 2015). Targeting could be led by either ligand-receptor affinity or by chemokines found on exosomes. The latter would explain the recruitment of exosomes to more distant sites (Mrizak et al., 2015).

An interesting study by Heusermann also found that exosomes can bind to the active regions of filopodia and lamellipodia to then enter at endocytic hot spots of human liver cell lines (huh7) (Heusermann et al., 2016). Moreover, this study demonstrated that exosomes taken up by the cell remain intact and are seemingly addressed to the ER where the exosomal cargo is released before subsequent degradation by fusion with lysosomes. It has interestingly been discovered that siRNA and miRNA loading into RNA-Induced Silencing Complex (RISC) takes place in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) membrane (Li et al., 2013; Reid and Nicchitta, 2015; Stalder et al., 2013). Thus, the authors put forward the hypothesis that this would allow an efficient entry of the exosomal RNAs into the cell's translational machinery.

The study of miRNAs has been gaining interest as they are now seen as a possible biomarker for many diseases, including cancer (Skog et al., 2008). Part of the circulating miRNA is found in exosomes (Gallo et al., 2012) although other studies have found that most of the miRNA is linked to the Argonaute

2 (Ago2) protein (Turchinovich et al., 2011). It was shown that miRNA enrichment on exosomes can be regulated by the oncogene Kirsten Rat Sarcoma (KRAS) (Cha et al., 2015) and the ribonucleoprotein A2B1 (hnRNPA2B1) (Villarroya-Beltri et al., 2013). Regardless, exosomes do carry miRNA and these have potent biological effects ranging from regulating translational activity to stability and localisation of molecules in recipient cells (Batagov and Kurochkin, 2013).

Exosomes have the advantage of being stable in the extracellular media notably due to its lipid bilayer, unlike free single molecules that are more exposed to degradation. Moreover, exosomes can travel virtually anywhere in the organism, even passing through the cells and nucleic membrane via microtubes (Osswald et al., 2016) and nanotubes (Connor et al., 2015).

b. Immune modulation

It is known that exosomes are secreted in larger amounts by immune cells compared to other cell types. Indeed, it was shown that exosomes alone can mediate antigen presentation and thus are able of inducing a potent immune response (Robbins and Morelli, 2014; Roche and Furuta, 2015) (Figure 17). MHC II $\alpha\beta$ dimers found on the PM of APCs can be incorporated into ILVs. After this, the charging of the antigen onto the MHC II happens within the MVBs (Buschow et al., 2009). And the subsequent release of exosomes charged with MHC II-antigen complexes into the extracellular media leads to the activation of naive CD4 T cells (Théry et al., 2002). It was shown that the major release of these exosomes happens at the immunological synapse site between APCs and T cells. DCs can also induce a T cell response by releasing exosomes that express co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 or ICAM-1 (Segura et al., 2005a, 2005b; Théry et al., 2002). A study by Qazi, showed in vivo that antigencharged exosomes alone can induce a potent Th1 response (Qazi et al., 2009). Thus, exosomes secreted at the immunological synapse site allow intercellular communication between the different immune cell populations. Indeed, DEXs are taken up by T cells but the latter can also release exosomes, containing miRNAs and/or TCR capable of regulating gene expression and cell signalling in DCs (Choudhuri et al., 2014; Mittelbrunn et al., 2011). Monteclavo also found that mice DCs could exchange functional miRNA via exosomes (Montecalvo et al., 2012) (Figure 17).

Likewise, exosomes can also be used by regulatory immune cells to block the immune response and induce "infectious tolerance" (Chatila and Williams, 2014). In fact, mice Tregs were found to secrete exosomes containing miRNA let-7d that is taken up by $CD4^+$ TNF γ^+ Th1 cells and reduced their immunogenicity (Okoye et al., 2014). Other studies have shown that exosomes derived from mice Tregs can induce seemingly tolerogenic DCs via miR-150-5p and miR-142-3p (Tung et al., 2018). But the exosome-mediated tolerance of Tregs goes beyond miRNAs. Indeed, Okoye found that other factors such as non-coding RNA, chemokines, interleukins, collagen and matrix proteins found on mouse Tregs-derived exosomes could induce immune tolerance (Figure 17). The immunosuppressive effect of Treg-derived exosomes seems so potent that it is even being considered as a possible therapeutic for autoimmune diseases and transplant patients (Agarwal et al., 2014; Monguió-Tortajada et al., 2014).

Moreover, immunosuppressive Mesenchymal Stem Cells (MSCs) can use exosomes to inhibit the macrophage response, by impairing TLR recognition (Phinney et al., 2015), but also to induce Treg differentiation after a TGF- β and IFN γ stimulation (Zhang et al., 2018b). Other *in vivo* murine studies show that exosomes derived from tolerogenic DCs and Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells (MDSCs)



Trends in Cell Biology

Figure17: Immune modulation by exosomes. DEX carry miRNA, co-stimulatory molecules (CD80/86) and antigen charged MHC molecules that can be transferred to (i) naive T cell to subsequently induce anti-tumour Th1 T cells, (ii) other DCs (iii) or T cells at the site of the immunological synapse to modulate the immune response. T cells can in return also secrete exosomes that will influence recipient DCs via miRNAs or the TCR that they carry. Exosomes derived from Tregs can block the immune response by hindering Th1 T cells via exosomal miRNA (Maas et al., 2017).

favour Treg expansion and an inhibition of the Th1 response (Wang et al., 2016b; Yang et al., 2010). Although these results are very encouraging, we must bear in mind that most of these studies are carried out on murine Treg-derived exosomes and further studies on human cells need to be done. Thus, the use of exosomes in a systemic response such as the immune response makes perfect sense as they are highly itinerant and efficient. They most probably contribute to the fine-tuning of the immune balance in an energy-efficient and systemic manner.

2) Isolation methods

Exosomes can be isolated via two main methods: a series of high speed centrifugation with the use of a gradient (sucrose or iodixanol flotation) (Théry et al., 2006) or by immunoaffinity-based capture. Both methods have proven highly efficient and with a good yield (Li et al., 2017b; Yamashita et al., 2016). However, it must be pointed out that the immunoaffinity-based capture can only be used for characterisation of exosomes as functional tests would be hindered by the binding agent (György et al., 2011; Kalra et al., 2013). And ultracentrifugation could also damage the exosomes by the strong pressure the exosomes are put under (Jeppesen et al., 2014). Other methods have also been developed such as exosome precipitation using water-excluding polymers (polyethylene glycol) (Kim et al., 2016a; Zeringer et al., 2015) or microfluidics-based isolation (Davies et al., 2012; Lee et al., 2015). The following table summarises the advantages and disadvantages of the above-mentioned techniques (Table V). Table V: Comparison of exosome isolation techniques (Li et al., 2017b)

Isolation technique	Isolation principle	Potential advantage	Potential disadvantage
Ultracentrifugation- based techniques	Density, size and shape based sequential separation of particular constituents and solutes	Reduced cost and contamination risks with separation reagents. Large sample capacity and yields large amounts of exosomes	High equipment cost, cumbersome, long run time, and labor intensive low portability – not available at point-of-care, high speed centrifugation may damage exosomes thius impending downstream analysis. (Jeppesen et al., 2014)
Size-based techniques	Exosome isolation is exclusively based on the size difference between exosomes and other particulate constituents	Ultrafiltration: fast, does not require special equipment, good portability, direct RNA extraction possible SEC: high-purity exosomes, gravity flow preserves the integrity and biological activity; superior reproductability, moderate sample capacity	Ultrafiltration: low equipment cost, moderate purity of isolated exosomes, sheer stress induced deterioration, possibilit of clogging and vesicle trapping, exosome loss du to attaching to the membrane. SEC: moderate equipment cost, requires dedicated equipment, not trivial to scale up, long run time.
Exosome precipitation	Altering the solubility or dispensibility of exosomes by the use of water-excluding polymers	Easy to use, does not require specialized equipment, large and scalable capacity	Co-precipitation of other non- exosomal contaminants like proteins and polymeric metarials. Long run time. Requires pre-and post-cleanup.
Immunoaffinity capture-based technique	Exosome fishing based on specific interaction between membrane- bound antigens (receptors) of exosomes and immobilized antibodies (ligands)	Excellent for the isolation of specific exosomes. Highly purified exosomes – much better than those isolated by other techniques, high possibility of subtyping.	High reagent cost, exosomes tags need to be established, low capacity and low yields, only works with cell-free samples, tumor heterogeneity hampers immune recognition, antigenic epitope may be blocked or masked. (Batrakova et Kim, 2015)
Microfluidics-based technique	Microscale isolation based on a variety of properties of exosomes like immunoaffinity, size and density.	Fast, low cost, portable, easy automation and integration, high portability.	Lack of standardization and large scale tests on clinical samples, lack of method validation, moderate to low sample capacity.

Each method has its pros and cons, but what is essential is to develop a technique that will lead to widespread use of exosome, hopefully for the clinic. This must be a cost-effective and easily mastered isolation method.

D. Tumour exosomes

1) Exosomes and the tumour microenvironment

Even though exosomes are involved in the progression of many diseases, notably viral dissemination, neuropathies and others, we will solely focus on exosomes secreted by tumour cells also named TEXs. TEXs act at many levels of cancer and at all stages of the disease. Cell cycle, angiogenesis and metastasis initiation are all commonly enhanced during cancer and are now associated with TEXs (Hu et al., 2018).

a. Proliferation

In an acute myeloid leukemia (AML) blasts model, exosomes secreted by AML cells blocked normal hematopoiesis and osteogenesis as they induced the expression of Dickkopf-related protein 1 (DKK1) in bone marrow stromal cells. DKK1 is a known suppressor of these mechanisms and thus leads to a progression of AML. In addition, AML-derived exosomes are able to downregulate the expression of many other factors involved in normal hematopoiesis such as CXCL2, KIT Ligand (KITL) and Insulin Growth Factor-1 (IGF-1). Indeed, when the release of AML-exosomes was blocked or DKK1 was specifically inhibited, it was shown that AML growth and OS of AML-engrafted mice were significantly increased (Kumar et al., 2018).

Moreover, a study by Hong and colleagues found that in colorectal cancer, tumour microvesicles contain mRNA capable of interfering with cell cycle, mostly during the M phase (Hong et al., 2009). The viral oncoprotein LMP1 is also known for its ability to drive oncogenesis by interfering with many vital cell functions including proliferation. Hypoxia inducible factor 1 α (HIF1 α) also shares this disruptive function as it enhances migration, invasiveness and overall tumorigenicity. Interestingly, a study by Aga in NPC not only showed that LMP1 upregulates HIF1 α , but also that exosomes carry HIF1 α which maintains its DNA-binding activity to upregulate its expression in recipient cells (Aga et al., 2014). This data strongly suggests that EBV also plays a part in NPC metastasis formation.

b. Angiogenesis

Enhanced angiogenesis is a common characteristic amongst all solid tumours. This allows the tumour to better access nutrients in order to grow. But tumour blood vessels are scruffy and leaky

which partly explaining why treatments don't always reach the tumour and lack efficacy (Nishida et al., 2006). A study by Lang found that exosomes derived from glioma cells contain long non-coding RNAs (LncRNA) of the POU Class 3 homeobox 3 (POU3F3) transcription factor. The upregulation of POU3F3 is correlated to late stages of glioma and the Linc-POU3F3 expressing TEXs increased the expression levels of pro-angiogenic factors such as TGF- β , TGF- β receptor (TGF- β R) and Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor-A (VEGF-A) (Lang et al., 2017). Moreover, as hypoxia is a known inducer of angiogenesis, and miR-210 were found in exosomes derived from hypoxic tumour cells. Indeed, miR-210 levels are very high within the Tumour Micro-Environment (TME) and can modulate VEGF expression leading to a recruitment of endothelial cells for tumour angiogenesis (Jung et al., 2017).

c. Metastasis

Involvement of exosomes in metastasis has long been suspected, and evidence has now shown just how much exosomes contribute to this mechanism (Steinbichler et al., 2017; Subramanian et al., 2016). It has been found *in vitro* that TEXs can educate tumour-supporting cells to prepare for metastasis. For example, melanoma-derived exosomes incite proangiogenic signalling program and condition the LNs to respond better to melanoma cells. TEXs are recruited to the LNs and will in turn attract melanoma cells to the LNs in order to set up a secondary tumour site (Hood et al., 2011). A similar study conducted in a rat model of adenocarcinoma by Rana also showed it was mediated by TEX microRNAs (Rana et al., 2013). They found that TEXs modified the tissue phenotype by silencing the expression of structural molecules such as matrix metalloproteinases and cadherin-17 thus favouring the setup of future metastases. It was even suggested that more aggressive tumour cells could secreted exosomes to educate the lesser aggressive tumour cells to become invasive and itinerant via the microRNA-200 family (Epstein, 2014). Thus, these circulating TEXs show great potential as diagnostic and predictive relapse biomarkers.

Moreover, two studies found that NPC tumour cells could be modified by MSC-derived exosomes. Indeed, they promote the proliferation, migration and tumorigenesis of NPC cells (Shi et al., 2016). A study by Aga found that HIF1 α actively participates in the transmission of the prometastatic effect of TEXs to recipient cells (Aga et al., 2014). And finally, TEXs in hepatocarcinoma carry the chemokine CXCR4 to promote cancer cell migration, invasivess and lymphatic angiogenesis. All of this helps prepare for the premetastatic niche and thus future metastases implementation (Li et al., 2018).

2) Immune evasion in cancer

Exosomes play a key role in promoting and maintaining the TME as they are potent intercellular communicators. Immune modulation by exosomes in cancer is gaining interest as it has been shown that exosomes are often put to use by the tumour to favours its progression and immune escape (Graner et al., 2018; Greening et al., 2015; Seo et al., 2018) (Figure 18). Although, in some specific types of inflammatory cancers, such as Triple Negative Breast Cancer (TNBC), the tumour and thus, TEXs aim to induce a sustained immune response, mainly by acting on APCs such as macrophages and DCs (Chow et al., 2014; Greening et al., 2015). However, we will focus here on cancers that seek to suppress the anti-tumour response, such as NPC.



Figure 18: Tumour exosomes and cancer. Exosomes contribute to the progression of cancer via multiple mechanisms: (i) they promote angiogenesis via endothelial sprouting, (ii) modulate the immune response to favour immune evasion of cancer, (iii) increase migration capacities of tumour cells (iv) and contribute to the setup of premetastatic niches and development of secondary tumours (adapted from Maas et al., 2017).

a. Innate immunity

NK cells are one of the first lines of defence against tumour cells. Thus, TEXs are able to downregulate the activating NKG2D receptor that NKs use to recognize their targets (Clayton et al., 2008). TEXs express NKG2D ligands such as MICA/B and UL16 Binding Protein 1 and 2 (ULBP1/2) to prevent tumour cell killing by acting as decoys (Ashiru et al., 2010; Clayton and Tabi, 2005). Thus,

impairing NK sensitivity and subsequent cytotoxic capabilities (Chitadze et al., 2013; Mincheva-Nilsson and Baranov, 2014). *Ex vivo*, exosomes isolated from patients with AML notably contain high levels of TGF-β1 and MICA/MICAB. They were also capable of decreasing NKG2D expression and NK cytotoxicity which was counteracted by the NK homeostatic cytokine IL-15 (Szczepanski et al., 2011).

b. Adaptive immunity

Regulatory T cells

Tregs are major contributors to immune evasion as their natural ability to inhibit the immune response is hijacked in cancer. It is now known that TEXs are one of many mechanisms used by the tumour in order to profit from Tregs (Szajnik et al., 2010; Wieckowski et al., 2009). TEXs promote Treg induction, expansion and suppressive function. For example, Mrizak et al showed that NPC TEXs favour the recruitment of Tregs but also conventional T cells in order to then induce Tregs and enhance their suppressive functions (Mrizak et al., 2015). TEXs can contain, TGF- β , Fas-L, CD73 and galectines which are all involved in immune regulation (Abusamra et al., 2005; Clayton et al., 2011; Klibi et al., 2009a; Schuler et al., 2014).

Effector T cells

Other mechanisms of immune evasion by TEXs involve targeting T cells. Immunosuppressive molecules found on TEXs contribute to T cell impairing or killing, notably via Fas Fas-L and Gal-9 (Andreola et al., 2002; Keryer-Bibens et al., 2006; Klibi et al., 2009a). The study by Andreola and colleagues showed that Fas-L was accumulated in melanoma cells and thus secreted Fas-L-enriched TEXs. This leads to the Fas-L-mediated death by apoptosis of antitumoural T cells. CD8 T cell death by the same mechanism was shown by Wiechowski the same year (Wieckowski et al., 2009). As previously discussed, Gal-9 and LMP1 enriched exosomes found in NPC promote Tregs but also inhibit effector T cells. Indeed, Gal-9 kills T cells by binding to the cell death receptor T cell Immunoglobulin and mucin domain containing protein 3 (Tim3) found on T cells, leading to their death by apoptosis. Moreover, they also convert effector T cells into Tregs, further contributing to the immunosuppressive TME (Mrizak et al., 2015). Physiologically, Gal-9 helps prevent prolonged inflammation as it is damaging for tissues. Similarly to the NK impairing, the expression of NKG2D by TEXs also disrupts the activity of CD8 T cells. Indeed, Clayton and Tabi found that incubation of PBMCs with TEXs containing NKG2D ligands leads to a drop in the number of CD3+ CD8+ cells and the remaining cells showed reduced killing abilities (Clayton and Tabi, 2005).

Furthermore, TEXs also have the ability to disrupt cytokine-mediated pathways that play a major role in the fine-tuning of the immune response. This tempering by TEXs can take many forms.

For example, IL-2 sensitivity of lymphocytes can be impaired by TEXs (Clayton et al., 2007). IL-2 is a key cytokine for effector T cell and NK function but also supports Treg immunosuppression. Indeed, TEXs show a "double hit" mechanism by selectively skewing IL-2 responsiveness of effector T cell and NK cells whilst favouring Treg function. This study by Clayton and colleagues found that not only did TEXs preferentially distribute IL-2 to Tregs but also enhanced their function by carrying TGF- β . Another example of cytokine disruption, is the blocking of MoDCs by TEXs which leads to the increased secretion of regulatory cytokines and lesser anti-tumoural cytokines. These suppressive signals release by tempered DCs leads to a blockade of the T cell anti-tumour response (Yu et al., 2007). Similarly, TEXs are also responsible for the induction of MDSCs which also give rise to Tregs (Valenti et al., 2006). This unbalanced immune environment subsequently leads to an overall pro-tumoural immunosuppressive TME (Figure 18).

E. Clinical applications of exosomes in cancer

1) Tumour exosomes and drug resistance

Studies have described that TEXs can contribute to drug resistance in cancer (Azmi et al., 2013; Bach et al., 2017; Yu et al., 2015). For instance, exosomes derived from estrogen receptor (ER)-positive breast cancer favour resistance to tamoxifen. For this, TEXs transfer miR-221/222 which downregulates tamoxifen targets, p27 and ERα, in recipient cells (Wei et al., 2014). And in lung cancer, TEXs were found to worsen resistance to cisplatin chemotherapy by transferring miR-100-5p (Qin et al., 2017). A recent study in TNBC found that TEXs were able to confer drug resistance to recipient cells (Ozawa et al., 2018). In fact, a large study carried out on over 60 different cell lines showed a correlation between exosomes and resistance to drugs in cancer (Shedden et al., 2003). Also, exosomes seem to aid the tumour in sequestering and eliminating drugs which leads to drug resistance (Chen et al., 2006; Safaei et al., 2005). This knowledge could help better stratify cancer patients and anticipate drug resistance, or even target TEXs during treatments to limit drug resistance.

Exosomes are increasingly appealing in the field of cancer theranostics. Their easy access makes them a target of choice. Yet, the isolation and characterisation of exosomes remains either costly and/or time consuming. And a common method is still lacking as technical variants could lead to conflicting results (Panagiotara et al., 2017).

2) Exosomes as diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers

It is well known that the earlier the cancer is diagnosed, the better the outcome is for the patient. Liquid biopsies are gaining interest, as they are non-invasive, quickly obtained and cost-effective. Exosomes are found in most bodily fluids, notably urine and serum. Thus, new light is being shed on the specificity of TEXs and their possible use as potent new diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers.

TEXs can drive tumorigenesis by multiple means but notably via transcriptionally interfering miRNAs. Distinctive miRNAs are found in each type of TEXs and can even help in determining the nature of the cancer. For example, in non-small cell lung cancer, TEX miRNAs such as miR-181-5p, miR-30a-3p, miR-30e-3p and miR-361-5p are biomarkers for adenocarcinoma. Whereas squamous cell carcinoma can be diagnosed with other distinct miRNAs like miR-10b-5p, miR-15b-5p and miR-320b (Jin et al., 2017; Rabinowits et al., 2009). Moreover, Wu and colleagues found that a positive correlation between the levels of miR-96 and the stage of lung cancer. With highest levels being associated to highly aggressive, metastatic and drug-resistant lung cancer (Wu et al., 2017).

Furthermore, in pancreatic cancer which shows a high mortality rate, miR-191, miR-21 and miR-451a can serve as early diagnostic and prognostic biomarkers (Goto et al., 2018). Another study found seven miRNAs (let-7a, miR-1229, miR-1246, miR-150, miR-21, miR-223, and miR-23a) associated with colon cancer, even at an early stage, compared to healthy donors (Ogata-Kawata et al., 2014).

In NPC, detection of TEXs in liquid biopsies have also been shown as good diagnostic and prognosis biomarkers. EBV-BART-miRNAs contribute to tumorigenesis and are found in high levels in NPC patient serum (Lo et al., 2012). Generally, EBV-linked proteins and DNA, whether they are contained in exosomes or not, are of good prognostic value (Gurtsevitch et al., 2017; Yip et al., 2014; Zhang et al., 2016a). Also, the concentration of exosomes in NPC-patient serum is higher in cases of LNs metastasis, thus associated with poorer prognosis (Ye et al., 2016). This study found that TEXs are enriched with miR-24-3p compared to healthy donor exosomes, making it a very appealing biomarker. Other molecules found specifically in high content in NPC TEXs are HLA-II (Keryer-Bibens et al., 2006) and Gal-9 (Klibi et al., 2009a). HLA-II being too ubiquitous, Gal-9 could also be a potentially prominent new biomarker.

3) Exosomes-based treatments

The growing knowledge surrounding exosomes in cancer biology has shown their importance and it comes as no surprise that novel cancer treatment encompasses them. Their small size, easy transfer

to cells as well as their protective lipid bilayer structure makes them very interesting tools for therapeutic use (Tai et al., 2018).

a. Use of immunostimulatory effects

DEXs have shown great therapeutic promise as they are potent immune activators (Pitt et al., 2014). Pioneers in the field first showed the potential of antigen-pulsed DEXs as anticancer treatments in 1998 (Zitvogel et al., 1998). Indeed, DEXs can prime a specific T cell anti-tumour response as well as induce NK functions.

Early phase clinical trials have shown encouraging results as the DEX-based treatments are safe, well tolerated and allow longer progression free survival (Besse et al., 2016; Dai et al., 2008; Escudier et al., 2005; Morse et al., 2005).

b. Targeting of tumour exosomes

As we have previously discussed how exosomes contribute in many ways to tumorigenesis, targeting TEXs is also envisioned as a novel cancer treatment. Targeting molecules that are specific to TEXs, and thus, the tumour cells they derive from, is an appealing possibility. For example, Gal-9 is specific to NPC-derived exosomes and is also predominantly found on tumour cells and Tregs. A drug that blocks Gal-9 could significantly hinder NPC progression (Klibi et al., 2009; Mrizak et al., 2015, patent US20170283499A1). As previously mentioned, TEXs are enriched in Fas-L which leads to effector T cell apoptosis. This mechanism can be blocked using Iroquois-class homeodomain protein (IRX-2), a primary cell-derived biologic agent consisting of cytokines produced by Th1 cells. In fact, clinical trials testing IRX-2 have shown promising results with other phase II trials still underway (Freeman et al., 2011; Wolf et al., 2018). Immunomonitoring of immune cell populations during IRX-2 treatment shows no difference in CD4+ CD25high Treg levels but a reduction of B cells, NKT cells and naive T cells. This is thought to be the result of a redistribution of these cells to tissues (Whiteside et al., 2012). In fact, the same team also found that in head and neck cancer, IRX-2 treated patients showed an increase in tumour infiltrating T cells and macrophages, presumably to restore immune responsiveness vis-à-vis the cancer (Berinstein et al., 2012). However, it should be noted that activated T cell also naturally express Fas-L, in a protein Kinase D1/2-dependant manner, in order to kill other activated T cell to prevent the arise of autoimmune diseases (Mazzeo et al., 2016; Monleón et al., 2001). Although no severe toxicities have been noted in the first clinical trials, immunological balance is likely to be at risk with this drug and the development of autoimmune diseases must be avoided.

c. Exosomes as nanocarriers of drugs

One innovative use for exosomes in therapeutics, is as a drug nanocarrier. Indeed, their endogenous nature makes them more tolerated by the body, unlike other synthetic drugs. Charging drugs as cargo into exosomes allows their protection and efficient access to all areas of the body (Ha et al., 2016). Interestingly, exosomes were even shown to deliver anticancer drugs across the blood-brain barrier, which is often hermetic to drugs, this is promising for treating brain tumours or even neurodegenerative diseases (Yang et al., 2015).

Exosomes can be charged with drugs by different techniques including electroporation, lipofection, sonication or simple incubation with the drug (Johnsen et al., 2014). Electroporation is generally very successful but the major downside is that siRNA precipitates and DNA is poorly charged into exosomes (Kooijmans et al., 2013; Lamichhane et al., 2015). Moreover, incubation of the drug with exosomes can lead to its uptake but only if it is small enough to penetrate through the exosome's lipid bilayer membrane (Johnsen et al., 2014). In addition, lipofection is an effective, non-viral and reproducible method for introducing foreign DNA, siRNA and drugs into exosomes. However, lipofection is only restricted to cells that have a high division rate (Gresch et al., 2004). A recent study aimed to determine which method was best for loading paclitaxel (PTX) into exosomes to treat multi drug resistance in cancer. The authors tested incubation of PTX with exosomes, electroporation or sonication. The greatest loading capacity was obtained by mild sonication of exosomes (Kim et al., 2016b). Other findings in this study correlated well with results by Saari and colleagues in that PTX is more efficiently targeted to tumour and showed increased cytotoxicity (Saari et al., 2015). Furthermore, these results highlight another advantage of exosomes, their specific organotropism which is mediated by integrins (Hoshino et al., 2015). Tian and colleagues were able to engineer exosome membranes to express given integrins. And indeed, the modified exosomes that carried doxorubicin, delivered the drug to specific tissues leading to a inhibition of tumour growth with less overall toxicity (Tian et al., 2014). The deep-seated delivery of drugs via exosomes to a given tissue allows for better and more specific treatments with less toxicity.

Thus, exosomes have now been revealed as major players in intercellular communication and the immune response. Therefor exosomes are an ideal target for cancer in order to disrupt tissue homeostasis and allow tumour growth. The varied physiological functions of exosomes make it hard for the body to counteract when they are hijacked by cancer. Hence, exosomes are now novel targets for the treatment of cancer and theranostics. Nevertheless, much remains unknown about exosome biology making it one of the most fast-growing and interesting fields in oncology yet.

81

IV. Dendritic cells

DCs are key regulators of the fine-tuning of the immune system. They play a critical role in the induction of an adaptive immune response but also promote tolerance when needed. Depending on the nature of the antigen taken up, DCs will then orchestrate an appropriate immune response. It was Ralph Steinman who discovered DCs in 1973 in mice, and was later awarded with a Nobel Prize for this major contribution (Steinman and Cohn, 1973; Steinman et al., 1974, 1975, 1979). He found cells in mice spleen that were distinct from macrophages, had poor phagocytic capacity and showed long branch-like structures. The term dendritic cell comes from the Greek dendron, which means tree in reference to their morphology. It was only a few years later that DCs were attributed their potent immune properties. Mixed Leucocyte Reactions (MLRs) testing showed that they were the instigators of both the cellular and humoral immune responses (Inaba et al., 1983; Nussenzweig et al., 1980). After this, studies of DC migration patterns showed that antigen-loaded DCs travelled to the spleen and LNs in order to deliver the antigen to naive T cells and subsequently activate them for a specific immune response (Austyn et al., 1988). Although other cell can present antigens, DCs are professional APCs (Sprent, 1995). What defines DCs is their high expression of MHC II, the expression of the CD11c integrin, their ability to migrate from the periphery to lymphoid organs and their capacity to activate naive T cells. Nevertheless, it must be noted that individually, each trait is not specific to DCs, it is the concomitance of these features that define DCs.

A. Dendritic cell classification

1) Ontogeny

To this day, choosing a nomenclature that best classifies DCs remains a subject of debate. It is uncertain whether DCs should be classified depending on their cellular precursors, functions, phenotype or organotropism. So far, the most accepted classification is based on ontogeny and organ residence (Guilliams et al., 2014; Schraml and Reis e Sousa, 2015).

Since the turn of the century, the field of DC ontogeny has been fast expanding but many questions remain unanswered. The difficulty lies in the multiple types of DC described, which could also be due to cell plasticity and their challenging location within the body (Hashimoto et al., 2011). This is why murine DCs are often studied to help elucidate DC biology. Although mice and human DCs differ on some aspects, studying mice DCs has brought us valuable knowledge on human DCs. The following chart illustrated DC lineage in humans and mice, which also enable a clear comparison of murine and human DCs subsets (Figure 19). My thesis work was solely carried out on human MoDCs, thus we will

here only focus on human DC ontogeny. Firstly, all DCs originate from a common bone marrow-derived Hematopoietic Stem Cell (HSC) progenitor. HSCs can either give Multi-Lymphoid Progenitors (MLPs) or Granulocyte Macrophage Progenitors (GMPs). Both can become Macrophage and DC Progenitor (MDP) (Fogg et al., 2006) or a Common DC Progenitor (CDP). Then DCs develop into either pDC, pre-DCs or a common Monocyte Progenitor (cMoP). All three progenitors then migrate to peripheral tissues to further differentiate. cMoP become monocytes that will migrate to peripheral tissues and give rise to either monocyte-derived macrophages (MoMac) or MoDCs (Guilliams et al., 2014; Onai et al., 2007, 2010). Furthermore, pre-DCs differentiate into peripheral classical or conventional DCs (cDC), and cDC subsets are generally dependant on the expression of phenotype markers. For example, Blood Dendritic Cell Antigen 1 (BDCA1) is a universal myeloid DC marker but not all DCs are BDCA3+, although they come from the same pre-DC progenitor. BDCA3+ cells are considered to be a different subtype of cDCs than the BDCA3- cells (Jin et al., 2014). And although this is the currently accepted model of DC ontogeny, new research is giving us new information regarding the different progenitors and DCs subsets, but also about what drives them to specific differentiation patterns (Heidkamp et al., 2016).



Figure 19: Human and mice DC lineage. Mice and human DCs ontogeny share many similarities, the equivalent cells are shown in the same colour in human and mice. After the HSC stage, progenitors between the two species differ, but the three main subsets of DCs are conserved: monocyte-derived DCs, plasmacytoid DCs and DCs that arise from a common pre-DC progenitor. The major difference are phenotypical markers used to identify each DC population (R&D Biotechne: https://www.rndsystems.com/pathways/dendritic-cell-lineage-development-pathways).

2) In vitro cultured human DCs

The study of human DCs is challenging, as they are not easily available. Thus, two major populations of human DCs are studied *in vitro*: pDCs and MoDCs.

a. Plasmacytoid DCs

pDCs are found in the peripheral blood (<0.4% of PBMCs) and peripheral lymphoid organs. Discovered in 1997, pDCs were unlike the other previously described DCs as they express CD4 and CD45RA but not CD3 nor CD11c. The same CD4+ CD11c- cells found in blood were also identified in tonsillar tissue, but with a higher apoptosis rate. This shows that they belong to a lymphoid lineage but remain *bona fide* DCs as they express high levels of MHC II (Grouard et al., 1997). pDCs show little antigen presentation abilities but secrete high levels of type I IFN allowing them to steer the immune response (Villadangos and Young, 2008). Although pDCs are found in peripheral blood, the study of

pDCs remains costly and difficult as they are a rare population amongst PBMCs. One of the advantages is that they are already differentiated, unlike MoDCs.

b. Monocyte derived DCs

The study of MoDCs has the advantage that monocytes are more common amongst PBMCs (15-25%). However, they need to be differentiated into DCs which is more time consuming and costly. The protocol of MoDC differentiation using granulocyte/macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and Interleukin 4 (IL-4) is now a well-established method (Sallusto and Lanzavecchia, 1994). It must be noted that iDCs generated *in vitro* from peripheral monocytes using GM-CSF and IL-4, seem to naturally express high levels of HLA II and co-stimulatory molecules compared to steady-state cells found *in vivo*. Thus, iDCs derived from human monocytes seem to be more advanced along the developmental stages than peripheral human iDCs. Nevertheless, *in vitro* generated DCs are still able to induce effector T cell anergy and the development of Tregs (Jonuleit et al., 2000). Interestingly, once the effector T cells were anergized, Jonuleit and colleagues were not able to reverse this effect with fully mature DCs.

B. DC subtypes

A decade after the initial discovery of DCs, Steinman and Schuler put forward the notion that DCs undergo a maturation process that it critical for their function (Schuler and Steinman, 1985). They found that immature DCs have a potent antigen capturing capacity but do not activate T cells. For this, DCs must undergo maturation that is both phenotypically and functionally distinguishable to an immature state. But the maturation process is not so binary, there are also semi-mature DCs or even steady-state DCs that show an intermediate level of maturation, subsequently influencing their function (Dudek et al., 2013).

1) DC maturation

Immature DCs (iDCs) are peripheral tissue resident cell that act as sentinels and constantly scour the body for potential threats, whether they are non-self or self. Physiologically, iDCs exist in an immature non-stimulated state and are also named steady-state. Unlike other APCs such as macrophages or B cells, DCs are professional APCs. This means they have a highly efficient antigen presentation capacity and are seemingly the only cells that can induce a T cell response from a naive CD4 T cell (Itano and Jenkins, 2003; Sprent, 1995). iDCs main goal is to uptake antigens to eventually present them to T cells in order to induce an immune response. For this, iDCs express a wide spectrum of antigen receptors that act as sensors and detect danger signals. They capture antigens by

phagocytosis, micropinocytosis or via the cell surface receptor which are then endocytosed. iDCs highly express a plethora of PRRs that distinguish Pathogen Associated Molecular Patterns (PAMPs) and Damage Associated Patterns (DAMPs). There are two subgroups of PRRs, membrane-bound PRRs and cytoplasmic-bound PRRs. The first engulfs TLRs and CLRs such as DC-SIGN (Diebold, 2009; Visintin et al., 2001). The latter includes NOD-like receptors (NLRs) and RIG-I-like receptors (RLRs). All of these are potent detectors of foreign pathogens and danger signals which promote the immune response. Interestingly, a study found distinct PRR expression patterns that depend on the DC subtype. Lundberg described a difference between CD1c+, CD141+ and CD16+ myeloid DCs and CD123+ pDCs, which would explain the specific aptitudes of each subtype (Lundberg et al., 2014). Regardless of the nature of the antigen, the detection an uptake of the antigen triggers signalling that leads to maturation in order to induce an immune response. Maturation is accompanied by profound phenotypical and functional changes (McIlroy et al., 2005; Türeci et al., 2003). During the maturation process, iDCs will migrate to T cell rich region in lymphoid organs. This migration is largely dependent on chemotaxis. Indeed, DCs express varying patterns of chemokine receptors in response to the chemotactic gradients (Lukacs-Kornek et al., 2008; Sallusto et al., 1998, 1999b; Sozzani, 2005; Tiberio et al., 2018). CCR6 is expressed by iDCs and determines their localisation in the body via its ligand chemokine CCL20. The secretion of CCL20 is induced by inflammatory cytokines or microbial factors. Thus, at these regions iDCs are recruited via the CCR6/CCL20 axis in order to initiate a specific immune response (Cook et al., 2000). In the case of MoDCs, CCR1, CCR3 and CCR5 all contribute to the migration of the DCs to the inflamed tissue (Beaulieu et al., 2002; Sato et al., 1999). Typically, during the migration/maturation process, maturing DC no longer express CCR6 but increase the expression of CCR7 which leads to the migration to LNs.

Moreover, during maturation DCs break down and process the antigen so it can be charge onto the HLA molecules in order to form the MHC, which will later interact with the TCR. Mature DCs (mDCs) interact with T cells to form an immunological synapse in order to prime T cells and induce a T cell response. For correct T cell priming, three essential signals have been described. Signal 1 is the interaction of the MHC with TCR. At the immature state, DCs are not immunogenic, they have not yet taken up the antigen and express little or no MHC II molecules (Lee et al., 1993; Mommaas et al., 1995). However, it has been described that iDCs are able to induce Tregs *in vivo* (Dhodapkar and Steinman, 2002; Gad et al., 2004). The second signal leads to the concomitant activation of DC and T cell via the expression of co-stimulation molecules (CD80, CD83, CD86 and OX40L). mDCs highly express these costimulatory molecules that consolidate the MHC-TCR interaction to induce an effector T cell response. The third signal is when naive T cells are overwhelmed by a DC-induced cytokine storm that also contributes to T cell activation. Depending on the nature of the antigen, DCs will either secrete Th1, Th2 or Th17 cytokine combinations. In the case of a Th1 response, mDCs largely secrete IL-12 and IFN γ . To orientate the immune response towards a Th2 response, DCs will notably secrete IL-4 and IL-2. The secretion of IL-6, IL-21, IL-23 and TGF- β mainly characterizes the Th17 immune response. Furthermore, DC can also induce regulatory T cell by the concomitant secretion of TGF- β and IL-10 (Figure 20). All three signals participate in the activation of both the DC and the T cell, which will subsequently lead to a potent and appropriate immune response.



Figure 20: Dendritic cell cytokine secretion upon T cell priming. DC will interact with a naive T cell (Th0) and induce an appropriate immune response depending on the nature of the antigen. This will determine the cytokine profile expressed by the APC in order to steer the T cell immune response (http://varuncnmicro.blogspot.com).

2) Tolerogenic DCs

Tolerogenic DCs (tDCs) are regulatory DCs that promote immune tolerance (Steinman et al., 2003). In the same way that mDCs promote an immune response, tDCs trigger the induction and enhance the functions of Tregs whilst inhibiting effector T cells. Their physiological role is to maintain immune homeostasis and without them, autoimmune disorders soon arise.

a. Characteristics

The maturation state of tDCs is considered intermediate and thus, tDCs are also referred to as semi-mature DCs. Indeed, phenotypically, they are neither immature nor mature. A clear example of this is perceived by the partial expression of co-stimulatory molecules at their surface (CD40, CD80, CD83 and CD86). However, the line between iDCs and tDCs is often blurred so it is important to properly distinguish them. Although iDCs do not induce a T cell response, tDCs actively promote tolerance. Indeed, iDCs do not interact with T cell whereas tDCs induce effector T cell anergy and induce regulatory T cells. For this, tDCs upregulate the expression of inhibitory molecules (Fas-L, PD-L1 and PD-L2) and secrete high levels of immunosuppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) whilst decreasing the secretion of effector cytokines (IL-6, IL-12 and TNF α). Moreover, the enzyme IDO is often found highly expressed in tDCs as it favours an immunosuppressive microenvironment in which



Figure 21: Characteristic profile of tolerogenic DCs. Co-stimulation markers are typically all or partly downregulated (CD40, CD80 and CD86), the secretion of effector cytokines IL-12, IL-6 and TNF α is decreased. The expression of the transcription factor NF-KB is also commonly found compromised in tDCs. An upregulation of inhibitory molecules at the cell surface such as PD-L1, PD-L2 and Fas-L has also been described in tDCs. The secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines IL-10 and TGF- β is generally increased which leads to a suppressive microenvironment. And finally, high expression of the immunoregulatory enzyme IDO is sometimes described in tDCs (Yoo et al., 2016).

Tregs thrive and effector T cells can no longer proliferate and eventually die. All of these characteristics

show how well tDCs are equipped to inhibit the effective immune response to promote tolerance (Figure 21).

b. In vitro tDC generation

The study of tDCs has led to the development of many protocols of generating tDCs (Kim et al., 2018b; Yoo and Ha, 2016). The use of dexamethasone, a commonly used steroid drug, is now a classical method of generation in vitro IL-10 secreting tDCs (Bosma et al., 2008). Moreover, organic molecules such as vitamin D3 can be used to generate tDCs (Farias et al., 2013). Yet, the DCs induced in both cases were phenotypically semi-mature but functionally not very effective mediators of tolerance. Nevertheless, it was found that the most effective method of tDC generation in vitro is by coupling both compounds (Nikolic and Roep, 2013). In this case, induced tDCs show a stable resistance to maturation with a low expression of co-stimulatory molecules, no or very little production of IL-12 and a high secretion of IL-10. However, they can more importantly induce effector T cell apoptosis and give rise to antigen specific Tregs. Other techniques include DC exposure to cytokines such as IL-10, CCL18, IFNy etc. (Azzaoui et al., 2011; De Smedt et al., 1997; Eljaafari et al., 2009; Haase et al., 2002). What is now complicated is that all these different protocols seem to generate different tDCs that do have a common immunosuppressive function but show phenotypical differences. Indeed, a general tDC phenotype still needs to be clearly defined, as this would considerably aid in the study and understanding of tDC biology. Although this seems to be an increasingly utopic goal as tDC phenotype depends on origin and generation conditions (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018).

c. T cell immune suppression

tDCs are commonly thought of as DCs that have a blocked maturation. The direct consequence of this is that as the cell has not fully matured, and thus cannot induce an effective immune response. tDCs not only fail to induce an immune response, they have immunosuppressive properties that actively favour immune tolerance (Hattori et al., 2016).

Effector T cell impairing

As previously mentioned, tDCs upregulate their expression of inhibitory molecules PD-L1 and PD-L2. They bind to PD1 on the T cell which leads to its anergy or inactivation (Brown et al., 2003; Freeman et al., 2000; Latchman et al., 2001; Martin-Orozco et al., 2006). Moreover, Fas-L, which is also highly expressed on tDCs is a known inducer of effector T cell death (King and Ashwell, 1993; Kurts et al., 1998; Süss and Shortman, 1996). Moreover, the cytokine secretion profile of tDCs also contribute to effector T cell blockade. Indeed, the lower levels of IL-12 disrupt T cell function and limits the IL-12-

dependant stimulation of TNF α and IFN γ that are key for NK activation (Brunda, 1994). Furthermore, an increased secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β leads to a blockade of effector cytokine secretion (IL-2, IL-12, TNF α and IFN γ) as well as the impairing of effector T cell function (Spits and de Waal Malefyt, 1992; Taga and Tosato, 1992; de Waal Malefyt et al., 1991). Another major contributor to T cell response blockade is the enzyme IDO1. Indeed, in most tDCs it is highly expressed. This enzyme metabolises the essential amino acid Tryptophan (Trp) into kynurenine (Kyn). The lack of Trp leads to effector T cell anergy and kyn is itself toxic for the cells and leads to their death (Harden and Egilmez, 2012; Hwu et al., 2000; Munn et al., 2002; Terness et al., 2002). Moreover, it has been found that Tregs thrive on the effects of IDO (Baban et al., 2009; Xie et al., 2015; Yan et al., 2010).

Inducers of Tregs

tDCs produce factors that are key for immune tolerance and setp up a favourable microenvironment for Tregs (Kushwah and Hu, 2011; Maldonado and von Andrian, 2010). tDCs can directly induce various types of regulatory lymphocytes in mice. For example, tDCs can induce CD4+ CD25hi Forkhead box P3 (FoxP3)+ Tregs from naive and effector T cells (Huang et al., 2010; Turnquist et al., 2007), CD8+ Tregs (Hsu et al., 2014) and even regulatory B cells (Qian et al., 2012). IL-10 is one of the main players for tolerance across the board but notably for Tregs (Akbari et al., 2001; McGuirk et al., 2002; Wakkach et al., 2003). Indeed, IL-10 contributes to Treg differentiation and proliferation (Sabat et al., 2010), but is also essential for the maintenance of Tregs' suppressive functions (Murai et al., 2009). Indeed, it was demonstrated that IL-10 released from tDCs maintain FoxP3 expression in Tregs, in a paracrine manner (Murai et al., 2009). Additionally, a study showed that IL-10 signalling supersedes co-stimulatory signalling via Src Homology region 2 domain-containing Phosphatase-1 (SHP-1) that dephosphorylates the cytoplasmic tails of CD28, Inducible T-cell COStimulator (ICOS) and CD2, subsequently disrupting their costimulatory activity (Akdis et al., 2000; Taylor et al., 2007, 2009). Furthermore, tDCs can also secrete the pleiotropic cytokine TGF- β . Even though it is involved in both inflammation and tolerance, it is an important cytokine in Treg biology. For example, TGF- β is capable of inducing the expression of FoxP3 (Chen et al., 2003) by activating upstream transcription factors Forkhead box 03a (Foxo3a) and Foxo1 (Harada et al., 2010), which leads to the differentiation of FoxP3+ Tregs (Chen and Konkel, 2010; Rubtsov and Rudensky, 2007). A study by Yamazaki et al., found that a subtype of mice DCs were able to induce Tregs in a TGF- β and retinoic acid (RA)-dependent manner (Yamazaki et al., 2008). In fact, RA inhibits maturation of DCs and induces tDCs (Jin et al., 2010). But tDCs also use RA as it can bind to FoxP3, enhance TGF- β signalling to favour Treg differentiation, inhibit the secretion and function of effector cytokines IL-6 and IL-23 (Xiao et al., 2008). Physiologically, RA is used by tDCs to induce Tregs and maintain immune homeostasis in tissues (Manicassamy and Pulendran, 2009).

As previously mentioned, tDCs can express inhibitory molecules PD-L1 and PD-L2 that control effector T cell activation via PD-1. However, this pathway can also induce Tregs and participate in the maintenance of Treg suppressive function (Francisco et al., 2009; Riley, 2009; Wang et al., 2008).

Moreover, the tDC enzyme IDO inhibits effector T cells by altering the composition of the microenvironment around them. But what is deleterious for effector T cells is beneficial for Tregs. Indeed, Tregs thrive on the effects of IDO, Trp depletion and increased levels of Kyn enhances Tregs' suppressive function (Yan et al., 2010). IDO activity promotes the differentiation of Tregs notably via the Kyn its produces and an IFN γ auto-amplification loop, allowing the regulation of IDO expression (Belladonna et al., 2009; Katz et al., 2008; Mellor et al., 2017; Munn, 2011). Interestingly, tDCs and Tregs engage in cross talk, IDO expression can be induced by Tregs via factors such as IL-10, TGF- β and IFN γ (Fallarino et al., 2003; Janikashvili et al., 2011), this is known as "infectious tolerance". For instance, a study by McGuirk showed that conditioning DCs with Tregs led to functional tDCs that were able to induce Tregs in an IL-10-dependant manner (McGuirk et al., 2002).

C. tDCs and cancer

In many cancers, the patients' immune system has been subverted in order to profit the tumour. In the case of NPC, the tumour seeks to either impair the antitumour response by eliminating effector actors or favour immune tolerance. Thus, just as Tregs, tDCs are gaining interest in the field of anticancer immunotherapy. It is noteworthy to mention that tDCs are also being considered as novel cell treatments in autoimmune diseases and organ transplantation notably to prevent graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) (Marín et al., 2018; Moreau et al., 2012; Zhang et al., 2018a). In immunosuppressive cancers, tDCs are also targets but in that context are sought to be inhibited. Figure 22 gives an overall view of the role DCs play in cancer.



Figure 22: Cross talk between DCs, immune cells and tumour cells and possible targets of anti-cancer immunotherapies. Green arrows indicate immunostimulatory interactions while red arrows indicate suppression mechanisms. The green and blue arrow shows DC maturation, during which inflammatory cytokines are released and adjuvant therapy could enhance DC's anti-tumour functions. mDCs (right) present tumour antigens to B cells, CD8 T cells and CD4 T cells during anti-tumour response, with each of these adaptive immune cells actively fighting against cancer. Endogenous and exogenous tumour antigens can be brought to DCs via nanoparticles. DCs can also activate NK immune response. All of these interactions lead to the secretion of effector cytokines, contributing to anti-tumour immune response. iDCs induce MDSCs and Tregs which contribute to tumour progression via the release of suppressive cytokines. A number of therapies are aimed at these cells, including IDO inhibitors, CD25 blocking antibodies, BRAF inhibitors and COX2 inhibitors. The tumour cells express regulatory molecules such as PD-L1 and secrete immunosuppressive cytokines to induce suppressive cells and inhibit the function of effector cells (Kalijn et al., 2016).

1) Tumour induction of tDCs

DC maturation can be altered by tumour cells which have a double hit effect as this prevents the antitumour response but also induces immune tolerance (Vicari et al., 2002). Conferring tolerogenic properties to DCs enables the tumour to intensify local immune suppression in order to escape the immune response (Gabrilovich, 2004). Multiple mechanisms are developed by the tumour to induce tDCs such as IL-10 and TGF- β secretion (Yang and Carbone, 2004), VEGF is secreted by tumour cells and stromal cells (Mo et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2018) and hyaluronan fragment secretion (Janco et al., 2015; Kuang et al., 2008).

2) Clinical use of DCs in cancer

DCs are now known to be the main instigators of the antitumour response by presenting tumoural antigens to adaptive immune cells. Administering soluble antigens alone has no effect on tumour growth whereas antigen-pulsed DCs are able to induce an antigen specific immune response (Dhodapkar et al., 1999). Since then, the use of DCs is now a promising new lead for anticancer immunotherapy.

a. Use of DCs as vaccines

The use of DCs in cancer is most commonly based on DCs that are pulsed with tumour antigens that act as a vaccine. Thus, as other vaccines, DCs will educate the patients' immune system and give them the tools necessary to better fight back against cancer. Indeed, DC-based vaccination has shown that it prevents metastasis and recurrence of cancer (Jung et al., 2018). However, although it does induce a systemic response, DC vaccinations shows no major effect on solid tumours as it secretes large amounts of TGF- β which impairs most crucial DC functions such as maturation, antigen presentation and migration (Kobie et al., 2003; Lim et al., 2007a; Lyakh et al., 2005). The use of DCs in clinical trials has also been coupled with effector cytokines that are intended to enhance DC response. Clinical studies involving systemic administration of IL-2 gave disappointing results, although preclinical work showed great promise (Shimizu et al., 1999). A Phase 1 study in advanced melanoma showed that patients tolerated well the treatment with no major adverse events though only partially efficient (Escobar et al., 2005). Another phase 2b study, also in advanced melanoma, showed that autologous tumour pulsed-DCs coupled with IL-2 failed to induce a clinical response in patients (Redman et al., 2008).

The most common protocol for *ex vivo* DC vaccination is based on MoDCs (O'Neill and Bhardwaj, 2005). This is mainly due to bio-availability of monocytes in peripheral blood of patients. However, other protocols have also been developed using CD34+ precursors from bone marrow. A study claimed that this approach stimulates a greater T cell response than MoDCs vaccination (Ratzinger et al., 2004). Nonetheless, this points remains controversial and needs further assessment (Romano et al., 2011).

The treatment of hormonal-refractory prostate cancer by Provenge (Sipuleucel-T), was the first Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved cell-based therapy protocol (Kantoff et al., 2010). It is a vaccine made up of DCs, B cells, monocytes and NK cells that are cultured *ex vivo* with a recombinant fusion protein containing prostatic acid phosphatase (PAP) and GM-CSF. The *ex vivo* DCs are activated and after administering the vaccinal cocktail patients do indeed develop a PAP-specific immune response (Small et al., 2000). The phase 3 IMPACT trial displayed an overall improved survival of 4.1 months, an antigen-specific T-cell activation and the increase of T cell infiltration of the TME (Fong et al., 2014; Sheikh et al., 2013). Naturally, Provenge is now currently being tested in combination with other effective immunotherapies such as checkpoint inhibitors α -CTLA4 (NCT01804465) and α -PD-L1 (NCT03024216) to determine whether these associations would further enhance their effectiveness.

b. Photo Dynamic Therapy and DC-base immunotherapy

Photodynamic therapy (PDT) is a novel, well-established cancer treatment based on the use of a tumour-specific photosensitising drug and subsequent illumination that will activate the drug and trigger tumour cell destruction. Studies have shown that after PDT treatment, tumour cells express high levels of heat shock proteins (HSP) (Korbelik et al., 2005; Song et al., 2013). This is interesting because HSPs are molecular chaperons that interact with APCs during the transfer of antigenic peptides to CD8 T cells but also activate DC maturation via TLR signalling (Berwin et al., 2003; Srivastava, 2002). In fact, a study by Jun showed that loading DCs with lysate of PDT-treated tumour cells led to a greater inhibition of tumour growth (Jung et al., 2012). As PDT induces tumour cell death, a number of molecules released could be possible targets for future DC-base vaccines that would complement PDT treatment of cancer.

c. Targeting of DCs in cancer

Clinical use of tDCs stretches far beyond cancer, autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid Arthritis, multiple sclerosis (Harry et al., 2010; Healy et al., 2008; Jaen et al., 2009; Ning et al., 2015), primary Sjögren's syndrome (Volchenkov et al., 2013), diabetes (Adorini, 2003) to name a few. All these diseases could benefit from tDC adoptive transfer and clinical trials are currently underway. In transplantation, adoptive tDC transfer clinical trials have proven to be safe, efficiently ease the acceptance of the transplanted organs and limit GVHD (Marín et al., 2018). Much of the knowledge surrounding tDCs in autoimmune diseases and transplantation can be transposed to cancer. Indeed, in cancer, tDCs favour immune evasion, which makes them compelling targets for future immunotherapies.

Anti-IDO

As previously mentioned, IDO is an immunosuppressive enzyme secreted almost exclusively by tDCs that favours immune tolerance. The downstream effects of IDO are multiple, but all are in favour of inhibiting effector immune cells and enhancing Treg suppressive function. In this new era of immunotherapy based on checkpoint inhibitors, all eyes were on IDO inhibitors that held great promise. Preclinical studies exhibited encouraging results and phase 1 trials showed IDO inhibitors were well tolerated and induced very little toxicities. However, recent data from the Epacadostat/Keytruda phase 3 clinical trial (Keynote-252/ECHO-301 - NCT02752074) has shown no major benefit of inhibiting IDO in melanoma, although the rational seemed to predict otherwise. Thus, IDO biology needs to be further elucidated to (i) understand why anti-IDO therapies failed and (ii) develop more efficient IDO-based anti-cancer treatments (Muller et al., 2018).

tDC reprogramming

Targeting of tDCs in cancer is based on two approaches: tDCs inhibition or reversing tolerogenic activity of tDCs. This second approach has been explored by the team of Conejo-Garcia for over a decade. Promising *in vivo* results in ovarian cancer orthotopic models show that CD11c and PD-L1 expressing tDCs preferentially engulfed nanoparticles encapsulating siRNA. This complex triggers TLR3, TLR5 and TLR7 activation and subsequent secretion of effector cytokines which seems to reverse the tolerogenic phenotype (Cubillos-Ruiz et al., 2009). Additionally, the silencing activity of RNA cargo also contributes to the reprogramming of tDCs into immunogenic "effector" DCs (Cubillos-Ruiz et al., 2012). This boost leads to a significant increase in OS in mice with an aggressive form of ovarian cancer. Furthermore, when they restored the expression of miR-155, this altered the transcriptional profile of tDC and further increased the OS of treated animals. Other studies of tDC reprogramming have shed light on the new-found plasticity of DCs like Tesone et al that specifically silenced the expression of Special AT-rich sequence-binding protein 1 (Satb 1) (Tesone et al., 2016).

tDC targeting using pathogens

The unlikely use of a parasite like *Toxoplasma gondii* has taken advantage of its preferential tropism for DCs and macrophages. A non-virulent strain of *T. gondii* has shown substantial increased survival in an ovarian cancer mouse model. Indeed, the parasite targets tDCs and allows for an expansion of tumour specific effector T cell, all of which overturns the immunosuppressive TME (Baird et al., 2013). The elegant approach has opened new perspectives of anti-cancer immunotherapy using pathogens.

Clinical trials involving DCs

Currently, there are only a handful of clinical trials that are evaluating the use of tDCs for the treatment of autoimmune and inflammatory diseases, notably rheumatoid arthritis, multiple sclerosis and transplantation (Table VI).

Reference	Phase	Condition or disease	Nature of the treatment	Status	
NCT02622763	Phase 1	Crobn's Disease	Autologous differentiated in	Underway	
		CIOIIII 3 DISEase	<i>vitro</i> tolerogenic DCs		
NCT01352858	Phase 1	Rheumatoid arthritis	Autologous differentiated in	Underway	
			<i>vitro</i> tolerogenic DCs	Onderway	
NCT02618902	Phase 1	Multiple sclerosis	Myelin-derived peptide-	Underway	
			pulsed tDCs		
NCT02283671	Phase 1	Multiple sclerosis	tDCs loaded with myelin	Underway	
		Neuromyelitis optica	peptides		
NCT02903537	Phase 1		Autologous monocyte		
		Multiple sclerosis	derived tDCs, generated with	Underway	
			vitamin D3, loaded with	Onderway	
			myelin peptides		
NCT03337165	Phase 1	Autoimmune	Autologous monocyte-deived	Underway	
		diseases	tDCs		
NCT02252055	Phase 1/2	Renal transplant		Underway	
		recipients	Autologous (Des		
NCT01711593	Phase 1	Asthma	In vitro generated tDCs	Completed	
		Allergies	in vicio generated toos		

Table VI: Clinical trials involving tDCs in autoimmune diseases

With clinical trials involving tDCs in autoimmune diseases still being in the first stages of testing, one can only speculate on their outcome. First data displays a good tolerance and no adverse effects in patients (Flórez-Grau et al., 2018; Phillips et al., 2017; Suwandi et al., 2017). In transplantation, tDCs seem to considerably contribute to the proper acceptance of the transplanted organ (Marín et al., 2018). Further data is still needed to confirm the first line of promising results.

Unlike autoimmune disorders, anti-cancer cell-based therapy uses mature DCs to rebuild a tumour-specific immune response via DC vaccination. The following table summarises the current DC-vaccinations being tested in clinical trials in NPC or head and neck cancer (Table VII).

Reference	Phase	Cancer type	Nature of the treatment	Status
NCT03282617	Phase 1	Nasopharyngeal carcinoma	Vaccine: DC pulsed with EBV peptides (CD137L-DC-EBV-VAX)	Underway
NCT03047525	Phase 1/2	Nasopharyngeal carcinoma Renal cell carcinoma lung cancer colorectal cancer	Cytokine-induced killer cells (CIK) or DC-CIK	Underway
NCT01821495	Phase 2	Nasopharyngeal carcinoma	DC-CIK treatment	Unknown
NCT00589186	Phase 2	Nasopharyngeal carcinoma	Autologous DCs transfected with EBV peptides (LMP1 and LMP2) + Celecoxib	unknown
NCT00404339	Phase 1	Head and Neck cancer	Vaccine: DCs loaded with wild type p53 ± T helper peptide	Completed

Table VII: DC-based clinical trials in nasopharyngeal carcinoma or head and neck cancer

Anticancer immunotherapies based on autologous DC vaccination show little toxicity and have the advantage of being highly personalised. The downside is that their effect is not potent enough to efficiently eradicate the tumour with first clinical trials showing only modest or no improvement of patient's disease. Moreover, cell-based treatments remain costly and lack the off-the-shelf quality most pharmaceutical compagnies find so appealing. The possibility of using healthy donor derived DCs that come from myeloid precursors have been envisaged. The idea is that the mismatch in donor and recipient HLA would potentiate the allogenic immune response and give a stronger overall response (Wells et al., 2007). Whether DCs are used in the treatments of cancer or autoimmune disorders, it is key to keep in mind that the immune balance of the body is very fragile and tipping this balance back to a state of immune homeostasis has to be carefully monitored. We are still discovering how immunotherapy works and we do not have all the answers but we do know that we are on a promising and exciting new road towards curing cancer.

V. Objectives

We have described in the introduction that NPC is an EBV-associated cancer that escapes the antitumoural immune response. For this, the highly immunosuppressive TME plays an essential role in the development and progression of the tumour. Two major actors govern this TME: tumour-derived nanovsicles names exosomes and Tregs. Indeed, these two key players interact and help sustain the strong immunosuppressive TME. In addition, one well-known mechanism of Treg induction is via tDCs. They are highly immunogenic APCs that convert naive T cells into Tregs and inhibit the proliferation of effector T cell. Thus, tDCs contribute to immune evasion by impairing the immune response.

In this context, the aim of my thesis was to first determine if tumour exosomes block the maturation of DCs to give rise to semi-mature tDCs. For this, we firstly assessed the maturation status and immunosuppressive functions of the cells icultured with NPC exosomes. But the only way to undeniably prove that tumour exosomes induce tDCs is to determine the effect of these cells on T cells. Then, we wondered whether NPC exosomes could attract monocytes or tDCs to the tumour site, in a CCL20-dependant manner, just as they attract Tregs in previous findings of the team.

Material

&

Methods

VI. Materials and methods

A. Mouse model and tumour exosomes generation

Patient-derived EBV-positive xenografted tumours (C15) were permanently propagated by subcutaneous passage in Severe Combined ImmunoDeficient (SCID) mice as previously described (Klibi et al., 2009a). In accordance with institutional guidelines, homozygous CB-17 scid/scid mice derived from breeding stocks provided by J.P Decavel (Institut Pasteur de Lille: IPL), were housed under specific pathogen-free conditions at the animal facility of the Insitut Pasteur de Lille (Lille, France).

C15 tumour exosomes were isolated from *in vitro* conditioned culture media (C15exo). Control exosomes were isolated from plasma samples given by healthy donors (HDExo). Conditioned culture media were prepared by collagenase and DNAse dispersion of cells from the C15 xenografts and incubation of these cells for 48h in low clarified serum conditions (allowing collection of C15exo).

B. Exosome isolation

Isolation of exosomes from healthy donors, C15 xenografts or from NPC plasma was done by differential centrifugation and flotation on a D_2 0/sucrose cushion (1.185 <d <1.20). Plasma and serum sample were initially diluted at a ratio of 1:50 and 1:2 respectively in Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) medium (Life Technologies, UK).

All steps of exosome purification are carried out at 4°C. The C15 cell culture supernatant was first centrifuged at 300g for 10 minutes and then at 1,900g for 15 minutes, while the plasma of healthy donors was centrifuged only once at 2,000g for 30 minutes. From this step, all centrifugation steps are identical to recover the exosomes from healthy donors or tumour samples. In order to remove the apoptotic bodies and the high molecular DNA, the supernatant was centrifuged at 12,000g for 35 minutes using a JLA 10.500 rotor (Beckman Coulter, France). The supernatant was then recovered and subjected to ultracentrifugation at 37,500g for 48 minutes using a Ti50.2 rotor (Beckman Coulter, France). The exosomes and microvesicles are contained in the pellet, exosomes and purified by flotation on a sucrose cushion (Tris 20 mM and sucrose) (D₂O, Sigma-Aldrich Chimie, Lyon, France). This gradient of two discontinuous phases was subjected to an ultracentrifugation at 25,000g for 75 minutes on a SW41 Ti rotor (Beckman Coulter, France). Microvesicles form a pellet whereas exosomes are contained in the cushion that is carefully collected without disturbing the pellet. Exosomes were
diluted in sterile PBS and pelleted by ultracentrifugation at 29,800g in a SW41Ti rotor (Beckman Coulter, France) for 90 minutes. Finally, the exosomes were washed twice by two ultracentrifugations of 55 minutes at 55,000g using a Beckman TLA100 rotor (Beckman Coulter, France). After resuspension in PBS, exosomes are then subjected to a protein colorimetric Bradford assay (BIORAD Laboratories, Germany) and stored at -80°C until further use.

C. Exosome protein dosage

Isolated exosomes were diluted 1:100 and total protein concentration was quantified according to the manufacturers' instructions (Biorad, USA) based on a Bradford dye-binding method and using Ascent[™] Software. Exosomes were then added to cell culture at 5µg/mL.

D. Exosome characterization using Electron Microscopy

Around 2µg of Exosomes were diluted in PBS and placed on formvar-coated 200 mesh copper grids rinsed once with PBS and then fixed with glutaraldehyde and contrasted with 2% PhosphoTungstic Acid (PTA). Images were obtained with a Hitachi H7500 Transmission Electron Microscope (TEM) equipped with a wide-field 1024x1024-pixel digital camera from AMT Advantage HR (Elexience, France).

E. Isolation of Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells

Human blood samples were collected from healthy adult donors with informed consent obtained in accordance with approval of the Institutional Review Board at the Institut de Biologie de Lille. PBMCs were isolated from peripheral blood samples by density gradient centrifugation using Ficoll (GE healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden) and leucosep[™] according to the manufacturer's instructions (Dutscher, France).

F. Exosome characterization using NanoSight Ltd

Exosomes were characterized using a NanoSight NS300. The number of particles, the concentration as well as the average size of exosomes was determined using 5µg of exosomes diluted in PBS. The NanoSight is powered by NanoSight NS300 software.

G. NPC patient's exosomes

NPC patient's exosomes were collected from plasma samples obtained at the Mustapha-Bacha Hospital (Alger, Algeria) with the help of Dr. Rafa. Some patient samples were collected before treatment and others after, all treated patients received cisplatin-based chemotherapy. All the donors gave informed written consent before the sampling procedure according to the legal provisions (French Huriet Law).

H. Immune cell isolation

Monocytes were isolated from PBMCs using a positive selection CD14+ isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions with an average purity of 95%. The CD4+ naive T cells were also isolated by a negative selection using a CD4+ naive T cell isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany) with an average purity of 90%. After coculture with DCs, T cells were isolated using a CD3+ selection kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany) with an average purity of 75%.

I. Dendritic cell generation

1x10⁶ monocytes were cultivated in complete Roswell Park Memorial Insitute (RPMI) 1640 medium (Life Technologies, UK) with 10% Foetal Calf Serum (FCS) (Life Technologies, UK) that was previously clarified, as well as 2mM L-glutamine and 50µg/mL of gentamycine Life Technologies, UK).

Seeding of monocytes was done in 6-well plates (Nunc, Denmark) containing 10^{6} monocytes/mL in 4 conditions: monocytes only, with 25ng/mL GM-CSF and 10ng/mL IL-4 (PeproTech Inc, Rocky Hill, USA) for negative and positive controls, and 5µg/mL of exosomes from either healthy donors or C15 cells for testing. On the 5th day of culture, the media was replaced with new medium containing ± IL-1 β and TNF α as mautirng agents. An alternate maturating agent also used at times was an *E.Coli* LipoPolySaccharid (LPS) (Sigma Aldrich, St.Louis, USA) at 100ng/mL. As a tDC control, using Vitamin D3 (Life Technologies, UK) and Dexamethasone (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) were added to the fresh media at day 5 of culture for 48 hours respectively at 39ng/mL and 393ng/mL. After 7 days of culture the maturation state of the DCs were evaluated. Cells were recovered and assessed by flow cytometry (BD FACS Canto II) for cell surface maturation

markers. Supernatants were recovered at day 5 and 7 of the culture and stored at -80°C until further use.

J. Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR) - DC/T cell co-culture

CD4+ CD45RA naive T cells were obtained from PBMCs exclusively from healthy donors by positive selection isolation kits (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany). Heterologous mature DCs were co-cultured with naive T cells at a 1:5 ratio, at 10⁶ cells/mL in complete RPMI for 5 days. At day 5 of the co-culture supernatants were firstly recovered and frozen at -80°C until further use. Then, dead cells were eliminated using a Dead Cell Removal kit and afterwards T cells were purified with a positive CD3 selection kit with an average purity of 95%. Both kits were used accordingly to the manufacturer's instructions (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany).

The same co-culture procedure was also carried out using the conditioned DCs and total CD4+ T cells. CD4+ cells were isolated using a positive selection kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany). Cells were co-cultured for 2-3 days with a ratio of 1:20 (DC:CD4+), at 10⁶ cells/mL in complete RPMI. DCs were irradiated at 50Gy before the culture. T cell proliferation was then tested using radioactive thymidine and supernatant was stored at -80°C until further use.

K. Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR) - suppression assay

Suppressive activity of T cells after co-culture with DCs was measured by their ability to inhibit the proliferative response of autologuous PBMCs in a MLR test. Assays were set up with a mixture of T cells: PBMCs (1:4; 1:2 and 1:1) in a round bottom 96-well plate (Corning Costar) and cultured for 48h and 72h. Cells were activated with plate-bound anti-CD3 (10ng/mL) mAb (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany), incubated at 37°C for 2 hours before the culture and soluble anti-CD28 (10ng/mL) mAb (Clinisciences, Montrouge, France) was added at the time of the culture. There are three types of T cells: $T_{IL1\betaTNF\alpha \text{ or }LPS}$, T_{HDexo} and T_{C15exo} . 50,000 irradiated (5000 cGy) autologous PBMCs were used as APCs. Culture with freshly isolated autologous Tregs, without irradiated PBMCs, activated PBMCs, T cells or activating agents were also done as proliferation controls.

Proliferation was measured after $[{}^{3}$ H] thymidine (1µCi/well) (PerkinElmer, Courtaboeuf, France) incubation for the last 18 hours before harvesting. Radioactivity was determined using a β -counter (1450 Trilux, Wallac, Finland). Each proliferation assay was carried out in triplicates and estimated in count per minute (cpm) and results were normalized comparatively to the positive control.

L. PBMC and exosomes co-culture

Exosomes' immunomodulatory properties were tested by a proliferation assay. They were set up with cultures of 100,000 PBMCs in contact with exosomes at 5µg/mL in a round bottom 96well plate and cultured for 120 hours. The cells were activated with plate-bound anti-CD3 (1µg/mL) mAb, incubated at 37°C for 2 hours before the culture and soluble anti-human CD28 mAb (100ng/mL) as added at the time of the culture. Proliferation was measured after [³H] thymidine (1µCi/well) (PerkinElmer, Courtaboeuf, France) incubation for the last 18 hours before harvesting. Radioactivity was determined using a β -counter (1450 Trilux, Wallac, Finland). Each proliferation assay was carried out in triplicates and estimated in cpm.

M. Flow cytometry analysis

Cell immunophenotype was analysed by flow cytometry using a BD FACSCanto II flow cytometer powered by FACS DIVA software. After their harvest, cells were washed with PBS (GIBCO-Life technologies) and labeled with fluochrome-conjugated mAbs. For each assay, the appropriate isotypic control mAbs were used for positive signal settings. Finally, median fluorescence intensity (mfi) data were analysed with FlowJo software.

Phenotypical analysis of DCs and T cells

DC phenotype was assessed by flow cytometry (BD FACS Canto II) for cell surface intracellular markers. The state of maturation was determined using monoclonal mouse anti-human CD11c-BioBlue, CD14-VioGreen, CD40-PE, CD80-APC, CD83-PE-Cy7, CD86-FITC, HLADR-PerCP and DC-SIGN-APC-Cy7 (Miltenyi Biotech, Berlin, Germany).

After DC-LT co-culture, the expression of iTreg surface antigens was tested using monoclonal mouse anti-human antibodies CD4-VioBlue, CD18-FITC, CD49b-PE-Cy7, LAG3-PE and CTLA4-APC. Monoclonal mouse anti-human CD4-BioBlue, CD25-FITC, CD127-PE-Cy7 (Miltenyi Biotech, Berlin, Germany) were used for detection of cell surface antigens on Tregs. FoxP3-APC intracellular staining was achieved with FoxP3 staining Buffer kit (Miltenyi Biotech, Berlin, Germany).

N. Western Blot analysis

Different cell subsets and exosomes were lysed (15-20 minutes on ice) in a lysis buffer consisting of 20 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA, 1% Triton X-100, 0.02% sodium azide and a cocktail of protease inhibitors (Roche, Basel, Switzerland). After centrifugation (14,000rpm, 30 minutes, +4°C), cell debris were removed and supernatants were collected. Protein concentrations were measured using Bio-Rad Protein Assay according to manufacturer's instructions (Bio-Rad, Marnes la Coquette, France). Exosomes and total cell extracts were then analyzed by western blotting.

Briefly, proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE electrophoresis using gradient pre-casts gels (4-12% gradient, Bis-Tris, Invitrogen) in standard conditions except when planning detection of CD63 and CD81 which require non-reducing conditions. Then proteins were transferred on PVDF membranes (Hybon dTM-C Extra, Amersham Biosciences, UK). The latter was blocked for 2 hours at room temperature in blocking buffer containing 2% casein, 0.1% Tween20 (Sigma-Aldrich) and PBS (1X), and then incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies directed against: rat anti-human Grp94 mAb 1:500 (ADI-SPA-850-F, Enzo Life Sciences), mouse anti-human HLA-Dr α mAb 1:200 (sc-53449, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), mouse anti-human CD63 mAb 1:100 (ab59479, Abcam, UK), mouse anti-human LMP1 mAb 1:4 (S12) (Kerafast), mouse anti-human CD81 mAb 1:500, rabbit anti-IDO 1:1000 (Cell Signaling Technology, USA), mouse anti-cyclophilin B mAB 1:400 (Provided by Dr. Fabrice Alain's team), mouse anti-human Gal-9-CT-L1 mAb 1:200 (was kindly provided by Galpharma, Japan).

Membranes were washed with blocking buffer, then incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with peroxydase-conjugated secondary antibodies (anti-mouse or anti-rat or anti-rabbit, 1:10000) (GE Healthcare, Wauwatosa, USA) and washed again with blocking buffer. Specific protein signals were visualized using Western Lightning[®] Plus-ECL, Enhanced Chemiluminescence Substrate kit (PerkinElmer, Boston, MA, USA) and read in luminescent BioRAd ChemiDoc XRS+ machine using the ImageLab software.

O. High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC)

The substrate and product i.e. L-Trp and Kyn of IDO were quantified in the supernatant of all the culture conditions at day 5 and 7. Supernatants were immediately frozen at -80°C until further analysis. Samples were tested by Professor Delphine Allorge's Laboratory of Toxicology at University Hospital of Lille, France. Concentrations of Trp and Kyn were assayed using an analytical procedure based on electrospray ionization liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI/MS/MS). This procedure was developed according to previously published methods, with slight modifications

(Zhu et al., 2011). One 100µL of culture medium were analyzed after the addition of 100µl acetonitrile containing Trp-D5 at 50,000 nM, as an internal standard. The samples were mixed and centrifuged and the supernatant (100µl) was added to deionized water (500µl). 15µL of this mixture were injected onto an UPLC-MS/MS system (Xevo TQ-S Detector, Waters, Milford, USA) equipped with an Acquity HSS C18 column (Waters, Milford, USA). Ions of each analysed compound were detected in a positive ion mode using multiple reaction monitoring. MassLinks software (Waters) was used for data acquisition and processing.

P. Enzyme-Linked Immuno Assay (ELISA)

In order to dose the cytokine secretion of the DCs and T cells at day 5, 7 and 12 of culture, the supernatants were tested for the secretion of the following cytokines: IL-10, TGF- β , IL-12p70, IL-6, TNF α and IFN γ (BD PharmingenTM, USA) and IDO (Uscn Life Science). The Enzyme-Linked ImmunoSorbent Assay (ELISA) method was carried out according to the manufacturer's recommendations (BD PharmingemTM). Results were expressed as the mean of normalized values for each well of a duplicate.

	Purified antibodies	Biotinylated antibodies		
Anti-IL-10	lgG1 rat	lgG2a rat		
Anti-IL-12p70	lgG1 mouse	lgG1 mouse		
Anti-TGFβ	lgG2aRat	lgG2aRat		
Anti-TNFα	lgG1 mouse	lgG1 mouse		
Anti-IL-6	lgG1Rat	lgG2aRat		
Anti-IFNγ	lgG1Mouse	lgG1Mouse		

Briefly, purified primary antibodies were fixed in 96-well plates (MaxoSorb, NUNC, Denmark) overnight at 4°C for coating. After 4 washes in PBS 1X (Euromedex, France)-0.05% Tween (Sigma Aldrich, USA), plates were saturated with PBS-Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA) 3%, Sigma-Aldrich^{*,} USA) for 2 hours at room temperature. Then, they were washed 3 times with PBS-Tween 0.05% and culture supernatant were added to the plate and incubated overnight at 4°C.

After 3 washes with PBS-Tween 0.05%, anti-cytokine biotinylated secondary detection Ab (1µg/mL), were incubated for 90 minutes at room temperature. Followed by 3 washes og PBS-Tween 0.05%, the reaction was amplified by adding streptavidin-peroxidase to 1/10000th (Interchim, UK) for 45 minutes at room temperature. After 4 washes, the plates were revealed by the addition of a solution of H_2O_2 (1/1000th) and Ortho-Phenylenediamine Dihydrochloride (OPD) at 1mg/mL (Sigma-Aldrich^{*}, USA) in development buffer. This reaction was stopped by addition of Hydrochloric Acid (HCI) (VWR, USA). The plates were then read at 492nm on the spectrophotometer (Multiskan EX, ThermoLabsystems, France) using Ascent[™] Software.

Q. Migration assay

The chemotaxis protocol was performed as previously described (23) using Boyden chambers (Neuroprobe, USA) and 8µm pore polycarbonate filters (Nucleoprobe, USA). The various populations of DCs were harvested and suspended in RPMI 1640 at a concentration of 10^6 cells/mL. RPMI only was used as a negative control. Tumour exosomes (5µg/mL) were harvested in the lower chamber either in the presence or absence of a blocking anti-CCL20 mAb (PeproTech, USA) at a concentration of 20μ g/mL. For this, tumour exosomes were pre-incubated with the anti-CCL20 for 2h at 37° C in 5% CO₂. The chemotaxis assay was performed in triplicates. The cells having migrated through the pores and into the lower well after 3h of incubations at 37° C in 5% CO₂, were then counted three independent times.

R. Real-Time Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction Assays (RTqPCR)

1) mRNA extraction

Total RNA from cultured cells (10⁶ cells) was extracted using the TRIzol[®] reagent (Life Technologies, UK) method according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 10⁶ cells were resuspended in 1mL of Trizol and stored at -80°C until further use. For RNA isolation, 200µL of chloroform were added to samples and gently homogenized for a few minutes, then cells were centrifuged at 12,000g for 15min at 4°C. The upper transparent phase is taken up and total RNA is precipitated with 500µL of isopropanol and stored at 4°C overnight. The next day, RNA are centrifuged for 12,000g, 15min at 4°C and the pellet of total RNA is washed with ethanol 70% which is then discarded and samples are left to dry at room temperature. Then samples are

centrifuged at 7,500g, 15min at 4°C and the pellet is resuspended in 15μ L of RNAse free water (Life Technologies, UK).

RNA concentration and purity were measured by spectrophotometric methods using the NanoDrop (Thermo Scientific, USA). Total RNAs were stored at -80°C until further use.

2) mRNA Reverse Transcription

2µg of total RNA were supplemented with 5µL of a master mix: 1µL oligo dT (8nmol) (Roche Diagnostic, Meylan, France), 4µL of RNAse free water and 0.1µL RNAsin (40U/µL, Promega, Charbonnières, France). Then, samples were incubated at 70°C for 10 min, followed by 5 min at room temperature. After this, 10µL of the reaction mix were added to samples: 6µL buffer 5X (Tris_HCL, KCl, MgCl2) (Invitrogen, UK) + 1µL DiThioThreitol (DTT) (0.1M) (Invitrogen, UK) + 2µL deoxyribose Nucleoside TriPhosphates (dNTPs) (10mM) (Amersham Biosciences, UK) + 0.1µL RNAsin (40U/µL) (Promega, USA) + 1µL Transcriptase Reverse Superscript[™] (200U/µL) (Life Technologies, UK). Samples are first incubated at 45°C for 60 minutes, and then a second incubation of 5 minutes at 95°C. Finally, ultrapure distilled water (GIBCO-Life Technologies) was added to obtain a final concentration of 10ng total complementary DNA (cDNA)/µL and stored at -80°C until further use.

Mx3005PTM Sequence Detection System

Transcripts were quantified using real-time quantitative RT-PCR with the Mx3005P[™] sequence detection system (Agilent technologies, France), in optical 96 well reaction plates (Eurogentec S. A., Belgium). In each well, 10µL of a specific couple of primers (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) and 1µL of cDNA sample (equivalent to 10ng total RNA/µL). PCR reactions were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions, in a final volume of 20µL, using 2X MESA GREEN qPCR MasterMix Plus for SYBR[®] 258 Assay (Eurogentech). The PCR program included initial denaturation for 5 minutes at 95°C, followed by 40 standard amplification cycles as follows: 15 seconds at 95°C (denaturation) then 1 minute at 60°C (annealing and elongation). Fluorescent products were detected at the last step of each cycle.

4) Data Expression

Quantitative PCR reactions were used to quantify gene expression of related DC cell markers, immunosuppressive and pro-inflammatory cytokines. The housekeeping genes: Glyceraldehyde-3-Phosphate DeHydrogenase (GAPDH), Hypoxanthine guanine PhosphoRibosyl Transferase (HPRT) and 18S RNA were used as controls. All primers were designed for real-time PCR (Table VIII) and purchased

from Sigma Aldrich (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, USA). Quantitative analysis was achieved based on the cycle threshold (Leading to arbitrary value of 1 for the reference group, results were expressed in 2^{-} $\Delta\Delta CT$). The value of each well was calculated using MxPro software (Livak and Schmittgen, 2001).

Gene	HGNC	Sense nrimer	Antisonso nrimor		
Name	Symbol	Sense primer			
18S	RNA18S	5'-TCAAGAACGAAAGTCGGAGG	5'-GGACATCTAAGGGCATCACA		
CCR1	CCR1	5'-GAAGGTGAACGAGAGGGCCT	5'-CTGGTCATGTTTTTTAGCCTCTTGT		
CCR5	CCR5	5'-GTCAAGTCCAATCTATGACATCAATTATT	5'-CGGGCTGCGATTTGCTT		
CCR6	CCR6	5'-CCATTCTGGGCAGTGAGTCA	5'-TTTAGCAACTTGCACGTGGC		
CD58	CD58	5'-CTGTATCCCAAGCAGCGGT	5'-ATTGGAGTTGGTTCTGTCTGG		
CD80	CD80	5'-CCTCAATTTCTTTCAGCTCTTGGT	5'-AGGACAGCGTTGCCACTTCT		
CD86	CD86	5'-GGGACTGAGTAACATTCTCTTTGTGA	5'-GGCTTTGGTTTTGAGAGTTTGC		
GAPDH	GAPDH	5'-GCCAAGGTCATCCATGACAACTTTGG	5'-GCCTGCTTCACCACCTTCTTGATGTC		
GILZ	TSC22D3	5'-CCGAAATGTATCAGACCCCCA	5'-AACGGAAACCACATCCCCTC		
HLADR	CD74	5'-TGTTCTGCCTCACTCCCGAGC	5'-GAGCGCTCATCAGCACAGCTA		
HPRT	HPRT1	5'-CCCTGGCGTCGTGATTAG	5'-ATGGCCTCCCATCTCCTT		
ICOSL	ICOSLG	5'-GCTCTTCAGCAGCCTTCGA	5'-CTCACTGGTTTGCCAATATACGTAA		
IDO1	IDO1	5'-GGAGCAGAGACTACAAGAATGGCA	5'-CCTGTGGATTTGGCAGAGCAA		
IL-6	IL6	5'-ATGTAGCCGCCCCACACA	5'-CCAGTGCCTCTTTGCTGCTT		
IL-10	IL10	5'-GAGAACCAAGACCCAGACATCAA	5'-CCACGGCCTTGCTCTTGTT		
IL-12p70	IL12B	5'-CTTTCTAAGATGCGAGGCCAAG	5'-AGAGAGTGTAGCAGCTCCGCAC		
ILT3	LILBR4	5'-CCCATGGGACATGAGTAGCC	5'-AGCACTTCTCTGCGATGACG		
ILT4	LILRB2	5'-GATGCCCCACTCCGTCTAAG	5'-AGTTGAGTGAGCCGTAGCAC		
TGFβ	TGFB1	5'-CGAGCCTGAGGCCGACTAC	5'-CGGAGCTCTGATGTGTTGAAGA		
TLR4	TLR4	5'-CCCGACAACCTCCCCTTCT	5'-TGCCCCATCTTCAATTGTCTG		
TNFa	TNF	5'-ATCTTCTCGAACCCCGAGTGA	5'-GGAGCTGCCCCTCAGCTT		

Table VIII: Genes and corresponding primer sequence (Sense and antisense) used for RTqPCR.

S. Statistical analysis

Graphpad Prism 7 software was used for data treatment and statistical analysis. Ordinary one-way Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) statistical tests were carried out on all samples. Significance of p values are as following: p>0.05 (*), p<0.01 (**), p<0.001 (***) and p<0.0001 (****), with p<0.05 being considered statistically significant and smaller p values highly significant.

Results

VII. Results

A. EV characterisation

To verify that isolated EVs are indeed exosomes, we first analysed them by TEM after PTA contrasting (Figure 23A and B). The samples of EVs isolated from either healthy donor plasma or tumour cell supernatant are homogenous in nature and shape. The mean diameter of HDexo and C15exo is 61nm and 80.7nm respectively. Thus, the samples correspond to the expected exosome morphology and size of 30-120nm in diameter.



Figure 23: Morphological analysis of nasopharyngeal Carcinoma-derived exosomes (C15exo) and healthy donor exosomes (HDexo). A. TEM analysis of HDexo and B. C15exo suspension in PBS, contrasted with 2% PTA.

We also analysed HD and C15 samples using the Nanosight NS300. This method allows a precise count of EVs and gives the average size of detected particles which helps determine the purety and size of the samples. HD samples show an average size of 111nm with little number of bigger particles (Figure 24A). C15 samples show two peaks at 169nm and 214nm, which is slightly above the classical exosomes size range (Fig. 24B). It must be mentioned that Nanosight measurement of particle size can be subject to variability that depend on multiple factors including operator proficiency, cleanliness of the buffer and/or circuit, instalment of the circuit, duration of measurement, vibrations, etc. Although, Nanosight study has shown slightly larger EV size than with TEM measurements, the particles are still contained in the expected size of exosomes.



Figure 24: Phenotypical analysis of EV samples. A. HD samples and B. C15 samples were studied using the Nanosight NS300 in PBS buffer. Results are represented in a size (nm) per concentration (particles/mL) curve, showing the distribution of detected particles.

We then sought to verify that EVs express the appropriate exosome markers by western blot testing (Figure 25). Common exosomal markers CD63, HLADR were found on both samples, with HLA-DR found highly expressed on C15 samples. Moreover, the heat shock protein grp94 was absent, as expected for exosomes. We also wanted to validate the expression of NPC exosome marker LMP1, which is indeed present on C15 samples only. Altogether, the TEM, Nanosight and Western Blot analysis led us to confirm that the EVs isolated are indeed exosomes. From now on, we will refer to the isolated EVs as exosomes.



Figure 25: Western Blot study of HD and C15 samples. Western blots were carried out on exosome samples (HDexo and C15exo) to verify the presence of exosome markers (CD63, HLADR), the absence of grp94 and the presence of NPC exosome marker (LMP1).

Furthermore, it has been described that NPC exosomes suppress the proliferation of immune cells (Klibi et al., 2009a). To verify this property, human PBMCs were activated and co-cultured with C15exo for a proliferation assay. As expected, NPC exosomes significantly inhibit the proliferation of activated PBMCs by 2 folds (Figure 26).



Figure 26: Functional assay of exosomes (C15exo) co-cultured with human PBMCs. The immunosuppressive function of C15exo were tested on activated PBMCs. Non-activated (NA) PBMCs were used as a negative control and activated (A) PBMCs as a positive control. Results were normalised to activated PBMCs and expressed as a proliferation index, n= 4, p<0.0001.

Thus, phenotypical and functional characterisation of isolated exosomes show that they are of the expected size, express the predicted markers and possess the immunosuppressive properties described in literature. A full characterisation is not possible for each lot of isolated exosomes. However, functional testing of exosomes is systematically carried out on at least three donors before the exosomes are used in experiments.

B. Morphological and phenotypical characterisation of MoDCs cultured with C15 exosomes

In order to determine if the tumour exosomes have an impact on MoDC maturation, a phenotypical study is firstly carried out. The cells' morphology was observed by photonic microscopy, the transcriptome was analysed by RTqPCR and expression of maturation markers was studied by flow cytometry.

1) Morphology study of MoDCs

After differentiation with GM-SCF and IL-4 (day 5), monocytes showed a clearly distinct morphology to DCs (Figure 27A), which comforts the idea that monocytes were effectively differentiated into iDCs. However, there was no distinguishable difference between the morphology of control iDCs, HDexoDCs and C15exoDCs (Figure 27B, C and D). All three conditions of DCs were loosely adherent to the plate and showed small dendrites.





Figure 27: Morphological study of MoDCs after 5 days of culture in the presence or absence of exosomes. DCs were differentiated with cytokines GM-CSF and IL-4. A. Photonic microscopy image of mature monocytes, B. iDCs, C. MoDCs cultured with either HDexo D. or with C15exo. Magnification of each image is x20, a x40 image of a single cell is showed inset.

Nevertheless, after 2-day maturation with maturing agents IL-1 β and TNF α (day 7), control mDCs show typical DC characteristics such as adherence to the culture plate, presence of dendrites and growth in clumps (Figure 28A). These aspects are also found in the cells cultured with the HDexo (Figure 28C). The control tDCs generated by adding dexamethasone and vitamin D3 show a drastically different morphology as the cells are either much longer and thinner or rounder with less dendrites (Fig. 28B).

This is also the case for cell pre-cultured with C15exo (Figure 28D). So, from a morphological view point, control tDCs are closer to C15exo DCs and HDexo DCs are more similar to control mDCs.



Figure 28: Morphological study of MoDCs after 7 days of culture in the presence or absence of various exosomes. DCs were matured with cytokines $TNF\alpha$ and $IL-1\beta$ for the last 48 hours of culture. A. Photonic microscopy image of mature DCs B. tolerogenic DCs C. MoDCs cultured with either HDexo D. or with C15exo. Magnification of each image is x20, a x40 image of a single cell is showed inset.

2) Transcriptomic study of MoDCs

We then began the phenotypical study by analysing the transcriptome of MoDCs after maturation by RTqPCR (Figure 29). C15exoDCs seem to overexpress some maturation markers (HLADR, ICOSL and CD58) whereas other maturation markers were less expressed than control mDCs (CD80 and CD86). This is in line with literature, often describing tDCs as semi-mature DCs (Figure 29A). To go further, we looked at iDCs markers such as LPS receptor TLR4 and chemokine receptors (CCR1, CCR5 and CCR6) that contribute to the recruitment of iDCs to the site of inflammation (Figure 29B) (Lukacs-Kornek et al., 2008). C15exoDCs expressed higher levels of these markers compared to mDCs. In fact, the chemokine receptors are more highly expressed than control tDCs. This indicates that although C15exoDCs express maturation markers they also express iDC markers, thus, verifying the expected semi-mature phenotype. We then looked at tDC markers: Immunglobulin-Like Transcript 3/4 (ILT3/4), GC-Induced Leucine Zipper (GILZ) and the immunosuppressive enzyme IDO1 (Figure 29C). IDO was highly expressed in HDexoDCs and completely downregulated in C15exoDCs.The expression of inhibitory receptors ILT3 and 4 are both highly expressed in C15exoDCs. Moreover, GILZ's expression is also upregulated in C15exoDCs compared to mDCs. GILZ favours immune suppressive cytokines were also studied by RTqPCR and showed an increased level of transcription for IL-10 but TGF- β remained the same as control mDCs (Figure 29D). Finally, we determined the transcription levels of effector cytokines such as IL-12 and TNF α that were increased in C15exoDCs, but IL-6 was less expressed in C15exoDCs (Figure 29E). Thus, this first look at C15exoDC phenotype shows that their maturation seems incomplete with an increased expression of some iDCs and tDCs markers as well as more IL-10 transcription.



Figure 29: Transcriptomic analysis of MoDC phenotype after maturation. The transcription levels of various DC phenotype genes were studied by RTqPCR: A. mDC markers (CD58, CD80, CD86, HLADR and ICOSL), B. iDC markers (CCR1, CCR5, CCR6 and TLR4), C. tDC markers (GILZ, IDO1, ILT3 and ILT4), D. suppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGFβ) and E. effector cytokines (IL-12, IL-6 and TNFα). Results were expressed in relative expression 2⁻ (ΔΔCT), n=2.

3) Study of the membrane expression of maturation markers in MoDCs

A phenotypical study of DC maturation markers was then carried out by flow cytometry in order to determine the maturation status of the cells. After differentiation, there is no significant difference in the expression of CD86 and HLADR of C15exoDCs, iDCs and tDCs. C15exoDCs show slightly higher mfi than iDCs and tDCs for CD40, CD80, CD83 and DC-SIGN (table IX). Following maturation, the mfi of C15exoDCs are lower for all the markers tested when compared to control mDCs. But compared to control tDCs, their expressions are similar, except for HLADR and DC-SIGN which are higher than tDCs (table X).

Table IX: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after differentiation (Day 5). All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=4

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLA-DR	DC-SIGN
Mono	4,3 ± 3,45	6,47 ± 3,22	2,4 ± 1,37	2,36 ± 1,38	21,76 ± 9,64	3,46 ± 2,17
iDC	55,98 ± 36,51	8,37 ± 4,92	2,45 ± 1,23	1,36 ± 0,66	15,11 ± 13,71	57,69 ± 21,69
tDC	53,01 ± 36,08	9,85 ± 1,78	1,82 ± 0,72	1,66 ± 0,3	21,67 ± 8,93	31,47 ± 18,6
HDexo	66,06 ± 37	9,92 ± 2,35	3,02 ± 1,32	1,71 ± 0,49	15,07 ± 6,21	66,28 ± 42,3
C15exo	62,12 ± 45,76	11,56 ± 2,67	3,35 ± 0,73	1,87 ± 0,78	19,3 ± 6,85	65,08 ± 71,03

Table X: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after maturation (Day 7). All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=2

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLA-DR	DC-SIGN
iDC	110,06 ± 25,94	18,75 ± 5,64	3,33 ± 3,09	1,66 ± 0,43	19,57 ± 9,19	56,84 ± 6,04
mDC	225,3 ± 16,74	44,77 ± 16,49	11,58 ± 2,43	34,42 ± 27,55	114,55 ± 37,72	62,42 ± 23,71
tDC	92,07 ± 52,74	26,95 ± 3,71	5,58 ± 4,09	11,18 ± 13,51	44,01 ± 40,58	33,91 ± 2,67
HDexo	174,88 ± 10,07	31,08 ± 0,53	11,49 ± 0,6	20,71 ± 2,62	75,17 ± 5,71	51,47 ± 13,57
C15exo	123,44 ± 65,26	23,2 ± 8,14	8,48 ± 3,36	16,33 ± 2,68	73,2 ± 32,12	49,49 ± 48,99

Furthermore, overlays of a representative experiment are shown in Figure 30A. Day 5 overlays display no significant differences between the culture conditions. Nevertheless, after maturation, the

overlays clearly demonstrate that when the cells are pre-cultured with tumour exosomes the expression of some maturation markers are much lower (CD40, CD80, CD83). However, other maturation markers such as CD86 and HLADR show no major difference in intensity of expression when cells are cultured with C15exo. And the iDC marker DC-SIGN, shows that there are two populations, one that expresses DC-SIGN at a similar level to mDCs and HDexo, and the other that expressed DC-SIGN at a very low level (Figure 30B). Thus, the major differences discernible by flow cytometry are more observable after maturation and not before.



Figure 30: Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs. The expression of maturation markers was determined A. after differentiation with GM-CSF+IL-4: iDCs (red) \pm HDexo (blue) or C15exo (orange) (Day 5) B. The maturation state was determined after a 2-day maturation with TNF α and IL-1 β : mDCs (blue) \pm HDexo (red) or C15exo (orange) (Day 7). Representative overlays of two independent experiments.

This first phenotypical study suggest that C15exo do indeed disrupt the maturation of MoDCs as shown by the morphological differences, the transcriptome study that translates a semi-mature phenotype and the incomplete membrane expression of maturation markers. Thus, C15exo seemingly inhibit maturation which is a major characteristic of tDCs. Nevertheless, functional studies still need to be carried out to confirm their tDC status.

C. MoDCs cultured with NPC exosomes promote a suppressive micro-environment through immunosuppressive cytokine secretion

The cytokine secretion of DCs was monitored after differentiation and maturation by ELISA dosage. Effector cytokines (IL-6, IL-12p70, TNF α and IFN γ) and regulatory cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) were studied. Although not significant, the trend of IL-10 secretion after differentiation shows an increase when the cells are cultured with C15exo compared to mDCs, tDCs and HDexoDCs (Figure 31A). No significant change in the levels of TGF- β secretion was discernible between the different cell conditions (Figure 31B). Moreover, the secretion of IL-6 does seem to be increased by the presence of C15exo, but monocytes display a higher secretion of IL-6 (Figure 31C). IFN γ release does not seem to be changed by C15exo nor HDexo. However, control tDCs appear to slightly decrease their secretion compared to control iDCs (Figure 31D). Thus, C15exo do not seem to significantly alter the cytokine secretion of MoDCs.

These tests need to be reiterated to confirm this last statement.



Figure 31: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after differentiation. The secretion of various cytokines was dosed by ELISA in the culture supernatant of cells \pm pre-treated with HDexo or C15exo, after differentiation. Secretion of suppressive cytokines A. IL-10 and B. TGF- β , as well as effector cytokines C. IL-6 and D. IFN γ were quantified. Results were normalised compared to control iDC condition, n=3 for monocytes and tDC, n=4 for iDC, HDExoDC and C15exoDC.

Furthermore, after maturation, the secretion of IL-10 strongly increases in control tDCs compared to control mDCs. This also seems to be the trend for C15exoDCs although not significant (Figure 32A). However, unlike IL-10, tDCs show the lowest levels of TGF-β secretion, while other DCs pre-treated with exosomes show no difference (Figure 32B). The dosage of the functional sub unit of IL-12, IL-12p70, displays a decrease in all cell conditions compared to mDCs, but most significantly for tDCs and C15exoDCs (Figure 32C). IL-6 secretion is null for iDCs, and comparatively to mDCs, all other conditions seem to secrete less IL-6 (Figure 32D). Significantly, effector cytokine TNFα is less secreted by iDCs and tDCs whereas HDexoDCs and C15exoDCs release more TNFα compared to mDCs (Figure 32E). Finally, IFNγ dosage shows no substantial difference although lower levels for iDCs and C15exoDCs seem to be the trend (Figure 32F). The analysis of the secretome allows to better understand the immune environment that the DCs promote. In this case, C15exoDCs increase the secretion of suppressive cytokine IL-10 and decrease the release of effector cytokines IL-6, IL-12 and IFNγ. This suggests that C15exoDCs promote an immunosuppressive micro-environment.



Figure 32: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after maturation. The secretion of the following cytokines was dosed by ELISA in the culture supernatant after maturation: A. IL-10 secretion, B. TGF- β secretion, B. IL-12p70 secretion, D. IL-6 secretion, E. TNF α secretion and F. IFN γ secretion. The results are normalized with the control mDC condition. IL-10, TGF- β , IL-6, IL-12p70 n=2 (p<0.001), TNF α (0.05<p<0.0001), IFN γ and tDCs n=1.

D. NPC exosomes induced semi-mature DCs that modulate IDO expression and function

Another characteristic of tDCs is their expression of the immuno-regulatory enzyme IDO. Thus, we sought to determine if C15exoDCs express IDO and if so, is it biologically active? IDO expression was determined in cultured DCs by Western Blot, the biologic activity of IDO was assessed by HPLC dosage of its substrate and product (Trp and Kyn respectively) and IDO was dosed in the supernatant of DC/naïve T cell co-culture.

After the 5 first days of culture, the highest Kyn/Trp ratio is found in the supernatant of C15exoDCs, whereas all the other conditions exhibit similar levels of IDO activity (Figure 33A). This can be correlated to the Western Blot, where IDO expression levels are higher even than the control tDCs (Figure 33B). Thus, this first result shows that C15exosomes induce the expression of biologically functional IDO that contributes to immune suppression.



Figure 33: Study of IDO expression on DCs and biological activity after differentiation. A. The study IDO activity by HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites ((Trp/Kyn)x100) was carried out. B. IDO expression was determined by Western blotting, n=1 (0.05<p<0.01).

Furthermore, IDO activity after maturation is significantly lower for iDCs and C15exoDCs compared to control mDCs (Figure 34A). IDO expression shown by Western Blot can corroborate this finding, as there is no detectable signal in the iDC and C15exoDC lanes (Figure 34B). No measurable secretion of IDO was detected by ELISA after differentiation nor maturation of MoDCs (data not shown). Interestingly, these results are in contrast to the data obtained after differentiation. The sudden loss in C15exoDCs and surge in mDCs of IDO expression remains hard to completely explain although tDCs that do not express IDO have already been described in literature.



Figure 34: Study of IDO expression on DCs and biological activity after maturation. A. To study IDO activity, HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites ((Trp/Kyn)x100) were carried out. B. IDO expression was determined by Western blotting, n=2 (0.05<p<0.01).

Furthermore, after 5 days of DCs/naïve T cells co-culture, the Trp/Kyn ratio is over 20,000 folds higher for C15exoDC/LT comparatively to mDC/LT and HDexoDC/LT (Figure 35A). IDO secretion levels are three folds higher for C15exoDC/LT than mDC/LT (Figure 35B). In conclusion, these results show an increase in IDO levels and activity after differentiation of monocytes into iDCs. This peak is followed by a crash of IDO activity after maturation but picks up exponentially after DCs are cultured with naive T cells. Thus, these findings comfort the idea that C15exoDCs are indeed tolerogenic as they clearly favour an immunosuppressive micro-environment by secreting high amounts of IDO that starve the media in Trp, fill it with Kyn and leave effector T cells unable to induce and anti-tumoural response.



Figure 35: IDO expression on DCs and HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites after 5 days of co-cultivating DCs with naive T cells. A. HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites ((Trp/Kyn)x100) and B. an ELISA dosage of secreted IDO (pg/mL) were carried out, n=1 (0.05<p<0.01).

E. C15exoDCs inhibit the proliferation of effector T cells and favour an immunosuppressive microenvironment

To confirm the tolerogenic status of DCs pre-cultured with C15exo, their suppressive function is tested by a culture of the DCs with total autologous CD3+ T cells. This was achieved by a complex and lengthy experiment; the timeline of the experiment is detailed in the following figure (Figure 36).



Figure 36: Experimental protocole for the co-culture of MoDCs with total CD3+ T cells. Monocytes from donor 1 are isolated, differentiated then matured into MoDCs (green). Then CD3+ T cells from a second donor are isolated and cultured with MoDCs for a suppression assay (orange). During the first 5 days of the experiment, the exosomes (HDexo and C15exo) used for the experiment are tested with the PBMCs from donor 1 to verify their function (dotted arrow). At each step, parts of the cells are collected to verify DC phenotype (Flow cytometry) and complementary tests are carried out (viability, RTqPCR, Western Blot, HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites and ELISA). DCs are irradiated before culture with CD3+ T cells, the co-culture ratio is 1:20 (DC:CD3+ T cells).

1) DC/CD3+ T cell suppression assay

The suppression assay shows that after 48 hours of co-culture, the C15exoDCs significantly decrease the proliferation of total T cells compared to mDCs. The C15exoDC/LTs' suppression rate is intermediate between the tolerogenic control and mature control. Thus, C15exo induce MoDCs capable of partly anergising T cells, which is a functional characteristic of tDCs.



Figure 37: Suppressive function of DCs on CD3+ T cells. A suppression assay of CD3+ T cells co-cultured with irradiated DCs that were pre-cultured ± exosomes (HDexo or C15exo) was carried out after 48h. Results are shown in cpm, n=1, (0.05<p<0.001).

2) ELISA dosage of cytokine secretion after DC/CD3+ T cell co-culture

Thus, previous findings have shown that C15exoDCs can anergise T cells. This is generally mediated by cytokines, so we studied the cytokine secretion in the supernatant of this co-culture. Control tDCs/CD3+ LTs display no difference in IL-10 secretion when compared to mDC/LTs. Although not significant, IL-10 seems to be more secreted when the DCs were pre-treated with C15exo (Figure 38A). Likewise, TGF- β dosage showed similar results, where LTs cultured with C15exoDCs seem to secrete slightly more TGF- β than the controls mDC (Figure 38B). The immunostimulatory cytokines IL-12 was only secreted by C15exoDC/LTs and iDC/LTs (Figure 38C). Thus, the DCs pre-treated with C15 tumour exosomes seem to enhance the overall secretion of IL-10, TGF- β and IL-12 comparatively to mDCs which translates an overall immunosuppressive micro-environment.

In conclusion, our findings seem to suggest that C15exoDCs are able to block effector T cell proliferation and disrupt the cytokines balance by favouring an immunosuppressive micro-environment.



Figure 38: Cytokine secretion of irradiated DCs and CD3+ T cell co-culture after 48h. Cytokine secretion was quantified by ELISA in the co-culture supernatant of CD3+ T cells and irradiated DCs that were pre-cultured \pm exosomes. The cytokines A. IL-10, B. TGF- β and C. IL-12 were dosed, results are presented in pg/mL, n=1.

F. MoDCs cultured with C15exo give rise to Tregs

The undeniable proof that C15 exosomes give rise to tDCs is to show that a co-culture of tDC with naive T cells generates regulatory T cells and anergise effector T cells. We have already found the latter, but the induction of Tregs by C15exoDCs still remains to be confirmed. To determine if C15exoDCs can induce Tregs, we have designed a long and fastidious experimental protocol (Figure 39).



1) Induced T cell phenotype and cytokine secretion

In order to determine if C15exoDCs induce Tregs we must characterise the conditioned T cells after

Figure 39: Experimental protocole for the co-culture of MoDCs with naive T cells. Monocytes from donor 1 are isolated, differentiated then matured into MoDCs (green). Then nTL cells from a second donor are isolated (sample 1, orange) and cultured with MoDCs for 5 days. After, the conditioned T cells are collected from the co-culture by CD3+ isolation and subsequently cultured with autologous PBMCS for a suppression assay (sample 2 of donor 2, orange). Tregs are isolated the same day to act as a suppression control. During the first 5 days of the experiment, the lot of exosomes (HDexo and C15exo) used for the experiment are tested with the PBMCs from donor 1 to verify their function (dotted arrow). At each step, parts of the cells are collected to verify DC or T cell phenotype (Flow cytometry) and carry out complementary tests (viability, RTqPCR, Western Blot, HPLC dosage of Trp metabolites and ELISA).

co-culture with DCs. Firstly, a phenotypical study of T cells obtained after co-culture by flow cytometry aimed at determining if they expressed induced regulatory T cells (iTreg) markers. A higher frequency of a CD4+, CD25hi, CD127- FoxP3+ population of cells was observed after co-culture with C15exoDCs

(9,47%) comparatively to control mDCs and HDexoDCs (5.13% and 5.04% respectively) (Figure 40A). To further characterise obtained T cells, the secretion of immunoregulatory cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) and inflammatory cytokine (IL-6) of these cells was measured by ELISA. Indeed, in the supernatant of C15exoDCs/nTL co-culture, the secretion of IL-10 and TGF- β was higher comparatively to mDC/nTL (1.5 folds and 2.3 folds respectively) (Figure 40B and C). The release of IL-6 was significantly decreased by 5 folds in C15exoDC/nTL culture compared to mDC/nTL (Figure 40D). Thus, cells induced by C15exoDCs show a higher percentage of cells expressing iTreg markers, and secreted more suppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) and less effector cytokines (IL-6).



Figure 40: Characterisation of induced T cells following DC/nTL co-culture. After 5 days of co-culture of nTLs with conditioned DCs (\pm HDexo or C15exo), A. a flow cytometry analysis of Treg markers (CD4+ CD25hi CD127-FoxP3+) and dosage of B. IL-10, C. TGF- β and D. IL-6 secretion by ELISA were performed. Results are shown in pg/mL, n=1, (0.05<p<0.0001).

Induced T cell's immunosuppressive effect on autologous PBMCs

Finally, the suppressive function and anergy of the induced T cell is verified by suppression and proliferation assays. When the obtained T cells are cultured with activated human PBMCs, the T cells pre-cultured with C15exoDCs show an intermediate level of suppression between the Treg/PBMCs and mDC TL/PBMCs (Figure 41A). Significantly, this intermediate level was also observed when studying the proliferation of obtained T cells alone (Figure 41B). Hence, the T cells induced after culture with tumour exosomes-exposed DCs exhibit Treg markers, favours an immunosuppressive micro-

environment through modulation of cytokine secretion, seems to decrease PBMC proliferation and display a very low proliferation rate verging on anergy.



Figure 41: Characterisation of induced T cells following DC/nTL co-culture. After 5 days of co-culture of nTL with conditioned DCs (\pm HDexo or C15exo), A. the suppressive function of obtained T cells was determined by a co-culture of the cells with heterologous activated PBMCs for 72h. B. The proliferation of T cells alone was determined after 48 hours by radioactive-thymidine incorporation. Proliferation results are expressed in cpm, n=1, (0.05<p<0.0001).

G. Chemoattraction of DCs by C15exo

Previous work in the team has shown that NPC exosomes recruit T cells (effector T cells and Tregs) to the tumour site in a CCL20-dependant manner, which favours the tumour's immune evasion. Knowing this, we wondered whether C15exo could attract DCs, and if so, is it also CCL20-dependant? Chemoattraction assays were carried out in Boyden chambers at day 5 and 7 of culture. At day 5, three different DCs were cultured in the chamber, either control iDCs (black), control tDCs (grey) or C15exoDCs (light grey). Interestingly, adding C15exo to the lower chamber always significantly attracts higher numbers of immature or tolerogenic cells, with a 30 folds increase (Figure 42A). If the C15exosomes have been previously cultured with a CCL20 blocking antibody, the attraction seems partly abrogated for control iDCs and tDCs (both a 1.1folds decrease). However, the blocking antibody decreased the attraction of C15exoDCs by 2.3 folds. Furthermore, after maturation, mDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs were tested for chemoattraction by C15exo. Remarkably, the C15exo in the lower chamber only seemed to attract control tDCs and C15exoDCs, but not control mDCs (migration index 6.67, 18.9 and 0.14 respectively). Moreover, once more, the attraction by C15exo is inhibited by the blocking of CCL20, most significantly for C15exoDCs (13.5 folds decrease). The same trend is observable for tDCs, with a 20.2 folds decrease (Figure 42B). Thus, C15exo only seem to attract immature, tolerogenic and C15exoDCs which once again, suggests that C15exoDCs are indeed tDCs. Moreover, this exosomal recruitment of cells can be disrupted by blocking CCL20 carried on C15 exosomes.



Figure 42: Chemoattraction of various treated DCs by C15exo. Chemoattraction assays were carried out in Boyden chambers. Cells were cultured with culture media only or with C15exo ($5\mu g/mL$) $\pm hu$ - α CCL20 blocking antibody ($20\mu g/mL$). A. Chemoattraction of iDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs by C15exo was tested after differentiation. B. Chemoattraction of mDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs by C15exo was tested after maturation. Results were obtained after three independent blind counts. Chemoattraction is expressed as a migration index using the cells cultured with culture media only as a reference condition, n=1 (0.05<p<0.01).

H. Effect of C15exo on the maturation of MoDCs matured with LPS

The main work of my thesis is focused on the effect of C15exo on the maturation of MoDCs matured with cytokines IL-1 β and TNF α . This maturation was chosen early on, as it best resembles DC maturation in the physiopathological context of cancer. Nevertheless, another well-known and accepted maturing agent is *E. Colis* LPS. Thus, we aimed to determine if C15exo could also alter MoDC maturation when cells where matured using LPS.

As previously carried out, we did a phenotypical study by flow cytometry analysis of the expression of maturation markers. Table XI shows mfi of each marker after maturation with LPS. For maturation markers, C15exoDCs show consistently lower mfi values than control mDCs (CD40, CD80, CD83, CD86 and HLADR) and a higher expression for iDC marker DC-SIGN. Their expression for C15exoDC is more comparable to control tDCs and iDCs.

Table XI: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after maturation with LPS. All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=3

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLA-DR	DC-SIGN
iDC	66,29 ± 12,95	13,87 ± 1,39	2,93 ± 1,14	1,68 ± 0,07	37,68 ± 31,22	44,86 ± 29,93
mDC	125,75 ± 32,97	36,49 ± 5,16	13,71 ± 2,66	25,06 ± 9,26	90,27 ± 28,18	40,48 ± 21,95
tDC	32,46 ± 4,02	25,93 ± 4,59	2,73 ± 0,92	4,55 ± 0,30	65,88 ± 17,90	19,16 ± 2,59
HDexoDC	150,78 ± 17,42	40,39 ± 4,49	14,63 ± 2,34	27,85 ± 6,89	95,09 ± 29,54	39,82 ± 19,33
C15exoDC	45,83 ± 29,75	12,88 ± 2,59	3,54 ± 0,48	2,39 ± 0,62	27,11 ± 12,71	47,44 ± 44,19

Overlay representation of the membrane expression of maturation markers illustrated well the differences notices in table XI. After differentiation, the C15exoDC expression of CD40 and CD83 is already noticably lower than control mDCs and iDCs (Figure 43A). After maturation with LPS, the difference in expression of maturation markers is clearly observable as the intensity of CD40, CD80, CD83 and CD86 are significantly lower than control mDCs (Figure 43B). The lower expression of HLADR is not so clear-cut but can still be considered lower than control mDCs. And finally, the expression of iDC marker DC-SIGN is the highest for C15exoDCs. Flow cytometry analysis has shown that C15exoDCs have an immature DC phenotype.



Figure 43: Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs. The expression of maturation markers was determined A. after differentiation with GM-CSF+IL-4: iDCs (red) \pm HDexo (blue) or C15exo (orange) (Day 5) B. The maturation state was determined after a 2-day maturation with LPS: mDCs (blue) \pm HDexo (red) or C15exo (orange) (Day 7). Representative overlays of two independent experiments.

I. Effect of C15exo on the secretion of MoDCs matured with LPS

Now that we know C15exo can alter the maturation of LPS-induced MoDCs, the next step is to determine if they also change their cytokine secretion. The secretion of suppressive cytokines IL-10 and TGF- β by C15exoDCs (Figure 44 A and B) seems to be lower than for control mDC, while HDexoDCs secrete similar levels to mDCs. Moreover, the secretion of effector cytokines IL-12, TNF α , IL-6 and IFN γ is significantly decreased when MoDCs are pre-treated with C15exo compared to control mDCs (Figure 44C, D, E and F). In contrast, HDexoDCs exude an immunostimulatory function as they secrete more IL-12 and TNF α as well as comparable levels of IL-6 and IFN γ than mDCs. Thus, ELISA assays have shown that C15exoDCs secrete less effector cytokines IL-12, TNF α , IL-6 and IFN γ to favour an increased secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines IL-10 and TGF- β , which enhances immune suppression.



Figure 44: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after maturation. The secretion of the following cytokines was dosed in the culture supernatant after maturation with LPS. A. IL-10, B. TGF- β , C. IL-12p70, D. TNF α , E. IL-6 and F. IFNy secretion were measured by ELISA. The results are normalized with the control mDC condition. IL-10, IL-12, TGF β and TNF α n=3, IL-6, IFNy and tDC n=2 (0.05<p<0.0001).

In conclusion, the phenotypical study of C15exoDCs matured with LPS show that C15exo do indeed block maturation as we observe an immature phenotype. Moreover, the study of cytokine secretion shows the immunosuppressive functions of C15exoDCs induced by LPS. Thus, this mechanism of DC maturation blockade by C15exo seems to be true for both LPS and IL-1 β and TNF α -matured MoDCs.
J. Effect of gal-9 on MoDC maturation

1) Phenotypical characterisation of MoDC cultured with galectin-9

It has been described that gal-9 is present on NPC tumours and our team has shown that gal-9 is greatly involved in NPC immune suppression (Mrizak et al., 2015). On this basis, we hypothesised that gal-9 could be the molecular mediator of MoDC maturation blockade observed in our experiments. To answer this question, we added recombinant gal-9 to human monocyte culture (day 0) and studied the impact on MoDC maturation by analysis of membrane maturation markers and dosage of cytokine secretion.

Firstly, we looked at the expression of membrane-bound maturation markers by flow cytometry. The mfi values for each marker, in each condition, is shown after differentiation (Table XII) and after maturation (Table XIII). On monocytes alone, gal-9 does not seem to have an effect whereas gal-9 added to monocytes that differentiate into iDCs exhibit a slight increase in their expression of CD40 (iDC 33,17 vs iDC+gal-9 50,10) and DC-SIGN (iDC 33,30 vs iDC+gal-9 43,18). After maturation, mDC alone show lower expression of maturation markers than mDCs pre-cultured with gal-9 (CD40, CD80 and CD83). Moreover, the presence of gal-9 seems to slightly decrease the expression of iDC marker DC-SIGN.

Table XII: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs cultured \pm Gal-9 after differentiation. All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=1

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLADR	DC-SIGN
Mono	6,41	5,98	1,85	2,36	12,40	1,23
iDC	33,17	10,04	2,23	2,30	26,04	33,30
Mono+Gal9	8,29	6,10	1,88	2,33	13,67	1,32
iDC+Gal9	50,10	7,12	2,30	1,95	21,19	43,18

Table XIII: Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs cultured \pm Gal-9 after maturation. All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values of marked samples were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=1

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLADR	DC-SIGN
iDC	20,08	100,66	10,96	79,35	4,12	0,98
mDC	2,06	30,00	1,61	62,26	6,07	1,42
mDC+Gal9	20,16	101,91	10,47	67,74	4,06	0,98

Furthermore, overlay representation of the expression of maturation markers shows no major alteration after differentiation (Figure 45A) nor after maturation (Figure 45B) with gal-9. All together, these first phenotypical results suggest that gal-9 enhances MoDC maturation.



Figure 45: Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs cultured \pm Gal-9. The expression of maturation markers was determined by flow cytometry A. after differentiation (iDC in blue) \pm gal-9 (red), and B. after maturation: mDCs (blue) \pm gal-9 (red), n=1.

2) Effect of gal-9 on the cytokine secretion of MoDCs

After phenotypically studying the impact of gal-9 on MoDC maturation by flow cytometry, we then sought to determine if cytokines secretion was altered. Quantification of cytokine secretion by ELISA is a preliminary functional study that allows us to see if the functions of MoDCs pre-treated with gal-9 are altered. After maturation, we analysed the secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) (Figure 46A and B) as well as effector cytokines (IL-12 and TNF α) (Figure 46C and D). We have observed no major difference in the secretion of IL-10 (Figure 46A), TGF- β secretion is slightly decreases when MoDCs are pre-cultured with gal-9 (Figure 46B). The secretion of effector cytokine IL-12 is also lower (Figure 46C) whereas TNF α levels are identical in the compared conditions (Figure 46D).

Thus, our preliminary findings show that recombinant and exogenous gal-9 does not seems to significantly alter the maturation of MoDCs. If anything, it might even enhance the maturation as shown by mfi values of maturation marker expression.



Figure 46: Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs cultured \pm Gal-9 after maturation. The secretion of the following cytokines was dosed by ELISA in the supernatant of DCs cultured \pm Gal-9. A. IL-10 secretion, B. TGF- β secretion, C. IL-12p70 secretion or D. TNF α secretion, n=1.

K. NPC patient exosomes

With the collaboration of Dr. Hayet Rafa, we were able to collect plasma samples from NPC patients treated at the Mustapha-Bacha Hospital (Alger, Algeria). From these samples, total exosomes were isolated by the standard exosomes isolation method routinely carried out in the laboratory (cf. Material and Methods). Samples from a single patient are roughly 5-6mL of plasma which contain too few exosomes to be isolated individually. Thus, we pooled samples of patients based on their treatment, stage (TNM classification) and EBV status. Table XIV summarizes the pools and the clinical characteristics of the NPC patients.

Table XIV: Pools of NPC patients samples based on their stage (TNM classification), treatment and EBV status. Volume of plasma (mL) and quantity of exosome isolated (μg) are also shown.

	Stage	TNM Classification	Treatment(s)	EBV Status	Volume (mL)	Quantity of exosomes (µg)
Pool A	Stage II	T2aN0M0	TPx	EBV (+)	15	5,25
Pool B	Stage III	pT3bN0M0	TPx	EBV (+)	8	4,28
Pool C	Stage IV	pT4N2aM1 ; T4N0M0	TPx	EBV (+)	15	8,98
Pool D	Stage III	pT3N0M0 ; pT3N1M0	TPx	EBV (+)	10	5,72
Pool E	Stage IV C	pT4bN4M0 ; pT3N1M1 ; pT2N2aM1a	TPx	EBV (+)	10	4,75
Pool F	Stage II		TPX+Cetazima	EBV (+)	25	10,95
Pool G	Stage III	pT3NxM0	TPx	EBV (+)	9	4,53
Pool H	Stage III	pT3N0M0 III	No treatment	EBV (+)	24	25,92
Pool I	Stage IV		TPx	EBV (+)	16,5	6,43
Pool J	Stage II		TPx	EBV (+)	25	21,47
Pool K	Stage II		No treatment	EBV (-)	11	9,64

Perspectives & Discussion

VIII. Discussion-perspectives

NPC is an EBV-associated malignancy that exhibit a strong immunosuppressive microenvironment governed by tumour-derived exosomes and Tregs. These key players interact and help sustain the strong immunosuppression to favour tumour progression. Moreover, one well-known mechanism of Treg induction is *via* tDCs that are able to convert nTL into Tregs and to inhibit the proliferation of effector T cell. Thus, tDCs contribute to immune evasion by impairing the immune response. In this context, the aim of my thesis was to determine whether tumour exosomes could block the maturation of DCs to favour the emergence of tDCs. This ultimately leads to an increase in Treg prevalence and the worsening of cancer.

Summary of results

The results obtained during my thesis have shed light on new mechanism that enhances the NPC's immunosuppressive TME via exosomes. NPC secretes large amounts of exosomes that are known to directly interact with infiltrating T cells but also peripheral T cells. Indeed, they can inhibit the proliferation of effector T cells, convert conventional T cells into Tregs and enhance the suppressive functions of Tregs (Mrizak et al., 2015).

Based on this knowledge, our results allow us to see the bigger picture that includes indirect mechanisms involving dendritic cells (Figure 47). We have shown that NPC exosomes interact with monocytes and pushes them towards a tDC phenotype. Indeed, infiltrating monocytes and DCs have been found in NPC biopsies and are sometimes referred to as accessory cells (Zong et al., 1993).

We have also shown that the induced tDCs then block the anti-tumour response by angergising effector T cell and inducing Tregs. A blockade of effector T cells limits the immune response and Treg themselves inhibit and kill effector T cells.

Moreover, tumour exosomes carry the CCL20 chemokine, this allows NPC exosomes to recruit effector T cells and Tregs to the tumour site, as previously discovered in our lab (Mrizak et al., 2015). We have also demonstrated that the exosomal-bound CCL20 attracts iDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs in order to contribute to the TME immune suppression. This is likely to be mediated by the CCL20/CCR6 axis as the NPC-exosome-induced tDCs show increased transcriptomic expression of CCR6.

Finally, induced tDCs also set up an immunosuppressive microenvironment to disrupt the antitumour response and favour the emergence of regulatory immune cells. For this, tDCs secrete high levels of suppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) and less effector cytokines (IL-12 and TNF α) which contributes to the rise of Tregs. Another important environmental factor is the enzyme IDO. Indeed, tDCs express IDO that depletes Trp from the surrounding media and inhibits effector T cell proliferation. The production of kyn is toxic for effector T cells and kill them whilst Tregs thrive on kyn metabolites (Belladonna et al., 2009; Yan et al., 2010). Thus, this double hit effect suppresses effective T cell response and enhances Treg-mediated tolerance.

All of this strengthens immune suppression in the TME, which leads to tumour progression and overall worsening of cancer. This study has given new insight on immune evasion mechanisms, which are potential new targets for anticancer immunotherapies. Figure 47: New proposed model of the NPC tumour microenvironment (Sarah Renaud)



General Conclusion

In conclusion, in this thesis, we defined a new indirect mechanism of Treg induction by NPCderived exosomes via tDCs. We first sought to determine if tumour exosomes had an effect on the maturation of human MoDCs. For this, tests were carried out to determine the maturation status of MoDCs exposed to NPC exosomes. A complete phenotypical study led us to believe that NPC exosomes did indeed block MoDC maturation, as cells exhibited a semi-mature phenotype during transcriptomic and flow cytometry analysis of maturation markers. Then, we undertook a study of the function of C15exoDCs. This was done by examining cytokine secretion and the expression of regulatory enzyme IDO. And indeed, we found that functional assays correlate with phenotypical studies as C15exoDCs show tolerogenic potential by favouring an immunosuppressive environment. But the final nail in the coffin to verify that C15exoDCs are indeed tolerogenic DCs, is to verify their effect on T cells. For this, MoDCs exposed to NPC exosomes would have to block effector T cell proliferation and induce Tregs. Fastidious testing of T cells with C15exoDCs co-culture revealed that the latter showed both of the forementioned immunosuppressive properties. At this point, we had confirmed the tDC status of C15exoDCs, and in line with previous work carried out in the lab, we wanted to determine if NPC exosomes could attract DCs. Former studies revealed that NPC exosomes are able to recruit effector T cells and Tregs to the tumour site via the CCL20/CCR6 axis. As the C15exoDCs express high levels of CCR6, this seemed like a plausible hypothesis. Thus, chemoattraction assays showed that NPC exosomes preferentially attracted control iDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs. Furthermore, it was also determined that this mechanism is dependent on the chemokine CCL20, as its blockade led to the disruption of DC recruitment.

Finally, with the aim of elucidating which molecular pathways are at play in exosomal tDC induction, we used recombinant gal-9 to see if it blocked MoDC maturation in the same way NPC exosomes do. Interestingly, results showed no major alteration in MoDC maturation. In fact, recombinant gal-9 seems to enhance MoDC maturation, so further tests need to be carried out using exosomal gal-9 blocking agents.

NPC exosomes not only directly block effector T cell response but also induce Tregs, which sustains immune suppression in the TME. This work has shed light on a new indirect mechanism that contributes to NPC's immune evasion. Indeed, NPC exosomes induce tDCs which themselves give rise to Tregs. Thus, in further elucidating tumour immune escape mechanisms, we are better equipped to develop new anticancer immunotherapy drugs. Although Tregs are the effectors of immune suppression, tolerogenic DCs are the instigators. It is now clear that their role in immune evasion is crucial as they could be the next big trend in anticancer immunotherapy.

Perspectives and Questions regarding this project

How to better characterise exosomes

We also analysed our exosome samples by multiple methods including TEM and Nanosight. As briefly mentioned in the results, the size of exosomes measured by Nanosight are slightly bigger than when measured with TEM. It has been shown that Nanosight measures can vary depending on multiple factors including operator proficiency, cleanliness of the buffer and/or circuit, instalment of the circuit, duration of measurement, vibrations, etc. (Gardiner et al., 2013; Maas et al., 2015). Nonetheless, Nanosight still remains a valuable tool for the study of exosomes that require great dexterity.

Furthermore, the real confirmation of the exosome status is a phenotypical study of its maturation makers. Although there is not a single marker that allows their identification, the concomitant expression of specific exosomal markers, or lack of, is necessary. A few years ago, the International Society of Extracellular Vesicles (ISEV) published a paper describing which markers are necessary to define exosomes (Lötvall et al., 2014). The following table, summarizes the different categories of proteins expected to be present, or absent, on isolated exosomes. It should be noted that at least one protein from category 1, 2 and 3 should be quantified on isolated exosomes.

 Table XV: categories of exosomal markers and some exmaples (non-exclusive). * italics: official gene

 name, ** denotes the different possible family members. Adapted from Lötvall et al., 2014.

1. Transmembrane or lipid-bound extracellular proteins	2. Cytosolic proteins	3. Intracellular proteins
Argues presence of a membrane in	With membrane- or receptor-	Associated with compartments
the isolate	binding capacity	other than plasma membrane or
		endosomes
Present of enriched in	Present of enriched in	Absent or under-represented in
EVs/exosomes	EVs/exosomes	EVs/exosomes, but present in
		other types of EVs

Examples:	Examples:	Examples:
Tetraspanins (CD9, CD63, CD81)	Endosome or membrane-binding	Endoplasmic Reticulum
Intergins (ITG**) or cell adhesion	protein (TSG101, annexins=ANXA*,	(grp94=HSP90B1, calnexin=CANX)
molecules (CAM**)	Rabs= <i>RAB</i> *)	Golgi (<i>GM130</i>)
Growth factor receptors	Signal transduction or scaffolding	Mitochondria (cytochrome
Heterotrimeric G proteins (GNA**)	proteins (syntenin)	c=CYC1)
Phosphatidylserine-binding		Nucleus (Histones= <i>HIST*H*)</i>
MFGE8/lactadherin		Argonaute/RISC comple (AGO*)

We demonstrated their expression by western blot but there are now other methods to do so. The Nanosight has developped methods to determine protein expression by fluorescent marking of exosomes. Moreover, flow cytometry analysis of exosomes is also becoming more and more common. Bearing in mind that the equipment needs to be sufficiently precise in focalisation to be able to analyse exosomes. We have currently started to develop protocols of exosomal analysis on the ATTUNE NxT flow cytometer from Thermofisher that is available at the BiCell plateform. This machine has an innovative acoustic focalisation which allows the visualisation of exosome samples. So far we have only managed to view exosomes, we now need to better define the machine configuration.

Other NPC cell lines and patient-derived exosomes

The next step of this study would be to confirm these results on other NPC cell lines such as C17 and C666-1 to see if the tumour-derived exosomes also induce tDCs. Furthermore, it would add real clinical relevance to carry out the same tests on exosomes derived from plasma of NPC patients. This would allow us to measure the amplitude of NPC exosome's implication in tumour progression. Previous work carried out in our lab has revealed that all the circulating exosomes, which include healthy cell-derived exosome and tumour exosomes, still have an overall immunosuppressive quality (Mrizak et al., 2015). Thus, targeting tumour exosomes is a very promising lead for the treatment of NPC, and cancer in general.

Nonetheless, it must be mentioned that each cancer type sheds different exosomes, that differ in both function and molecular composition. Thus, the challenge for this strategy is to successfully target and inhibit cancer exosomes without affecting surrounding healthy exosomes. Unfortunately, a unique tumour exosome marker has yet to be defined (Kosaka et al., 2014; R et al., 2016). Once light is shed on this matter, new targets for NPC immunotherapy could be developed. However, exosomes are currently used as biomarkers in cancer and other diseases (He et al., 2018; Kim et al., 2018a; Panagiotara et al., 2017; Soung et al., 2017). They are used to improve patient stratification, better determine treatment protocols and overall disease management.

By which molecular pathway do NPC exosomes induce tDCs?

After this, elucidating the molecular pathways involved in the induction of tDCs remains a question of great interest. A first lead would be to see how the exosomes interact with the monocytes, are they internalised or is it a kiss and run mechanism? If the exosomes are internalised, this could mean that the factors that affects monocytes are carried within the exosomes, such as miRNA for example. If it is a kiss and run mechanism, this would imply a receptor/ligand type interaction between the tumour exosomes and monocytes. Although it has been described that exosomes do interact with monocytes, the exact nature of the exchange remains unclear (Weiss et al., 2018).

EBV oncoprotein LMP1?

A first candidate is LMP1, which is specific to NPC tumour exosomes and has immunosuppressive properties (Keryer-Bibens et al., 2006). LMP1 is a viral oncogene involved in many major cellular pathways commonly disrupted in cancer, promotes NPC invasiveness (Aga et al., 2014) and inhibits T cell activation (Keryer-Bibens et al., 2006). LMP1 packaging into exosomes depends on CD63, its impairment leads to exosomes devoid of LMP1 which subsequently stops NF-KB and proto-oncogene bcl2 from being overexpressed (Verweij et al., 2011). Even though this makes LMP1 a very appealing candidate, we must bear in mind that LMP1 is a CD40 mimic. A study by Gupta et al. has shown that LMP1 enhances DC maturation when included in a HIV vaccine (Gupta et al., 2011). A later study by the same team demonstrated that human DCs showed enhanced activation, migration and IL-12 secretion when matured with LMP1 in a melanoma mouse model (Gupta et al., 2011). Thus, only the blockade of exosomal LMP1 will give us definitive answers on LMP1's involvement in the induction of tDCs by NPC exosomes. The challenging aspect of this study is the inhibition of LMP1. As mentioned in the introduction, LMP1 is a membrane-bound protein that has 6 transmembrane domains and both the Cter and Nter regions are intracellular. This makes blocking LMP1 with an antibody very difficult. Nevertheless, in a study by Verweij et al., the packaging of LMP1 into exosomes was blocked when cells were transfected with a "non-cleavable" mono-ubiguitylated (Ub)–LMP1 fusion protein (Verweij et al., 2011). This is an appealing alternative to regulate LMP1 expression in NPC exosomes and thus, determine if their induction of tDCs is LMP1-dependant. Recently, my colleague Dr. Alexandre Quilbe and I received a grant of 10.000€ from the Cancéropôle Nord-Ouest and Bristol Myers Squibb to test the effect of exosomal LMP1 blockade on the maturation of MoDCs.

Galectin-9?

The second candidate is gal-9, which is also specific to NPC exosomes (Keryer-Bibens et al., 2006) and is involved in tissue homeostasis by blocking the immune response. Recent work in the lab has shown that gal-9 contributes to the suppressive functions of Tregs and a monoclonal humanised antibody is currently being developed for use in clinical trials (patent US20170283499A1). Nevertheless, the notion that gal-9 is an exclusive immunosuppressive factor is subject of debate. Most literature defines gal-9 as an actor of immune suppression. But in DC biology, gal-9 seems to promote anti-tumour immunity by increasing Tim3 expression (Nagahara et al., 2008). Indeed, work carried out during my thesis has shown that recombinant gal-9 enhances MoDC maturation, which is in line with a study by Dai (Dai et al., 2005). Further testing still needs to be carried out by blocking exosomal gal-9 to determine its involvement in exosome-mediated tDC induction.

Exosomal miRNA?

The suppressive effect of NPC exosomes on DCs could also be mediated by miRNA. Indeed, it has been shown that NPC exosomes carry miRNA that contribute to NPC development (Lung et al., 2018; Zhou et al., 2018). Ye et al. found that miR-24-3p, miR-891a, miR-106a-5p, miR-20a-5p, and miR-1908 promote the induction of Tregs (Ye et al., 2014). Thus, an analysis of miRNA contained in NPC exosomes could give us further insight on how they induce tDCs.

Which type Tregs are generated by NPC-exosome induced tDCs?

Another aspect of the study that needs to be further elucidated is the exact nature of the T cells obtained after nTL culture with C15exoDCs. Indeed, NPC exosomes favor T cells anergy, the generation of Tregs as well as potentiating Tregs suppressive function. However, the phenotype of the induced Tregs (iTregs) remains to be verified. Preliminary results show FoxP3+ iTregs that secrete high amounts of IL-10. Nevertheless, FoxP3+ iTregs generated *in vitro* are not very well described in the literature and little is known about them (Schmidt et al., 2016; Shevach and Thornton, 2014). To further confirm the phenotype of induced Tregs, other markers need to be studied. For example, it was found that other myeloid suppressive cells, such as regulatory macrophages, can be induce by a TIGIT+ FoxP3+ iTreg population. Furthermore, this population depends on IDO expression, IL-10 and TGF- β secretion which parallels our findings (Riquelme et al., 2018).

What about monocyte chemoattraction by NPC exosomes?

We established that NPC exosomes are able to specifically attract iDCs and tDCs to the tumour site via the chemokine CCL20. We also determined that NPC exosomes did not attract mDCs nor monocytes. This is in line with literature that links higher monocyte and mDC tumour infiltration with a better prognosis in NPC (Giannini et al., 1991). This would suggest that the monocytes present in the TME do not acquire a suppressive function after contact with tumour exosomes and maintain their immune functions. Thus, as monocytes are not attracted to the tumour site, maybe the exosome-led differentiation of monocytes into tDCs occurs in periphery. In addition, once monocytes have given rise to suppressive tDCs, they are recruited to the TME. However, it does seem unlikely that tumour-infiltrating monocytes are indeed recruited to the tumour, but not via exosomes. Other factors such as MCP-1 or IFNy and TNF α are shown to attract monocytes (Deshmane et al., 2009; Jehs et al., 2016). Further testing needs to be carried out to elucidate this mechanism.

A proof of concept in an in vivo mouse model?

A validation of these finding *in vivo* would evaluate the importance of this phenomenon in NPC carcinogenesis. In a SCID mouse model, xenografted with a NPC tumour, C15exoDCs would be injected into the mice. Then we would monitor the growth of the tumour and the immune infiltrate. Flow cytometry analysis of the infiltrate would allow us to determine if numbers of infiltrating tDCs and Tregs increase during the evolution of the tumour. Another method would be to follow the tumour growth in the same model but by injecting NPC exosomes and determining if the number of tDCs increases based on a CD11c+, CD80neg/low, CD86neg/low, DC-SIGN+, IDO+ and PD-L1+ phenotype. Furthermore, the study of Treg levels in correlation with tDCs would also of interest.

Metabolism evaluation as a tDC signature?

A challenging aspect of tDC biology is the lack of a universal tDC marker. Indeed, a signature of characteristics makes them identifiable but only a functional assay can confirm their tolerogenic status. A unique tDC marker would considerably aid in the study and understanding tDC biology as well as their involvement in autoimmune diseases, transplantation and cancer. Although this seems to be an increasingly utopic goal with tDC phenotype depending on multiple factors such as origin and generation conditions (Navarro-Barriuso et al., 2018). However, a new field in tDC research is the alternative metabolism identified in tDCs. Indeed, tDCs favour oxidative phosphorylation and fatty acid

oxidation whereas mDCs preferentially use glucose as a source of carbon (Sim et al., 2016). This new lead could possibly give us a new common marker of tDCs.

What is the real involvement of IDO?

Furthermore, a well-known mechanism of Treg induction by tDCs is via the immunosuppressive enzyme IDO. IDO catabolizes the vital amino acid Trp into Kyn and its downstream metabolites. A depletion of the media in Trp is a key immune regulation mechanism used by Tregs in order to kill effector T cell by starvation. Moreover, kyn and its metabolites are themselves toxic for effector T cells (Belladonna et al., 2009). Our study of IDO showed that after differentiation, C15exoDCs expressed high levels of functional IDO. However, IDO expression crashed after maturation leading us to believe that the C15exoDCs are IDO negative. A possible explanation could be linked to the maturing agent, *E.Coli* LPS. Studies have shown that LPS-matured DCs show an increase in IDO expression (Bubnoff et al., 2011). Thus, if LPS maturation is IDO-dependent, it would be in the interest of the tumour exosomes to block IDO and subsequently DC maturation. Moreover, Tregs thrives on the effects of IDO, Trp depletion and increased levels of kyn can enhance Treg suppressive function (Yan et al., 2010). Interestingly, tDCs and Tregs engage in cross talk, IDO expression can be induced by Tregs via factors such as IL-10, TGF- β and IFN γ (Fallarino et al., 2003; Janikashvili et al., 2011). Thus, the resurging levels of IDO after the DC/T cell co-culture could be induced by the T cells.

Although IDO is considered a hallmark of tDC phenotype, not all tDCs express IDO. Our findings can be correlated with other studies that use IDO-negative tDCs in clinical trials which are currently underway in kidney transplantation (Moreau et al., 2012). Therefore, IDO is not an exclusive tDC marker. Regardless, it is now clear that IDO plays a key role in the maintenance of tolerance. This is why IDO is now a sought-after immune checkpoint making it a target of choice for upcoming immunotherapy-based cancer treatments. Pre-clinical studies showed very encouraging results with a notable decrease of naive T cell conversion into Tregs when IDO1 was inhibited with what was later known as Epacadostat (INCB024360) (Liu et al., 2010). In a B16 melanoma model, tumour rejection was enhanced by coupling Epacadostat with anti-CTLA4, PD-1 or PD-L1 as the secretion of IL-2 and proliferation of CD8 T cells were restored (Spranger et al., 2014). However, recent data from the Epacadostat/Keytruda phase 3 clinical trial (Keynote-252/ECHO-301 - NCT02752074) has shown no major benefit of inhibiting IDO in melanoma, although the rational seemed to predict otherwise. Thus, IDO biology needs to be further elucidated to (i) understand why anti-IDO therapies failed and (ii) develop more efficient IDO-based treatments for cancer (Muller et al., 2018). Nevertheless, other enzymes that metabolise Trp such as IDO2 and Trp 2,3 dioxygenase (TDO) are also being evaluated as

possible alternatives. IDO2 shows high polymorphism and is only expressed in 50% of Caucasians. In light of the recent failing of IDO1 inhibitors, the 1-MT IDO1 inhibitors seems to better inhibit IDO2 (Metz et al., 2007). Furthermore, it has been described that TDO is highly expressed by cancer cells and so far TDO expression in human immune cells has not been observed (Pilotte et al., 2012). Further studies regarding these two alternatives are still needed. Nonetheless, anti-IDOs have sparked other interests as they seem to enhance the effects of chemotherapy (Muller et al., 2005). To date, this phenomenon is still difficult to explain.

MoDC vs MoMac differentiation: Do exosomes favour a polarisation?

Monocytes are the precursors of MoDCs but also of MoMac. The CD14hi CD16low monocytes give rise to MoDCs whereas CD14low CD16hi monocytes give MoMacs. In our work, we have considered this difference by preferentially isolating the CD14hi monocytes. Nevertheless, the question can be asked, do NPC exosomes favour a polarisation over another? Just as DCs, macrophages also have a regulatory counterpart named tumour-associated macrophages (TAMs). TAMs highly resemble M2 type macrophages, or alternatively activated macrophages, which are activated by Th2 cytokines like interleukin IL-4, IL-10 and IL-13. They have been found to infiltrate the tumour, interact with surrounding T cells and contribute to the progression of cancer (Yang and Zhang, 2017). Indeed, tumour cells are known to polarise macrophages into a regulatory phenotype (Wang et al., 2016a). This can be mediated by soluble factors like IL-10 and HIF-1 α in a hypoxia context (Ambade et al., 2016). M2 macrophages are recruited to the hypoxic tumour regions via oncostatin M and Eotaxin (CCL11), which are secreted by tumour cells (Tripathi et al., 2014). But just as DCs, TAMs can derive from different origins and thus gives rise to different variants of TAMs that mostly depend on the expression of STAT (Van Overmeire et al., 2014). A culture of NPC exosomes with monocytes in different polarising conditions, followed by a transcriptomic and flow cytometry analysis of these cells, would give us answers to this question.

How NPC-derived exosomes and DC react to anti-tumour Photodynamic Therapy?

PDT is an innovative new treatment of cancer that specifically targets tumour cells that incorporate a photosensitising drug (Dupont et al., 2017; Korbelik and Dougherty, 1999). An increasing number of cancers are benefiting from PDT treatment; the key is to find the appropriate photosensitiser for each cancer type. Nevertheless, after illumination, tumour cells die by apoptosis

and release tumour antigens. PDT treatment has been associated with an increased anti-tumoural and anti-bacterial effect (Castano et al., 2006; Reginato et al., 2014). And thus, PDT not only targets and kills tumour cells but also seem to induce an anti-tumoural vaccination via the massive release of tumour antigens taken up by already present DCs (Zheng et al., 2016). Jung et al. confirmed just this as lysates of PDT-treated tumour cells were incubated with DCs and showed a greater decrease in tumour growth than PDT alone (Jung et al., 2012). Our team studies the effects of PDT on the immune system and it would be interesting to determine how DCs react to PDT. Also, to see if exosomes are changed by PDT and if they are still able to induce tDCs.

References

IX. References

Abusamra, A.J., Zhong, Z., Zheng, X., Li, M., Ichim, T.E., Chin, J.L., and Min, W.-P. (2005). Tumor exosomes expressing Fas ligand mediate CD8+ T-cell apoptosis. Blood Cells. Mol. Dis. *35*, 169–173.

Adorini, L. (2003). Tolerogenic dendritic cells induced by vitamin D receptor ligands enhance regulatory T cells inhibiting autoimmune diabetes. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. *987*, 258–261.

Aga, M., Bentz, G.L., Raffa, S., Torrisi, M.R., Kondo, S., Wakisaka, N., Yoshizaki, T., Pagano, J.S., and Shackelford, J. (2014). Exosomal HIF1α supports invasive potential of nasopharyngeal carcinomaassociated LMP1-positive exosomes. Oncogene *33*, 4613–4622.

Agarwal, A., Fanelli, G., Letizia, M., Tung, S.L., Boardman, D., Lechler, R., Lombardi, G., and Smyth, L.A. (2014). Regulatory T cell-derived exosomes: possible therapeutic and diagnostic tools in transplantation. Front. Immunol. *5*, 555.

Ahmadzadeh, M., Johnson, L.A., Heemskerk, B., Wunderlich, J.R., Dudley, M.E., White, D.E., and Rosenberg, S.A. (2009). Tumor antigen-specific CD8 T cells infiltrating the tumor express high levels of PD-1 and are functionally impaired. Blood *114*, 1537–1544.

Ahmed, M., Lopez-Albaitero, A., Pankov, D., Santich, B.H., Liu, H., Yan, S., Xiang, J., Wang, P., Hasan, A.N., Selvakumar, A., et al. (2018). TCR-mimic bispecific antibodies targeting LMP2A show potent activity against EBV malignancies. JCI Insight *3*.

Ai, P., Li, Z., Jiang, Y., Song, C., Zhang, L., Hu, H., and Wang, T. (2017). Tumor microenvironment contributes to Epstein-Barr virus anti-nuclear antigen-1 antibody production in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Oncol. Lett. *14*, 2458–2462.

AK, E.-N., JKC, C., JR, G., T, T., and PJ, S. WHO Classification of Head and Neck Tumours.

Akbar, A.N., Borthwick, N., Salmon, M., Gombert, W., Bofill, M., Shamsadeen, N., Pilling, D., Pett, S., Grundy, J.E., and Janossy, G. (1993). The significance of low bcl-2 expression by CD45RO T cells in normal individuals and patients with acute viral infections. The role of apoptosis in T cell memory. J. Exp. Med. *178*, 427–438.

Akbari, O., DeKruyff, R.H., and Umetsu, D.T. (2001). Pulmonary dendritic cells producing IL-10 mediate tolerance induced by respiratory exposure to antigen. Nat. Immunol. *2*, 725–731.

Akdis, C.A., Joss, A., Akdis, M., Faith, A., and Blaser, K. (2000). A molecular basis for T cell suppression by IL-10: CD28-associated IL-10 receptor inhibits CD28 tyrosine phosphorylation and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase binding. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. *14*, 1666–1668.

Albanese, M., Tagawa, T., Bouvet, M., Maliqi, L., Lutter, D., Hoser, J., Hastreiter, M., Hayes, M., Sugden, B., Martin, L., et al. (2016). Epstein-Barr virus microRNAs reduce immune surveillance by virus-specific CD8+ T cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *113*, E6467–E6475.

Allen, M.D., Young, L.S., and Dawson, C.W. (2005). The Epstein-Barr virus-encoded LMP2A and LMP2B proteins promote epithelial cell spreading and motility. J. Virol. *79*, 1789–1802.

Al-Sarraf, M., LeBlanc, M., Giri, P.G., Fu, K.K., Cooper, J., Vuong, T., Forastiere, A.A., Adams, G., Sakr, W.A., Schuller, D.E., et al. (1998). Chemoradiotherapy versus radiotherapy in patients with advanced nasopharyngeal cancer: phase III randomized Intergroup study 0099. J. Clin. Oncol. Off. J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. *16*, 1310–1317.

Ambade, A., Satishchandran, A., Saha, B., Gyongyosi, B., Lowe, P., Kodys, K., Catalano, D., and Szabo, G. (2016). Hepatocellular carcinoma is accelerated by NASH involving M2 macrophage polarization mediated by hif-1αinduced IL-10. Oncoimmunology *5*, e1221557.

Amyes, E., Hatton, C., Montamat-Sicotte, D., Gudgeon, N., Rickinson, A.B., McMichael, A.J., and Callan, M.F.C. (2003). Characterization of the CD4+ T cell response to Epstein-Barr virus during primary and persistent infection. J. Exp. Med. *198*, 903–911.

Andreola, G., Rivoltini, L., Castelli, C., Huber, V., Perego, P., Deho, P., Squarcina, P., Accornero, P., Lozupone, F., Lugini, L., et al. (2002). Induction of lymphocyte apoptosis by tumor cell secretion of FasL-bearing microvesicles. J. Exp. Med. *195*, 1303–1316.

Antsiferova, O., Müller, A., Rämer, P.C., Chijioke, O., Chatterjee, B., Raykova, A., Planas, R., Sospedra, M., Shumilov, A., Tsai, M.-H., et al. (2014). Adoptive Transfer of EBV Specific CD8+ T Cell Clones Can Transiently Control EBV Infection in Humanized Mice. PLOS Pathog. *10*, e1004333.

Ariza, M.-E., Glaser, R., Kaumaya, P.T.P., Jones, C., and Williams, M.V. (2009). The EBV-encoded dUTPase activates NF-kappa B through the TLR2 and MyD88-dependent signaling pathway. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *182*, 851–859.

Armstrong, R.W., Armstrong, M.J., Yu, M.C., and Henderson, B.E. (1983). Salted fish and inhalants as risk factors for nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Malaysian Chinese. Cancer Res. *43*, 2967–2970.

Ashiru, O., Boutet, P., Fernández-Messina, L., Agüera-González, S., Skepper, J.N., Valés-Gómez, M., and Reyburn, H.T. (2010). Natural killer cell cytotoxicity is suppressed by exposure to the human NKG2D ligand MICA*008 that is shed by tumor cells in exosomes. Cancer Res. *70*, 481–489.

Austyn, J.M., Kupiec-Weglinski, J.W., Hankins, D.F., and Morris, P.J. (1988). Migration patterns of dendritic cells in the mouse. Homing to T cell-dependent areas of spleen, and binding within marginal zone. J. Exp. Med. *167*, 646–651.

Azmi, A.S., Bao, B., and Sarkar, F.H. (2013). Exosomes in cancer development, metastasis, and drug resistance: a comprehensive review. Cancer Metastasis Rev. *32*, 623–642.

Azzaoui, I., Yahia, S.A., Chang, Y., Vorng, H., Morales, O., Fan, Y., Delhem, N., Ple, C., Tonnel, A.-B., Wallaert, B., et al. (2011). CCL18 differentiates dendritic cells in tolerogenic cells able to prime regulatory T cells in healthy subjects. Blood *118*, 3549–3558.

Baban, B., Chandler, P.R., Sharma, M.D., Pihkala, J., Koni, P.A., Munn, D.H., and Mellor, A.L. (2009). IDO activates regulatory T cells and blocks their conversion into TH17-like T cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *183*, 2475–2483.

Babcock, G.J., and Thorley-Lawson, D.A. (2000). Tonsillar memory B cells, latently infected with Epstein-Barr virus, express the restricted pattern of latent genes previously found only in Epstein-Barr virus-associated tumors. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *97*, 12250–12255.

Babst, M., Sato, T.K., Banta, L.M., and Emr, S.D. (1997). Endosomal transport function in yeast requires a novel AAA-type ATPase, Vps4p. EMBO J. *16*, 1820–1831.

Bach, D.-H., Hong, J.-Y., Park, H.J., and Lee, S.K. (2017). The role of exosomes and miRNAs in drug-resistance of cancer cells. Int. J. Cancer 141, 220–230.

Baer, R., Bankier, A.T., Biggin, M.D., Deininger, P.L., Farrell, P.J., Gibson, T.J., Hatfull, G., Hudson, G.S., Satchwell, S.C., and Séguin, C. (1984). DNA sequence and expression of the B95-8 Epstein-Barr virus genome. Nature *310*, 207–211.

Baietti, M.F., Zhang, Z., Mortier, E., Melchior, A., Degeest, G., Geeraerts, A., Ivarsson, Y., Depoortere, F., Coomans, C., Vermeiren, E., et al. (2012). Syndecan-syntenin-ALIX regulates the biogenesis of exosomes. Nat. Cell Biol. *14*, 677–685.

Baird, J.R., Fox, B.A., Sanders, K.L., Lizotte, P.H., Cubillos-Ruiz, J.R., Scarlett, U.K., Rutkowski, M.R., Conejo-Garcia, J.R., Fiering, S., and Bzik, D.J. (2013). Avirulent Toxoplasma gondii generates therapeutic antitumor immunity by reversing immunosuppression in the ovarian cancer microenvironment. Cancer Res. *73*, 3842–3851.

Batagov, A.O., and Kurochkin, I.V. (2013). Exosomes secreted by human cells transport largely mRNA fragments that are enriched in the 3'-untranslated regions. Biol. Direct *8*, 12.

Baumforth, K.R.N., Birgersdotter, A., Reynolds, G.M., Wei, W., Kapatai, G., Flavell, J.R., Kalk, E., Piper, K., Lee, S., Machado, L., et al. (2008). Expression of the Epstein-Barr virus-encoded Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1 in Hodgkin's lymphoma cells mediates Up-regulation of CCL20 and the migration of regulatory T cells. Am. J. Pathol. *173*, 195–204.

Beaulieu, S., Robbiani, D.F., Du, X., Rodrigues, E., Ignatius, R., Wei, Y., Ponath, P., Young, J.W., Pope, M., Steinman, R.M., et al. (2002). Expression of a Functional Eotaxin (CC Chemokine Ligand 11) Receptor CCR3 by Human Dendritic Cells. J. Immunol. *169*, 2925–2936.

Bei, J.-X., Zuo, X.-Y., Liu, W.-S., Guo, Y.-M., and Zeng, Y.-X. (2016). Genetic susceptibility to the endemic form of NPC. Chin. Clin. Oncol. 5.

Bell, M.J., Brennan, R., Miles, J.J., Moss, D.J., Burrows, J.M., and Burrows, S.R. (2008). Widespread sequence variation in Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1 influences the antiviral T cell response. J. Infect. Dis. *197*, 1594–1597.

Belladonna, M.L., Orabona, C., Grohmann, U., and Puccetti, P. (2009). TGF-beta and kynurenines as the key to infectious tolerance. Trends Mol. Med. *15*, 41–49.

Bentz, G.L., Liu, R., Hahn, A.M., Shackelford, J., and Pagano, J.S. (2010). Epstein-Barr virus BRLF1 inhibits transcription of IRF3 and IRF7 and suppresses induction of interferon-beta. Virology *402*, 121–128.

Berinstein, N.L., Wolf, G.T., Naylor, P.H., Baltzer, L., Egan, J.E., Brandwein, H.J., Whiteside, T.L., Goldstein, L.C., El-Naggar, A., Badoual, C., et al. (2012). Increased lymphocyte infiltration in patients with head and neck cancer treated with the IRX-2 immunotherapy regimen. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. Cll *61*, 771–782.

Berwin, B., Hart, J.P., Rice, S., Gass, C., Pizzo, S.V., Post, S.R., and Nicchitta, C.V. (2003). Scavenger receptor-A mediates gp96/GRP94 and calreticulin internalization by antigen-presenting cells. EMBO J. *22*, 6127–6136.

Besse, B., Charrier, M., Lapierre, V., Dansin, E., Lantz, O., Planchard, D., Le Chevalier, T., Livartoski, A., Barlesi, F., Laplanche, A., et al. (2016). Dendritic cell-derived exosomes as maintenance immunotherapy after first line chemotherapy in NSCLC. Oncoimmunology *5*, e1071008.

Betts, M.R., Nason, M.C., West, S.M., De Rosa, S.C., Migueles, S.A., Abraham, J., Lederman, M.M., Benito, J.M., Goepfert, P.A., Connors, M., et al. (2006). HIV nonprogressors preferentially maintain highly functional HIV-specific CD8+ T cells. Blood *107*, 4781–4789.

Beutel, K., Gross-Wieltsch, U., Wiesel, T., Stadt, U.Z., Janka, G., and Wagner, H.-J. (2009). Infection of T lymphocytes in Epstein-Barr virus-associated hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis in children of non-Asian origin. Pediatr. Blood Cancer *53*, 184–190.

Bi, X., Wang, H., Zhang, W., Wang, J., Liu, W., Xia, Z., Huang, H., Jiang, W., Zhang, Y., and Wang, L. (2016). PD-L1 is upregulated by EBV-driven LMP1 through NF-κB pathway and correlates with poor prognosis in natural killer/T-cell lymphoma. J. Hematol. Oncol.J Hematol Oncol *9*, 109.

Bickham, K., Goodman, K., Paludan, C., Nikiforow, S., Tsang, M.L., Steinman, R.M., and Münz, C. (2003). Dendritic cells initiate immune control of epstein-barr virus transformation of B lymphocytes in vitro. J. Exp. Med. *198*, 1653–1663.

Borza, C.M., and Hutt-Fletcher, L.M. (2002). Alternate replication in B cells and epithelial cells switches tropism of Epstein-Barr virus. Nat. Med. *8*, 594–599.

Bosma, B.M., Metselaar, H.J., Nagtzaam, N.M.A., de Haan, R., Mancham, S., van der Laan, L.J.W., Kuipers, E.J., and Kwekkeboom, J. (2008). Dexamethasone transforms lipopolysaccharide-stimulated human blood myeloid dendritic cells into myeloid dendritic cells that prime interleukin-10 production in T cells. Immunology *125*, 91–100.

Bouvier, G., Hergenhahn, M., Polack, A., Bornkamm, G.W., de Thé, G., and Bartsch, H. (1995). Characterization of macromolecular lignins as Epstein-Barr virus inducer in foodstuff associated with nasopharyngeal carcinoma risk. Carcinogenesis *16*, 1879–1885.

Bristol, J.A., Robinson, A.R., Barlow, E.A., and Kenney, S.C. (2010). The Epstein-Barr virus BZLF1 protein inhibits tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 expression through effects on cellular C/EBP proteins. J. Virol. *84*, 12362–12374.

Brooks, D.G., Trifilo, M.J., Edelmann, K.H., Teyton, L., McGavern, D.B., and Oldstone, M.B.A. (2006). Interleukin-10 determines viral clearance or persistence in vivo. Nat. Med. *12*, 1301–1309.

Brown, J.A., Dorfman, D.M., Ma, F.-R., Sullivan, E.L., Munoz, O., Wood, C.R., Greenfield, E.A., and Freeman, G.J. (2003). Blockade of programmed death-1 ligands on dendritic cells enhances T cell activation and cytokine production. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *170*, 1257–1266.

Brunda, M.J. (1994). Interleukin-12. J. Leukoc. Biol. 55, 280–288.

Bubnoff, D.V., Scheler, M., Wilms, H., Fimmers, R., and Bieber, T. (2011). Identification of IDO-Positive and IDO-Negative Human Dendritic Cells after Activation by Various Proinflammatory Stimuli. J. Immunol. *186*, 6701–6709.

Bultema, R., Longnecker, R., and Swanson-Mungerson, M. (2009). Epstein-Barr virus LMP2A accelerates MYC-induced lymphomagenesis. Oncogene *28*, 1471–1476.

Burkitt, D. (1958). A sarcoma involving the jaws in African children. Br. J. Surg. 46, 218–223.

Buschow, S.I., Nolte-'t Hoen, E.N.M., van Niel, G., Pols, M.S., ten Broeke, T., Lauwen, M., Ossendorp, F., Melief, C.J.M., Raposo, G., Wubbolts, R., et al. (2009). MHC II in dendritic cells is targeted to

lysosomes or T cell-induced exosomes via distinct multivesicular body pathways. Traffic Cph. Den. 10, 1528–1542.

Busson, P., Braham, K., Ganem, G., Thomas, F., Grausz, D., Lipinski, M., Wakasugi, H., and Tursz, T. (1987). Epstein-Barr virus-containing epithelial cells from nasopharyngeal carcinoma produce interleukin 1 alpha. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *84*, 6262–6266.

Callan, M.F., Steven, N., Krausa, P., Wilson, J.D., Moss, P.A., Gillespie, G.M., Bell, J.I., Rickinson, A.B., and McMichael, A.J. (1996). Large clonal expansions of CD8+ T cells in acute infectious mononucleosis. Nat. Med. *2*, 906–911.

Callan, M.F., Fazou, C., Yang, H., Rostron, T., Poon, K., Hatton, C., and McMichael, A.J. (2000). CD8(+) T-cell selection, function, and death in the primary immune response in vivo. J. Clin. Invest. *106*, 1251–1261.

Callan, M.F.C., Tan, L., Annels, N., Ogg, G.S., Wilson, J.D.K., O'Callaghan, C.A., Steven, N., McMichael, A.J., and Rickinson, A.B. (1998). Direct Visualization of Antigen-specific CD8+T Cells during the Primary Immune Response to Epstein-Barr Virus In Vivo. J. Exp. Med. *187*, 1395–1402.

Cao, Y. (2017). EBV based cancer prevention and therapy in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Npj Precis. Oncol. 1, 10.

Carrel, L., and Willard, H.F. (2005). X-inactivation profile reveals extensive variability in X-linked gene expression in females. Nature 434, 400–404.

Casazza, J.P., Betts, M.R., Price, D.A., Precopio, M.L., Ruff, L.E., Brenchley, J.M., Hill, B.J., Roederer, M., Douek, D.C., and Koup, R.A. (2006). Acquisition of direct antiviral effector functions by CMV-specific CD4+ T lymphocytes with cellular maturation. J. Exp. Med. *203*, 2865–2877.

Castano, A.P., Mroz, P., and Hamblin, M.R. (2006). Photodynamic therapy and anti-tumour immunity. Nat. Rev. Cancer *6*, 535–545.

Centers for Disease Control (CDC) (1989). The Surgeon General's 1989 Report on Reducing the Health Consequences of Smoking: 25 Years of Progress. MMWR Suppl. *38*, 1–32.

Cha, D.J., Franklin, J.L., Dou, Y., Liu, Q., Higginbotham, J.N., Demory Beckler, M., Weaver, A.M., Vickers, K., Prasad, N., Levy, S., et al. (2015). KRAS-dependent sorting of miRNA to exosomes. ELife *4*, e07197.

Chakravorty, A., and Sugden, B. (2015). The AT-hook DNA binding ability of the Epstein Barr virus EBNA1 protein is necessary for the maintenance of viral genomes in latently infected cells. Virology *484*, 251–258.

Chang, E.T., and Adami, H.-O. (2006). The Enigmatic Epidemiology of Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. Cancer Epidemiol. Prev. Biomark. *15*, 1765–1777.

Chatila, T.A., and Williams, C.B. (2014). Regulatory T cells: exosomes deliver tolerance. Immunity 41, 3–5.

Chen, W., and Konkel, J.E. (2010). TGF-beta and "adaptive" Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells. J. Mol. Cell Biol. 2, 30–36.

Chen, B.J., Chapuy, B., Ouyang, J., Sun, H.H., Roemer, M.G.M., Xu, M.L., Yu, H., Fletcher, C.D.M., Freeman, G.J., Shipp, M.A., et al. (2013). PD-L1 expression is characteristic of a subset of aggressive B-

cell lymphomas and virus-associated malignancies. Clin. Cancer Res. Off. J. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 19, 3462–3473.

Chen, H., Lee, J.M., Zong, Y., Borowitz, M., Ng, M.H., Ambinder, R.F., and Hayward, S.D. (2001). Linkage between STAT regulation and Epstein-Barr virus gene expression in tumors. J. Virol. *75*, 2929–2937.

Chen, K.G., Valencia, J.C., Lai, B., Zhang, G., Paterson, J.K., Rouzaud, F., Berens, W., Wincovitch, S.M., Garfield, S.H., Leapman, R.D., et al. (2006). Melanosomal sequestration of cytotoxic drugs contributes to the intractability of malignant melanomas. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *103*, 9903–9907.

Chen, W., Jin, W., Hardegen, N., Lei, K.-J., Li, L., Marinos, N., McGrady, G., and Wahl, S.M. (2003). Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25- naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. J. Exp. Med. *198*, 1875–1886.

Chen, X., Kamranvar, S.A., and Masucci, M.G. (2016). Oxidative stress enables Epstein-Barr virusinduced B-cell transformation by posttranscriptional regulation of viral and cellular growth-promoting factors. Oncogene *35*, 3807–3816.

Cheng, D., Hao, Y., and Zhou, W. (2014). IL-1 α -889 C/T polymorphism and cancer susceptibility: a metaanalysis. OncoTargets Ther. 7, 2067–2074.

Cheng, Y.J., Hildesheim, A., Hsu, M.M., Chen, I.H., Brinton, L.A., Levine, P.H., Chen, C.J., and Yang, C.S. (1999). Cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption and risk of nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Taiwan. Cancer Causes Control CCC *10*, 201–207.

Chia, W.K., Wang, W.-W., Teo, M., Tai, W.M., Lim, W.T., Tan, E.H., Leong, S.S., Sun, L., Chen, J.J., Gottschalk, S., et al. (2012). A phase II study evaluating the safety and efficacy of an adenovirus-ΔLMP1-LMP2 transduced dendritic cell vaccine in patients with advanced metastatic nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Ann. Oncol. *23*, 997–1005.

Chia, W.-K., Teo, M., Wang, W.-W., Lee, B., Ang, S.-F., Tai, W.-M., Chee, C.-L., Ng, J., Kan, R., Lim, W.-T., et al. (2014). Adoptive T-cell transfer and chemotherapy in the first-line treatment of metastatic and/or locally recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Mol. Ther. J. Am. Soc. Gene Ther. *22*, 132–139.

Chiang, A.K., Tao, Q., Srivastava, G., and Ho, F.C. (1996). Nasal NK- and T-cell lymphomas share the same type of Epstein-Barr virus latency as nasopharyngeal carcinoma and Hodgkin's disease. Int. J. Cancer *68*, 285–290.

Chijioke, O., Azzi, T., Nadal, D., and Münz, C. (2013). Innate immune responses against Epstein Barr virus infection. J. Leukoc. Biol. *94*, 1185–1190.

Chitadze, G., Bhat, J., Lettau, M., Janssen, O., and Kabelitz, D. (2013). Generation of soluble NKG2D ligands: proteolytic cleavage, exosome secretion and functional implications. Scand. J. Immunol. *78*, 120–129.

Choudhuri, K., Llodrá, J., Roth, E.W., Tsai, J., Gordo, S., Wucherpfennig, K.W., Kam, L.C., Stokes, D.L., and Dustin, M.L. (2014). Polarized release of T-cell-receptor-enriched microvesicles at the immunological synapse. Nature *507*, 118–123.

Chow, A., Zhou, W., Liu, L., Fong, M.Y., Champer, J., Van Haute, D., Chin, A.R., Ren, X., Gugiu, B.G., Meng, Z., et al. (2014). Macrophage immunomodulation by breast cancer-derived exosomes requires Toll-like receptor 2-mediated activation of NF-κB. Sci. Rep. *4*, 5750.

Choy, E.Y.-W., Siu, K.-L., Kok, K.-H., Lung, R.W.-M., Tsang, C.M., To, K.-F., Kwong, D.L.-W., Tsao, S.W., and Jin, D.-Y. (2008). An Epstein-Barr virus-encoded microRNA targets PUMA to promote host cell survival. J. Exp. Med. *205*, 2551–2560.

Ciuffreda, D., Comte, D., Cavassini, M., Giostra, E., Bühler, L., Perruchoud, M., Heim, M.H., Battegay, M., Genné, D., Mulhaupt, B., et al. (2008). Polyfunctional HCV-specific T-cell responses are associated with effective control of HCV replication. Eur. J. Immunol. *38*, 2665–2677.

Clarke, P.A., Schwemmle, M., Schickinger, J., Hilse, K., and Clemens, M.J. (1991). Binding of Epstein-Barr virus small RNA EBER-1 to the double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase DAI. Nucleic Acids Res. *19*, 243–248.

Clayton, A., and Tabi, Z. (2005). Exosomes and the MICA-NKG2D system in cancer. Blood Cells. Mol. Dis. *34*, 206–213.

Clayton, A., Mitchell, J.P., Court, J., Mason, M.D., and Tabi, Z. (2007). Human tumor-derived exosomes selectively impair lymphocyte responses to interleukin-2. Cancer Res. *67*, 7458–7466.

Clayton, A., Mitchell, J.P., Court, J., Linnane, S., Mason, M.D., and Tabi, Z. (2008). Human tumor-derived exosomes down-modulate NKG2D expression. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *180*, 7249–7258.

Clayton, A., Al-Taei, S., Webber, J., Mason, M.D., and Tabi, Z. (2011). Cancer exosomes express CD39 and CD73, which suppress T cells through adenosine production. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *187*, 676–683.

Clemens, M.J., Laing, K.G., Jeffrey, I.W., Schofield, A., Sharp, T.V., Elia, A., Matys, V., James, M.C., and Tilleray, V.J. (1994). Regulation of the interferon-inducible eIF-2 alpha protein kinase by small RNAs. Biochimie *76*, 770–778.

Coghill, A.E., Hsu, W.-L., Pfeiffer, R.M., Juwana, H., Yu, K.J., Lou, P.-J., Wang, C.-P., Chen, J.-Y., Chen, C.-J., Middeldorp, J.M., et al. (2014). Epstein-Barr virus serology as a potential screening marker for nasopharyngeal carcinoma among high-risk individuals from multiplex families in Taiwan. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomark. Prev. Publ. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. Cosponsored Am. Soc. Prev. Oncol. *23*, 1213–1219.

Cohen, J.I., Jaffe, E.S., Dale, J.K., Pittaluga, S., Heslop, H.E., Rooney, C.M., Gottschalk, S., Bollard, C.M., Rao, V.K., Marques, A., et al. (2011). Characterization and treatment of chronic active Epstein-Barr virus disease: a 28-year experience in the United States. Blood *117*, 5835–5849.

Coleman, C.B., Wohlford, E.M., Smith, N.A., King, C.A., Ritchie, J.A., Baresel, P.C., Kimura, H., and Rochford, R. (2015). Epstein-Barr Virus Type 2 Latently Infects T Cells, Inducing an Atypical Activation Characterized by Expression of Lymphotactic Cytokines. J. Virol. *89*, 2301–2312.

Colombo, M., Moita, C., van Niel, G., Kowal, J., Vigneron, J., Benaroch, P., Manel, N., Moita, L.F., Théry, C., and Raposo, G. (2013). Analysis of ESCRT functions in exosome biogenesis, composition and secretion highlights the heterogeneity of extracellular vesicles. J. Cell Sci. *126*, 5553–5565.

Colombo, M., Raposo, G., and Théry, C. (2014). Biogenesis, secretion, and intercellular interactions of exosomes and other extracellular vesicles. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. *30*, 255–289.

Comoli, P., Pedrazzoli, P., Maccario, R., Basso, S., Carminati, O., Labirio, M., Schiavo, R., Secondino, S., Frasson, C., Perotti, C., et al. (2005). Cell therapy of stage IV nasopharyngeal carcinoma with autologous

Epstein-Barr virus-targeted cytotoxic T lymphocytes. J. Clin. Oncol. Off. J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. 23, 8942–8949.

Connor, Y., Tekleab, S., Nandakumar, S., Walls, C., Tekleab, Y., Husain, A., Gadish, O., Sabbisetti, V., Kaushik, S., Sehrawat, S., et al. (2015). Physical nanoscale conduit-mediated communication between tumour cells and the endothelium modulates endothelial phenotype. Nat. Commun. *6*, 8671.

Cook, D.N., Prosser, D.M., Forster, R., Zhang, J., Kuklin, N.A., Abbondanzo, S.J., Niu, X.D., Chen, S.C., Manfra, D.J., Wiekowski, M.T., et al. (2000). CCR6 mediates dendritic cell localization, lymphocyte homeostasis, and immune responses in mucosal tissue. Immunity *12*, 495–503.

Costa-Silva, B., Aiello, N.M., Ocean, A.J., Singh, S., Zhang, H., Thakur, B.K., Becker, A., Hoshino, A., Mark, M.T., Molina, H., et al. (2015). Pancreatic cancer exosomes initiate pre-metastatic niche formation in the liver. Nat. Cell Biol. *17*, 816–826.

Cubillos-Ruiz, J.R., Engle, X., Scarlett, U.K., Martinez, D., Barber, A., Elgueta, R., Wang, L., Nesbeth, Y., Durant, Y., Gewirtz, A.T., et al. (2009). Polyethylenimine-based siRNA nanocomplexes reprogram tumor-associated dendritic cells via TLR5 to elicit therapeutic antitumor immunity. J. Clin. Invest. *119*, 2231–2244.

Cubillos-Ruiz, J.R., Baird, J.R., Tesone, A.J., Rutkowski, M.R., Scarlett, U.K., Camposeco-Jacobs, A.L., Anadon-Arnillas, J., Harwood, N.M., Korc, M., Fiering, S.N., et al. (2012). Reprogramming tumorassociated dendritic cells in vivo using miRNA mimetics triggers protective immunity against ovarian cancer. Cancer Res. *72*, 1683–1693.

Dai, S., Wei, D., Wu, Z., Zhou, X., Wei, X., Huang, H., and Li, G. (2008). Phase I clinical trial of autologous ascites-derived exosomes combined with GM-CSF for colorectal cancer. Mol. Ther. J. Am. Soc. Gene Ther. *16*, 782–790.

Dai, S.-Y., Nakagawa, R., Itoh, A., Murakami, H., Kashio, Y., Abe, H., Katoh, S., Kontani, K., Kihara, M., Zhang, S.-L., et al. (2005). Galectin-9 induces maturation of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *175*, 2974–2981.

Davies, R.T., Kim, J., Jang, S.C., Choi, E.-J., Gho, Y.S., and Park, J. (2012). Microfluidic filtration system to isolate extracellular vesicles from blood. Lab. Chip *12*, 5202–5210.

De Smedt, T., Van Mechelen, M., De Becker, G., Urbain, J., Leo, O., and Moser, M. (1997). Effect of interleukin-10 on dendritic cell maturation and function. Eur. J. Immunol. *27*, 1229–1235.

Deb Pal, A., and Banerjee, S. (2015). Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 2A mediated activation of Sonic Hedgehog pathway induces HLA class Ia downregulation in gastric cancer cells. Virology *484*, 22–32.

Demers, P.A., Boffetta, P., Kogevinas, M., Blair, A., Miller, B.A., Robinson, C.F., Roscoe, R.J., Winter, P.D., Colin, D., and Matos, E. (1995). Pooled reanalysis of cancer mortality among five cohorts of workers in wood-related industries. Scand. J. Work. Environ. Health *21*, 179–190.

Denzer, K., Eijk, M. van, Kleijmeer, M.J., Jakobson, E., Groot, C. de, and Geuze, H.J. (2000). Follicular Dendritic Cells Carry MHC Class II-Expressing Microvesicles at Their Surface. J. Immunol. *165*, 1259–1265.

Deschamps, T., Bazot, Q., Leske, D.M., MacLeod, R., Mompelat, D., Tafforeau, L., Lotteau, V., Maréchal, V., Baillie, G.S., Gruffat, H., et al. (2017). Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1 interacts with regulator of chromosome condensation 1 dynamically throughout the cell cycle. J. Gen. Virol. *98*, 251–265.

Deshmane, S.L., Kremlev, S., Amini, S., and Sawaya, B.E. (2009). Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 (MCP-1): An Overview. J. Interferon Cytokine Res. *29*, 313–326.

Dhodapkar, M.V., and Steinman, R.M. (2002). Antigen-bearing immature dendritic cells induce peptide-specific CD8+ regulatory T cells in vivo in humans. Blood *100*, 174–177.

Dhodapkar, M.V., Steinman, R.M., Sapp, M., Desai, H., Fossella, C., Krasovsky, J., Donahoe, S.M., Dunbar, P.R., Cerundolo, V., Nixon, D.F., et al. (1999). Rapid generation of broad T-cell immunity in humans after a single injection of mature dendritic cells. J. Clin. Invest. *104*, 173–180.

Diebold, S.S. (2009). Activation of dendritic cells by toll-like receptors and C-type lectins. Handb. Exp. Pharmacol. 3–30.

Dons, E.M., Raimondi, G., Cooper, D.K.C., and Thomson, A.W. (2012). Induced Regulatory T cells: Mechanisms of Conversion and Suppressive Potential. Hum. Immunol. *73*, 328–334.

Du, C.W., Wen, B.G., Li, D.R., Lin, Y.C., Zheng, Y.W., Chen, L., Chen, J.Y., Lin, W., and Wu, M.Y. (2005). Latent membrane protein-1 of Epstein - Barr virus increases sensitivity to arsenic trioxide-induced apoptosis in nasopharyngeal carcinoma cell. Exp. Oncol. *27*, 267–272.

Dudek, A.M., Martin, S., Garg, A.D., and Agostinis, P. (2013). Immature, Semi-Mature, and Fully Mature Dendritic Cells: Toward a DC-Cancer Cells Interface That Augments Anticancer Immunity. Front. Immunol. *4*, 438.

Duffield, A.S., Ascierto, M.L., Anders, R.A., Taube, J.M., McMiller, T.L., Engle, E.L., Meeker, A.K., Berger, A.E., Pardoll, D.M., Ambinder, R.F., et al. (2018). Abstract 4750: The immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment (TME) in nasopharyngeal carcinoma: implications for immunotherapy. Cancer Res. *78*, 4750–4750.

Dukers, D.F., Meij, P., Vervoort, M.B., Vos, W., Scheper, R.J., Meijer, C.J., Bloemena, E., and Middeldorp, J.M. (2000). Direct immunosuppressive effects of EBV-encoded latent membrane protein 1. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *165*, 663–670.

Dunn, G.P., Bruce, A.T., Ikeda, H., Old, L.J., and Schreiber, R.D. (2002). Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. Nat. Immunol. *3*, 991–998.

Dupont, C., Mordon, S., Deleporte, P., Reyns, N., and Vermandel, M. (2017). A novel device for intraoperative photodynamic therapy dedicated to glioblastoma treatment. Future Oncol. Lond. Engl. *13*, 2441–2454.

Duvall, M.G., Precopio, M.L., Ambrozak, D.A., Jaye, A., McMichael, A.J., Whittle, H.C., Roederer, M., Rowland-Jones, S.L., and Koup, R.A. (2008). Polyfunctional T cell responses are a hallmark of HIV-2 infection. Eur. J. Immunol. *38*, 350–363.

Duvallet, E., Boulpicante, M., Yamazaki, T., Daskalogianni, C., Prado Martins, R., Baconnais, S., Manoury, B., Fahraeus, R., and Apcher, S. (2016). Exosome-driven transfer of tumor-associated Pioneer Translation Products (TA-PTPs) for the MHC class I cross-presentation pathway. Oncoimmunology *5*, e1198865.

Eliopoulos, A.G., Gallagher, N.J., Blake, S.M., Dawson, C.W., and Young, L.S. (1999a). Activation of the p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway by Epstein-Barr virus-encoded latent membrane protein 1 coregulates interleukin-6 and interleukin-8 production. J. Biol. Chem. *274*, 16085–16096.

Eliopoulos, A.G., Blake, S.M., Floettmann, J.E., Rowe, M., and Young, L.S. (1999b). Epstein-Barr virusencoded latent membrane protein 1 activates the JNK pathway through its extreme C terminus via a mechanism involving TRADD and TRAF2. J. Virol. *73*, 1023–1035.

Eljaafari, A., Li, Y.-P., and Miossec, P. (2009). IFN-gamma, as secreted during an alloresponse, induces differentiation of monocytes into tolerogenic dendritic cells, resulting in FoxP3+ regulatory T cell promotion. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *183*, 2932–2945.

Ellwanger, J.H., Veit, T.D., and Chies, J.A.B. (2017). Exosomes in HIV infection: A review and critical look. Infect. Genet. Evol. J. Mol. Epidemiol. Evol. Genet. Infect. Dis. *53*, 146–154.

Epstein, D.M. (2014). Special delivery: microRNA-200-containing extracellular vesicles provide metastatic message to distal tumor cells. J. Clin. Invest. *124*, 5107–5108.

Epstein, M.A., Achong, B.G., and Barr, Y.M. (1964). VIRUS PARTICLES IN CULTURED LYMPHOBLASTS FROM BURKITT'S LYMPHOMA. Lancet Lond. Engl. 1, 702–703.

Epstein, M.A., Henle, G., Achong, B.G., and Barr, Y.M. (1965). MORPHOLOGICAL AND BIOLOGICAL STUDIES ON A VIRUS IN CULTURED LYMPHOBLASTS FROM BURKITT'S LYMPHOMA. J. Exp. Med. *121*, 761–770.

Epstein, M.A., zur Hausen, H., Ball, G., and Rabin, H. (1975). Pilot experiments with EB virus in owl monkeys (Aotus trivirgatus). III. Serological and biochemical findings in an animal with reticuloproliferative disease. Int. J. Cancer *15*, 17–22.

Escobar, A., López, M., Serrano, A., Ramirez, M., Pérez, C., Aguirre, A., González, R., Alfaro, J., Larrondo, M., Fodor, M., et al. (2005). Dendritic cell immunizations alone or combined with low doses of interleukin-2 induce specific immune responses in melanoma patients. Clin. Exp. Immunol. *142*, 555–568.

Escudier, B., Dorval, T., Chaput, N., André, F., Caby, M.-P., Novault, S., Flament, C., Leboulaire, C., Borg, C., Amigorena, S., et al. (2005). Vaccination of metastatic melanoma patients with autologous dendritic cell (DC) derived-exosomes: results of thefirst phase I clinical trial. J. Transl. Med. *3*, 10.

Evans, A.S. (1972). Infectious mononucleosis and other mono-like syndromes. N. Engl. J. Med. 286, 836–838.

Evans, A.S., Shepard, D.A., and Richards, V.A. (1972). ABO blood groups and viral diseases. Yale J. Biol. Med. 45, 81–92.

Fallarino, F., Grohmann, U., Hwang, K.W., Orabona, C., Vacca, C., Bianchi, R., Belladonna, M.L., Fioretti, M.C., Alegre, M.-L., and Puccetti, P. (2003). Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by regulatory T cells. Nat. Immunol. *4*, 1206–1212.

Farias, A.S., Spagnol, G.S., Bordeaux-Rego, P., Oliveira, C.O.F., Fontana, A.G.M., de Paula, R.F.O., Santos, M.P.A., Pradella, F., Moraes, A.S., Oliveira, E.C., et al. (2013). Vitamin D3 induces IDO+ tolerogenic DCs and enhances Treg, reducing the severity of EAE. CNS Neurosci. Ther. *19*, 269–277.

Fathallah, I., Parroche, P., Gruffat, H., Zannetti, C., Johansson, H., Yue, J., Manet, E., Tommasino, M., Sylla, B.S., and Hasan, U.A. (2010). EBV latent membrane protein 1 is a negative regulator of TLR9. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *185*, 6439–6447.

Feederle, R., Haar, J., Bernhardt, K., Linnstaedt, S.D., Bannert, H., Lips, H., Cullen, B.R., and Delecluse, H.-J. (2011). The members of an Epstein-Barr virus microRNA cluster cooperate to transform B lymphocytes. J. Virol. *85*, 9801–9810.

Feng, B.-J., Huang, W., Shugart, Y.Y., Lee, M.K., Zhang, F., Xia, J.-C., Wang, H.-Y., Huang, T.-B., Jian, S.-W., Huang, P., et al. (2002). Genome-wide scan for familial nasopharyngeal carcinoma reveals evidence of linkage to chromosome 4. Nat. Genet. *31*, 395–399.

Feng, F.-T., Cui, Q., Liu, W.-S., Guo, Y.-M., Feng, Q.-S., Chen, L.-Z., Xu, M., Luo, B., Li, D.-J., Hu, L.-F., et al. (2015). A single nucleotide polymorphism in the Epstein-Barr virus genome is strongly associated with a high risk of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Chin. J. Cancer *34*, 563–572.

Fingeroth, J.D., Weis, J.J., Tedder, T.F., Strominger, J.L., Biro, P.A., and Fearon, D.T. (1984). Epstein-Barr virus receptor of human B lymphocytes is the C3d receptor CR2. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *81*, 4510–4514.

Fiola, S., Gosselin, D., Takada, K., and Gosselin, J. (2010). TLR9 contributes to the recognition of EBV by primary monocytes and plasmacytoid dendritic cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *185*, 3620–3631.

Fish, K., Sora, R.P., Schaller, S.J., Longnecker, R., and Ikeda, M. (2017). EBV latent membrane protein 2A orchestrates p27kip1 degradation via Cks1 to accelerate MYC-driven lymphoma in mice. Blood *130*, 2516–2526.

Flanagan, J., Middeldorp, J., and Sculley, T. (2003). Localization of the Epstein-Barr virus protein LMP 1 to exosomes. J. Gen. Virol. *84*, 1871–1879.

Flórez-Grau, G., Zubizarreta, I., Cabezón, R., Villoslada, P., and Benitez-Ribas, D. (2018). Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells as a Promising Antigen-Specific Therapy in the Treatment of Multiple Sclerosis and Neuromyelitis Optica From Preclinical to Clinical Trials. Front. Immunol. *9*.

Fogg, D.K., Sibon, C., Miled, C., Jung, S., Aucouturier, P., Littman, D.R., Cumano, A., and Geissmann, F. (2006). A clonogenic bone marrow progenitor specific for macrophages and dendritic cells. Science *311*, 83–87.

Fong, L., Carroll, P., Weinberg, V., Chan, S., Lewis, J., Corman, J., Amling, C.L., Stephenson, R.A., Simko, J., Sheikh, N.A., et al. (2014). Activated lymphocyte recruitment into the tumor microenvironment following preoperative sipuleucel-T for localized prostate cancer. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. *106*.

Forconi, C.S., Cosgrove, C.P., Saikumar-Lakshmi, P., Nixon, C.E., Foley, J., Ong'echa, J.M., Otieno, J.A., Alter, G., Münz, C., and Moormann, A.M. (2018). Poorly cytotoxic terminally differentiated CD56negCD16pos NK cells accumulate in Kenyan children with Burkitt lymphomas. Blood Adv. *2*, 1101–1114.

Frade, R., Barel, M., Ehlin-Henriksson, B., and Klein, G. (1985). gp140, the C3d receptor of human B lymphocytes, is also the Epstein-Barr virus receptor. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *82*, 1490–1493.

Franceschi, C., Valensin, S., Fagnoni, F., Barbi, C., and Bonafè, M. (1999). Biomarkers of immunosenescence within an evolutionary perspective: the challenge of heterogeneity and the role of antigenic load. Exp. Gerontol. *34*, 911–921.

Francisco, L.M., Salinas, V.H., Brown, K.E., Vanguri, V.K., Freeman, G.J., Kuchroo, V.K., and Sharpe, A.H. (2009). PD-L1 regulates the development, maintenance, and function of induced regulatory T cells. J. Exp. Med. *206*, 3015–3029.

Frappier, L. (2012). Contributions of Epstein–Barr Nuclear Antigen 1 (EBNA1) to Cell Immortalization and Survival. Viruses *4*, 1537–1547.

Freeman, G.J., Long, A.J., Iwai, Y., Bourque, K., Chernova, T., Nishimura, H., Fitz, L.J., Malenkovich, N., Okazaki, T., Byrne, M.C., et al. (2000). Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation. J. Exp. Med. *192*, 1027–1034.

Freeman, S.M., Franco, J.L.B., Kenady, D.E., Baltzer, L., Roth, Z., Brandwein, H.J., and Hadden, J.W. (2011). A phase 1 safety study of an IRX-2 regimen in patients with squamous cell carcinoma of the head and neck. Am. J. Clin. Oncol. *34*, 173–178.

Frydrychowicz, M., Boruczkowski, M., Kolecka-Bednarczyk, A., and Dworacki, G. (2017). The Dual Role of Treg in Cancer. Scand. J. Immunol. *86*, 436–443.

Fujiwara, S. (2018). Animal Models of Human Gammaherpesvirus Infections. Adv. Exp. Med. Biol. *1045*, 413–436.

Fukuda, M., and Longnecker, R. (2007). Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 2A mediates transformation through constitutive activation of the Ras/PI3-K/Akt Pathway. J. Virol. *81*, 9299–9306.

Gabrilovich, D. (2004). Mechanisms and functional significance of tumour-induced dendritic-cell defects. Nat. Rev. Immunol. *4*, 941–952.

Gad, M., Kristensen, N.N., Kury, E., and Claesson, M.H. (2004). Characterization of T-regulatory cells, induced by immature dendritic cells, which inhibit enteroantigen-reactive colitis-inducing T-cell responses in vitro and in vivo. Immunology *113*, 499–508.

Gaidano, G., and Dalla-Favera, R. (1995). Molecular pathogenesis of AIDS-related lymphomas. Adv. Cancer Res. *67*, 113–153.

Gallo, A., Tandon, M., Alevizos, I., and Illei, G.G. (2012). The majority of microRNAs detectable in serum and saliva is concentrated in exosomes. PloS One *7*, e30679.

Gao, X., Li, J., Wang, Y., Liu, S., and Yue, B. (2018). Clinical characteristics and prognostic significance of EBER positivity in diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: A meta-analysis. PloS One *13*, e0199398.

Gardiner, C., Ferreira, Y.J., Dragovic, R.A., Redman, C.W.G., and Sargent, I.L. (2013). Extracellular vesicle sizing and enumeration by nanoparticle tracking analysis. J. Extracell. Vesicles 2.

Garibal, J., Hollville, E., Bell, A.I., Kelly, G.L., Renouf, B., Kawaguchi, Y., Rickinson, A.B., and Wiels, J. (2007). Truncated form of the Epstein-Barr virus protein EBNA-LP protects against caspase-dependent apoptosis by inhibiting protein phosphatase 2A. J. Virol. *81*, 7598–7607.

Gaudreault, E., Fiola, S., Olivier, M., and Gosselin, J. (2007). Epstein-Barr virus induces MCP-1 secretion by human monocytes via TLR2. J. Virol. *81*, 8016–8024.

van Gent, M., Griffin, B.D., Berkhoff, E.G., van Leeuwen, D., Boer, I.G.J., Buisson, M., Hartgers, F.C., Burmeister, W.P., Wiertz, E.J., and Ressing, M.E. (2011). EBV lytic-phase protein BGLF5 contributes to TLR9 downregulation during productive infection. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *186*, 1694–1702.

Germain, R.N. (2008). Special regulatory T-cell review: A rose by any other name: from suppressor T cells to Tregs, approbation to unbridled enthusiasm. Immunology *123*, 20–27.

Ghossoub, R., Lembo, F., Rubio, A., Gaillard, C.B., Bouchet, J., Vitale, N., Slavík, J., Machala, M., and Zimmermann, P. (2014). Syntenin-ALIX exosome biogenesis and budding into multivesicular bodies are controlled by ARF6 and PLD2. Nat. Commun. *5*, 3477.

Giannini, A., Bianchi, S., Messerini, L., Gallo, O., Gallina, E., Asprella Libonati, G., Olmi, P., and Zampi, G. (1991). Prognostic Significance of Accessory Cells and Lymphocytes in Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. Pathol. - Res. Pract. *187*, 496–502.

Gires, O., Zimber-Strobl, U., Gonnella, R., Ueffing, M., Marschall, G., Zeidler, R., Pich, D., and Hammerschmidt, W. (1997). Latent membrane protein 1 of Epstein-Barr virus mimics a constitutively active receptor molecule. EMBO J. *16*, 6131–6140.

Goldacre, M.J., Wotton, C.J., and Yeates, D.G.R. (2009). Associations between infectious mononucleosis and cancer: record-linkage studies. Epidemiol. Infect. *137*, 672–680.

Goto, T., Fujiya, M., Konishi, H., Sasajima, J., Fujibayashi, S., Hayashi, A., Utsumi, T., Sato, H., Iwama, T., Ijiri, M., et al. (2018). An elevated expression of serum exosomal microRNA-191, -21, -451a of pancreatic neoplasm is considered to be efficient diagnostic marker. BMC Cancer *18*, 116.

Gourzones, C., Barjon, C., and Busson, P. (2012). Host-tumor interactions in nasopharyngeal carcinomas. Semin. Cancer Biol. *22*, 127–136.

Gradoville, L., Kwa, D., El-Guindy, A., and Miller, G. (2002). Protein kinase C-independent activation of the Epstein-Barr virus lytic cycle. J. Virol. *76*, 5612–5626.

Graner, M.W., Schnell, S., and Olin, M.R. (2018). Tumor-derived exosomes, microRNAs, and cancer immune suppression. Semin. Immunopathol.

Greenfeld, H., Takasaki, K., Walsh, M.J., Ersing, I., Bernhardt, K., Ma, Y., Fu, B., Ashbaugh, C.W., Cabo, J., Mollo, S.B., et al. (2015). TRAF1 Coordinates Polyubiquitin Signaling to Enhance Epstein-Barr Virus LMP1-Mediated Growth and Survival Pathway Activation. PLoS Pathog. *11*, e1004890.

Greening, D.W., Gopal, S.K., Xu, R., Simpson, R.J., and Chen, W. (2015). Exosomes and their roles in immune regulation and cancer. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. *40*, 72–81.

Gresch, O., Engel, F.B., Nesic, D., Tran, T.T., England, H.M., Hickman, E.S., Körner, I., Gan, L., Chen, S., Castro-Obregon, S., et al. (2004). New non-viral method for gene transfer into primary cells. Methods San Diego Calif *33*, 151–163.

Grouard, G., Rissoan, M.-C., Filgueira, L., Durand, I., Banchereau, J., and Liu, Y.-J. (1997). The Enigmatic Plasmacytoid T Cells Develop into Dendritic Cells with Interleukin (IL)-3 and CD40-Ligand. J. Exp. Med. *185*, 1101–1112.

Gruhne, B., Sompallae, R., Marescotti, D., Kamranvar, S.A., Gastaldello, S., and Masucci, M.G. (2009). The Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen-1 promotes genomic instability via induction of reactive oxygen species. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *106*, 2313–2318.

Guerreiro-Cacais, A.O., Li, L., Donati, D., Bejarano, M.T., Morgan, A., Masucci, M.G., Hutt-Fletcher, L., and Levitsky, V. (2004). Capacity of Epstein-Barr virus to infect monocytes and inhibit their

development into dendritic cells is affected by the cell type supporting virus replication. J. Gen. Virol. *85*, 2767–2778.

Guilliams, M., Ginhoux, F., Jakubzick, C., Naik, S.H., Onai, N., Schraml, B.U., Segura, E., Tussiwand, R., and Yona, S. (2014). Dendritic cells, monocytes and macrophages: a unified nomenclature based on ontogeny. Nat. Rev. Immunol. *14*, 571–578.

Guo, X.-G., and Xia, Y. (2013). The Interleukin-18 promoter -607C>A polymorphism contributes to nasopharyngeal carcinoma risk: evidence from a meta-analysis including 1,886 subjects. Asian Pac. J. Cancer Prev. APJCP *14*, 7577–7581.

Gupta, S., Termini, J.M., Niu, L., Kanagavelu, S.K., Schmidtmayerova, H., Snarsky, V., Kornbluth, R.S., and Stone, G.W. (2011). EBV LMP1, a viral mimic of CD40, activates dendritic cells and functions as a molecular adjuvant when incorporated into an HIV vaccine. J. Leukoc. Biol. *90*, 389–398.

Gurtsevitch, V.E., Senyuta, N.B., Ignatova, A.V., Lomaya, M.V., Kondratova, V.N., Pavlovskaya, A.I., Dushenkina, T.E., Maximovich, D.M., Smirnova, K.V., Mudunov, A.M., et al. (2017). Epstein-Barr virus biomarkers for nasopharyngeal carcinoma in non-endemic regions. J. Gen. Virol. *98*, 2118–2127.

György, B., Módos, K., Pállinger, E., Pálóczi, K., Pásztói, M., Misják, P., Deli, M.A., Sipos, A., Szalai, A., Voszka, I., et al. (2011). Detection and isolation of cell-derived microparticles are compromised by protein complexes resulting from shared biophysical parameters. Blood *117*, e39-48.

Ha, D., Yang, N., and Nadithe, V. (2016). Exosomes as therapeutic drug carriers and delivery vehicles across biological membranes: current perspectives and future challenges. Acta Pharm. Sin. B *6*, 287–296.

Haase, C., Jørgensen, T.N., and Michelsen, B.K. (2002). Both exogenous and endogenous interleukin-10 affects the maturation of bone-marrow-derived dendritic cells in vitro and strongly influences T-cell priming in vivo. Immunology *107*, 489–499.

Hahn, A.M., Huye, L.E., Ning, S., Webster-Cyriaque, J., and Pagano, J.S. (2005). Interferon regulatory factor 7 is negatively regulated by the Epstein-Barr virus immediate-early gene, BZLF-1. J. Virol. *79*, 10040–10052.

Hamilton-Dutoit, S.J., Rea, D., Raphael, M., Sandvej, K., Delecluse, H.J., Gisselbrecht, C., Marelle, L., van Krieken, H.J., and Pallesen, G. (1993). Epstein-Barr virus-latent gene expression and tumor cell phenotype in acquired immunodeficiency syndrome-related non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Correlation of lymphoma phenotype with three distinct patterns of viral latency. Am. J. Pathol. *143*, 1072–1085.

Harabuchi, Y., Yamanaka, N., Kataura, A., Imai, S., Kinoshita, T., Mizuno, F., and Osato, T. (1990). Epstein-Barr virus in nasal T-cell lymphomas in patients with lethal midline granuloma. Lancet Lond. Engl. *335*, 128–130.

Harada, Y., Harada, Y., Elly, C., Ying, G., Paik, J.-H., DePinho, R.A., and Liu, Y.-C. (2010). Transcription factors Foxo3a and Foxo1 couple the E3 ligase Cbl-b to the induction of Foxp3 expression in induced regulatory T cells. J. Exp. Med. *207*, 1381–1391.

Harari, A., Vallelian, F., Meylan, P.R., and Pantaleo, G. (2005). Functional heterogeneity of memory CD4 T cell responses in different conditions of antigen exposure and persistence. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *174*, 1037–1045.

Harari, A., Dutoit, V., Cellerai, C., Bart, P.-A., Du Pasquier, R.A., and Pantaleo, G. (2006). Functional signatures of protective antiviral T-cell immunity in human virus infections. Immunol. Rev. *211*, 236–254.

Harden, J.L., and Egilmez, N.K. (2012). Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase and Dendritic Cell Tolerogenicity. Immunol. Invest. *41*, 738–764.

Harding, C., and Stahl, P. (1983). Transferrin recycling in reticulocytes: pH and iron are important determinants of ligand binding and processing. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. *113*, 650–658.

Harding, C., Heuser, J., and Stahl, P. (1983). Receptor-mediated endocytosis of transferrin and recycling of the transferrin receptor in rat reticulocytes. J. Cell Biol. *97*, 329–339.

Harding, C.V., Collins, D.S., Slot, J.W., Geuze, H.J., and Unanue, E.R. (1991). Liposome-encapsulated antigens are processed in lysosomes, recycled, and presented to T cells. Cell *64*, 393–401.

Harding, C.V., Heuser, J.E., and Stahl, P.D. (2013). Exosomes: Looking back three decades and into the future. J Cell Biol 200, 367–371.

Harry, R.A., Anderson, A.E., Isaacs, J.D., and Hilkens, C.M.U. (2010). Generation and characterisation of therapeutic tolerogenic dendritic cells for rheumatoid arthritis. Ann. Rheum. Dis. *69*, 2042–2050.

Hashimoto, D., Miller, J., and Merad, M. (2011). Dendritic cell and macrophage heterogeneity in vivo. Immunity *35*, 323–335.

Hattori, T., Takahashi, H., and Dana, R. (2016). Novel Insights Into the Immunoregulatory Function and Localization of Dendritic Cells. Cornea *35 Suppl 1*, S49–S54.

zur Hausen, H., Schulte-Holthausen, H., Klein, G., Henle, W., Henle, G., Clifford, P., and Santesson, L. (1970). EBV DNA in biopsies of Burkitt tumours and anaplastic carcinomas of the nasopharynx. Nature *228*, 1056–1058.

He, C., Zheng, S., Luo, Y., and Wang, B. (2018). Exosome Theranostics: Biology and Translational Medicine. Theranostics *8*, 237–255.

Healy, L.J., Collins, H.L., and Thompson, S.J. (2008). Systemic administration of tolerogenic dendritic cells ameliorates murine inflammatory arthritis. Open Rheumatol. J. 2, 71–80.

Heidkamp, G.F., Sander, J., Lehmann, C.H.K., Heger, L., Eissing, N., Baranska, A., Lühr, J.J., Hoffmann, A., Reimer, K.C., Lux, A., et al. (2016). Human lymphoid organ dendritic cell identity is predominantly dictated by ontogeny, not tissue microenvironment. Sci. Immunol. *1*.

Henderson, B.E., Louie, E., SooHoo Jing, J., Buell, P., and Gardner, M.B. (1976). Risk factors associated with nasopharyngeal carcinoma. N. Engl. J. Med. *295*, 1101–1106.

Henle, W., Henle, G., Andersson, J., Ernberg, I., Klein, G., Horwitz, C.A., Marklund, G., Rymo, L., Wellinder, C., and Straus, S.E. (1987). Antibody responses to Epstein-Barr virus-determined nuclear antigen (EBNA)-1 and EBNA-2 in acute and chronic Epstein-Barr virus infection. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *84*, 570–574.

Henne, W.M., Stenmark, H., and Emr, S.D. (2013). Molecular mechanisms of the membrane sculpting ESCRT pathway. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol. *5*.

Hessvik, N.P., and Llorente, A. (2018). Current knowledge on exosome biogenesis and release. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 75, 193–208.

Heusermann, W., Hean, J., Trojer, D., Steib, E., von Bueren, S., Graff-Meyer, A., Genoud, C., Martin, K., Pizzato, N., Voshol, J., et al. (2016). Exosomes surf on filopodia to enter cells at endocytic hot spots, traffic within endosomes, and are targeted to the ER. J. Cell Biol. *213*, 173–184.

Higuchi, H., Yamakawa, N., Imadome, K.-I., Yahata, T., Kotaki, R., Ogata, J., Kakizaki, M., Fujita, K., Lu, J., Yokoyama, K., et al. (2018). Role of exosomes as a proinflammatory mediator in the development of EBV-associated lymphoma. Blood *131*, 2552–2567.

Hildesheim, A., Dosemeci, M., Chan, C.C., Chen, C.J., Cheng, Y.J., Hsu, M.M., Chen, I.H., Mittl, B.F., Sun, B., Levine, P.H., et al. (2001). Occupational exposure to wood, formaldehyde, and solvents and risk of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomark. Prev. Publ. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. Cosponsored Am. Soc. Prev. Oncol. *10*, 1145–1153.

Hille, A., Klein, K., Bäumler, S., Grässer, F.A., and Mueller-Lantzsch, N. (1993). Expression of Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1,2A and 2B in the baculovirus expression system: serological evaluation of human antibodies to these proteins. J. Med. Virol. *39*, 233–241.

Hislop, A.D., Annels, N.E., Gudgeon, N.H., Leese, A.M., and Rickinson, A.B. (2002). Epitope-specific Evolution of Human CD8+ T Cell Responses from Primary to Persistent Phases of Epstein-Barr Virus Infection. J. Exp. Med. *195*, 893–905.

Hislop, A.D., Ressing, M.E., van Leeuwen, D., Pudney, V.A., Horst, D., Koppers-Lalic, D., Croft, N.P., Neefjes, J.J., Rickinson, A.B., and Wiertz, E.J.H.J. (2007). A CD8+ T cell immune evasion protein specific to Epstein-Barr virus and its close relatives in Old World primates. J. Exp. Med. *204*, 1863–1873.

Hitt, M.M., Allday, M.J., Hara, T., Karran, L., Jones, M.D., Busson, P., Tursz, T., Ernberg, I., and Griffin, B.E. (1989). EBV gene expression in an NPC-related tumour. EMBO J. *8*, 2639–2651.

Hjalgrim, H., Askling, J., Sørensen, P., Madsen, M., Rosdahl, N., Storm, H.H., Hamilton-Dutoit, S., Eriksen, L.S., Frisch, M., Ekbom, A., et al. (2000). Risk of Hodgkin's disease and other cancers after infectious mononucleosis. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. *92*, 1522–1528.

Ho, J.H. (1972). Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC). Adv. Cancer Res. 15, 57–92.

Hodin, T.L., Najrana, T., and Yates, J.L. (2013). Efficient replication of Epstein-Barr virus-derived plasmids requires tethering by EBNA1 to host chromosomes. J. Virol. *87*, 13020–13028.

Holowaty, M.N., Zeghouf, M., Wu, H., Tellam, J., Athanasopoulos, V., Greenblatt, J., and Frappier, L. (2003). Protein profiling with Epstein-Barr nuclear antigen-1 reveals an interaction with the herpesvirus-associated ubiquitin-specific protease HAUSP/USP7. J. Biol. Chem. *278*, 29987–29994.

Hömig-Hölzel, C., Hojer, C., Rastelli, J., Casola, S., Strobl, L.J., Müller, W., Quintanilla-Martinez, L., Gewies, A., Ruland, J., Rajewsky, K., et al. (2008). Constitutive CD40 signaling in B cells selectively activates the noncanonical NF-kappaB pathway and promotes lymphomagenesis. J. Exp. Med. *205*, 1317–1329.

Hong, B.S., Cho, J.-H., Kim, H., Choi, E.-J., Rho, S., Kim, J., Kim, J.H., Choi, D.-S., Kim, Y.-K., Hwang, D., et al. (2009). Colorectal cancer cell-derived microvesicles are enriched in cell cycle-related mRNAs that promote proliferation of endothelial cells. BMC Genomics *10*, 556.

Hood, J.L., San, R.S., and Wickline, S.A. (2011). Exosomes released by melanoma cells prepare sentinel lymph nodes for tumor metastasis. Cancer Res. *71*, 3792–3801.

Horst, D., van Leeuwen, D., Croft, N.P., Garstka, M.A., Hislop, A.D., Kremmer, E., Rickinson, A.B., Wiertz, E.J.H.J., and Ressing, M.E. (2009). Specific targeting of the EBV lytic phase protein BNLF2a to the transporter associated with antigen processing results in impairment of HLA class I-restricted antigen presentation. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *182*, 2313–2324.

Hoshino, A., Costa-Silva, B., Shen, T.-L., Rodrigues, G., Hashimoto, A., Tesic Mark, M., Molina, H., Kohsaka, S., Di Giannatale, A., Ceder, S., et al. (2015). Tumour exosome integrins determine organotropic metastasis. Nature *527*, 329–335.

Hoshino, D., Kirkbride, K.C., Costello, K., Clark, E.S., Sinha, S., Grega-Larson, N., Tyska, M.J., and Weaver, A.M. (2013). Exosome secretion is enhanced by invadopodia and drives invasive behavior. Cell Rep. 5.

Hsu, C., Morohashi, Y., Yoshimura, S.-I., Manrique-Hoyos, N., Jung, S., Lauterbach, M.A., Bakhti, M., Grønborg, M., Möbius, W., Rhee, J., et al. (2010a). Regulation of exosome secretion by Rab35 and its GTPase-activating proteins TBC1D10A-C. J. Cell Biol. *189*, 223–232.

Hsu, M.-C., Hsiao, J.-R., Chang, K.-C., Wu, Y.-H., Su, I.-J., Jin, Y.-T., and Chang, Y. (2010b). Increase of programmed death-1-expressing intratumoral CD8 T cells predicts a poor prognosis for nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Mod. Pathol. Off. J. U. S. Can. Acad. Pathol. Inc *23*, 1393–1403.

Hsu, S.-M., Mathew, R., Taylor, A.W., and Stein-Streilein, J. (2014). Ex-vivo tolerogenic F4/80⁺ antigenpresenting cells (APC) induce efferent CD8⁺ regulatory T cell-dependent suppression of experimental autoimmune uveitis. Clin. Exp. Immunol. *176*, 37–48.

Hu, C., Chen, M., Jiang, R., Guo, Y., Wu, M., and Zhang, X. (2018). Exosome-related tumor microenvironment. J. Cancer *9*, 3084–3092.

Hu, H., Tang, K.F., Chua, Y.N., Lu, J., Feng, P., Chew, C.T., and Chan, S.H. (2004). Expression of interleukin-18 by nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells: a factor that possibly initiates the massive leukocyte infiltration. Hum. Pathol. *35*, 722–728.

Hu, L., Lin, Z., Wu, Y., Dong, J., Zhao, B., Cheng, Y., Huang, P., Xu, L., Xia, T., Xiong, D., et al. (2016). Comprehensive profiling of EBV gene expression in nasopharyngeal carcinoma through paired-end transcriptome sequencing. Front. Med. *10*, 61–75.

Hu, S.P., Day, N.E., Li, D.R., Luben, R.N., Cai, K.L., Ou-Yang, T., Li, B., Lu, X.Z., and Ponder, B. a. J. (2005). Further evidence for an HLA-related recessive mutation in nasopharyngeal carcinoma among the Chinese. Br. J. Cancer *92*, 967–970.

Huang, D.P., Ho, J.H., Saw, D., and Teoh, T.B. (1978). Carcinoma of the nasal and paranasal regions in rats fed Cantonese salted marine fish. IARC Sci. Publ. 315–328.

Huang, D.P., Ho, J.H., Webb, K.S., Wood, B.J., and Gough, T.A. (1981). Volatile nitrosamines in salt-preserved fish before and after cooking. Food Cosmet. Toxicol. *19*, 167–171.

Huang, H., Dawicki, W., Zhang, X., Town, J., and Gordon, J.R. (2010). Tolerogenic dendritic cells induce CD4+CD25hiFoxp3+ regulatory T cell differentiation from CD4+CD25-/loFoxp3- effector T cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *185*, 5003–5010.

Huang, P.-Y., Guo, S.-S., Zhang, Y., Lu, J.-B., Chen, Q.-Y., Tang, L.-Q., Zhang, L., Liu, L.-T., Zhang, L., and Mai, H.-Q. (2016). Tumor CTLA-4 overexpression predicts poor survival in patients with nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Oncotarget *7*, 13060–13068.

Hudnall, S.D., Ge, Y., Wei, L., Yang, N.-P., Wang, H.-Q., and Chen, T. (2005). Distribution and phenotype of Epstein-Barr virus-infected cells in human pharyngeal tonsils. Mod. Pathol. Off. J. U. S. Can. Acad. Pathol. Inc *18*, 519–527.

Hui, E.P., Ma, B.B.Y., King, A.D., Mo, F., Chan, S.L., Kam, M.K.M., Loong, H.H., Ahuja, A.T., Zee, B.C.Y., and Chan, A.T.C. (2011). Hemorrhagic complications in a phase II study of sunitinib in patients of nasopharyngeal carcinoma who has previously received high-dose radiation. Ann. Oncol. Off. J. Eur. Soc. Med. Oncol. *22*, 1280–1287.

Hui, E.P., Taylor, G.S., Jia, H., Ma, B.B.Y., Chan, S.L., Ho, R., Wong, W.-L., Wilson, S., Johnson, B.F., Edwards, C., et al. (2013). Phase I trial of recombinant modified vaccinia ankara encoding Epstein-Barr viral tumor antigens in nasopharyngeal carcinoma patients. Cancer Res. *73*, 1676–1688.

Hurwitz, S.N., Nkosi, D., Conlon, M.M., York, S.B., Liu, X., Tremblay, D.C., and Meckes, D.G. (2017). CD63 Regulates Epstein-Barr Virus LMP1 Exosomal Packaging, Enhancement of Vesicle Production, and Noncanonical NF-kB Signaling. J. Virol. *91*.

Hwu, P., Du, M.X., Lapointe, R., Do, M., Taylor, M.W., and Young, H.A. (2000). Indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase production by human dendritic cells results in the inhibition of T cell proliferation. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *164*, 3596–3599.

Imai, S., Nishikawa, J., and Takada, K. (1998). Cell-to-cell contact as an efficient mode of Epstein-Barr virus infection of diverse human epithelial cells. J. Virol. *72*, 4371–4378.

Imig, J., Motsch, N., Zhu, J.Y., Barth, S., Okoniewski, M., Reineke, T., Tinguely, M., Faggioni, A., Trivedi, P., Meister, G., et al. (2011). microRNA profiling in Epstein-Barr virus-associated B-cell lymphoma. Nucleic Acids Res. *39*, 1880–1893.

Inaba, K., Steinman, R.M., Van Voorhis, W.C., and Muramatsu, S. (1983). Dendritic cells are critical accessory cells for thymus-dependent antibody responses in mouse and in man. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *80*, 6041–6045.

Incrocci, R., McCormack, M., and Swanson-Mungerson, M. (2013). Epstein-Barr virus LMP2A increases IL-10 production in mitogen-stimulated primary B-cells and B-cell lymphomas. J. Gen. Virol. *94*, 1127–1133.

Incrocci, R., Barse, L., Stone, A., Vagvala, S., Montesano, M., Subramaniam, V., and Swanson-Mungerson, M. (2017). Epstein-Barr Virus Latent Membrane Protein 2A (LMP2A) enhances IL-10 production through the activation of Bruton's tyrosine kinase and STAT3. Virology *500*, 96–102.

Itano, A.A., and Jenkins, M.K. (2003). Antigen presentation to naive CD4 T cells in the lymph node. Nat. Immunol. *4*, 733–739.

Iwakiri, D., Samanta, M., and Takada, K. (2006). [Mechanisms of EBV-mediated oncogenesis]. Uirusu *56*, 201–208.

Iwakiri, D., Zhou, L., Samanta, M., Matsumoto, M., Ebihara, T., Seya, T., Imai, S., Fujieda, M., Kawa, K., and Takada, K. (2009). Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-encoded small RNA is released from EBV-infected cells and activates signaling from Toll-like receptor 3. J. Exp. Med. *206*, 2091–2099.
Jaen, O., Rullé, S., Bessis, N., Zago, A., Boissier, M.-C., and Falgarone, G. (2009). Dendritic cells modulated by innate immunity improve collagen-induced arthritis and induce regulatory T cells in vivo. Immunology *126*, 35–44.

Jain, A., Chia, W.K., and Toh, H.C. (2016). Immunotherapy for nasopharyngeal cancer-a review. Chin. Clin. Oncol. *5*, 22.

James, M.A., Vikis, H.G., Tate, E., Rymaszewski, A.L., and You, M. (2014). CRR9/CLPTM1L regulates cell survival signaling and is required for Ras transformation and lung tumorigenesis. Cancer Res. 74, 1116–1127.

Janco, J.M.T., Lamichhane, P., Karyampudi, L., and Knutson, K.L. (2015). Tumor-Infiltrating Dendritic Cells in Cancer Pathogenesis. J. Immunol. *194*, 2985–2991.

Janikashvili, N., Bonnotte, B., Katsanis, E., and Larmonier, N. (2011). The Dendritic Cell-Regulatory T Lymphocyte Crosstalk Contributes to Tumor-Induced Tolerance. Clin. Dev. Immunol. *2011*.

Janz, A., Oezel, M., Kurzeder, C., Mautner, J., Pich, D., Kost, M., Hammerschmidt, W., and Delecluse, H.J. (2000). Infectious Epstein-Barr virus lacking major glycoprotein BLLF1 (gp350/220) demonstrates the existence of additional viral ligands. J. Virol. *74*, 10142–10152.

Jeannel, D., Hubert, A., de Vathaire, F., Ellouz, R., Camoun, M., Ben Salem, M., Sancho-Garnier, H., and de-Thé, G. (1990). Diet, living conditions and nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Tunisia--a case-control study. Int. J. Cancer J. Int. Cancer *46*, 421–425.

Jehs, T., Faber, C., Udsen, M.S., Jager, M.J., Clark, S.J., and Nissen, M.H. (2016). Induction of Chemokine Secretion and Monocyte Migration by Human Choroidal Melanocytes in Response to Proinflammatory Cytokines. Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci. *57*, 6568–6579.

Jeppesen, D.K., Hvam, M.L., Primdahl-Bengtson, B., Boysen, A.T., Whitehead, B., Dyrskjøt, L., Orntoft, T.F., Howard, K.A., and Ostenfeld, M.S. (2014). Comparative analysis of discrete exosome fractions obtained by differential centrifugation. J. Extracell. Vesicles *3*, 25011.

Jin, C.-J., Hong, C.Y., Takei, M., Chung, S.-Y., Park, J.-S., Pham, T.-N.N., Choi, S.-J.-N., Nam, J.-H., Chung, I.-J., Kim, H.-J., et al. (2010). All-trans retinoic acid inhibits the differentiation, maturation, and function of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Leuk. Res. *34*, 513–520.

Jin, J.-O., Zhang, W., Du, J.-Y., and Yu, Q. (2014). BDCA1-positive dendritic cells (DCs) represent a unique human myeloid DC subset that induces innate and adaptive immune responses to Staphylococcus aureus Infection. Infect. Immun. *82*, 4466–4476.

Jin, X., Chen, Y., Chen, H., Fei, S., Chen, D., Cai, X., Liu, L., Lin, B., Su, H., Zhao, L., et al. (2017). Evaluation of Tumor-Derived Exosomal miRNA as Potential Diagnostic Biomarkers for Early-Stage Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer Using Next-Generation Sequencing. Clin. Cancer Res. Off. J. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. 23, 5311–5319.

Jo, J.-C., Kim, M., Choi, Y., Kim, H.-J., Kim, J.E., Chae, S.W., Kim, H., and Cha, H.J. (2017). Expression of programmed cell death 1 and programmed cell death ligand 1 in extranodal NK/T-cell lymphoma, nasal type. Ann. Hematol. *96*, 25–31.

Johnsen, K.B., Gudbergsson, J.M., Skov, M.N., Pilgaard, L., Moos, T., and Duroux, M. (2014). A comprehensive overview of exosomes as drug delivery vehicles - endogenous nanocarriers for targeted cancer therapy. Biochim. Biophys. Acta *1846*, 75–87.

Jonuleit, H., Schmitt, E., Schuler, G., Knop, J., and Enk, A.H. (2000). Induction of interleukin 10-producing, nonproliferating CD4(+) T cells with regulatory properties by repetitive stimulation with allogeneic immature human dendritic cells. J. Exp. Med. *192*, 1213–1222.

Jud, A., Kotur, M., Berger, C., Gysin, C., Nadal, D., and Lünemann, A. (2017). Tonsillar CD56brightNKG2A+ NK cells restrict primary Epstein-Barr virus infection in B cells via IFN-γ. Oncotarget *8*, 6130–6141.

Jung, K.O., Youn, H., Lee, C.-H., Kang, K.W., and Chung, J.-K. (2017). Visualization of exosome-mediated miR-210 transfer from hypoxic tumor cells. Oncotarget *8*, 9899–9910.

Jung, N.-C., Kim, H.J., Kang, M.-S., Lee, J.-H., Song, J.-Y., Seo, H.G., Bae, Y.-S., and Lim, D.-S. (2012). Photodynamic therapy-mediated DC immunotherapy is highly effective for the inhibition of established solid tumors. Cancer Lett. *324*, 58–65.

Jung, N.-C., Lee, J.-H., Chung, K.-H., Kwak, Y.S., and Lim, D.-S. (2018). Dendritic Cell-Based Immunotherapy for Solid Tumors. Transl. Oncol. *11*, 686–690.

Kaiser, C., Laux, G., Eick, D., Jochner, N., Bornkamm, G.W., and Kempkes, B. (1999). The Proto-Oncogene c-myc Is a Direct Target Gene of Epstein-Barr Virus Nuclear Antigen 2. J. Virol. *73*, 4481– 4484.

Kajimoto, T., Okada, T., Miya, S., Zhang, L., and Nakamura, S. (2013). Ongoing activation of sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors mediates maturation of exosomal multivesicular endosomes. Nat. Commun. *4*, 2712.

Kalra, H., Adda, C.G., Liem, M., Ang, C.-S., Mechler, A., Simpson, R.J., Hulett, M.D., and Mathivanan, S. (2013). Comparative proteomics evaluation of plasma exosome isolation techniques and assessment of the stability of exosomes in normal human blood plasma. Proteomics *13*, 3354–3364.

Kamranvar, S.A., and Masucci, M.G. (2011). The Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen-1 promotes telomere dysfunction via induction of oxidative stress. Leukemia *25*, 1017–1025.

Kamranvar, S.A., and Masucci, M.G. (2017). Regulation of Telomere Homeostasis during Epstein-Barr virus Infection and Immortalization. Viruses 9.

Kamranvar, S.A., Chen, X., and Masucci, M.G. (2013). Telomere dysfunction and activation of alternative lengthening of telomeres in B-lymphocytes infected by Epstein–Barr virus. Oncogene *32*, 5522–5530.

Kanda, T., Horikoshi, N., Murata, T., Kawashima, D., Sugimoto, A., Narita, Y., Kurumizaka, H., and Tsurumi, T. (2013). Interaction between basic residues of Epstein-Barr virus EBNA1 protein and cellular chromatin mediates viral plasmid maintenance. J. Biol. Chem. *288*, 24189–24199.

Kanegane, H., Wado, T., Nunogami, K., Seki, H., Taniguchi, N., and Tosato, G. (1996a). Chronic persistent Epstein-Barr virus infection of natural killer cells and B cells associated with granular lymphocytes expansion. Br. J. Haematol. *95*, 116–122.

Kanegane, H., Wang, F., and Tosato, G. (1996b). Virus-cell interactions in a natural killer-like cell line from a patient with lymphoblastic lymphoma. Blood *88*, 4667–4675.

Kanegane, H., Bhatia, K., Gutierrez, M., Kaneda, H., Wada, T., Yachie, A., Seki, H., Arai, T., Kagimoto, S., Okazaki, M., et al. (1998). A syndrome of peripheral blood T-cell infection with Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) followed by EBV-positive T-cell lymphoma. Blood *91*, 2085–2091.

Kantoff, P.W., Higano, C.S., Shore, N.D., Berger, E.R., Small, E.J., Penson, D.F., Redfern, C.H., Ferrari, A.C., Dreicer, R., Sims, R.B., et al. (2010). Sipuleucel-T immunotherapy for castration-resistant prostate cancer. N. Engl. J. Med. *363*, 411–422.

Kasahara, Y., and Yachie, A. (2002). Cell type specific infection of Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) in EBVassociated hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis and chronic active EBV infection. Crit. Rev. Oncol. Hematol. *44*, 283–294.

Kasahara, Y., Yachie, A., Takei, K., Kanegane, C., Okada, K., Ohta, K., Seki, H., Igarashi, N., Maruhashi, K., Katayama, K., et al. (2001). Differential cellular targets of Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) infection between acute EBV-associated hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis and chronic active EBV infection. Blood *98*, 1882–1888.

Katz, J.B., Muller, A.J., and Prendergast, G.C. (2008). Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase in T-cell tolerance and tumoral immune escape. Immunol. Rev. 222, 206–221.

Katzmann, D.J., Babst, M., and Emr, S.D. (2001). Ubiquitin-dependent sorting into the multivesicular body pathway requires the function of a conserved endosomal protein sorting complex, ESCRT-I. Cell *106*, 145–155.

Kaye, K.M., Izumi, K.M., and Kieff, E. (1993). Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 1 is essential for B-lymphocyte growth transformation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *90*, 9150–9154.

Kaye, K.M., Devergne, O., Harada, J.N., Izumi, K.M., Yalamanchili, R., Kieff, E., and Mosialos, G. (1996). Tumor necrosis factor receptor associated factor 2 is a mediator of NF-kappa B activation by latent infection membrane protein 1, the Epstein-Barr virus transforming protein. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *93*, 11085–11090.

Keir, M.E., Butte, M.J., Freeman, G.J., and Sharpe, A.H. (2008). PD-1 and its ligands in tolerance and immunity. Annu. Rev. Immunol. *26*, 677–704.

Keryer-Bibens, C., Pioche-Durieu, C., Villemant, C., Souquère, S., Nishi, N., Hirashima, M., Middeldorp, J., and Busson, P. (2006). Exosomes released by EBV-infected nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells convey the viral latent membrane protein 1 and the immunomodulatory protein galectin 9. BMC Cancer *6*, 283.

Khanim, F., Yao, Q.Y., Niedobitek, G., Sihota, S., Rickinson, A.B., and Young, L.S. (1996). Analysis of Epstein-Barr virus gene polymorphisms in normal donors and in virus-associated tumors from different geographic locations. Blood *88*, 3491–3501.

Khanna, R. (2015). EBV and memory B cells: an affair with consequences. Blood 126, 2655–2656.

Khanna, R., Burrows, S.R., Steigerwald-Mullen, P.M., Moss, D.J., Kurilla, M.G., and Cooper, L. (1997). Targeting Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1 (EBNA1) through the class II pathway restores immune recognition by EBNA1-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes: evidence for HLA-DM-independent processing. Int. Immunol. *9*, 1537–1543.

Kharaziha, P., Ceder, S., Li, Q., and Panaretakis, T. (2012). Tumor cell-derived exosomes: a message in a bottle. Biochim. Biophys. Acta *1826*, 103–111.

Kieser, A., Kilger, E., Gires, O., Ueffing, M., Kolch, W., and Hammerschmidt, W. (1997). Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein-1 triggers AP-1 activity via the c-Jun N-terminal kinase cascade. EMBO J. *16*, 6478–6485.

Kim, D., Nishida, H., An, S.Y., Shetty, A.K., Bartosh, T.J., and Prockop, D.J. (2016a). Chromatographically isolated CD63+CD81+ extracellular vesicles from mesenchymal stromal cells rescue cognitive impairments after TBI. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *113*, 170–175.

Kim, J.-H., Kim, E., and Lee, M.Y. (2018a). Exosomes as diagnostic biomarkers in cancer. Mol. Cell. Toxicol. 14, 113–122.

Kim, M.S., Haney, M.J., Zhao, Y., Mahajan, V., Deygen, I., Klyachko, N.L., Inskoe, E., Piroyan, A., Sokolsky, M., Okolie, O., et al. (2016b). Development of exosome-encapsulated paclitaxel to overcome MDR in cancer cells. Nanomedicine Nanotechnol. Biol. Med. *12*, 655–664.

Kim, S.-H., Jung, H.-H., and Lee, C.-K. (2018b). Generation, Characteristics and Clinical Trials of Ex Vivo Generated Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. Yonsei Med. J. *59*, 807–815.

Kim, S.H., Jung, H.H., and Lee, C.K. (2018c). Generation, Characteristics and Clinical Trials of Ex Vivo Generated Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. Yonsei Med. J. 59, 807–815.

King, L.B., and Ashwell, J.D. (1993). Signaling for death of lymphoid cells. Curr. Opin. Immunol. *5*, 368–373.

Kinoshita, S., Ishida, T., Ito, A., Narita, T., Masaki, A., Suzuki, S., Yoshida, T., Ri, M., Kusumoto, S., Komatsu, H., et al. (2018). Cyclin-dependent kinase 9 as a potential specific molecular target in NK cell leukemia/lymphoma. Haematologica.

Kirschner, A.N., Omerovic, J., Popov, B., Longnecker, R., and Jardetzky, T.S. (2006). Soluble Epstein-Barr virus glycoproteins gH, gL, and gp42 form a 1:1:1 stable complex that acts like soluble gp42 in B-cell fusion but not in epithelial cell fusion. J. Virol. *80*, 9444–9454.

Kitagawa, N., Goto, M., Kurozumi, K., Maruo, S., Fukayama, M., Naoe, T., Yasukawa, M., Hino, K., Suzuki, T., Todo, S., et al. (2000). Epstein-Barr virus-encoded poly(A)(-) RNA supports Burkitt's lymphoma growth through interleukin-10 induction. EMBO J. *19*, 6742–6750.

Klibi, J., Niki, T., Riedel, A., Pioche-Durieu, C., Souquere, S., Rubinstein, E., Le Moulec, S., Moulec, S.L.E., Guigay, J., Hirashima, M., et al. (2009a). Blood diffusion and Th1-suppressive effects of galectin-9-containing exosomes released by Epstein-Barr virus-infected nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells. Blood *113*, 1957–1966.

Klibi, J., Niki, T., Riedel, A., Pioche-Durieu, C., Souquere, S., Rubinstein, E., Le Moulec, S., Moulec, S.L.E., Guigay, J., Hirashima, M., et al. (2009b). Blood diffusion and Th1-suppressive effects of galectin-9-containing exosomes released by Epstein-Barr virus-infected nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells. Blood *113*, 1957–1966.

Kobie, J.J., Wu, R.S., Kurt, R.A., Lou, S., Adelman, M.K., Whitesell, L.J., Ramanathapuram, L.V., Arteaga, C.L., and Akporiaye, E.T. (2003). Transforming growth factor beta inhibits the antigen-presenting functions and antitumor activity of dendritic cell vaccines. Cancer Res. *63*, 1860–1864.

Kooijmans, S.A.A., Stremersch, S., Braeckmans, K., de Smedt, S.C., Hendrix, A., Wood, M.J.A., Schiffelers, R.M., Raemdonck, K., and Vader, P. (2013). Electroporation-induced siRNA precipitation

obscures the efficiency of siRNA loading into extracellular vesicles. J. Control. Release Off. J. Control. Release Soc. *172*, 229–238.

Korbelik, M., and Dougherty, G.J. (1999). Photodynamic therapy-mediated immune response against subcutaneous mouse tumors. Cancer Res. *59*, 1941–1946.

Korbelik, M., Sun, J., and Cecic, I. (2005). Photodynamic therapy-induced cell surface expression and release of heat shock proteins: relevance for tumor response. Cancer Res. *65*, 1018–1026.

Kosaka, N., Yoshioka, Y., Tominaga, N., Hagiwara, K., Katsuda, T., and Ochiya, T. (2014). Dark side of the exosome: the role of the exosome in cancer metastasis and targeting the exosome as a strategy for cancer therapy. Future Oncol. *10*, 671–681.

Kowal, J., Arras, G., Colombo, M., Jouve, M., Morath, J.P., Primdal-Bengtson, B., Dingli, F., Loew, D., Tkach, M., and Théry, C. (2016). Proteomic comparison defines novel markers to characterize heterogeneous populations of extracellular vesicle subtypes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *113*, E968-977.

Kuang, D.-M., Zhao, Q., Xu, J., Yun, J.-P., Wu, C., and Zheng, L. (2008). Tumor-educated tolerogenic dendritic cells induce CD3epsilon down-regulation and apoptosis of T cells through oxygen-dependent pathways. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *181*, 3089–3098.

Kulwichit, W., Edwards, R.H., Davenport, E.M., Baskar, J.F., Godfrey, V., and Raab-Traub, N. (1998). Expression of the Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 1 induces B cell lymphoma in transgenic mice. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *95*, 11963–11968.

Kumar, B., Garcia, M., Weng, L., Jung, X., Murakami, J.L., Hu, X., McDonald, T., Lin, A., Kumar, A.R., DiGiusto, D.L., et al. (2018). Acute myeloid leukemia transforms the bone marrow niche into a leukemia-permissive microenvironment through exosome secretion. Leukemia *32*, 575–587.

Kurts, C., Heath, W.R., Kosaka, H., Miller, J.F., and Carbone, F.R. (1998). The peripheral deletion of autoreactive CD8+ T cells induced by cross-presentation of self-antigens involves signaling through CD95 (Fas, Apo-1). J. Exp. Med. *188*, 415–420.

Kushwah, R., and Hu, J. (2011). Role of dendritic cells in the induction of regulatory T cells. Cell Biosci. 1, 20.

Lalmanach-Girard, A.C., Chiles, T.C., Parker, D.C., and Rothstein, T.L. (1993). T cell-dependent induction of NF-kappa B in B cells. J. Exp. Med. *177*, 1215–1219.

Lam, J.K.P., Hui, K.F., Ning, R.J., Xu, X.Q., Chan, K.H., and Chiang, A.K.S. (2018). Emergence of CD4+ and CD8+ Polyfunctional T Cell Responses Against Immunodominant Lytic and Latent EBV Antigens in Children With Primary EBV Infection. Front. Microbiol. *9*, 416.

Lambert, S.L., and Martinez, O.M. (2007). Latent membrane protein 1 of EBV activates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase to induce production of IL-10. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *179*, 8225–8234.

Lamichhane, T.N., Raiker, R.S., and Jay, S.M. (2015). Exogenous DNA Loading into Extracellular Vesicles via Electroporation is Size-Dependent and Enables Limited Gene Delivery. Mol. Pharm. *12*, 3650–3657.

Lan, Y.-Y., Hsiao, J.-R., Chang, K.-C., Chang, J.S.-M., Chen, C.-W., Lai, H.-C., Wu, S.-Y., Yeh, T.-H., Chang, F.-H., Lin, W.-H., et al. (2012). Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 2A promotes invasion of

nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells through ERK/Fra-1-mediated induction of matrix metalloproteinase 9. J. Virol. *86*, 6656–6667.

Lang, H.-L., Hu, G.-W., Chen, Y., Liu, Y., Tu, W., Lu, Y.-M., Wu, L., and Xu, G.-H. (2017). Glioma cells promote angiogenesis through the release of exosomes containing long non-coding RNA POU3F3. Eur. Rev. Med. Pharmacol. Sci. *21*, 959–972.

Lassoued, S., Ben Ameur, R., Ayadi, W., Gargouri, B., Ben Mansour, R., and Attia, H. (2008). Epstein-Barr virus induces an oxidative stress during the early stages of infection in B lymphocytes, epithelial, and lymphoblastoid cell lines. Mol. Cell. Biochem. *313*, 179–186.

Latchman, Y., Wood, C.R., Chernova, T., Chaudhary, D., Borde, M., Chernova, I., Iwai, Y., Long, A.J., Brown, J.A., Nunes, R., et al. (2001). PD-L2 is a second ligand for PD-1 and inhibits T cell activation. Nat. Immunol. *2*, 261–268.

Lau, K.-M., Cheng, S.H., Lo, K.W., Lee, S. a. K.W., Woo, J.K.S., van Hasselt, C.A., Lee, S.P., Rickinson, A.B., and Ng, M.H.L. (2007). Increase in circulating Foxp3+CD4+CD25(high) regulatory T cells in nasopharyngeal carcinoma patients. Br. J. Cancer *96*, 617–622.

Le Borgne, M., Etchart, N., Goubier, A., Lira, S.A., Sirard, J.C., van Rooijen, N., Caux, C., Aït-Yahia, S., Vicari, A., Kaiserlian, D., et al. (2006). Dendritic cells rapidly recruited into epithelial tissues via CCR6/CCL20 are responsible for CD8+ T cell crosspriming in vivo. Immunity *24*, 191–201.

Lee, A.W.M., Sze, W.M., Au, J.S.K., Leung, S.F., Leung, T.W., Chua, D.T.T., Zee, B.C.Y., Law, S.C.K., Teo, P.M.L., Tung, S.Y., et al. (2005). Treatment results for nasopharyngeal carcinoma in the modern era: the Hong Kong experience. Int. J. Radiat. Oncol. Biol. Phys. *61*, 1107–1116.

Lee, J.H., Choi, J., Ahn, Y.-O., Kim, T.M., and Heo, D.S. (2018). CD21-independent Epstein-Barr virus entry into NK cells. Cell. Immunol. *327*, 21–25.

Lee, K., Shao, H., Weissleder, R., and Lee, H. (2015). Acoustic purification of extracellular microvesicles. ACS Nano *9*, 2321–2327.

Lee, M.G., Borkowski, T.A., and Udey, M.C. (1993). Regulation of expression of B7 by murine Langerhans cells: a direct relationship between B7 mRNA levels and the level of surface expression of B7 by Langerhans cells. J. Invest. Dermatol. *101*, 883–886.

Lee, N., Yario, T.A., Gao, J.S., and Steitz, J.A. (2016). EBV noncoding RNA EBER2 interacts with host RNAbinding proteins to regulate viral gene expression. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *113*, 3221–3226.

Lee, S.P., Brooks, J.M., Al-Jarrah, H., Thomas, W.A., Haigh, T.A., Taylor, G.S., Humme, S., Schepers, A., Hammerschmidt, W., Yates, J.L., et al. (2004). CD8 T cell recognition of endogenously expressed epstein-barr virus nuclear antigen 1. J. Exp. Med. *199*, 1409–1420.

Leen, A., Meij, P., Redchenko, I., Middeldorp, J., Bloemena, E., Rickinson, A., and Blake, N. (2001). Differential immunogenicity of Epstein-Barr virus latent-cycle proteins for human CD4(+) T-helper 1 responses. J. Virol. *75*, 8649–8659.

Lennette, E.T., Winberg, G., Yadav, M., Enblad, G., and Klein, G. (1995). Antibodies to LMP2A/2B in EBV-carrying malignancies. Eur. J. Cancer Oxf. Engl. 1990 *31A*, 1875–1878.

Lerner, M.R., Andrews, N.C., Miller, G., and Steitz, J.A. (1981). Two small RNAs encoded by Epstein-Barr virus and complexed with protein are precipitated by antibodies from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *78*, 805–809.

Levine, P.H., Ablashi, D.V., Berard, C.W., Carbone, P.P., Waggoner, D.E., and Malan, L. (1971). Elevated antibody titers to Epstein-Barr virus in Hodgkin's disease. Cancer *27*, 416–421.

Levine, P.H., Pallesen, G., Ebbesen, P., Harris, N., Evans, A.S., and Müeller, N. (1994). Evaluation of Epstein-Barr virus antibody patterns and detection of viral markers in the biopsies of patients with Hodgkin's disease. Int. J. Cancer *59*, 48–50.

Levitskaya, J., Coram, M., Levitsky, V., Imreh, S., Steigerwald-Mullen, P.M., Klein, G., Kurilla, M.G., and Masucci, M.G. (1995a). Inhibition of antigen processing by the internal repeat region of the Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen-1. Nature *375*, 685–688.

Levitskaya, J., Coram, M., Levitsky, V., Imreh, S., Steigerwald-Mullen, P.M., Klein, G., Kurilla, M.G., and Masucci, M.G. (1995b). Inhibition of antigen processing by the internal repeat region of the Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen-1. Nature *375*, 685–688.

Li, J., Qian, C.-N., and Zeng, Y.-X. (2009). Regulatory T cells and EBV associated malignancies. Int. Immunopharmacol. *9*, 590–592.

Li, L., Jay, S.M., Wang, Y., Wu, S.-W., and Xiao, Z. (2017a). IL-12 stimulates CTLs to secrete exosomes capable of activating bystander CD8 + T cells. Sci. Rep. 7, 13365.

Li, M., Lu, Y., Xu, Y., Wang, J., Zhang, C., Du, Y., Wang, L., Li, L., Wang, B., Shen, J., et al. (2018). Horizontal transfer of exosomal CXCR4 promotes murine hepatocarcinoma cell migration, invasion and lymphangiogenesis. Gene *676*, 101–109.

Li, P., Kaslan, M., Lee, S.H., Yao, J., and Gao, Z. (2017b). Progress in Exosome Isolation Techniques. Theranostics 7, 789–804.

Li, Q., Spriggs, M.K., Kovats, S., Turk, S.M., Comeau, M.R., Nepom, B., and Hutt-Fletcher, L.M. (1997). Epstein-Barr virus uses HLA class II as a cofactor for infection of B lymphocytes. J. Virol. *71*, 4657–4662.

Li, S., Liu, L., Zhuang, X., Yu, Y., Liu, X., Cui, X., Ji, L., Pan, Z., Cao, X., Mo, B., et al. (2013). MicroRNAs inhibit the translation of target mRNAs on the endoplasmic reticulum in Arabidopsis. Cell *153*, 562–574.

Li, X., Ren, D., Li, Y., Xu, J., Liu, C., and Zhao, Y. (2015). Increased cancer risk associated with the -607C/A polymorphism in interleukin-18 gene promoter: an updated meta-analysis including 12,502 subjects. J. BUON Off. J. Balk. Union Oncol. *20*, 902–917.

Li, Y., Huang, J., Tie, H., Huang, H., Li, H., and Ren, G. (2014). Prognostic significance of CCL20 and its receptor CCR6 in cancers: a meta-analysis. 12.

Lim, D.-S., Kim, J.-H., Lee, D.-S., Yoon, C.-H., and Bae, Y.-S. (2007a). DC immunotherapy is highly effective for the inhibition of tumor metastasis or recurrence, although it is not efficient for the eradication of established solid tumors. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. CII *56*, 1817–1829.

Lim, W.H., Kireta, S., Russ, G.R., and Coates, P.T.H. (2007b). Human plasmacytoid dendritic cells regulate immune responses to Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) infection and delay EBV-related mortality in humanized NOD-SCID mice. Blood *109*, 1043–1050.

Lim, W.-T., Ng, Q.-S., Ivy, P., Leong, S.-S., Singh, O., Chowbay, B., Gao, F., Thng, C.H., Goh, B.-C., Tan, D.S.-W., et al. (2011). A Phase II study of pazopanib in Asian patients with recurrent/metastatic nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Clin. Cancer Res. Off. J. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. *17*, 5481–5489.

Lin, C.-L., Lo, W.-F., Lee, T.-H., Ren, Y., Hwang, S.-L., Cheng, Y.-F., Chen, C.-L., Chang, Y.-S., Lee, S.P., Rickinson, A.B., et al. (2002). Immunization with Epstein-Barr Virus (EBV) Peptide-pulsed Dendritic Cells Induces Functional CD8+ T-Cell Immunity and May Lead to Tumor Regression in Patients with EBV-positive Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. Cancer Res. *62*, 6952–6958.

Lin, J.-H., Jiang, C.-Q., Ho, S.-Y., Zhang, W.-S., Mai, Z.-M., Xu, L., Lo, C.-M., and Lam, T.-H. (2015). Smoking and nasopharyngeal carcinoma mortality: a cohort study of 101,823 adults in Guangzhou, China. BMC Cancer *15*, 906.

Lippincott-Schwartz, J., and Fambrough, D.M. (1987). Cycling of the integral membrane glycoprotein, LEP100, between plasma membrane and lysosomes: kinetic and morphological analysis. Cell *49*, 669–677.

Lista, M.J., Martins, R.P., Billant, O., Contesse, M.-A., Findakly, S., Pochard, P., Daskalogianni, C., Beauvineau, C., Guetta, C., Jamin, C., et al. (2017). Nucleolin directly mediates Epstein-Barr virus immune evasion through binding to G-quadruplexes of EBNA1 mRNA. Nat. Commun. *8*, 16043.

Liu, R.-R., Chen, J.-C., Li, M.-D., Li, T., Tan, Y., and Zhang, M. (2015). A meta-analysis of glutathione S-transferase M1 and T1 genetic polymorphism in relation to susceptibility to nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Int. J. Clin. Exp. Med. *8*, 10626–10632.

Liu, X., Shin, N., Koblish, H.K., Yang, G., Wang, Q., Wang, K., Leffet, L., Hansbury, M.J., Thomas, B., Rupar, M., et al. (2010). Selective inhibition of IDO1 effectively regulates mediators of antitumor immunity. Blood *115*, 3520–3530.

Liu, X., Li, Y., Peng, S., Yu, X., Li, W., Shi, F., Luo, X., Tang, M., Tan, Z., Bode, A.M., et al. (2018). Epstein-Barr virus encoded latent membrane protein 1 suppresses necroptosis through targeting RIPK1/3 ubiquitination. Cell Death Dis. *9*.

Liu, Y., Huang, Q., Liu, W., Liu, Q., Jia, W., Chang, E., Chen, F., Liu, Z., Guo, X., Mo, H., et al. (2012). Establishment of VCA and EBNA1 IgA-based combination by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay as preferred screening method for nasopharyngeal carcinoma: a two-stage design with a preliminary performance study and a mass screening in southern China. Int. J. Cancer *131*, 406–416.

Livak, K.J., and Schmittgen, T.D. (2001). Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. Methods San Diego Calif *25*, 402–408.

Lo, A.K.-F., Dawson, C.W., Jin, D.-Y., and Lo, K.-W. (2012). The pathological roles of BART miRNAs in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. J. Pathol. 227, 392–403.

Long, H.M., Haigh, T.A., Gudgeon, N.H., Leen, A.M., Tsang, C.-W., Brooks, J., Landais, E., Houssaint, E., Lee, S.P., Rickinson, A.B., et al. (2005). CD4+ T-cell responses to Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) latent-cycle antigens and the recognition of EBV-transformed lymphoblastoid cell lines. J. Virol. *79*, 4896–4907.

Long, H.M., Leese, A.M., Chagoury, O.L., Connerty, S.R., Quarcoopome, J., Quinn, L.L., Shannon-Lowe, C., and Rickinson, A.B. (2011). Cytotoxic CD4+ T cell responses to EBV contrast with CD8 responses in breadth of lytic cycle antigen choice and in lytic cycle recognition. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *187*, 92–101.

Long, H.M., Chagoury, O.L., Leese, A.M., Ryan, G.B., James, E., Morton, L.T., Abbott, R.J.M., Sabbah, S., Kwok, W., and Rickinson, A.B. (2013). MHC II tetramers visualize human CD4+ T cell responses to Epstein-Barr virus infection and demonstrate atypical kinetics of the nuclear antigen EBNA1 response. J. Exp. Med. *210*, 933–949.

Lötvall, J., Hill, A.F., Hochberg, F., Buzás, E.I., Di Vizio, D., Gardiner, C., Gho, Y.S., Kurochkin, I.V., Mathivanan, S., Quesenberry, P., et al. (2014). Minimal experimental requirements for definition of extracellular vesicles and their functions: a position statement from the International Society for Extracellular Vesicles. J. Extracell. Vesicles *3*.

Lotz, M., Tsoukas, C.D., Fong, S., Carson, D.A., and Vaughan, J.H. (1985). Regulation of Epstein-Barr virus infection by recombinant interferons. Selected sensitivity to interferon-gamma. Eur. J. Immunol. *15*, 520–525.

Lu, J., Murakami, M., Verma, S.C., Cai, Q., Haldar, S., Kaul, R., Wasik, M.A., Middeldorp, J., and Robertson, E.S. (2011). Epstein-Barr Virus nuclear antigen 1 (EBNA1) confers resistance to apoptosis in EBV-positive B-lymphoma cells through up-regulation of survivin. Virology *410*, 64–75.

Lu, S.J., Day, N.E., Degos, L., Lepage, V., Wang, P.C., Chan, S.H., Simons, M., McKnight, B., Easton, D., and Zeng, Y. (1990). Linkage of a nasopharyngeal carcinoma susceptibility locus to the HLA region. Nature *346*, 470–471.

Lu, Y., Qin, Z., Wang, J., Zheng, X., Lu, J., Zhang, X., Wei, L., Peng, Q., Zheng, Y., Ou, C., et al. (2017). Epstein-Barr Virus miR-BART6-3p Inhibits the RIG-I Pathway. J. Innate Immun. *9*, 574–586.

Lukacs-Kornek, V., Engel, D., Tacke, F., and Kurts, C. (2008). The role of chemokines and their receptors in dendritic cell biology. Front. Biosci. J. Virtual Libr. *13*, 2238–2252.

Lundberg, K., Rydnert, F., Greiff, L., and Lindstedt, M. (2014). Human blood dendritic cell subsets exhibit discriminative pattern recognition receptor profiles. Immunology *142*, 279–288.

Lung, R.W.-M., Hau, P.-M., Yu, K.H.-O., Yip, K.Y., Tong, J.H.-M., Chak, W.-P., Chan, A.W.-H., Lam, K.-H., Lo, A.K.-F., Tin, E.K.-Y., et al. (2018). EBV-encoded miRNAs target ATM-mediated response in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. J. Pathol. *244*, 394–407.

Lutz, M.B., and Schuler, G. (2002). Immature, semi-mature and fully mature dendritic cells: which signals induce tolerance or immunity? Trends Immunol. *23*, 445–449.

Lutzky, V.P., Crooks, P., Morrison, L., Stevens, N., Davis, J.E., Corban, M., Hall, D., Panizza, B., Coman, W.B., Coman, S., et al. (2014). Cytotoxic T Cell Adoptive Immunotherapy as a Treatment for Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. Clin Vaccine Immunol *21*, 256–259.

Luzio, J.P., Rous, B.A., Bright, N.A., Pryor, P.R., Mullock, B.M., and Piper, R.C. (2000). Lysosomeendosome fusion and lysosome biogenesis. J. Cell Sci. *113 (Pt 9)*, 1515–1524.

Lyakh, L.A., Sanford, M., Chekol, S., Young, H.A., and Roberts, A.B. (2005). TGF-beta and vitamin D3 utilize distinct pathways to suppress IL-12 production and modulate rapid differentiation of human monocytes into CD83+ dendritic cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *174*, 2061–2070.

Maas, S.L.N., de Vrij, J., van der Vlist, E.J., Geragousian, B., van Bloois, L., Mastrobattista, E., Schiffelers, R.M., Wauben, M.H.M., Broekman, M.L.D., and Nolte-'t Hoen, E.N.M. (2015). Possibilities and limitations of current technologies for quantification of biological extracellular vesicles and synthetic mimics. J. Control. Release Off. J. Control. Release Soc. 200, 87–96.

Maas, S.L.N., Breakefield, X.O., and Weaver, A.M. (2017). Extracellular Vesicles: Unique Intercellular Delivery Vehicles. Trends Cell Biol. *27*, 172–188.

Mackey, D., Middleton, T., and Sugden, B. (1995). Multiple regions within EBNA1 can link DNAs. J. Virol. *69*, 6199–6208.

Maini, M.K., Gudgeon, N., Wedderburn, L.R., Rickinson, A.B., and Beverley, P.C. (2000). Clonal expansions in acute EBV infection are detectable in the CD8 and not the CD4 subset and persist with a variable CD45 phenotype. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *165*, 5729–5737.

Makedonas, G., Hutnick, N., Haney, D., Amick, A.C., Gardner, J., Cosma, G., Hersperger, A.R., Dolfi, D., Wherry, E.J., Ferrari, G., et al. (2010). Perforin and IL-2 upregulation define qualitative differences among highly functional virus-specific human CD8 T cells. PLoS Pathog. *6*, e1000798.

Maldonado, R.A., and von Andrian, U.H. (2010). How tolerogenic dendritic cells induce regulatory T cells. Adv. Immunol. *108*, 111–165.

Manicassamy, S., and Pulendran, B. (2009). Retinoic acid-dependent regulation of immune responses by dendritic cells and macrophages. Semin. Immunol. *21*, 22–27.

Marín, E., Cuturi, M.C., and Moreau, A. (2018). Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells in Solid Organ Transplantation: Where Do We Stand? Front. Immunol. *9*, 274.

Marquitz, A.R., and Raab-Traub, N. (2012). The role of miRNAs and EBV BARTs in NPC. Semin. Cancer Biol. 22, 166–172.

Marquitz, A.R., Mathur, A., Chugh, P.E., Dittmer, D.P., and Raab-Traub, N. (2014). Expression Profile of MicroRNAs in Epstein-Barr Virus-Infected AGS Gastric Carcinoma Cells. J. Virol. *88*, 1389–1393.

Martin-Orozco, N., Wang, Y.-H., Yagita, H., and Dong, C. (2006). Cutting Edge: Programmed death (PD) ligand-1/PD-1 interaction is required for CD8+ T cell tolerance to tissue antigens. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *177*, 8291–8295.

Mathivanan, S., Ji, H., and Simpson, R.J. (2010). Exosomes: Extracellular organelles important in intercellular communication. J. Proteomics 73, 1907–1920.

Mazzeo, C., Calvo, V., Alonso, R., Mérida, I., and Izquierdo, M. (2016). Protein kinase D1/2 is involved in the maturation of multivesicular bodies and secretion of exosomes in T and B lymphocytes. Cell Death Differ. *23*, 99–109.

McGuirk, P., McCann, C., and Mills, K.H.G. (2002). Pathogen-specific T regulatory 1 cells induced in the respiratory tract by a bacterial molecule that stimulates interleukin 10 production by dendritic cells: a novel strategy for evasion of protective T helper type 1 responses by Bordetella pertussis. J. Exp. Med. *195*, 221–231.

McIlroy, D., Tanguy-Royer, S., Le Meur, N., Guisle, I., Royer, P.-J., Léger, J., Meflah, K., and Grégoire, M. (2005). Profiling dendritic cell maturation with dedicated microarrays. J. Leukoc. Biol. *78*, 794–803.

McNally, J.M., and Welsh, R.M. (2002). Bystander T cell activation and attrition. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. *263*, 29–41.

Meckes, D.G., Shair, K.H.Y., Marquitz, A.R., Kung, C.-P., Edwards, R.H., and Raab-Traub, N. (2010). Human tumor virus utilizes exosomes for intercellular communication. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *107*, 20370–20375.

Meckes, D.G., Menaker, N.F., and Raab-Traub, N. (2013). Epstein-Barr virus LMP1 modulates lipid raft microdomains and the vimentin cytoskeleton for signal transduction and transformation. J. Virol. *87*, 1301–1311.

Melkus, M.W., Estes, J.D., Padgett-Thomas, A., Gatlin, J., Denton, P.W., Othieno, F.A., Wege, A.K., Haase, A.T., and Garcia, J.V. (2006). Humanized mice mount specific adaptive and innate immune responses to EBV and TSST-1. Nat. Med. *12*, 1316–1322.

Mellor, A.L., Lemos, H., and Huang, L. (2017). Indoleamine 2,3-Dioxygenase and Tolerance: Where Are We Now? Front. Immunol. *8*, 1360.

Merchant, M., Swart, R., Katzman, R.B., Ikeda, M., Ikeda, A., Longnecker, R., Dykstra, M.L., and Pierce, S.K. (2001). The effects of the Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 2A on B cell function. Int. Rev. Immunol. *20*, 805–835.

Metz, R., Duhadaway, J.B., Kamasani, U., Laury-Kleintop, L., Muller, A.J., and Prendergast, G.C. (2007). Novel tryptophan catabolic enzyme IDO2 is the preferred biochemical target of the antitumor indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase inhibitory compound D-1-methyl-tryptophan. Cancer Res. *67*, 7082–7087.

Michaud, F., Coulombe, F., Gaudreault, E., Paquet-Bouchard, C., Rola-Pleszczynski, M., and Gosselin, J. (2010). Epstein-Barr virus interferes with the amplification of IFNalpha secretion by activating suppressor of cytokine signaling 3 in primary human monocytes. PloS One *5*, e11908.

Middeldorp, J.M., and Pegtel, D.M. (2008). Multiple roles of LMP1 in Epstein-Barr virus induced immune escape. Semin. Cancer Biol. *18*, 388–396.

Mincheva-Nilsson, L., and Baranov, V. (2014). Cancer exosomes and NKG2D receptor-ligand interactions: impairing NKG2D-mediated cytotoxicity and anti-tumour immune surveillance. Semin. Cancer Biol. 28, 24–30.

Mittelbrunn, M., Gutiérrez-Vázquez, C., Villarroya-Beltri, C., González, S., Sánchez-Cabo, F., González, M.Á., Bernad, A., and Sánchez-Madrid, F. (2011). Unidirectional transfer of microRNA-loaded exosomes from T cells to antigen-presenting cells. Nat. Commun. *2*, 282.

Mo, Z., Yu, F., Han, S., Yang, S., Wu, L., Li, P., and Jiao, S. (2018). New peptide MY1340 revert the inhibition effect of VEGF on dendritic cells differentiation and maturation via blocking VEGF-NRP-1 axis and inhibit tumor growth in vivo. Int. Immunopharmacol. *60*, 132–140.

Mommaas, A.M., Mulder, A.A., Out, C.J., Girolomoni, G., Koerten, H.K., Vermeer, B.J., and Koning, F. (1995). Distribution of HLA class II molecules in epidermal Langerhans cells in situ. Eur. J. Immunol. *25*, 520–525.

Monguió-Tortajada, M., Lauzurica-Valdemoros, R., and Borràs, F.E. (2014). Tolerance in organ transplantation: from conventional immunosuppression to extracellular vesicles. Front. Immunol. *5*, 416.

Monleón, I., Martínez-Lorenzo, M.J., Monteagudo, L., Lasierra, P., Taulés, M., Iturralde, M., Piñeiro, A., Larrad, L., Alava, M.A., Naval, J., et al. (2001). Differential secretion of Fas ligand- or APO2 ligand/TNF-

related apoptosis-inducing ligand-carrying microvesicles during activation-induced death of human T cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *167*, 6736–6744.

Montecalvo, A., Larregina, A.T., Shufesky, W.J., Stolz, D.B., Sullivan, M.L.G., Karlsson, J.M., Baty, C.J., Gibson, G.A., Erdos, G., Wang, Z., et al. (2012). Mechanism of transfer of functional microRNAs between mouse dendritic cells via exosomes. Blood *119*, 756–766.

Moralès, O., Depil, S., Mrizak, D., Martin, N., Ndour, P.A., Dufosse, F., Miroux, C., Coll, J., de Launoit, Y., Auriault, C., et al. (2012). EBV Latency II-derived peptides induce a specific CD4+ cytotoxic T-cell activity and not a CD4+ regulatory T-cell response. J. Immunother. Hagerstown Md 1997 *35*, 254–266.

Moreau, A., Varey, E., Bouchet-Delbos, L., and Cuturi, M.-C. (2012). Cell therapy using tolerogenic dendritic cells in transplantation. Transplant. Res. 1, 13.

Morris, M.A., Dawson, C.W., Laverick, L., Davis, A.M., Dudman, J.P.R., Raveenthiraraj, S., Ahmad, Z., Yap, L.-F., and Young, L.S. (2016). The Epstein-Barr virus encoded LMP1 oncoprotein modulates cell adhesion via regulation of activin A/TGF β and β 1 integrin signalling. Sci. Rep. *6*, 19533.

Morris, M.A., Laverick, L., Wei, W., Davis, A.M., O'Neill, S., Wood, L., Wright, J., Dawson, C.W., and Young, L.S. (2018). The EBV-Encoded Oncoprotein, LMP1, Induces an Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) via Its CTAR1 Domain through Integrin-Mediated ERK-MAPK Signalling. Cancers *10*.

Morrison, J.A., and Raab-Traub, N. (2005). Roles of the ITAM and PY motifs of Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 2A in the inhibition of epithelial cell differentiation and activation of {beta}-catenin signaling. J. Virol. *79*, 2375–2382.

Morrison, T.E., Mauser, A., Wong, A., Ting, J.P., and Kenney, S.C. (2001). Inhibition of IFN-gamma signaling by an Epstein-Barr virus immediate-early protein. Immunity *15*, 787–799.

Morse, M.A., Garst, J., Osada, T., Khan, S., Hobeika, A., Clay, T.M., Valente, N., Shreeniwas, R., Sutton, M.A., Delcayre, A., et al. (2005). A phase I study of dexosome immunotherapy in patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer. J. Transl. Med. *3*, 9.

Moss, D.J., Bishop, C.J., Burrows, S.R., and Ryan, J.M. (1985). T lymphocytes in infectious mononucleosis. I. T cell death in vitro. Clin. Exp. Immunol. *60*, 61–69.

Mrizak, D., Martin, N., Barjon, C., Jimenez-Pailhes, A.-S., Mustapha, R., Niki, T., Guigay, J., Pancré, V., de Launoit, Y., Busson, P., et al. (2015). Effect of nasopharyngeal carcinoma-derived exosomes on human regulatory T cells. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. *107*, 363.

Mulcahy, L.A., Pink, R.C., and Carter, D.R.F. (2014). Routes and mechanisms of extracellular vesicle uptake. J. Extracell. Vesicles *3*.

Mullen, M.M., Haan, K.M., Longnecker, R., and Jardetzky, T.S. (2002). Structure of the Epstein-Barr virus gp42 protein bound to the MHC class II receptor HLA-DR1. Mol. Cell *9*, 375–385.

Muller, A.J., DuHadaway, J.B., Donover, P.S., Sutanto-Ward, E., and Prendergast, G.C. (2005). Inhibition of indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase, an immunoregulatory target of the cancer suppression gene Bin1, potentiates cancer chemotherapy. Nat. Med. *11*, 312–319.

Muller, A.J., Manfredi, M.G., Zakharia, Y., and Prendergast, G.C. (2018). Inhibiting IDO pathways to treat cancer: lessons from the ECHO-301 trial and beyond. Semin. Immunopathol.

Munn, D.H. (2011). Indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase, Tregs and cancer. Curr. Med. Chem. 18, 2240–2246.

Munn, D.H., Sharma, M.D., Lee, J.R., Jhaver, K.G., Johnson, T.S., Keskin, D.B., Marshall, B., Chandler, P., Antonia, S.J., Burgess, R., et al. (2002). Potential regulatory function of human dendritic cells expressing indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase. Science *297*, 1867–1870.

Münz, C. (2017). Humanized mouse models for Epstein Barr virus infection. Curr. Opin. Virol. 25, 113–118.

Münz, C., Bickham, K.L., Subklewe, M., Tsang, M.L., Chahroudi, A., Kurilla, M.G., Zhang, D., O'Donnell, M., and Steinman, R.M. (2000). Human CD4(+) T lymphocytes consistently respond to the latent Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen EBNA1. J. Exp. Med. *191*, 1649–1660.

Murai, M., Turovskaya, O., Kim, G., Madan, R., Karp, C.L., Cheroutre, H., and Kronenberg, M. (2009). Interleukin 10 acts on regulatory T cells to maintain expression of the transcription factor Foxp3 and suppressive function in mice with colitis. Nat. Immunol. *10*, 1178–1184.

Muromoto, R., Ikeda, O., Okabe, K., Togi, S., Kamitani, S., Fujimuro, M., Harada, S., Oritani, K., and Matsuda, T. (2009). Epstein-Barr virus-derived EBNA2 regulates STAT3 activation. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. *378*, 439–443.

Nachmani, D., Stern-Ginossar, N., Sarid, R., and Mandelboim, O. (2009). Diverse herpesvirus microRNAs target the stress-induced immune ligand MICB to escape recognition by natural killer cells. Cell Host Microbe *5*, 376–385.

Nagahara, K., Arikawa, T., Oomizu, S., Kontani, K., Nobumoto, A., Tateno, H., Watanabe, K., Niki, T., Katoh, S., Miyake, M., et al. (2008). Galectin-9 Increases Tim-3+ Dendritic Cells and CD8+ T Cells and Enhances Antitumor Immunity via Galectin-9-Tim-3 Interactions. J. Immunol. *181*, 7660–7669.

Nagy, N., and Klein, E. (2010). Deficiency of the proapoptotic SAP function in X-linked lymphoproliferative disease aggravates Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) induced mononucleosis and promotes lymphoma development. Immunol. Lett. *130*, 13–18.

Nair, S., Tang, K.D., Kenny, L., and Punyadeera, C. (2018). Salivary exosomes as potential biomarkers in cancer. Oral Oncol. *84*, 31–40.

Nam, J.M., McLaughlin, J.K., and Blot, W.J. (1992). Cigarette smoking, alcohol, and nasopharyngeal carcinoma: a case-control study among U.S. whites. J. Natl. Cancer Inst. *84*, 619–622.

Nanbo, A., and Takada, K. (2002). The role of Epstein-Barr virus-encoded small RNAs (EBERs) in oncogenesis. Rev. Med. Virol. 12, 321–326.

Nanbo, A., Inoue, K., Adachi-Takasawa, K., and Takada, K. (2002). Epstein-Barr virus RNA confers resistance to interferon-alpha-induced apoptosis in Burkitt's lymphoma. EMBO J. *21*, 954–965.

Nanbo, A., Noda, T., and Ohba, Y. (2018). Epstein–Barr Virus Acquires Its Final Envelope on Intracellular Compartments With Golgi Markers. Front. Microbiol. *9*.

Navarro-Barriuso, J., Mansilla, M.J., Naranjo-Gómez, M., Sánchez-Pla, A., Quirant-Sánchez, B., Teniente-Serra, A., Ramo-Tello, C., and Martínez-Cáceres, E.M. (2018). Comparative transcriptomic profile of tolerogenic dendritic cells differentiated with vitamin D3, dexamethasone and rapamycin. Sci. Rep. *8*, 14985.

Niedobitek, G., Kremmer, E., Herbst, H., Whitehead, L., Dawson, C.W., Niedobitek, E., von Ostau, C., Rooney, N., Grässer, F.A., and Young, L.S. (1997). Immunohistochemical detection of the Epstein-Barr virus-encoded latent membrane protein 2A in Hodgkin's disease and infectious mononucleosis. Blood *90*, 1664–1672.

van Niel, G., Charrin, S., Simoes, S., Romao, M., Rochin, L., Saftig, P., Marks, M.S., Rubinstein, E., and Raposo, G. (2011). The tetraspanin CD63 regulates ESCRT-independent and -dependent endosomal sorting during melanogenesis. Dev. Cell *21*, 708–721.

Nikiforow, S., Bottomly, K., and Miller, G. (2001). CD4+ T-cell effectors inhibit Epstein-Barr virusinduced B-cell proliferation. J. Virol. *75*, 3740–3752.

Nikiforow, S., Bottomly, K., Miller, G., and Münz, C. (2003). Cytolytic CD4(+)-T-cell clones reactive to EBNA1 inhibit Epstein-Barr virus-induced B-cell proliferation. J. Virol. *77*, 12088–12104.

Nikolic, T., and Roep, B.O. (2013). Regulatory multitasking of tolerogenic dendritic cells - lessons taken from vitamin d3-treated tolerogenic dendritic cells. Front. Immunol. *4*, 113.

Ning, B., Wei, J., Zhang, A., Gong, W., Fu, J., Jia, T., and Yang, S.-Y. (2015). Antigen-specific tolerogenic dendritic cells ameliorate the severity of murine collagen-induced arthritis. PloS One *10*, e0131152.

Ning, N., Pan, Q., Zheng, F., Teitz-Tennenbaum, S., Egenti, M., Yet, J., Li, M., Ginestier, C., Wicha, M.S., Moyer, J.S., et al. (2012). Cancer stem cell vaccination confers significant antitumor immunity. Cancer Res. *72*, 1853–1864.

Ning, R.J., Xu, X.Q., Chan, K.H., and Chiang, A.K.S. (2011). Long-term carriers generate Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-specific CD4(+) and CD8(+) polyfunctional T-cell responses which show immunodominance hierarchies of EBV proteins. Immunology *134*, 161–171.

Nishida, N., Yano, H., Nishida, T., Kamura, T., and Kojiro, M. (2006). Angiogenesis in Cancer. Vasc. Health Risk Manag. 2, 213–219.

Nussenzweig, M.C., Steinman, R.M., Gutchinov, B., and Cohn, Z.A. (1980). Dendritic cells are accessory cells for the development of anti-trinitrophenyl cytotoxic T lymphocytes. J. Exp. Med. *152*, 1070–1084.

Ogata-Kawata, H., Izumiya, M., Kurioka, D., Honma, Y., Yamada, Y., Furuta, K., Gunji, T., Ohta, H., Okamoto, H., Sonoda, H., et al. (2014). Circulating exosomal microRNAs as biomarkers of colon cancer. PloS One *9*, e92921.

Ok, C.Y., Papathomas, T.G., Medeiros, L.J., and Young, K.H. (2013). EBV-positive diffuse large B-cell lymphoma of the elderly. Blood *122*, 328–340.

Okoye, I.S., Coomes, S.M., Pelly, V.S., Czieso, S., Papayannopoulos, V., Tolmachova, T., Seabra, M.C., and Wilson, M.S. (2014). MicroRNA-containing T-regulatory-cell-derived exosomes suppress pathogenic T helper 1 cells. Immunity *41*, 89–103.

Onai, N., Obata-Onai, A., Schmid, M.A., Ohteki, T., Jarrossay, D., and Manz, M.G. (2007). Identification of clonogenic common Flt3+M-CSFR+ plasmacytoid and conventional dendritic cell progenitors in mouse bone marrow. Nat. Immunol. *8*, 1207–1216.

Onai, N., Manz, M.G., and Schmid, M.A. (2010). Isolation of common dendritic cell progenitors (CDP) from mouse bone marrow. Methods Mol. Biol. Clifton NJ *595*, 195–203.

O'Neill, D., and Bhardwaj, N. (2005). Generation of autologous peptide- and protein-pulsed dendritic cells for patient-specific immunotherapy. Methods Mol. Med. *109*, 97–112.

Onnis, A., Navari, M., Antonicelli, G., Morettini, F., Mannucci, S., De Falco, G., Vigorito, E., and Leoncini, L. (2012). Epstein-Barr nuclear antigen 1 induces expression of the cellular microRNA hsa-miR-127 and impairing B-cell differentiation in EBV-infected memory B cells. New insights into the pathogenesis of Burkitt lymphoma. Blood Cancer J. 2, e84.

Ooft, M.L., van Ipenburg, J.A., Sanders, M.E., Kranendonk, M., Hofland, I., de Bree, R., Koljenović, S., and Willems, S.M. (2018). Prognostic role of tumour-associated macrophages and regulatory T cells in EBV-positive and EBV-negative nasopharyngeal carcinoma. J. Clin. Pathol. *71*, 267–274.

Opresko, P.L., Fan, J., Danzy, S., Wilson, D.M., and Bohr, V.A. (2005). Oxidative damage in telomeric DNA disrupts recognition by TRF1 and TRF2. Nucleic Acids Res. *33*, 1230–1239.

Orazi, A., Hromas, R.A., Neiman, R.S., Greiner, T.C., Lee, C.H., Rubin, L., Haskins, S., Heerema, N.A., Gharpure, V., Abonour, R., et al. (1997). Posttransplantation lymphoproliferative disorders in bone marrow transplant recipients are aggressive diseases with a high incidence of adverse histologic and immunobiologic features. Am. J. Clin. Pathol. *107*, 419–429.

Osorio, F., Fuentes, C., López, M.N., Salazar-Onfray, F., and González, F.E. (2015). Role of Dendritic Cells in the Induction of Lymphocyte Tolerance. Front. Immunol. *6*, 535.

Osswald, M., Solecki, G., Wick, W., and Winkler, F. (2016). A malignant cellular network in gliomas: potential clinical implications. Neuro-Oncol. *18*, 479–485.

Ostrowski, M., Carmo, N.B., Krumeich, S., Fanget, I., Raposo, G., Savina, A., Moita, C.F., Schauer, K., Hume, A.N., Freitas, R.P., et al. (2010). Rab27a and Rab27b control different steps of the exosome secretion pathway. Nat. Cell Biol. *12*, 19–30; sup pp 1-13.

Ouyang, Q., Wagner, W.M., Walter, S., Müller, C.A., Wikby, A., Aubert, G., Klatt, T., Stevanovic, S., Dodi, T., and Pawelec, G. (2003). An age-related increase in the number of CD8+ T cells carrying receptors for an immunodominant Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) epitope is counteracted by a decreased frequency of their antigen-specific responsiveness. Mech. Ageing Dev. *124*, 477–485.

Paludan, C., Bickham, K., Nikiforow, S., Tsang, M.L., Goodman, K., Hanekom, W.A., Fonteneau, J.-F., Stevanović, S., and Münz, C. (2002). Epstein-Barr nuclear antigen 1-specific CD4(+) Th1 cells kill Burkitt's lymphoma cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *169*, 1593–1603.

Pan, B.T., and Johnstone, R.M. (1983). Fate of the transferrin receptor during maturation of sheep reticulocytes in vitro: selective externalization of the receptor. Cell *33*, 967–978.

Panagiotara, A., Markou, A., Lianidou, E.S., Patrinos, G.P., and Katsila, T. (2017). Exosomes: A Cancer Theranostics Road Map. Public Health Genomics 20, 116–125.

Pantaleo, G., and Harari, A. (2006). Functional signatures in antiviral T-cell immunity for monitoring virus-associated diseases. Nat. Rev. Immunol. *6*, 417–423.

Pappworth, I.Y., Wang, E.C., and Rowe, M. (2007). The switch from latent to productive infection in epstein-barr virus-infected B cells is associated with sensitization to NK cell killing. J. Virol. *81*, 474–482.

Pathmanathan, R., Prasad, U., Sadler, R., Flynn, K., and Raab-Traub, N. (1995). Clonal proliferations of cells infected with Epstein-Barr virus in preinvasive lesions related to nasopharyngeal carcinoma. N. Engl. J. Med. *333*, 693–698.

Paya, C.V., Fung, J.J., Nalesnik, M.A., Kieff, E., Green, M., Gores, G., Habermann, T.M., Wiesner, P.H., Swinnen, J.L., Woodle, E.S., et al. (1999). Epstein-Barr virus-induced posttransplant lymphoproliferative disorders. ASTS/ASTP EBV-PTLD Task Force and The Mayo Clinic Organized International Consensus Development Meeting. Transplantation *68*, 1517–1525.

Pegtel, D.M., Subramanian, A., Sheen, T.-S., Tsai, C.-H., Golub, T.R., and Thorley-Lawson, D.A. (2005). Epstein-Barr-virus-encoded LMP2A induces primary epithelial cell migration and invasion: possible role in nasopharyngeal carcinoma metastasis. J. Virol. *79*, 15430–15442.

Pegtel, D.M., Cosmopoulos, K., Thorley-Lawson, D.A., van Eijndhoven, M.A.J., Hopmans, E.S., Lindenberg, J.L., de Gruijl, T.D., Würdinger, T., and Middeldorp, J.M. (2010). Functional delivery of viral miRNAs via exosomes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *107*, 6328–6333.

Phillips, B.E., Garciafigueroa, Y., Trucco, M., and Giannoukakis, N. (2017). Clinical Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells: Exploring Therapeutic Impact on Human Autoimmune Disease. Front. Immunol. 8.

Phinney, D.G., Di Giuseppe, M., Njah, J., Sala, E., Shiva, S., St Croix, C.M., Stolz, D.B., Watkins, S.C., Di, Y.P., Leikauf, G.D., et al. (2015). Mesenchymal stem cells use extracellular vesicles to outsource mitophagy and shuttle microRNAs. Nat. Commun. *6*, 8472.

Pilotte, L., Larrieu, P., Stroobant, V., Colau, D., Dolusic, E., Frédérick, R., De Plaen, E., Uyttenhove, C., Wouters, J., Masereel, B., et al. (2012). Reversal of tumoral immune resistance by inhibition of tryptophan 2,3-dioxygenase. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *109*, 2497–2502.

Pioche-Durieu, C., Keryer, C., Souquère, S., Bosq, J., Faigle, W., Loew, D., Hirashima, M., Nishi, N., Middeldorp, J., and Busson, P. (2005). In nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells, Epstein-Barr virus LMP1 interacts with galectin 9 in membrane raft elements resistant to simvastatin. J. Virol. *79*, 13326–13337.

Piriou, E.R., van Dort, K., Nanlohy, N.M., Miedema, F., van Oers, M.H., and van Baarle, D. (2004). Altered EBV viral load setpoint after HIV seroconversion is in accordance with lack of predictive value of EBV load for the occurrence of AIDS-related non-Hodgkin lymphoma. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *172*, 6931–6937.

Piriou, E.R.W.A.N., van Dort, K., Weel, J.F.L., Bemelman, F.J., Gamadia, L.E., van Oers, M.H.J., and van Baarle, D. (2006). Detailed kinetics of EBV-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells during primary EBV infection in a kidney transplant patient. Clin. Immunol. Orlando Fla *119*, 16–20.

Pisitkun, T., Shen, R.-F., and Knepper, M.A. (2004). Identification and proteomic profiling of exosomes in human urine. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *101*, 13368–13373.

Pitt, J.M., Charrier, M., Viaud, S., André, F., Besse, B., Chaput, N., and Zitvogel, L. (2014). Dendritic cellderived exosomes as immunotherapies in the fight against cancer. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *193*, 1006–1011.

Poirier, S., Bouvier, G., Malaveille, C., Ohshima, H., Shao, Y.M., Hubert, A., Zeng, Y., de Thé, G., and Bartsch, H. (1989). Volatile nitrosamine levels and genotoxicity of food samples from high-risk areas for nasopharyngeal carcinoma before and after nitrosation. Int. J. Cancer *44*, 1088–1094.

Pratt, Z.L., Kuzembayeva, M., Sengupta, S., and Sugden, B. (2009). The microRNAs of Epstein-Barr Virus are expressed at dramatically differing levels among cell lines. Virology *386*, 387–397.

Precopio, M.L., Sullivan, J.L., Willard, C., Somasundaran, M., and Luzuriaga, K. (2003). Differential kinetics and specificity of EBV-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells during primary infection. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *170*, 2590–2598.

Precopio, M.L., Betts, M.R., Parrino, J., Price, D.A., Gostick, E., Ambrozak, D.R., Asher, T.E., Douek, D.C., Harari, A., Pantaleo, G., et al. (2007). Immunization with vaccinia virus induces polyfunctional and phenotypically distinctive CD8(+) T cell responses. J. Exp. Med. *204*, 1405–1416.

Qazi, K.R., Gehrmann, U., Domange Jordö, E., Karlsson, M.C.I., and Gabrielsson, S. (2009). Antigenloaded exosomes alone induce Th1-type memory through a B-cell-dependent mechanism. Blood *113*, 2673–2683.

Qian, L., Qian, C., Chen, Y., Bai, Y., Bao, Y., Lu, L., and Cao, X. (2012). Regulatory dendritic cells program B cells to differentiate into CD19hiFcγIIbhi regulatory B cells through IFN-β and CD40L. Blood *120*, 581–591.

Qin, X., Peng, Q., Lao, X., Chen, Z., Lu, Y., Lao, X., Mo, C., Sui, J., Wu, J., Zhai, L., et al. (2014). The association of interleukin-16 gene polymorphisms with IL-16 serum levels and risk of nasopharyngeal carcinoma in a Chinese population. Tumour Biol. J. Int. Soc. Oncodevelopmental Biol. Med. *35*, 1917–1924.

Qin, X., Yu, S., Zhou, L., Shi, M., Hu, Y., Xu, X., Shen, B., Liu, S., Yan, D., and Feng, J. (2017). Cisplatinresistant lung cancer cell-derived exosomes increase cisplatin resistance of recipient cells in exosomal miR-100-5p-dependent manner. Int. J. Nanomedicine *12*, 3721–3733.

Quinn, L.L., Williams, L.R., White, C., Forrest, C., Zuo, J., and Rowe, M. (2016). The Missing Link in Epstein-Barr Virus Immune Evasion: the BDLF3 Gene Induces Ubiquitination and Downregulation of Major Histocompatibility Complex Class I (MHC-I) and MHC-II. J. Virol. *90*, 356–367.

R, S., M, C., and J, G. (2016). Tumor Exosomes: Potential Biomarkers and Targets in Cancer. J. Clin. Cell. Immunol. 07.

Rabinowits, G., Gerçel-Taylor, C., Day, J.M., Taylor, D.D., and Kloecker, G.H. (2009). Exosomal microRNA: a diagnostic marker for lung cancer. Clin. Lung Cancer *10*, 42–46.

Raiborg, C., and Stenmark, H. (2009). The ESCRT machinery in endosomal sorting of ubiquitylated membrane proteins. Nature *458*, 445–452.

Ramachandra, L., Qu, Y., Wang, Y., Lewis, C.J., Cobb, B.A., Takatsu, K., Boom, W.H., Dubyak, G.R., and Harding, C.V. (2010). Mycobacterium tuberculosis Synergizes with ATP To Induce Release of Microvesicles and Exosomes Containing Major Histocompatibility Complex Class II Molecules Capable of Antigen Presentation. Infect. Immun. *78*, 5116–5125.

Rana, S., Malinowska, K., and Zöller, M. (2013). Exosomal tumor microRNA modulates premetastatic organ cells. Neoplasia N. Y. N *15*, 281–295.

Rangan, S.R., Martin, L.N., Bozelka, B.E., Wang, N., and Gormus, B.J. (1986). Epstein-Barr virus-related herpesvirus from a rhesus monkey (Macaca mulatta) with malignant lymphoma. Int. J. Cancer *38*, 425–432.

Raposo, G., Nijman, H.W., Stoorvogel, W., Liejendekker, R., Harding, C.V., Melief, C.J., and Geuze, H.J. (1996). B lymphocytes secrete antigen-presenting vesicles. J. Exp. Med. *183*, 1161–1172.

Ratzinger, G., Baggers, J., de Cos, M.A., Yuan, J., Dao, T., Reagan, J.L., Münz, C., Heller, G., and Young, J.W. (2004). Mature human Langerhans cells derived from CD34+ hematopoietic progenitors stimulate greater cytolytic T lymphocyte activity in the absence of bioactive IL-12p70, by either single peptide presentation or cross-priming, than do dermal-interstitial or monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *173*, 2780–2791.

Rechsteiner, M.P., Bernasconi, M., Berger, C., and Nadal, D. (2008a). Role of latent membrane protein 2 isoforms in Epstein-Barr virus latency. Trends Microbiol. *16*, 520–527.

Rechsteiner, M.P., Berger, C., Zauner, L., Sigrist, J.A., Weber, M., Longnecker, R., Bernasconi, M., and Nadal, D. (2008b). Latent membrane protein 2B regulates susceptibility to induction of lytic Epstein-Barr virus infection. J. Virol. *82*, 1739–1747.

Redman, B.G., Chang, A.E., Whitfield, J., Esper, P., Jiang, G., Braun, T., Roessler, B., and Mulé, J.J. (2008). Phase Ib trial assessing autologous, tumor-pulsed dendritic cells as a vaccine administered with or without IL-2 in patients with metastatic melanoma. J. Immunother. Hagerstown Md 1997 *31*, 591–598.

Reedman, B.M., and Klein, G. (1973). Cellular localization of an Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-associated complement-fixing antigen in producer and non-producer lymphoblastoid cell lines. Int. J. Cancer *11*, 499–520.

Reginato, E., Wolf, P., and Hamblin, M.R. (2014). Immune response after photodynamic therapy increases anti-cancer and anti-bacterial effects. World J. Immunol. *4*, 1–11.

Reid, D.W., and Nicchitta, C.V. (2015). Diversity and selectivity in mRNA translation on the endoplasmic reticulum. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *16*, 221–231.

Ressing, M.E., van Leeuwen, D., Verreck, F.A.W., Gomez, R., Heemskerk, B., Toebes, M., Mullen, M.M., Jardetzky, T.S., Longnecker, R., Schilham, M.W., et al. (2003). Interference with T cell receptor-HLA-DR interactions by Epstein-Barr virus gp42 results in reduced T helper cell recognition. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *100*, 11583–11588.

Ressing, M.E., van Gent, M., Gram, A.M., Hooykaas, M.J.G., Piersma, S.J., and Wiertz, E.J.H.J. (2015). Immune Evasion by Epstein-Barr Virus. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. *391*, 355–381.

Rey, J., Xerri, L., Bouabdallah, R., Keuppens, M., Brousset, P., and Meggetto, F. (2008). Detection of different clonal EBV strains in Hodgkin lymphoma and nasopharyngeal carcinoma tissues from the same patient. Br. J. Haematol. *142*, 79–81.

Rickinson, A.B., Long, H.M., Palendira, U., Münz, C., and Hislop, A.D. (2014). Cellular immune controls over Epstein-Barr virus infection: new lessons from the clinic and the laboratory. Trends Immunol. *35*, 159–169.

Riley, J.L. (2009). PD-1 signaling in primary T cells. Immunol. Rev. 229, 114–125.

Riquelme, P., Haarer, J., Kammler, A., Walter, L., Tomiuk, S., Ahrens, N., Wege, A.K., Goecze, I., Zecher, D., Banas, B., et al. (2018). TIGIT + iTregs elicited by human regulatory macrophages control T cell immunity. Nat. Commun. *9*, 2858.

Rivailler, P., Jiang, H., Cho, Y., Quink, C., and Wang, F. (2002). Complete nucleotide sequence of the rhesus lymphocryptovirus: genetic validation for an Epstein-Barr virus animal model. J. Virol. *76*, 421–426.

Robbins, P.D., and Morelli, A.E. (2014). Regulation of immune responses by extracellular vesicles. Nat. Rev. Immunol. *14*, 195–208.

Roche, P.A., and Furuta, K. (2015). The ins and outs of MHC class II-mediated antigen processing and presentation. Nat. Rev. Immunol. *15*, 203–216.

Romano, E., Rossi, M., Ratzinger, G., de Cos, M.-A., Chung, D.J., Panageas, K.S., Wolchok, J.D., Wolchock, J.D., Houghton, A.N., Chapman, P.B., et al. (2011). Peptide-loaded Langerhans cells, despite increased IL15 secretion and T-cell activation in vitro, elicit antitumor T-cell responses comparable to peptide-loaded monocyte-derived dendritic cells in vivo. Clin. Cancer Res. Off. J. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. *17*, 1984–1997.

Rongvaux, A., Takizawa, H., Strowig, T., Willinger, T., Eynon, E.E., Flavell, R.A., and Manz, M.G. (2013). Human hemato-lymphoid system mice: current use and future potential for medicine. Annu. Rev. Immunol. *31*, 635–674.

Rovedo, M., and Longnecker, R. (2007). Epstein-barr virus latent membrane protein 2B (LMP2B) modulates LMP2A activity. J. Virol. *81*, 84–94.

Rowe, M., Glaunsinger, B., van Leeuwen, D., Zuo, J., Sweetman, D., Ganem, D., Middeldorp, J., Wiertz, E.J.H.J., and Ressing, M.E. (2007). Host shutoff during productive Epstein-Barr virus infection is mediated by BGLF5 and may contribute to immune evasion. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *104*, 3366–3371.

Rubtsov, Y.P., and Rudensky, A.Y. (2007). TGFbeta signalling in control of T-cell-mediated self-reactivity. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 7, 443–453.

Ruf, I.K., Lackey, K.A., Warudkar, S., and Sample, J.T. (2005). Protection from interferon-induced apoptosis by Epstein-Barr virus small RNAs is not mediated by inhibition of PKR. J. Virol. *79*, 14562–14569.

Rymo, L. (1979). Identification of transcribed regions of Epstein-Barr virus DNA in Burkitt lymphomaderived cells. J. Virol. *32*, 8–18.

Saari, H., Lázaro-Ibáñez, E., Viitala, T., Vuorimaa-Laukkanen, E., Siljander, P., and Yliperttula, M. (2015). Microvesicle- and exosome-mediated drug delivery enhances the cytotoxicity of Paclitaxel in autologous prostate cancer cells. J. Control. Release Off. J. Control. Release Soc. *220*, 727–737.

Sabat, R., Grütz, G., Warszawska, K., Kirsch, S., Witte, E., Wolk, K., and Geginat, J. (2010). Biology of interleukin-10. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. *21*, 331–344.

Sadler, R.H., and Raab-Traub, N. (1995). Structural analyses of the Epstein-Barr virus BamHI A transcripts. J. Virol. *69*, 1132–1141.

Safaei, R., Larson, B.J., Cheng, T.C., Gibson, M.A., Otani, S., Naerdemann, W., and Howell, S.B. (2005). Abnormal lysosomal trafficking and enhanced exosomal export of cisplatin in drug-resistant human ovarian carcinoma cells. Mol. Cancer Ther. *4*, 1595–1604.

Sakaguchi, S. (2004). Naturally arising CD4+ regulatory t cells for immunologic self-tolerance and negative control of immune responses. Annu. Rev. Immunol. *22*, 531–562.

Sakamoto, K., Sekizuka, T., Uehara, T., Hishima, T., Mine, S., Fukumoto, H., Sato, Y., Hasegawa, H., Kuroda, M., and Katano, H. (2017). Next-generation sequencing of miRNAs in clinical samples of Epstein-Barr virus-associated B-cell lymphomas. Cancer Med. *6*, 605–618.

Salek-Ardakani, S., Arrand, J.R., and Mackett, M. (2002). Epstein-Barr virus encoded interleukin-10 inhibits HLA-class I, ICAM-1, and B7 expression on human monocytes: implications for immune evasion by EBV. Virology *304*, 342–351.

Sallusto, F., and Lanzavecchia, A. (1994). Efficient presentation of soluble antigen by cultured human dendritic cells is maintained by granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor plus interleukin 4 and downregulated by tumor necrosis factor alpha. J. Exp. Med. *179*, 1109–1118.

Sallusto, F., Schaerli, P., Loetscher, P., Schaniel, C., Lenig, D., Mackay, C.R., Qin, S., and Lanzavecchia, A. (1998). Rapid and coordinated switch in chemokine receptor expression during dendritic cell maturation. Eur. J. Immunol. *28*, 2760–2769.

Sallusto, F., Lenig, D., Förster, R., Lipp, M., and Lanzavecchia, A. (1999a). Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. Nature *401*, 708–712.

Sallusto, F., Palermo, B., Lenig, D., Miettinen, M., Matikainen, S., Julkunen, I., Forster, R., Burgstahler, R., Lipp, M., and Lanzavecchia, A. (1999b). Distinct patterns and kinetics of chemokine production regulate dendritic cell function. Eur. J. Immunol. *29*, 1617–1625.

Saridakis, V., Sheng, Y., Sarkari, F., Holowaty, M.N., Shire, K., Nguyen, T., Zhang, R.G., Liao, J., Lee, W., Edwards, A.M., et al. (2005). Structure of the p53 binding domain of HAUSP/USP7 bound to Epstein-Barr nuclear antigen 1 implications for EBV-mediated immortalization. Mol. Cell *18*, 25–36.

Sato, K., Kawasaki, H., Nagayama, H., Serizawa, R., Ikeda, J., Morimoto, C., Yasunaga, K., Yamaji, N., Tadokoro, K., Juji, T., et al. (1999). CC chemokine receptors, CCR-1 and CCR-3, are potentially involved in antigen-presenting cell function of human peripheral blood monocyte-derived dendritic cells. Blood *93*, 34–42.

Savard, M., Bélanger, C., Tardif, M., Gourde, P., Flamand, L., and Gosselin, J. (2000). Infection of primary human monocytes by Epstein-Barr virus. J. Virol. *74*, 2612–2619.

Savina, A., Vidal, M., and Colombo, M.I. (2002). The exosome pathway in K562 cells is regulated by Rab11. J. Cell Sci. *115*, 2505–2515.

Savina, A., Fader, C.M., Damiani, M.T., and Colombo, M.I. (2005). Rab11 promotes docking and fusion of multivesicular bodies in a calcium-dependent manner. Traffic Cph. Den. *6*, 131–143.

Schmidt, A., Eriksson, M., Shang, M.-M., Weyd, H., and Tegnér, J. (2016). Comparative Analysis of Protocols to Induce Human CD4+Foxp3+ Regulatory T Cells by Combinations of IL-2, TGF-beta, Retinoic Acid, Rapamycin and Butyrate. PLOS ONE *11*, e0148474.

Schraml, B.U., and Reis e Sousa, C. (2015). Defining dendritic cells. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 32, 13–20.

de Schryver, A., Friberg, S., Klein, G., Henle, W., Henle, G., De-Thé, G., Clifford, P., and Ho, H.C. (1969). Epstein-Barr virus-associated antibody patterns in carcinoma of the post-nasal space. Clin. Exp. Immunol. *5*, 443–459.

Schuler, G., and Steinman, R.M. (1985). Murine epidermal Langerhans cells mature into potent immunostimulatory dendritic cells in vitro. J. Exp. Med. *161*, 526–546.

Schuler, P.J., Saze, Z., Hong, C.-S., Muller, L., Gillespie, D.G., Cheng, D., Harasymczuk, M., Mandapathil, M., Lang, S., Jackson, E.K., et al. (2014). Human CD4+ CD39+ regulatory T cells produce adenosine upon co-expression of surface CD73 or contact with CD73+ exosomes or CD73+ cells. Clin. Exp. Immunol. *177*, 531–543.

Sears, J., Kolman, J., Wahl, G.M., and Aiyar, A. (2003). Metaphase chromosome tethering is necessary for the DNA synthesis and maintenance of oriP plasmids but is insufficient for transcription activation by Epstein-Barr nuclear antigen 1. J. Virol. *77*, 11767–11780.

Secondino, S., Zecca, M., Licitra, L., Gurrado, A., Schiavetto, I., Bossi, P., Locati, L., Schiavo, R., Basso, S., Baldanti, F., et al. (2012). T-cell therapy for EBV-associated nasopharyngeal carcinoma: preparative lymphodepleting chemotherapy does not improve clinical results. Ann. Oncol. Off. J. Eur. Soc. Med. Oncol. *23*, 435–441.

Segura, E., Nicco, C., Lombard, B., Véron, P., Raposo, G., Batteux, F., Amigorena, S., and Théry, C. (2005a). ICAM-1 on exosomes from mature dendritic cells is critical for efficient naive T-cell priming. Blood *106*, 216–223.

Segura, E., Amigorena, S., and Théry, C. (2005b). Mature dendritic cells secrete exosomes with strong ability to induce antigen-specific effector immune responses. Blood Cells. Mol. Dis. *35*, 89–93.

Seo, A.N., Kang, B.W., Kwon, O.K., Park, K.B., Lee, S.S., Chung, H.Y., Yu, W., Bae, H.I., Jeon, S.W., Kang, H., et al. (2017). Intratumoural PD-L1 expression is associated with worse survival of patients with Epstein-Barr virus-associated gastric cancer. Br. J. Cancer *117*, 1753–1760.

Seo, N., Akiyoshi, K., and Shiku, H. (2018). Exosome-mediated regulation of tumor immunology. Cancer Sci.

Seto, E., Moosmann, A., Grömminger, S., Walz, N., Grundhoff, A., and Hammerschmidt, W. (2010). Micro RNAs of Epstein-Barr virus promote cell cycle progression and prevent apoptosis of primary human B cells. PLoS Pathog. *6*, e1001063.

Severa, M., Giacomini, E., Gafa, V., Anastasiadou, E., Rizzo, F., Corazzari, M., Romagnoli, A., Trivedi, P., Fimia, G.M., and Coccia, E.M. (2013). EBV stimulates TLR- and autophagy-dependent pathways and impairs maturation in plasmacytoid dendritic cells: implications for viral immune escape. Eur. J. Immunol. *43*, 147–158.

Shah, K.M., Stewart, S.E., Wei, W., Woodman, C.B.J., O'Neil, J.D., Dawson, C.W., and Young, L.S. (2009). The EBV-encoded latent membrane proteins, LMP2A and LMP2B, limit the actions of interferon by targeting interferon receptors for degradation. Oncogene *28*, 3903–3914.

Shaknovich, R., Basso, K., Bhagat, G., Mansukhani, M., Hatzivassiliou, G., Murty, V.V., Buettner, M., Niedobitek, G., Alobeid, B., and Cattoretti, G. (2006). Identification of rare Epstein-Barr virus infected memory B cells and plasma cells in non-monomorphic post-transplant lymphoproliferative disorders and the signature of viral signaling. Haematologica *91*, 1313–1320.

Shang, B., Liu, Y., Jiang, S., and Liu, Y. (2015). Prognostic value of tumor-infiltrating FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells in cancers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci. Rep. *5*, 15179.

Shannon-Lowe, C.D., Neuhierl, B., Baldwin, G., Rickinson, A.B., and Delecluse, H.-J. (2006). Resting B cells as a transfer vehicle for Epstein-Barr virus infection of epithelial cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *103*, 7065–7070.

Shao, Y.M., Poirier, S., Ohshima, H., Malaveille, C., Zeng, Y., de Thé, G., and Bartsch, H. (1988). Epstein-Barr virus activation in Raji cells by extracts of preserved food from high risk areas for nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Carcinogenesis *9*, 1455–1457.

Sharp, T.V., Raine, D.A., Gewert, D.R., Joshi, B., Jagus, R., and Clemens, M.J. (1999). Activation of the interferon-inducible (2'-5') oligoadenylate synthetase by the Epstein-Barr virus RNA, EBER-1. Virology *257*, 303–313.

Shedden, K., Xie, X.T., Chandaroy, P., Chang, Y.T., and Rosania, G.R. (2003). Expulsion of small molecules in vesicles shed by cancer cells: association with gene expression and chemosensitivity profiles. Cancer Res. *63*, 4331–4337.

Sheikh, N.A., Petrylak, D., Kantoff, P.W., Dela Rosa, C., Stewart, F.P., Kuan, L.-Y., Whitmore, J.B., Trager, J.B., Poehlein, C.H., Frohlich, M.W., et al. (2013). Sipuleucel-T immune parameters correlate with survival: an analysis of the randomized phase 3 clinical trials in men with castration-resistant prostate cancer. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. CII *62*, 137–147.

Shevach, E.M., and Thornton, A.M. (2014). tTregs, pTregs, and iTregs: Similarities and Differences. Immunol. Rev. *259*, 88–102.

Shi, S., Zhang, Q., Xia, Y., You, B., Shan, Y., Bao, L., Li, L., You, Y., and Gu, Z. (2016). Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes facilitate nasopharyngeal carcinoma progression. Am. J. Cancer Res. *6*, 459–472.

Shibata, D., Tokunaga, M., Uemura, Y., Sato, E., Tanaka, S., and Weiss, L.M. (1991). Association of Epstein-Barr virus with undifferentiated gastric carcinomas with intense lymphoid infiltration. Lymphoepithelioma-like carcinoma. Am. J. Pathol. *139*, 469–474.

Shimizu, K., Fields, R.C., Giedlin, M., and Mulé, J.J. (1999). Systemic administration of interleukin 2 enhances the therapeutic efficacy of dendritic cell-based tumor vaccines. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. *96*, 2268–2273.

Shitara, K., and Nishikawa, H. (2018). Regulatory T cells: a potential target in cancer immunotherapy. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. *1417*, 104–115.

Shope, T., Dechairo, D., and Miller, G. (1973). Malignant lymphoma in cottontop marmosets after inoculation with Epstein-Barr virus. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 70, 2487–2491.

Sim, W.J., Ahl, P.J., and Connolly, J.E. (2016). Metabolism Is Central to Tolerogenic Dendritic Cell Function. Mediators Inflamm. 2016, 2636701.

Sinclair, A.J., Palmero, I., Peters, G., and Farrell, P.J. (1994). EBNA-2 and EBNA-LP cooperate to cause G0 to G1 transition during immortalization of resting human B lymphocytes by Epstein-Barr virus. EMBO J. *13*, 3321–3328.

Sinha, S., Hoshino, D., Hong, N.H., Kirkbride, K.C., Grega-Larson, N.E., Seiki, M., Tyska, M.J., and Weaver, A.M. (2016). Cortactin promotes exosome secretion by controlling branched actin dynamics. J. Cell Biol. *214*, 197–213.

Sitki-Green, D., Covington, M., and Raab-Traub, N. (2003). Compartmentalization and transmission of multiple epstein-barr virus strains in asymptomatic carriers. J. Virol. *77*, 1840–1847.

Sivachandran, N., Sarkari, F., and Frappier, L. (2008). Epstein-Barr nuclear antigen 1 contributes to nasopharyngeal carcinoma through disruption of PML nuclear bodies. PLoS Pathog. *4*, e1000170.

Sivachandran, N., Dawson, C.W., Young, L.S., Liu, F.-F., Middeldorp, J., and Frappier, L. (2012). Contributions of the Epstein-Barr Virus EBNA1 Protein to Gastric Carcinoma. J. Virol. *86*, 60–68.

Sixbey, J.W., and Yao, Q.Y. (1992). Immunoglobulin A-induced shift of Epstein-Barr virus tissue tropism. Science *255*, 1578–1580.

Skog, J., Würdinger, T., van Rijn, S., Meijer, D.H., Gainche, L., Sena-Esteves, M., Curry, W.T., Carter, B.S., Krichevsky, A.M., and Breakefield, X.O. (2008). Glioblastoma microvesicles transport RNA and proteins that promote tumour growth and provide diagnostic biomarkers. Nat. Cell Biol. *10*, 1470–1476.

Small, E.J., Fratesi, P., Reese, D.M., Strang, G., Laus, R., Peshwa, M.V., and Valone, F.H. (2000). Immunotherapy of hormone-refractory prostate cancer with antigen-loaded dendritic cells. J. Clin. Oncol. Off. J. Am. Soc. Clin. Oncol. *18*, 3894–3903.

Smith, C., Lee, V., Schuessler, A., Beagley, L., Rehan, S., Tsang, J., Li, V., Tiu, R., Smith, D., Neller, M.A., et al. (2017). Pre-emptive and therapeutic adoptive immunotherapy for nasopharyngeal carcinoma: Phenotype and effector function of T cells impact on clinical response. Oncolmmunology *6*, e1273311.

Sohn, D.-H., Sohn, H.-J., Lee, H.-J., Lee, S.-D., Kim, S., Hyun, S.-J., Cho, H.-I., Cho, S.-G., Lee, S.-K., and Kim, T.-G. (2015). Measurement of CD8+ and CD4+ T Cell Frequencies Specific for EBV LMP1 and LMP2a Using mRNA-Transfected DCs. PloS One *10*, e0127899.

Song, H., Park, H., Kim, J., Park, G., Kim, Y.-S., Kim, S.M., Kim, D., Seo, S.K., Lee, H.-K., Cho, D., et al. (2011). IDO metabolite produced by EBV-transformed B cells inhibits surface expression of NKG2D in NK cells via the c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) pathway. Immunol. Lett. *136*, 187–193.

Song, S., Zhou, F., Chen, W.R., and Xing, D. (2013). PDT-induced HSP70 externalization up-regulates NO production via TLR2 signal pathway in macrophages. FEBS Lett. *587*, 128–135.

Soung, Y.H., Ford, S., Zhang, V., and Chung, J. (2017). Exosomes in Cancer Diagnostics. Cancers 9.

Sozzani, S. (2005). Dendritic cell trafficking: more than just chemokines. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. *16*, 581–592.

Spits, H., and de Waal Malefyt, R. (1992). Functional characterization of human IL-10. Int. Arch. Allergy Immunol. *99*, 8–15.

Spranger, S., Koblish, H.K., Horton, B., Scherle, P.A., Newton, R., and Gajewski, T.F. (2014). Mechanism of tumor rejection with doublets of CTLA-4, PD-1/PD-L1, or IDO blockade involves restored IL-2 production and proliferation of CD8+ T cells directly within the tumor microenvironment. J. Immunother. Cancer 2, 3.

Sprent, J. (1995). Antigen-Presenting Cells: Professionals and amateurs. Curr. Biol. 5, 1095–1097.

Sprent, J. (2005). Direct stimulation of naïve T cells by antigen-presenting cell vesicles. Blood Cells. Mol. Dis. *35*, 17–20.

Srivastava, P. (2002). Interaction of heat shock proteins with peptides and antigen presenting cells: chaperoning of the innate and adaptive immune responses. Annu. Rev. Immunol. *20*, 395–425.

Stalder, L., Heusermann, W., Sokol, L., Trojer, D., Wirz, J., Hean, J., Fritzsche, A., Aeschimann, F., Pfanzagl, V., Basselet, P., et al. (2013). The rough endoplasmatic reticulum is a central nucleation site of siRNA-mediated RNA silencing. EMBO J. *32*, 1115–1127.

Steinbichler, T.B., Dudás, J., Riechelmann, H., and Skvortsova, I.-I. (2017). The role of exosomes in cancer metastasis. Semin. Cancer Biol. 44, 170–181.

Steinman, R.M., and Cohn, Z.A. (1973). Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice. I. Morphology, quantitation, tissue distribution. J. Exp. Med. *137*, 1142–1162.

Steinman, R.M., Lustig, D.S., and Cohn, Z.A. (1974). Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice. 3. Functional properties in vivo. J. Exp. Med. *139*, 1431–1445.

Steinman, R.M., Adams, J.C., and Cohn, Z.A. (1975). Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice. IV. Identification and distribution in mouse spleen. J. Exp. Med. *141*, 804–820.

Steinman, R.M., Kaplan, G., Witmer, M.D., and Cohn, Z.A. (1979). Identification of a novel cell type in peripheral lymphoid organs of mice. V. Purification of spleen dendritic cells, new surface markers, and maintenance in vitro. J. Exp. Med. *149*, 1–16.

Steinman, R.M., Hawiger, D., and Nussenzweig, M.C. (2003). Tolerogenic dendritic cells. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 21, 685–711.

Steven, N.M., Leese, A.M., Annels, N.E., Lee, S.P., and Rickinson, A.B. (1996). Epitope focusing in the primary cytotoxic T cell response to Epstein-Barr virus and its relationship to T cell memory. J. Exp. Med. *184*, 1801–1813.

Steven, N.M., Annels, N.E., Kumar, A., Leese, A.M., Kurilla, M.G., and Rickinson, A.B. (1997). Immediate early and early lytic cycle proteins are frequent targets of the Epstein-Barr virus-induced cytotoxic T cell response. J. Exp. Med. *185*, 1605–1617.

Stewart, S., Dawson, C.W., Takada, K., Curnow, J., Moody, C.A., Sixbey, J.W., and Young, L.S. (2004). Epstein-Barr virus-encoded LMP2A regulates viral and cellular gene expression by modulation of the NF-kappaB transcription factor pathway. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *101*, 15730–15735.

Strowig, T., Brilot, F., Arrey, F., Bougras, G., Thomas, D., Muller, W.A., and Münz, C. (2008). Tonsilar NK cells restrict B cell transformation by the Epstein-Barr virus via IFN-gamma. PLoS Pathog. *4*, e27.

Stuffers, S., Sem Wegner, C., Stenmark, H., and Brech, A. (2009). Multivesicular endosome biogenesis in the absence of ESCRTs. Traffic Cph. Den. *10*, 925–937.

Subklewe, M., Paludan, C., Tsang, M.L., Mahnke, K., Steinman, R.M., and Münz, C. (2001). Dendritic cells cross-present latency gene products from Epstein-Barr virus-transformed B cells and expand tumor-reactive CD8(+) killer T cells. J. Exp. Med. *193*, 405–411.

Subramanian, A., Gupta, V., Sarkar, S., Maity, G., Banerjee, S., Ghosh, A., Harris, L., Christenson, L.K., Hung, W., Bansal, A., et al. (2016). Exosomes in carcinogenesis: molecular palkis carry signals for the regulation of cancer progression and metastasis. J. Cell Commun. Signal. *10*, 241–249.

Suciu-Foca, N., Berloco, P., and Cortesini, R. (2009). Tolerogenic dendritic cells in cancer, transplantation, and autoimmune diseases. Hum. Immunol. *70*, 277–280.

Süss, G., and Shortman, K. (1996). A subclass of dendritic cells kills CD4 T cells via Fas/Fas-ligand-induced apoptosis. J. Exp. Med. *183*, 1789–1796.

Sutkowski, N., Conrad, B., Thorley-Lawson, D.A., and Huber, B.T. (2001). Epstein-Barr virus transactivates the human endogenous retrovirus HERV-K18 that encodes a superantigen. Immunity *15*, 579–589.

Suwandi, J.S., Nikolic, T., and Roep, B.O. (2017). Translating Mechanism of Regulatory Action of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells to Monitoring Endpoints in Clinical Trials. Front. Immunol. 8.

Swanson-Mungerson, M., Bultema, R., and Longnecker, R. (2010). Epstein-Barr virus LMP2A imposes sensitivity to apoptosis. J. Gen. Virol. *91*, 2197–2202.

Szajnik, M., Czystowska, M., Szczepanski, M.J., Mandapathil, M., and Whiteside, T.L. (2010). Tumor-Derived Microvesicles Induce, Expand and Up-Regulate Biological Activities of Human Regulatory T Cells (Treg). PLOS ONE *5*, e11469.

Szczepanski, M.J., Szajnik, M., Welsh, A., Whiteside, T.L., and Boyiadzis, M. (2011). Blast-derived microvesicles in sera from patients with acute myeloid leukemia suppress natural killer cell function via membrane-associated transforming growth factor-beta1. Haematologica *96*, 1302–1309.

Taga, K., and Tosato, G. (1992). IL-10 inhibits human T cell proliferation and IL-2 production. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *148*, 1143–1148.

Tagawa, T., Albanese, M., Bouvet, M., Moosmann, A., Mautner, J., Heissmeyer, V., Zielinski, C., Lutter, D., Hoser, J., Hastreiter, M., et al. (2016). Epstein-Barr viral miRNAs inhibit antiviral CD4+ T cell responses targeting IL-12 and peptide processing. J. Exp. Med. *213*, 2065–2080.

Tai, Y., Chen, K., Hsieh, J., and Shen, T. (2018). Exosomes in cancer development and clinical applications. Cancer Sci. *109*, 2364–2374.

Tamai, K., Tanaka, N., Nakano, T., Kakazu, E., Kondo, Y., Inoue, J., Shiina, M., Fukushima, K., Hoshino, T., Sano, K., et al. (2010). Exosome secretion of dendritic cells is regulated by Hrs, an ESCRT-0 protein. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. *399*, 384–390.

Tang, K.F., Tan, S.Y., Chan, S.H., Chong, S.M., Loh, K.S., Tan, L.K., and Hu, H. (2001). A distinct expression of CC chemokines by macrophages in nasopharyngeal carcinoma: implication for the intense tumor infiltration by T lymphocytes and macrophages. Hum. Pathol. *32*, 42–49.

Tanner, J., Weis, J., Fearon, D., Whang, Y., and Kieff, E. (1987). Epstein-Barr virus gp350/220 binding to the B lymphocyte C3d receptor mediates adsorption, capping, and endocytosis. Cell *50*, 203–213.

Tanner, J., Whang, Y., Sample, J., Sears, A., and Kieff, E. (1988). Soluble gp350/220 and deletion mutant glycoproteins block Epstein-Barr virus adsorption to lymphocytes. J. Virol. *62*, 4452–4464.

Taylor, A., Akdis, M., Joss, A., Akkoç, T., Wenig, R., Colonna, M., Daigle, I., Flory, E., Blaser, K., and Akdis, C.A. (2007). IL-10 inhibits CD28 and ICOS costimulations of T cells via src homology 2 domain-containing protein tyrosine phosphatase 1. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol. *120*, 76–83.

Taylor, A., Verhagen, J., Akkoç, T., Wenig, R., Flory, E., Blaser, K., Akdis, M., and Akdis, C.A. (2009). IL-10 suppresses CD2-mediated T cell activation via SHP-1. Mol. Immunol. *46*, 622–629.

Tellam, J., Connolly, G., Green, K.J., Miles, J.J., Moss, D.J., Burrows, S.R., and Khanna, R. (2004). Endogenous presentation of CD8+ T cell epitopes from Epstein-Barr virus-encoded nuclear antigen 1. J. Exp. Med. *199*, 1421–1431.

Teow, S.-Y., Yap, H.-Y., and Peh, S.-C. (2017). Epstein-Barr Virus as a Promising Immunotherapeutic Target for Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma Treatment. J. Pathog. *2017*, 7349268.

Terness, P., Bauer, T.M., Röse, L., Dufter, C., Watzlik, A., Simon, H., and Opelz, G. (2002). Inhibition of allogeneic T cell proliferation by indoleamine 2,3-dioxygenase-expressing dendritic cells: mediation of suppression by tryptophan metabolites. J. Exp. Med. *196*, 447–457.

Terrin, L., Dal Col, J., Rampazzo, E., Zancai, P., Pedrotti, M., Ammirabile, G., Bergamin, S., Rizzo, S., Dolcetti, R., and De Rossi, A. (2008). Latent membrane protein 1 of Epstein-Barr virus activates the hTERT promoter and enhances telomerase activity in B lymphocytes. J. Virol. *82*, 10175–10187.

Tesone, A.J., Rutkowski, M.R., Brencicova, E., Svoronos, N., Perales-Puchalt, A., Stephen, T.L., Allegrezza, M.J., Payne, K.K., Nguyen, J.M., Wickramasinghe, J., et al. (2016). Satb1 Overexpression Drives Tumor-Promoting Activities in Cancer-Associated Dendritic Cells. Cell Rep. *14*, 1774–1786.

Théry, C., Regnault, A., Garin, J., Wolfers, J., Zitvogel, L., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P., Raposo, G., and Amigorena, S. (1999). Molecular characterization of dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Selective accumulation of the heat shock protein hsc73. J. Cell Biol. *147*, 599–610.

Théry, C., Boussac, M., Véron, P., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P., Raposo, G., Garin, J., and Amigorena, S. (2001). Proteomic Analysis of Dendritic Cell-Derived Exosomes: A Secreted Subcellular Compartment Distinct from Apoptotic Vesicles. J. Immunol. *166*, 7309–7318.

Théry, C., Duban, L., Segura, E., Véron, P., Lantz, O., and Amigorena, S. (2002). Indirect activation of naïve CD4+ T cells by dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Nat. Immunol. *3*, 1156–1162.

Théry, C., Amigorena, S., Raposo, G., and Clayton, A. (2006). Isolation and characterization of exosomes from cell culture supernatants and biological fluids. Curr. Protoc. Cell Biol. *Chapter 3*, Unit 3.22.

Thorley-Lawson, D.A. (2001). Epstein-Barr virus: exploiting the immune system. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 1, 75–82.

Thornton, A.M., and Shevach, E.M. (1998). CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells suppress polyclonal T cell activation in vitro by inhibiting interleukin 2 production. J. Exp. Med. *188*, 287–296.

Tian, Y., Li, S., Song, J., Ji, T., Zhu, M., Anderson, G.J., Wei, J., and Nie, G. (2014). A doxorubicin delivery platform using engineered natural membrane vesicle exosomes for targeted tumor therapy. Biomaterials *35*, 2383–2390.

Tiberio, L., Del Prete, A., Schioppa, T., Sozio, F., Bosisio, D., and Sozzani, S. (2018). Chemokine and chemotactic signals in dendritic cell migration. Cell. Mol. Immunol. *15*, 346–352.

Trajkovic, K., Hsu, C., Chiantia, S., Rajendran, L., Wenzel, D., Wieland, F., Schwille, P., Brügger, B., and Simons, M. (2008). Ceramide triggers budding of exosome vesicles into multivesicular endosomes. Science *319*, 1244–1247.

Trempat, P., Tabiasco, J., Andre, P., Faumont, N., Meggetto, F., Delsol, G., Gascoyne, R.D., Fournie, J.-J., Vivier, E., and Brousset, P. (2002). Evidence for Early Infection of Nonneoplastic Natural Killer Cells by Epstein-Barr Virus. J. Virol. *76*, 11139–11142.

Tripathi, C., Tewari, B.N., Kanchan, R.K., Baghel, K.S., Nautiyal, N., Shrivastava, R., Kaur, H., Bhatt, M.L.B., and Bhadauria, S. (2014). Macrophages are recruited to hypoxic tumor areas and acquire a proangiogenic M2-polarized phenotype via hypoxic cancer cell derived cytokines Oncostatin M and Eotaxin. Oncotarget *5*, 5350–5368.

Tse, E., and Kwong, Y.-L. (2015). Epstein Barr virus-associated lymphoproliferative diseases: the virus as a therapeutic target. Exp. Mol. Med. *47*, e136.

Tucci, M., Stucci, S., Passarelli, A., Giudice, G., Dammacco, F., and Silvestris, F. (2014). The immune escape in melanoma: role of the impaired dendritic cell function. Expert Rev. Clin. Immunol. *10*, 1395–1404.

Tung, S.L., Boardman, D.A., Sen, M., Letizia, M., Peng, Q., Cianci, N., Dioni, L., Carlin, L.M., Lechler, R., Bollati, V., et al. (2018). Regulatory T cell-derived extracellular vesicles modify dendritic cell function. Sci. Rep. *8*, 6065.

Turchinovich, A., Weiz, L., Langheinz, A., and Burwinkel, B. (2011). Characterization of extracellular circulating microRNA. Nucleic Acids Res. *39*, 7223–7233.

Türeci, O., Bian, H., Nestle, F.O., Raddrizzani, L., Rosinski, J.A., Tassis, A., Hilton, H., Walstead, M., Sahin, U., and Hammer, J. (2003). Cascades of transcriptional induction during dendritic cell maturation revealed by genome-wide expression analysis. FASEB J. Off. Publ. Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. *17*, 836–847.

Turnquist, H.R., Raimondi, G., Zahorchak, A.F., Fischer, R.T., Wang, Z., and Thomson, A.W. (2007). Rapamycin-conditioned dendritic cells are poor stimulators of allogeneic CD4+ T cells, but enrich for antigen-specific Foxp3+ T regulatory cells and promote organ transplant tolerance. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *178*, 7018–7031.

Tzellos, S., and Farrell, P.J. (2012). Epstein-barr virus sequence variation-biology and disease. Pathog. Basel Switz. 1, 156–174.

Valadi, H., Ekström, K., Bossios, A., Sjöstrand, M., Lee, J.J., and Lötvall, J.O. (2007). Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat. Cell Biol. *9*, 654–659.

Valenti, R., Huber, V., Filipazzi, P., Pilla, L., Sovena, G., Villa, A., Corbelli, A., Fais, S., Parmiani, G., and Rivoltini, L. (2006). Human tumor-released microvesicles promote the differentiation of myeloid cells with transforming growth factor-beta-mediated suppressive activity on T lymphocytes. Cancer Res. *66*, 9290–9298.

Valentine, R., Dawson, C.W., Hu, C., Shah, K.M., Owen, T.J., Date, K.L., Maia, S.P., Shao, J., Arrand, J.R., Young, L.S., et al. (2010). Epstein-Barr virus-encoded EBNA1 inhibits the canonical NF-kappaB pathway in carcinoma cells by inhibiting IKK phosphorylation. Mol. Cancer *9*, 1.

Van Overmeire, E., Laoui, D., Keirsse, J., Bonelli, S., Lahmar, Q., and Van Ginderachter, J.A. (2014). STAT of the union: dynamics of distinct tumor-associated macrophage subsets governed by STAT1. Eur. J. Immunol. *44*, 2238–2242.

Vandenabeele, P., Galluzzi, L., Vanden Berghe, T., and Kroemer, G. (2010). Molecular mechanisms of necroptosis: an ordered cellular explosion. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. *11*, 700–714.

Vaughan, T.L., Shapiro, J.A., Burt, R.D., Swanson, G.M., Berwick, M., Lynch, C.F., and Lyon, J.L. (1996). Nasopharyngeal cancer in a low-risk population: defining risk factors by histological type. Cancer Epidemiol. Biomark. Prev. Publ. Am. Assoc. Cancer Res. Cosponsored Am. Soc. Prev. Oncol. *5*, 587–593.

Verweij, F.J., van Eijndhoven, M.A.J., Hopmans, E.S., Vendrig, T., Wurdinger, T., Cahir-McFarland, E., Kieff, E., Geerts, D., van der Kant, R., Neefjes, J., et al. (2011). LMP1 association with CD63 in endosomes and secretion via exosomes limits constitutive NF-kB activation. EMBO J. *30*, 2115–2129.

Vicari, A.P., Caux, C., and Trinchieri, G. (2002). Tumour escape from immune surveillance through dendritic cell inactivation. Semin. Cancer Biol. *12*, 33–42.

Vidal, M.J., and Stahl, P.D. (1993). The small GTP-binding proteins Rab4 and ARF are associated with released exosomes during reticulocyte maturation. Eur. J. Cell Biol. *60*, 261–267.

Villadangos, J.A., and Young, L. (2008). Antigen-Presentation Properties of Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cells. Immunity *29*, 352–361.

Villarroya-Beltri, C., Gutiérrez-Vázquez, C., Sánchez-Cabo, F., Pérez-Hernández, D., Vázquez, J., Martin-Cofreces, N., Martinez-Herrera, D.J., Pascual-Montano, A., Mittelbrunn, M., and Sánchez-Madrid, F. (2013). Sumoylated hnRNPA2B1 controls the sorting of miRNAs into exosomes through binding to specific motifs. Nat. Commun. *4*, 2980.

Vincent-Schneider, H., Stumptner-Cuvelette, P., Lankar, D., Pain, S., Raposo, G., Benaroch, P., and Bonnerot, C. (2002). Exosomes bearing HLA-DR1 molecules need dendritic cells to efficiently stimulate specific T cells. Int. Immunol. *14*, 713–722.

Visintin, A., Mazzoni, A., Spitzer, J.H., Wyllie, D.H., Dower, S.K., and Segal, D.M. (2001). Regulation of Toll-like receptors in human monocytes and dendritic cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *166*, 249–255.

Vokes, E.E., Liebowitz, D.N., and Weichselbaum, R.R. (1997). Nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Lancet Lond. Engl. *350*, 1087–1091.

Volchenkov, R., Brun, J.G., Jonsson, R., and Appel, S. (2013). In vitro suppression of immune responses using monocyte-derived tolerogenic dendritic cells from patients with primary Sjögren's syndrome. Arthritis Res. Ther. *15*, R114.

Voo, K.S., Fu, T., Wang, H.Y., Tellam, J., Heslop, H.E., Brenner, M.K., Rooney, C.M., and Wang, R.-F. (2004). Evidence for the presentation of major histocompatibility complex class I-restricted Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen 1 peptides to CD8+ T lymphocytes. J. Exp. Med. *199*, 459–470.

de Vries, E., Koene, H.R., Vossen, J.M., Gratama, J.W., von dem Borne, A.E., Waaijer, J.L., Haraldsson, A., de Haas, M., and van Tol, M.J. (1996). Identification of an unusual Fc gamma receptor IIIa (CD16) on natural killer cells in a patient with recurrent infections. Blood *88*, 3022–3027.

de Waal Malefyt, R., Haanen, J., Spits, H., Roncarolo, M.G., te Velde, A., Figdor, C., Johnson, K., Kastelein, R., Yssel, H., and de Vries, J.E. (1991). Interleukin 10 (IL-10) and viral IL-10 strongly reduce antigen-specific human T cell proliferation by diminishing the antigen-presenting capacity of monocytes via downregulation of class II major histocompatibility complex expression. J. Exp. Med. *174*, 915–924.

Wahl, A., Linnstaedt, S.D., Esoda, C., Krisko, J.F., Martinez-Torres, F., Delecluse, H.-J., Cullen, B.R., and Garcia, J.V. (2013). A cluster of virus-encoded microRNAs accelerates acute systemic Epstein-Barr virus infection but does not significantly enhance virus-induced oncogenesis in vivo. J. Virol. *87*, 5437–5446.

Wakkach, A., Fournier, N., Brun, V., Breittmayer, J.-P., Cottrez, F., and Groux, H. (2003). Characterization of dendritic cells that induce tolerance and T regulatory 1 cell differentiation in vivo. Immunity *18*, 605–617.

Walunas, T.L., Lenschow, D.J., Bakker, C.Y., Linsley, P.S., Freeman, G.J., Green, J.M., Thompson, C.B., and Bluestone, J.A. (1994). CTLA-4 can function as a negative regulator of T cell activation. Immunity *1*, 405–413.

Wang, X., and Hutt-Fletcher, L.M. (1998). Epstein-Barr virus lacking glycoprotein gp42 can bind to B cells but is not able to infect. J. Virol. 72, 158–163.

Wang, H., Shao, Q., Sun, J., Ma, C., Gao, W., Wang, Q., Zhao, L., and Qu, X. (2016a). Interactions between colon cancer cells and tumor-infiltrated macrophages depending on cancer cell-derived colony stimulating factor 1. Oncoimmunology *5*, e1122157.

Wang, J., Liu, Y., Sun, W., Zhang, Q., Gu, T., and Li, G. (2018). Plasma exosomes as novel biomarker for the early diagnosis of gastric cancer. Cancer Biomark. Sect. Dis. Markers *21*, 805–812.

Wang, J.-T., Doong, S.-L., Teng, S.-C., Lee, C.-P., Tsai, C.-H., and Chen, M.-R. (2009). Epstein-Barr virus BGLF4 kinase suppresses the interferon regulatory factor 3 signaling pathway. J. Virol. *83*, 1856–1869.

Wang, L., Pino-Lagos, K., de Vries, V.C., Guleria, I., Sayegh, M.H., and Noelle, R.J. (2008). Programmed death 1 ligand signaling regulates the generation of adaptive Foxp3+CD4+ regulatory T cells. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *105*, 9331–9336.

Wang, X., Kenyon, W.J., Li, Q., Müllberg, J., and Hutt-Fletcher, L.M. (1998). Epstein-Barr virus uses different complexes of glycoproteins gH and gL to infect B lymphocytes and epithelial cells. J. Virol. *72*, 5552–5558.

Wang, Y., Tian, J., Tang, X., Rui, K., Tian, X., Ma, J., Ma, B., Xu, H., Lu, L., and Wang, S. (2016b). Exosomes released by granulocytic myeloid-derived suppressor cells attenuate DSS-induced colitis in mice. Oncotarget 7, 15356–15368.

Weber-Nordt, R.M., Egen, C., Wehinger, J., Ludwig, W., Gouilleux-Gruart, V., Mertelsmann, R., and Finke, J. (1996). Constitutive activation of STAT proteins in primary lymphoid and myeloid leukemia cells and in Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-related lymphoma cell lines. Blood *88*, 809–816.

Wei, Y., Lai, X., Yu, S., Chen, S., Ma, Y., Zhang, Y., Li, H., Zhu, X., Yao, L., and Zhang, J. (2014). Exosomal miR-221/222 enhances tamoxifen resistance in recipient ER-positive breast cancer cells. Breast Cancer Res. Treat. *147*, 423–431.

Weiss, R., Gröger, M., Rauscher, S., Fendl, B., Eichhorn, T., Fischer, M.B., Spittler, A., and Weber, V. (2018). Differential Interaction of Platelet-Derived Extracellular Vesicles with Leukocyte Subsets in Human Whole Blood. Sci. Rep. *8*, 6598.

Wells, J.W., Cowled, C.J., Darling, D., Guinn, B.-A., Farzaneh, F., Noble, A., and Galea-Lauri, J. (2007). Semi-allogeneic dendritic cells can induce antigen-specific T-cell activation, which is not enhanced by concurrent alloreactivity. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. Cll *56*, 1861–1873.

Wen, Z., Xiao, J.-Y., and Guo, M.-H. (2002). [Telomere shortening in the pathogenesis of nasopharyngeal carcinoma]. 1 Jun Yi Xue Xue Bao Acad. J. First Med. Coll. PLA *22*, 329–330.

Whiteside, T.L., Butterfield, L.H., Naylor, P.H., Egan, J.E., Hadden, J.W., Baltzer, L., Wolf, G.T., and Berinstein, N.L. (2012). A short course of neoadjuvant IRX-2 induces changes in peripheral blood lymphocyte subsets of patients with head and neck squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Immunol. Immunother. CII *61*, 783–788.

Wieckowski, E.U., Visus, C., Szajnik, M., Szczepanski, M.J., Storkus, W.J., and Whiteside, T.L. (2009). Tumor-Derived Microvesicles Promote Regulatory T Cell Expansion and Induce Apoptosis in Tumor-Reactive Activated CD8+ T Lymphocytes. J. Immunol. *183*, 3720–3730.

Williams, H., McAulay, K., Macsween, K.F., Gallacher, N.J., Higgins, C.D., Harrison, N., Swerdlow, A.J., and Crawford, D.H. (2005). The immune response to primary EBV infection: a role for natural killer cells. Br. J. Haematol. *129*, 266–274.

Wilson, J.B., Bell, J.L., and Levine, A.J. (1996). Expression of Epstein-Barr virus nuclear antigen-1 induces B cell neoplasia in transgenic mice. EMBO J. *15*, 3117–3126.

Winberg, G., Matskova, L., Chen, F., Plant, P., Rotin, D., Gish, G., Ingham, R., Ernberg, I., and Pawson, T. (2000). Latent membrane protein 2A of Epstein-Barr virus binds WW domain E3 protein-ubiquitin ligases that ubiquitinate B-cell tyrosine kinases. Mol. Cell. Biol. *20*, 8526–8535.

Wingate, P.J., McAulay, K.A., Anthony, I.C., and Crawford, D.H. (2009). Regulatory T cell activity in primary and persistent Epstein-Barr virus infection. J. Med. Virol. *81*, 870–877.

Wolf, G.T., Moyer, J.S., Kaplan, M.J., Newman, J.G., Egan, J.E., Berinstein, N.L., and Whiteside, T.L. (2018). IRX-2 natural cytokine biologic for immunotherapy in patients with head and neck cancers. OncoTargets Ther. *11*, 3731–3746.

Wood, V.H.J., O'Neil, J.D., Wei, W., Stewart, S.E., Dawson, C.W., and Young, L.S. (2007). Epstein-Barr virus-encoded EBNA1 regulates cellular gene transcription and modulates the STAT1 and TGFbeta signaling pathways. Oncogene *26*, 4135–4147.

Woodberry, T., Suscovich, T.J., Henry, L.M., Davis, J.K., Frahm, N., Walker, B.D., Scadden, D.T., Wang, F., and Brander, C. (2005). Differential targeting and shifts in the immunodominance of Epstein-Barr virus--specific CD8 and CD4 T cell responses during acute and persistent infection. J. Infect. Dis. *192*, 1513–1524.

Wu, L., and Hutt-Fletcher, L.M. (2007). Point mutations in EBV gH that abrogate or differentially affect B cell and epithelial cell fusion. Virology *363*, 148–155.

Wu, H., Zhou, J., Mei, S., Wu, D., Mu, Z., Chen, B., Xie, Y., Ye, Y., and Liu, J. (2017). Circulating exosomal microRNA-96 promotes cell proliferation, migration and drug resistance by targeting LMO7. J. Cell. Mol. Med. *21*, 1228–1236.

Wu, L., Fossum, E., Joo, C.H., Inn, K.-S., Shin, Y.C., Johannsen, E., Hutt-Fletcher, L.M., Hass, J., and Jung, J.U. (2009). Epstein-Barr virus LF2: an antagonist to type I interferon. J. Virol. *83*, 1140–1146.

Wu, L., Li, C., and Pan, L. (2018). Nasopharyngeal carcinoma: A review of current updates. Exp. Ther. Med. *15*, 3687–3692.

Xia, T., O'Hara, A., Araujo, I., Barreto, J., Carvalho, E., Sapucaia, J.B., Ramos, J.C., Luz, E., Pedroso, C., Manrique, M., et al. (2008). EBV microRNAs in primary lymphomas and targeting of CXCL-11 by ebv-mir-BHRF1-3. Cancer Res. *68*, 1436–1442.

Xiao, S., Jin, H., Korn, T., Liu, S.M., Oukka, M., Lim, B., and Kuchroo, V.K. (2008). Retinoic acid increases Foxp3+ regulatory T cells and inhibits development of Th17 cells by enhancing TGF-β-driven Smad3 signaling and inhibiting IL-6 and IL-23 receptor expression. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *181*, 2277– 2284.

Xie, F.T., Cao, J.S., Zhao, J., Yu, Y., Qi, F., and Dai, X.C. (2015). IDO expressing dendritic cells suppress allograft rejection of small bowel transplantation in mice by expansion of Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. Transpl. Immunol. *33*, 69–77.

Xiong, W., Zeng, Z.Y., Xia, J.H., Xia, K., Shen, S.R., Li, X.L., Hu, D.X., Tan, C., Xiang, J.J., Zhou, J., et al. (2004). A susceptibility locus at chromosome 3p21 linked to familial nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Cancer Res. *64*, 1972–1974.

Yajima, M., Imadome, K.-I., Nakagawa, A., Watanabe, S., Terashima, K., Nakamura, H., Ito, M., Shimizu, N., Honda, M., Yamamoto, N., et al. (2008). A new humanized mouse model of Epstein-Barr virus infection that reproduces persistent infection, lymphoproliferative disorder, and cell-mediated and humoral immune responses. J. Infect. Dis. *198*, 673–682.

Yamashita, T., Takahashi, Y., Nishikawa, M., and Takakura, Y. (2016). Effect of exosome isolation methods on physicochemical properties of exosomes and clearance of exosomes from the blood circulation. Eur. J. Pharm. Biopharm. Off. J. Arbeitsgemeinschaft Pharm. Verfahrenstechnik EV *98*, 1–8.

Yamazaki, S., Dudziak, D., Heidkamp, G.F., Fiorese, C., Bonito, A.J., Inaba, K., Nussenzweig, M.C., and Steinman, R.M. (2008). CD8+ CD205+ splenic dendritic cells are specialized to induce Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *181*, 6923–6933.

Yan, Y., Zhang, G.-X., Gran, B., Fallarino, F., Yu, S., Li, H., Cullimore, M.L., Rostami, A., and Xu, H. (2010). IDO upregulates regulatory T cells via tryptophan catabolite and suppresses encephalitogenic T cell responses in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *185*, 5953–5961.

Yang, L., and Carbone, D.P. (2004). Tumor-host immune interactions and dendritic cell dysfunction. Adv. Cancer Res. *92*, 13–27.

Yang, L., and Zhang, Y. (2017). Tumor-associated macrophages: from basic research to clinical application. J. Hematol. Oncol.J Hematol Oncol 10.

Yang, J., Yan, J., and Liu, B. (2018). Targeting VEGF/VEGFR to Modulate Antitumor Immunity. Front. Immunol. *9*, 978.

Yang, L., Aozasa, K., Oshimi, K., and Takada, K. (2004). Epstein-Barr virus (EBV)-encoded RNA promotes growth of EBV-infected T cells through interleukin-9 induction. Cancer Res. *64*, 5332–5337.

Yang, T., Martin, P., Fogarty, B., Brown, A., Schurman, K., Phipps, R., Yin, V.P., Lockman, P., and Bai, S. (2015). Exosome delivered anticancer drugs across the blood-brain barrier for brain cancer therapy in Danio rerio. Pharm. Res. *32*, 2003–2014.

Yang, X., Meng, S., Jiang, H., Chen, T., and Wu, W. (2010). Exosomes derived from interleukin-10-treated dendritic cells can inhibit trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid-induced rat colitis. Scand. J. Gastroenterol. *45*, 1168–1177.

Yasui, T., Luftig, M., Soni, V., and Kieff, E. (2004). Latent infection membrane protein transmembrane FWLY is critical for intermolecular interaction, raft localization, and signaling. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. *101*, 278–283.

Ye, S., Li, Z.-L., Luo, D., Huang, B., Chen, Y.-S., Zhang, X., Cui, J., Zeng, Y., and Li, J. (2014). Tumor-derived exosomes promote tumor progression and T-cell dysfunction through the regulation of enriched exosomal microRNAs in human nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Oncotarget *5*, 5439–5452.

Ye, S.-B., Zhang, H., Cai, T.-T., Liu, Y.-N., Ni, J.-J., He, J., Peng, J.-Y., Chen, Q.-Y., Mo, H.-Y., Jun-Cui, null, et al. (2016). Exosomal miR-24-3p impedes T-cell function by targeting FGF11 and serves as a potential prognostic biomarker for nasopharyngeal carcinoma. J. Pathol. *240*, 329–340.

Yewdell, J.W., Antón, L.C., and Bennink, J.R. (1996). Defective ribosomal products (DRiPs): a major source of antigenic peptides for MHC class I molecules? J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *157*, 1823–1826.

Yin, Y., Manoury, B., and Fåhraeus, R. (2003). Self-inhibition of synthesis and antigen presentation by Epstein-Barr virus-encoded EBNA1. Science *301*, 1371–1374.

Yip, T.T.C., Ngan, R.K.C., Fong, A.H.W., and Law, S.C.K. (2014). Application of circulating plasma/serum EBV DNA in the clinical management of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Oral Oncol. *50*, 527–538.

Yoo, S., and Ha, S.-J. (2016). Generation of Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells and Their Therapeutic Applications. Immune Netw. *16*, 52–60.

Yoshizaki, T., Kondo, S., Endo, K., Nakanishi, Y., Aga, M., Kobayashi, E., Hirai, N., Sugimoto, H., Hatano, M., Ueno, T., et al. (2018). Modulation of the tumor microenvironment by Epstein-Barr virus latent membrane protein 1 in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Cancer Sci. *109*, 272–278.

Young, L.S., and Rickinson, A.B. (2004). Epstein-Barr virus: 40 years on. Nat. Rev. Cancer 4, 757–768.

Yu, M.C., and Yuan, J.-M. (2002). Epidemiology of nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Semin. Cancer Biol. *12*, 421–429.

Yu, D., Wu, Y., Shen, H., Lv, M., Chen, W., Zhang, X., Zhong, S., Tang, J., and Zhao, J. (2015). Exosomes in development, metastasis and drug resistance of breast cancer. Cancer Sci. *106*, 959–964.

Yu, M.C., Nichols, P.W., Zou, X.N., Estes, J., and Henderson, B.E. (1989). Induction of malignant nasal cavity tumours in Wistar rats fed Chinese salted fish. Br. J. Cancer *60*, 198–201.

Yu, M.C., Garabrant, D.H., Huang, T.B., and Henderson, B.E. (1990). Occupational and other non-dietary risk factors for nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Guangzhou, China. Int. J. Cancer *45*, 1033–1039.

Yu, S., Liu, C., Su, K., Wang, J., Liu, Y., Zhang, L., Li, C., Cong, Y., Kimberly, R., Grizzle, W.E., et al. (2007). Tumor exosomes inhibit differentiation of bone marrow dendritic cells. J. Immunol. Baltim. Md 1950 *178*, 6867–6875.

Yuan, J.M., Wang, X.L., Xiang, Y.B., Gao, Y.T., Ross, R.K., and Yu, M.C. (2000). Non-dietary risk factors for nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Shanghai, China. Int. J. Cancer *85*, 364–369.

Yuen, K.-S., Chan, C.-P., Wong, N.-H.M., Ho, C.-H., Ho, T.-H., Lei, T., Deng, W., Tsao, S.W., Chen, H., Kok, K.-H., et al. (2015). CRISPR/Cas9-mediated genome editing of Epstein-Barr virus in human cells. J. Gen. Virol. *96*, 626–636.

Zdanov, A., Schalk-Hihi, C., Menon, S., Moore, K.W., and Wlodawer, A. (1997). Crystal structure of Epstein-Barr virus protein BCRF1, a homolog of cellular interleukin-10. J. Mol. Biol. *268*, 460–467.

Zeng, Y.-X., and Jia, W.-H. (2002). Familial nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Semin. Cancer Biol. 12, 443–450.

Zeringer, E., Barta, T., Li, M., and Vlassov, A.V. (2015). Strategies for isolation of exosomes. Cold Spring Harb. Protoc. *2015*, 319–323.

Zhang, X.-N., and Huang, P.-C. (2009). Cell survival and death program modulated by LMP1: implication in antitumor immunity. Ai Zheng Aizheng Chin. J. Cancer *28*, 831–837.

Zhang, J., Shu, C., Song, Y., Li, Q., Huang, J., and Ma, X. (2016a). Epstein-Barr virus DNA level as a novel prognostic factor in nasopharyngeal carcinoma: A meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) *95*, e5130.

Zhang, L., Yu, J., and Wei, W. (2018a). Advance in Targeted Immunotherapy for Graft-Versus-Host Disease. Front. Immunol. *9*, 1087.

Zhang, Q., Fu, L., Liang, Y., Guo, Z., Wang, L., Ma, C., and Wang, H. (2018b). Exosomes originating from MSCs stimulated with TGF-β and IFN-γ promote Treg differentiation. J. Cell. Physiol. *233*, 6832–6840.

Zhang, Y., Zhang, X., Zhang, H., Zhai, Y., Wang, Z., Li, P., Yu, L., Xia, X., Zhang, Y., Zeng, Y., et al. (2016b). Common variations in TERT-CLPTM1L locus are reproducibly associated with the risk of nasopharyngeal carcinoma in Chinese populations. Oncotarget *7*, 759–770.

Zhang, Y., Zhang, W., Liu, W., Liu, H., Zhang, Y., and Luo, B. (2018c). Epstein-Barr virus miRNA-BART16 modulates cell proliferation by targeting LMP1. Virus Res.

Zhang, Y.-M., Yu, Y., and Zhao, H.-P. (2017). EBV-BART-6-3p and cellular microRNA-197 compromise the immune defense of host cells in EBV-positive Burkitt lymphoma. Mol. Med. Rep. *15*, 1877–1883.

Zheng, X., Luo, Y., Christensson, B., and Drettner, B. (1994). Induction of nasal and nasopharyngeal tumours in Sprague-Dawley rats fed with Chinese salted fish. Acta Otolaryngol. (Stockh.) *114*, 98–104.

Zheng, Y., Yin, G., Le, V., Zhang, A., Chen, S., Liang, X., and Liu, J. (2016). Photodynamic-therapy Activates Immune Response by disrupting Immunity Homeostasis of Tumor Cells, which Generates Vaccine for Cancer Therapy. Int. J. Biol. Sci. *12*, 120–132.

Zhou, Y., Shi, D., Miao, J., Wu, H., Chen, J., Zhou, X., Hu, D., Zhao, C., Deng, W., and Xie, C. (2017). PD-L1 predicts poor prognosis for nasopharyngeal carcinoma irrespective of PD-1 and EBV-DNA load. Sci. Rep. *7*, 43627.

Zhou, Y., Xia, L., Lin, J., Wang, H., Oyang, L., Tan, S., Tian, Y., Su, M., Wang, H., Cao, D., et al. (2018). Exosomes in Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. J. Cancer *9*, 767–777.

Zhu, W., Stevens, A.P., Dettmer, K., Gottfried, E., Hoves, S., Kreutz, M., Holler, E., Canelas, A.B., Kema, I., and Oefner, P.J. (2011). Quantitative profiling of tryptophan metabolites in serum, urine, and cell culture supernatants by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Anal. Bioanal. Chem. *401*, 3249–3261.

Zitvogel, L., Regnault, A., Lozier, A., Wolfers, J., Flament, C., Tenza, D., Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P., Raposo, G., and Amigorena, S. (1998). Eradication of established murine tumors using a novel cell-free vaccine: dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Nat. Med. *4*, 594–600.

Zong, Y., Zhang, C., Zhang, F., Kuan, J., Chen, M., Feng, K., and Yu, Z. (1993). Infiltrating Lymphocytes and Accessory Cells in Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma1. Jpn. J. Cancer Res. Gann *84*, 900–905.

Zou, X.N., Lu, S.H., and Liu, B. (1994). Volatile N-nitrosamines and their precursors in Chinese salted fish--a possible etological factor for NPC in china. Int. J. Cancer *59*, 155–158.

Zumwalde, N.A., Sharma, A., Xu, X., Ma, S., Schneider, C.L., Romero-Masters, J.C., Hudson, A.W., Gendron-Fitzpatrick, A., Kenney, S.C., and Gumperz, J.E. (2017). Adoptively transferred V γ 9V δ 2 T cells show potent antitumor effects in a preclinical B cell lymphomagenesis model. JCI Insight 2.

Zuo, J., Thomas, W., van Leeuwen, D., Middeldorp, J.M., Wiertz, E.J.H.J., Ressing, M.E., and Rowe, M. (2008). The DNase of gammaherpesviruses impairs recognition by virus-specific CD8+ T cells through an additional host shutoff function. J. Virol. *82*, 2385–2393.

Zuo, J., Currin, A., Griffin, B.D., Shannon-Lowe, C., Thomas, W.A., Ressing, M.E., Wiertz, E.J.H.J., and Rowe, M. (2009). The Epstein-Barr virus G-protein-coupled receptor contributes to immune evasion by targeting MHC class I molecules for degradation. PLoS Pathog. *5*, e1000255.

Zuo, J., Thomas, W.A., Haigh, T.A., Fitzsimmons, L., Long, H.M., Hislop, A.D., Taylor, G.S., and Rowe, M. (2011). Epstein-Barr virus evades CD4+ T cell responses in lytic cycle through BZLF1-mediated downregulation of CD74 and the cooperation of vBcl-2. PLoS Pathog. *7*, e1002455.

(1997). Cancer incidence in five continents. Volume VII. IARC Sci. Publ. i–xxxiv, 1–1240.

Annexes

X. List of publications:

Published

- Radhia M'kacher, Corina Cuceu, Mustafa Al Jawhari, Luc Morat, Monika Frenzel, Grace Shim, Aude Lenain, William M. Hempel, Steffen Junker, Theodore Girinsky, Bruno Colicchio, Alain Deterlen, Leonhard Heidingsfelder, Olivier Moralès, Sarah Renaud, Zoé Van de Wyngaert, Eric Jeandidier, Nadira Delhem and Patrice Carde. The transition between telomerase and ALT mechanisms in Hodgkin lymphoma and its predictive value in clinical outcomes. Cancers 2018 May 30;10(6). pii: E169. doi: 10.3390/cancers10060169.
- Laurissa Ouaguia, Dhaffer Mrizak, **Sarah Renaud**, Olivier Moralès et Nadira Delhem. Control of the inflammatory response mechanisms mediated by natural and induced regulatory T-cells in HCV-, HTLV-1&, and EBV-associated cancers. *Mediators Inflamm. 2014 Nov 30;2014, 2014:e564296.*

Submitted

- Sarah Renaud, Alexandre Quilbe, Benjamin Hennart, Clémentine Deschutter, Chantal Havet, Anthony Lefebvre, Zachary Fitzpatrick, Joshua Mason, Delphine Allorge, Nadira Delhem* and Olivier Moralès* (* Equally contributing authors) Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma Exosomes Facilitate the Induction of Regulatory T Cells by generating Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. [Submitted to Oncoimmunology]
- Dhafer Mrizak*, Rami Mustapha*, Sarah Renaud, Natahlie Martin, Hayet Rafa, Perdo Roman Puché, Fei Fei Liu, Toshiro Niki, Kwok-Wai Lo, Véronique Pancré, Yavn de Launoit, Pierre Busson, Olivier Moralès⁺ and Nadira Delhem⁺ (*,⁺ Equally contributing authors). EBV-derived Peptides Provide Protection to Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma by Inducing Resistance against immunosuppressive exosomes. [Submitted to Cancer Immunology Research]
- Clara Milhem^{*}, Sarah Renaud^{*}, Céline Ingelaere, Olivier Moralès, Alexandre Quilbé, David Pasquier, Xavier Mirabel and Nadira Delhem (^{*} Equally contributed authors) Case Report: Immune Regulation after High dose Hypofractionated RadioTherapy leading to Complete Clinical Response in a Renal Adenocarcinoma Patient [Submitted to Journal of Immunology Research]

In preparation:

- Sarah Renaud*, Romuald Bonnet*, Hayet Rafa, Hajer Jerraya, Eric Lartigo, Alexandre Quilbe, Olivier Moralès, Nadira Delhem (*Equally contributing authors). Effect of Triple Negative Breast cancer–derived exosomes on the surfacing of M2 type macrophage.
- Rami Mustapha*, Dhafer Mrizak*, Sarah Renaud, Clément Barjon, Chantal Samson, Toshiro Nikki, Fei Fei Liu, Olivier Dellys, Pierre Busson, Olivier Moralès⁺ and Nadira Delhem⁺ (*,⁺ Equally contributing authors). Galectin-9 blocking: A Novel Cancer Immunotherapeutic Approach
Targeting Regulatory T Cells.

The transition between telomerase and ALT mechanisms in Hodgkin lymphoma and its predictive value in clinical outcomes

Radhia M'kacher, Corina Cuceu, Mustafa Al Jawhari, Luc Morat, Monika Frenzel, Grace Shim, Aude Lenain, William M. Hempel, Steffen Junker, Theodore Girinsky, Bruno Colicchio, Alain Deterlen, Leonhard Heidingsfelder, Olivier Moralès, **Sarah Renaud**, Zoé Van de Wyngaert, Eric Jeandidier, Nadira Delhem and Patrice Carde.

Cancers 2018 May 30;10(6). pii: E169.

doi: 10.3390/cancers10060169.

Article The Transition between Telomerase and ALT Mechanisms in Hodgkin Lymphoma and Its predictive Value in Clinical Outcomes Radhia M'kacher ^{1,2,*} , Corina Cuceu ¹ , Mustafa Al Jawhari ¹ , Luc Morat ¹ , Monika Fren Grace Shim ¹ , Aude Lenain ¹ , William M. Hempel ¹ , Steffen Junker ³ , Theodore Girinsk Bruno Colicchio ⁵ , Alain Dieterlen ⁵ , Leonhard Heidingsfelder ⁶ , Claire Borie ⁷ , Noufissa Oudrhiri ⁷ , Annelise Bennaceur-Griscelli ⁷ , Olivier Moralës ⁸ , Sarah Renaud ⁸ , Zoé Van de Wyngaert ⁹ , Eric Jeandidier ¹⁰ , Nadira Delhem ⁸ and Patrice Carde ¹¹ ¹ Laboratoire de Radiobiologie et d'Oncologie, IRCM/DSV/CEA, 92265 Fontenay aux Roses, Fra cuceu, corfina@yahoo.com (C.C.); mustafa.aljawhari@hotmail.fr (M.A.J.); luc:morat@teaa fr (L.M. monika frenze@Motomail.com (M.F.); gracesbimi@gnail.com (G.S.); audelenain@yahoo.fr (A.L.) williamhempe@24@gnail.com (W.M.H) ² Cell Environment, DNA Damages R&D, Oncology Section, 75020 Paris, France ³ Institute of Biomedicine, University of Aarhus, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark; sjunker@biomed. ⁴ Department of Radiation Therapy Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, 94808 Villejuif, France; theogining ⁵ ⁵ IRIMAS, Institut de Recherche en Informatique, Mathématiques, Automatique et Signal, Unive Haute-Alsace, 68093 Mulhouse, France; bruno.colicchio@uha fr (B.C.); alain dieterlen@uha fr (A [*] MetaSystems GrabH, Robert-Bosch-Str. 6, D-68804 Altussheim, Germany; hiedingsfelder@uter funiversite Paris Sud, Service d'hématologie moléculaire et cytogénétique Paul brousse CHU pa Inserm UMRS995, 94800 Villejuif, france; claire borie@uph fr (C.B.); noufisas.oudthrif@mph fr annelise.bernaceur@uph fr (A.BG.) ⁹ CNRS, Institut Pastar de Lilk, UMR 8161–Insrunoreggalation of Virus-induced Cancers Team, F99001 onivier.morale@BibLens.fr (O.M.); sarah.renau@@bibLens.fr (S.R.); nadira.edehem@BibLens.fr (N.D.) ⁹ CHRU Lille Service des Maladies du Sang, Hopital Hurac, 59000 Lille, France; ace.vetw0@gnail ¹⁰ Service de génétique, Groupe hospitalier de la nigion de Mulhouse Sud-Alsace, 680	rel ¹ , y ⁴ ,
 The Transition between Telomerase and ALT Mechanisms in Hodgkin Lymphoma and Its Predictive Value in Clinical Outcomes Radhia M'kacher ^{1,2,*}, Corina Cuceu ¹, Mustafa Al Jawhari ¹, Luc Morat ¹, Monika Frenz Grace Shim ¹, Aude Lenain ¹, William M. Hempel ¹, Steffen Junker ³, Theodore Girinsk Bruno Colicchio ⁵, Alain Dieterlen ⁵, Leonhard Heidingsfelder ⁶, Claire Borie ⁷, Noufissa Oudrhiri ⁷, Annelise Bennaceur-Griscelli ⁷, Olivier Moralës ⁸, Sarah Renaud ⁸, Zoé Van de Wyngaert ⁹, Eric Jeandidier ¹⁰, Nadira Delhem ⁸ and Patrice Carde ¹¹ ¹ Laboratoire de Radiobiologie et d'Oncologie, IRCM/DSV/CEA, 92265 Fontenay aux Roses, Fra cuceu, corina@yahoo.com (C.C.): mustafa aljawhari@hotmail.fr (M.A.J.): luc.morat@carf (L.M. monika.frenzel@hotmail.com (W.F.H) ² Cell Environment, DNA Damages R&D, Oncology Section, 75020 Paris, France ³ Institute of Biomedicine, University of Aarhus, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark; sinker@Biomed. ⁴ Department of Radiation Therapy, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, 94808 Villejaf, France; theogrine ⁶ ⁵ IRIMAS, Institut de Recherche en Informatique, Mathématiques, Automatique et Signal, Univer Haute-Alsace, 68003 Mulhouse, France: bruno.colicchio@uha fr (B.C.): alin.indieterlen@tha fr (A MetaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A MetaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A metaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A metaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A metaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A metaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A metaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Altiusaheim, Germany: indieterlen@tha fr (A metaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-5tr. 6, D-68804 Alt	tel ¹ , y ⁴ ,
 Mechanisms in Hodgkin Lymphoma and Its Predictive Value in Clinical Outcomes Radhia M'kacher^{1,2,*}, Corina Cuceu¹, Mustafa Al Jawhari¹, Luc Morat¹, Monika Frenz Grace Shim¹, Aude Lenain¹, William M. Hempel¹, Steffen Junker³, Theodore Girinsk Bruno Colicchio⁵, Alain Dieterlen⁵, Leonhard Heidingsfelder⁶, Claire Borie⁷, Noufissa Oudrhir¹⁷, Annelise Bennaceur-Griscelli⁷, Olivier Moral⁸, Sarah Renaud⁸, Zoé Van de Wyngaert⁸, Eric Jeandidier¹⁰, Nadira Delhem⁸ and Patrice Carde¹¹ ¹ Laboratoire de Radiobiologie et d'Oncologie, IRCM/DSV/CEA, 92265 Fontenay aux Roses, Fra cuceu, corina@yahoo.com (C.C.); mustafa aljawhari@hotmail.fr (M.A.J.); luc.morat@ca.fr (L.M. monika.frenzel@hotmail.com (M.F.); gracesbmla@gnail.com (G.S.); audelenain@yahoo.fr (A.L.) williamhempe824@gmail.com (W.M.H) ² Cell Environment, DNA Damages R&D, Oncology Section, 75020 Paris, France Institute of Biomedicine, University of Aarhus, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark; sjunker@biomed. ⁴ Department of Radiation Therapy Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, 94808 Villejuif, France; theogrinds ⁵ IRIMAS, Institut de Recherche en Informatique, Mathématiques, Automatique et Signal, Univer Haute-Alsace, 68093 Mulhouse, France; bruno.colicchio@uha.fr (B.C.); alain dieterlen@uha.fr (A MetaSystems GrabH, Robert-Bosch-Str. 6, D-68804 Altiussheim, Germany; heidingsfelder@mtet Tuniversite Paris Sud, Service d'hématologie moléculaire et cytogenetique Paul brousse CHU pa Inserm UMES935, 94800 Villejuif, France; claire.borie@uha.fr (C.B.); noudisas.ou/drivif@aph.fr annelise.bernaceur@aphp.fr (A.B.C.) ⁹ CNRS, Institut Pasteur de Lille, UMR 8161–Immunoregulation of Virus-induced Cancers Tearo, F99000 oliviernovales@bbLens.fr (O.M.); sardvrenaud@bbLens.fr (S.R.); nadira.edehen@Blcens.fr (D.D) ⁹ CHRU Lille Service des Maladies du Sang, Hopital Huriez, 59000 Lille, France; aou.vdvd@gmail ¹⁰ Service de genel	cel ¹ , y ⁴ ,
Predictive Value in Clinical Outcomes Radhia M'kacher ^{1,2,*} , Corina Cuceu ¹ , Mustafa Al Jawhari ¹ , Luc Morat ¹ , Monika Frenz Grace Shim ¹ , Aude Lenain ¹ , William M. Hempel ¹ , Steffen Junker ³ , Theodore Girinsk Bruno Colicchio ⁵ , Alain Dieterlen ⁵ , Leonhard Heidingsfelder ⁶ , Claire Borie ⁷ , Noufissa Oudrhiri ⁷ , Annelise Bennaceur-Griscelli ⁷ , Olivier Moralës ⁸ , Sarah Renaud ⁸ , Zoé Van de Wyngaert ⁹ , Eric Jeandidier ¹⁰ , Nadira Delhem ⁸ and Patrice Carde ¹¹ ¹ Laboratoire de Radiobiologie et d'Orcologie, IRCM/DSV/CEA, 92265 Fontenay aux Roses, Fra cuccu, corina@yaboo.com (C.C.); mustafa.aljawhari@hotmail.fr (M.A.J.); luc.morat@caafr (L.M. monika.frenze@hotmail.com (M.F.); gracesbim1@gradi.com (G.S.); audelenain@yaboo.fr (A.L.) williamhempel824@gradi.com (W.M.H) ² Cell Environment, DNA Damages R&D, Oncology Section, 75020 Paris, France ³ Institute of Biomedicine, University of Aarhus, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark; sjunker@biomed. ⁴ Department of Radiation Therapy.Gustave Rousey Cancer Campus, 94808 Villeiuf, France; theogrinis IRIMAS, Institut de Recherche en Informatique, Mathématiques, Automatique et Signal, Univer Haute-Alsace, 68093 Mulhouse, France; bruno.colicchio@uha fr (B.C.); alain dieterlen@uha fr (A MetaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-Str. 6, D-68804 Altiussheim, Germany: Iheidingsfelder@mete Universite Paris Sud, Service d'hématologie molèculaire et cytogénétique Paul brousse CHU pa Inserm UMRS935, 94800 Villejuf, France; claire borie@uhpt.fr (C.B.); noufisias.oudrhiri@aphp.fr annelise.bennaceur@aphp.fr (A.BG.) ⁸ Collis, Institut Pasteur de Lille, UMR 8161—Immunoregiglation of Virus-induced Cancers Teara, F99000 oliviernovales@blocms.fr (O.M.); sandvenaud@b	tel ¹ , y ⁴ ,
 Radhia M'kacher ^{1,2,*}, Corina Cuceu ¹, Mustafa Al Jawhari ¹, Luc Morat ¹, Monika Frenz Grace Shim ¹, Aude Lenain ¹, William M. Hempel ¹, Steffen Junker ³, Theodore Girinsk Bruno Colicchio ⁵, Alain Dieterlen ⁵, Leonhard Heidingsfelder ⁴, Claire Borie ⁷, Noufissa Oudrhiri ⁷, Annelise Bennaceur-Griscelli ⁷, Olivier Moralès ⁸, Sarah Renaud ⁸, Zoé Van de Wyngaert ⁶, Eric Jeandidier ¹⁰, Nadira Delhem ⁸ and Patrice Carde ¹¹ ¹ Laboratoire de Radiobiologie et d'Oncologie, IRCM/DSV/CEA, 9265 Fontenay aux Roses, Fra cuceu, corina@yahoo.com (C.C.): mustafa aljawhari@hotmail.fr (M.A.J.): luc.moratileca.fr (L.M. monika.frenzel@hotmail.com (W.K.H.) ² Cell Environment, DNA Damages R&D, Oncology Section, 75020 Paris, France ³ Institute of Biomedicine, University of Aarhus, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark, sjunker@biomed. ⁴ Department of Radiation Therapy, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, 94808 Villejuif, France; theogines ⁵ IRIMAS, Institut de Recherche en Informatique, Mathématiques, Automatique et Signal, Univer Haute-Alsace, 68093 Mulhouse, France; bruno.colicchio@uha.fr (B.C.): a alain dieterlen@tha.fr (A MetaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-Str. 6, D-68804 Altlussheim, Germany: Ineidingsfelder@meta Universite Paris Sud, Service d'hématologie moléculaire et cytogénétique Paul brousse CHU pa Inserm UMRS935, 94800 Villejuif, France; claire boriellaphp.fr (C.B.); noufissa.oudrhiri@aphp.fr ameliae.bennaceur@aphp.fr (A.BG.) ⁹ CNRS, Institut Pasteur de Lille, UMR 8161—Immunoregulation of Virus-induced Claincers Team, F/90001 olivier.morade@tbbLens.fr (NLD) ⁹ CHRU Lille Service des Maladies du Sang, Hopital Humez, 59000 Lille, France; zoe.vdw@gmail ¹⁰ Service de génétique, Groupe hospitalier de la rigion de Mulhouse Sud-Alsace, 6803 Mulhous 	tel ¹ , y ⁴ ,
 Laboratoire de Radiobiologie et d'Oncologie, IRCM/DSV/CEA, 92265 Fontenay aux Roses, Fra cuceu, corina@yahoo.com (C.C.); mustafa.aljawhari@hotmail.fr (M.A.J.); luc.morat@icea.fr (L.M. monika.frenzel@hotmail.com (W.M.F.) gracesbim1@gmail.com (G.S.); audelenain@yahoo.fr (A.L.) williamhempe824@gmail.com (W.M.F.) Cell Environment, DNA Damages R&D, Oncology Section, 75020 Paris, France Institute of Biomedicine, University of Aarhus, DK-800 Aarhus C, Denmark, sjunker@biomed. Department of Radiation Therapy, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, 94808 Villejuif, France; theoginins IRIMAS, Institut de Recherche en Informatique, Mathématiques, Automatique et Signal, Univer Haute-Alsace, 68093 Mulhouse, France; bruno.colicchio@uha.fr (B.C.); alain disterlen@uha.fr (A MetaSystems GmbH, Robert-Bosch-Str. 6, D-68804 Altlussheim, Germany; Iheidingsfelder@meta Université Paris Sud, Service d'hérnatologie moléculaire et cytogénétique Paul brousse CHU pa Inserm UMRS935, 94800 Villejuif, France; claire.borie@laphp.fr (C.B.); noufissa.oudrhiri@aphp.fr annelise.bennaceur@aphp.fr (A.BG.) CNRS, Institut Pasteur de Lille, UMR 8161—Immunoregulation of Virus-induced Claincers Team, F/99000 oliviermorab@@lblcms.fr (O.M.); sarah.rena@lbblcms.fr (S.R.); noufissa.oudrhiri@laphp.fr (NLD) CHRU Lille Service des Maladies du Sang, Hopital Hurnez, 59000 Lille, France; soe.vdw@gmail Service de génétique, Groupe hospitalier de la nigion de Mulhouse Sud-Alsace, 68093 Mulhous 	
jeandidiene@ghrmsa.fr ¹¹ Department of Medicine, Gustave Roussy Cancer Campus, 94808 Villejuif, France; dr.pcarde@g * Correspondence: radhia.mkacher@gmail.com	nce;); ; un.dk cy@me.com site de (D.) systems.d ris Sud, ris Sud, ris Sud, r(N.O.); Lille, France; com e, France; masl.com
Received: 30 March 2018; Accepted: 25 May 2018; Published: 30 May 2018	update
Abstract: Background: We analyzed telomere maintenance mechanisms (TMMs) in lyn samples from HL patients treated with standard therapy. The TMMs correlated with outcomes of patients. Materials and Methods: Lymph node biopsies obtained from 38 H and 24 patients with lymphadenitis were included in this study. Seven HL cell lines to as in vitro models. Telomerase activity (TA) was assessed by TRAP assay and verified hTERT immunofluorescence expression; alternative telomere lengthening (ALT) was also along with EBV status. Results: Both TA and ALT mechanisms were present in HL lym Our findings were reproduced in HL cell lines. The highest levels of TA were exp CD30–/CD15– cells. Small cells were identified with ALT and TA. Hodgkin and Reed Sten contained high levels of PML bodies, but had very low hTERT expression. There was a s correlation between overall survival ($p < 10^{-3}$), event-free survival ($p < 10^{-4}$), and free progression ($p < 10^{-3}$) and the presence of an ALT profile in lymph nodes of EBV+ patients. The presence of both types of TMMs in HL lymph nodes and in HL cell lines has not previo	nph nod th clinica L patient were used through assessed ph node pressed in herg cell ägnifican dom from Conclusion pusly bee
reported. TMMs correlate with the treatment outcome of EBV+ HL patients.	

Control of the inflammatory response mechanisms mediated by natural and induced regulatory T-cells in HCV-, HTLV-1&, and EBV-associated cancers.

Laurissa Ouaguia, Dhaffer Mrizak, Sarah Renaud, Olivier Moralès et Nadira Delhem.

Mediators Inflamm. 2014 Nov 30;2014, 2014:e564296.

doi: 10.1155/2014/564296



Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma Exosomes Facilitate the Induction of Regulatory T Cells by generating Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells

Sarah Renaud, Alexandre Quilbe, Benjamin Hennart, Clémentine Deschutter, Chantal Havet, Anthony Lefebvre, Zachary Fitzpatrick, Joshua Mason, Delphine Allorge, Nadira Delhem* and Olivier Moralès* *equally contributing authors

[Submitted to OncoImmunology]

Context and Objectives

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is characterised by an immunosuppressive microenvironment governed by regulatory T cells (Tregs) and tumour exosomes (TEXs). The aim of this study is to evaluate the impact of NPC exosomes on the generation of tolerogenic dendritic cells (tDCs) able to induce Tregs which contribute to the tumour's immune escape.

Methodology and results

First, we analysed the phenotype, cytokine secretion and expression of indoleamine 2,3dioxygenase in exosomes-exposed DCs (exoDCs) to determine their semi-mature state. Then, a functional assay of exoDCs co-culture with either total CD3+ T cells or naive CD4+ T cells helped us show that exoDCs induce effector T cell anergy and convert naive T cells into Tregs. Finally, chemoattraction assays revealed that TEXs recruit immature DCs and tDCs via CCL20.

Conclusion

Taken together, our results strongly suggest that the presence of NPC exosomes favours the emergence and recruitment of semi-mature tDCs. Thus, these promising results should open new prospects for antitumor immunotherapies based on the inhibition of factors involved in the emergence of Tregs.

Proof of submission to Oncolmmunology

Oncolmmunology

Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma Exosomes induce Regulatory T Cells by producing Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells --Manuscript Draft--

Full Title:	Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma Exosomes induce Regulatory T Cells by producing Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells		
Manuscript Number:	ONCOIMM-20180346		
Article Type:	Original Research		
Keywords:	Exosomes, Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells, Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma, Regulatory T cells, Epstein-Barr virus		
Manuscript Classifications:	Immunosurveillance; New targets		
Abstract:	Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is characterised by an immunosuppressive microenvironment governed by regulatory T cells (Tregs) and tumour exosomes (TEXs). This study is to evaluate the impact of NPC exosomes on the generation of tolerogenic dendritic cells (tDCs) able to induce Tregs which contribute to the tumour's immune escape. First, we analysed the phenotype, cytokine secretion and expression of indolearnine 2,3-dioxygenase in exosomes-exposed DCs (exoDCs) to determine the semi-mature state. Then, a functional assay of exoDCs co-culture with either total CD3+ T cells or naïve CD4+ T cells helped us show that exoDCs induce effector T cell anergy and convert naïve T cells into Tregs. Finally, chemoattraction assays revealed that TEXs recruit immature DCs and tDCs via CCL20. Taken together, our results strongly suggest that the presence of NPC exosomes favours the emergence and recruitment of semi-mature tDCs. Thus, these promising results should open new prospects for antitumor immunotherapies based on the inhibition of factors involved in the emergence of Tregs.		
Order of Authors:	Sarah RENAUD, PhD student		
	Alexandre QUILBE, Pharm D		
	Bejamin HENNART, Pharm D		
	Clémentine de SCHUTTER		
	Chantal HAVET		
	Anthony LEFEBVRE, MBSc		
	Zacchary FITZPATRICK, PhD Student		
	Joshua MASON, PhD		
	Delphine ALLORGE, Pharm D, PhD		
	Nadira DELHEM, PhD		
	Olivier MORALES, PhD		

Powered by Editorial Manager® and ProduXion Manager® from Aries Systems Corporation

Introduction

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is a malignant epithelial tumour of the upper aerodigestive tract (Wei et al., 2010). Foci of prevalence are essentially found in the Guandong region, South-East Asia and Northern Maghreb, indicating multidimensional etiologic factors such as genetic predispositions or environmental factors with the Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) as the main incriminating agent [1–4].

One of the major features of NPC is the presence of an important lymphoid infiltrate within the primary tumour, including mostly T cells (LT), and a minority of B lymphocytes (LB), monocytes, dendritic cells (DCs) and eosinophils [5]. Nevertheless, the intratumoural infiltration of immune cells is not sufficient to prevent the development of cancer. It would therefore seem that the NPC cells resist their elimination and escape the immune response by subverting the immune system for their own benefit [6]. In this sense, an immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment (TME) has been described in NPC to be dominated by two major players. On the one hand, regulatory T cells (Tregs), which can represent up to 12% of tumour-infiltrating lymphocytes and in the periphery [7]. On the other hand, the tumour exosomes produced in large amount by NPC cells that also possess immunosuppressive properties [8].

Exosomes are nanovesicles of 30-120nm in diameter that arise from late endosomal compartments dubbed multivesicular bodies (MVBs). Exosomes are secreted into the extracellular media when the MVB membrane fuses with the cell plasma membrane. Exosomes are secreted by most cell types but especially immune cells, epithelial cells and tumour cells [9]. They can be found in various biological fluids such as plasma, urine, saliva or cerebrospinal fluids [10–12]. They play a role of intercellular mediators by transmitting the molecules they carry. Their composition and functions are directly linked to the nature of the cell from which they come from. The nature of their cargo can range from mRNAs or microRNAs [13], MHC I molecules, antigens etc. [14–16]. NPC-derived exosomes has been well described as major contributors of tumour progression [17]. They carry specific immunosuppressive markers such as galectin 9 and the EBV viral protein LMP1, which give NPC exosomes a suppressor role, favourable to the tumour's immune escape (Keryer-Bibens et al., 2006). In addition, we recently described in the team that NPC exosomes were able to recruit and activate Tregs, further promoting the immunosuppressive TME [18].

Tregs are the major players in immune tolerance and are able to regulate the immune response by suppressing the proliferation of effector cells [19,20]. Thus, a large amount of Treg is systematically associated with tumour progression and a poor prognosis in most of cancer [21]. Several types of Treg are described, among them: (i) natural Tregs (nTregs) (5 to 10% of circulating CD4 +

lymphocytes) are educated within the thymus and (ii) induced Tregs (iTregs) (30% of all circulating Tregs) which are peripherally differentiate from naive CD4 Helper T cells [22,23]. One of the main cellular mechanism of Treg differentiation involves tolerogenic dendritic cells (tDCs), which also contribute to the immune escape of cancer [24].

DC have a pivotal role between the innate and adaptive immune system. At their immature state, they present the feature of a sentinel cells able to detect and phagocyte danger molecules. This leads to the uptake of the antigen and initiate their maturation process where they will become professional antigen presenting cell (APC), form an immunological synapse with lymphocytes within proximal draining lymph node and give rise to an appropriate immune response. Mature DCs (mDCs) increase the expression of their antigen-charged MHC II, co-stimulatory molecules (CD40, CD80, CD83, CD86), and C-C chemokine receptor type (CCR)- 7 allowing the migration to draining secondary lymphoid organs [25]. In the case of cancer, DCs give rise to anti-tumoral T-helper 1 cells and release cytokines such as IL-12, TNF α and IFN γ . Finally, the activation of T cells leads to an effective and potent immune response. However, there are always two sides to every story. Tolerogenic dendritic cells (tDCs) are the immunosuppressive counterpart of immunostimulatory mature DCs. tDCs regulate the immune response and stops us from developing autoimmune diseases by enabling immune peripheral tolerance. tDCs can be characterized by their semi-mature phenotype, their ability to block effector T cell proliferation whilst enhancing Treg function and differentiation [26].

We have previously demonstrated that exosomes produced by NPC tumour cells promote the recruitment and suppressive activity of Tregs, thus contributing to the escape of NPC to immune surveillance [18]. In this study, we aimed now to evaluate the impact of NPC tumour exosomes on the maturation of human monocyte-derived DCs (MoDCs). Our hypothesis being that in the particular context of NPC, tumour exosomes favour the emergence of tDCs that subsequently contribute to the worsening NPC by promoting tumour escape. In this study, we were able to complete the description of such direct and indirect effect of NPC-exosomes on the development of immunosuppressive cells. We showed here that NPC-exosomes are not only able to block the DC maturation process, but also that these semi-mature DCs are effective tDCs that induce a strong immunosuppressive environment by secreting IL-10 and TGF- β , and able to prime naive T cells to become effective regulatory T cells. NPC-exo are also able to attract iDCs and tDCs using the CCL-20/CCR-6 axis, thus reinforcing the immunosuppressive environment. Description of the interactions between NPC-exo and DCs is a new additional mechanism of how tumour-derived exosomes mediate immune evasion of NPC.

Materials and Methods

Mouse model and tumor exosomes generation

Patient-derived EBV-positive xenografted tumors (C15) were permanently propagated by subcutaneous passage in SCID mice as previously described [8]. In accordance with institutional guidelines, homozygous CB-17 scid/scid (SCID) mice derived from breeding stocks provided by J.P Decavel (Institut Pasteur de Lille: IPL), were housed under specific pathogen-free conditions at the animal facility of the IPL (Lille, France).

C15 tumor exosomes were isolated from in vitro conditioned culture media (C15exo). Control exosomes were isolated from plasma samples given by healthy donors (HDExo). Conditioned culture media were prepared by collagenase and DNAse dispersion of cells from the C15 xenografts and incubation of these cells for 48h in low serum clarified conditions (allowing collection of C15).

Exosome isolation

Isolation of exosomes from healthy donors, C15 xenografts or from NPC plasma was done by differential centrifugation and flotation on a D₂0/sucrose cushion as previously reported [8]. Plasma and serum sample were initially diluted at a ratio of 1:50 and 1:2 respectively in phosphate buffered saline medium (PBS). Exosomes are stored at -80°C until further use.

Exosome protein dosage

Isolated exosomes were diluted 1:100 and total protein concentration was quantified according to the manufacturers' instructions (Biorad, USA) based on a Bradford dye-binding method and using Ascent[™] Software. Exosomes were then added to cell culture at 5µg/mL.

Exosome characterization using Electron Microscopy

Around 2µg of Exosomes were diluted in PBS and placed on formvar-coated 200 mesh copper grids rinsed and contrasted with 2% phosphotungstic acid (PTA). Grids were rinsed with PBS once. Grids were then fixed with glutaraldehyde and contrasted with 2% PTA. Images were obtained with a Hitachi H7500 transmission electron microscope (TEM) equipped with a wide-field 1024x1024-pixel digital camera from AMT Advantage HR (Elexience, France).

Isolation of Peripheral Blood Mononuclear Cells (PBMC)

Human blood samples were collected from healthy adult donors with informed consent obtained in accordance with approval of the Institutional Review Board at the Institut de Biologie de Lille. PBMCs were isolated from peripheral blood samples by density gradient centrifugation using Ficoll (GE healthcare, Uppsala, Sweden) and leucosep[™] according to the manufacturer's instructions (Dutscher, France).

Immune cell isolation

Monocytes were isolated from PBMCs using a positive selection CD14+ isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instructions with an average purity of 95%. The CD4+ naive T cells were also isolated by a negative selection using a CD4+ naive T cell isolation kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany) with an average purity of 90%. After coculture with DCs, T cells were isolated using a CD3+ selection kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany) with an average purity of 75%.

Dendritic cell generation

1x10⁶ monocytes were cultivated in complete RPMI 1640 medium (Life Technologies, UK) with 10% FCS (Life Technologies, UK) that was previously clarified, as well as 2mM L-glutamine and 50µg/mL of gentamycine.

Seeding of monocytes was done in 6-well plates (Nunc, Denmark) containing 10^6 monocytes/mL in 4 conditions: only monocytes, with 25ng/ml GM-CSF and 10ng/ml IL-4 (PeproTech Inc, Rocky Hill, USA) for negative and positive controls, and 5µg/mL of exosomes from healthy donors or C15 for testing. On the 5th day of culture, the media was replaced with new medium containing ± IL-1 β and TNF α as maturation controls. An alternate maturating agent also used at times, LPS (lipopolysaccharide of E. Coli, Sigma Aldrich, St.Louis, USA) at 100ng/mL. As a tolerogenic dendritic cell control Vitamin D3 (Life Technologies, UK) and Dexamethasone (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, USA) were added to the fresh media at day 5 of culture for 48 hours respectively at 39ng/mL and 393ng/mL. After 7 days of culture the maturation state of the DCs were evaluated. Cells were recovered and assessed by flow cytometry (BD FACS Canto II) for cell surface maturation markers. Supernatants were recovered at day 5 and 7 of the culture and stored at -80°C until further use.

Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR) - DC/T cell co-culture

CD4+ CD45RA naive T cells were obtained from PBMCs exclusively from healthy donors by positive selection isolation kits (Miltenyi Biotec). Heterologous mature DCs were co-cultured with either naive T cells at a 1:5 ratio, at 10⁶ cells/mL in complete RPMI for 5 days. At day 5 of the co-culture supernatants were firstly recovered and frozen at -80°C until further use. Then dead cells were eliminated using a Dead Cell Removal kit and afterwards T cells were purified with a positive

CD3 selection kit with an average purity of 95%. Both kits were used accordingly to the manufacturer's instructions (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany).

DC phenotype was then assessed by flow cytometry (BD FACS Canto II) for cell surface intracellular markers. The state of maturation was determined using monoclonal mouse anti-human CD11c-BioBlue, -CD14-VioGreen, -CD40-PE, -CD80-APC, -CD83-PE-Cy7, -CD86-FITC, HLADR-PerCP and DC-SIGN-APC-Cy7 (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany).

The same co-culture procedure was also carried out using the conditioned DCs and total CD3+ T cells. CD3+ cells were isolated using a positive selection kit (Miltenyi Biotec, Berlin, Germany). Cells were co-cultured for 2-3 days with a ratio of 1:20 (DC:CD3+), at 10⁶ cells/mL in complete RPMI. DCs were irradiated at 50Gy before the culture. T Cell proliferation was then tested using radioactive thymidine and supernatant was stored at -80°C until further use.

Mixed Leukocyte Reaction (MLR) - suppression assay

Suppressive activity of T cells after co-culture with DCs was measured by their ability to inhibit the proliferative response of autologuous PBMCs in a MLR. Assays were set up with a mixture of T cells: PBMCs (1:4; 1:2 and 1:1) in a round bottom 96-well plate (Corning Costar) and cultured for 48 and 72hours. Cells were activated with plate-bound anti-CD3 (10ng/mL) mAb, incubated at 37°C for 2 hours before the culture and soluble anti-CD28 (10ng/mL) mAb (Clinisciences, Montrouge, France) was added at the time of the culture. There are three types of T cells: T_{IL1βTNFα or LPS}, T_{HDexo} and T_{C15exo}. 5.10⁴ irradiated (5000 cGy) autologous PBMCs were used as antigen-presenting cells. Culture with freshly isolated autologous Tregs, without irradiated PBMCs, activated PBMCs, T cells or activating agents were also done as proliferation controls.

Proliferation was measured after [³H] thymidine (1 μ Ci/well) (PerkinElmer, Courtaboeuf, France) incubation for the last 18 hours before harvesting. Radioactivity was determined using a β -counter (1450 Trilux, Wallac, Finland). Each proliferation assay was carried out in triplicate and estimated in count per minute (cpm) and results were normalized compared with the positive control.

Phenotypical analysis of T cells by flow cytometry

After DC-LT co-culture, the expression of iTreg surface antigens was tested using monoclonal mouse anti-human antibodies such as CD4-VioBlue, -CD18-FITC, -CD49b-PE-Cy7, -LAG3-PE and –CTLA4-APC. Monoclonal mouse anti-human CD4-BioBlue, -CD25-FITC, -CD127-PE-Cy7 (Miltenyi Biotech, Germany) were used for detection of cell surface antigens on pTregs. FoxP3-

APC intracellular staining was achieved with FoxP3 staining Buffer kit (Miltenyi Biotech, Berlin, Germany).

PBMC and exosomes co-culture

Exosomes' immunomodulatory properties were tested by a proliferation assay. They were set up with cultures of 10^5 PBMCs in contact with exosomes at 5µg/mL in a round bottom 96-well plate and cultured for 120 hours. The cells were activated with plate-bound anti-CD3 (1µg/mL) mAb, incubated at 37°C for 2 hours before the culture and soluble mouse anti-human CD28 mAb (100ng/mL) (Clinisciences, Montr uge, France) was added at the time of the culture. Proliferation was measured after [³H]thymidine (1µCi/well) (PerkinElmer, Courtaboeuf, France) incubation for the last 18 hours before harvesting. Radioactivity was determined using a β -counter (1450 Trilux, Wallac, Finland). Each proliferation assay was carried out in triplicate and estimated in count per minute (cpm).

Flow cytometry analysis

Cell immunophenotype was analysed by flow cytometry using BD FACSCanto II flow cytometer powered by FACS DIVA software. After their harvest, cells were washed with Phosphate-Buffered Saline (PBS) (GIBCO-Life technologies) and labeled with fluochromeconjugated mAbs. For each assay, the appropriate isotypic control mAbs were used for positive signal setting. Finally, median fluorescence intensity (mfi) data were analysed with FlowJo software.

Western Blot analysis

Different cell subsets and exosomes were lysed (10 minutes on ice) in PY buffer consisting of 20 mM Tris-HCl, 50 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA, 1% Triton X-100, 0.02% sodium azide, and a cocktail of proteases inhibitors (Roche, Basel, Switzerland). After centrifugation (14 000rpm, 30 minutes, +4°C), cell debris were removed and supernatants were collected. Protein concentrations were measured using Bio-Rad Protein Assay according to manufacturer's instructions (Bio-Rad, Marnes la Coquette, France). Exosomes and total cell extracts were then analyzed by western blotting.

Briefly, proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE electrophoresis using gradient pre-casts gels (4-12% gradient, Bis-Tris, Invitrogen) in standard conditions except when planning detection of CD63, which require non-reducing conditions. Then proteins were transferred on PVDF membranes (Hybon d^{TM} -C Extra, Amersham Biosciences, UK). The latter was blocked for 2 hours at room temperature in blocking buffer containing 2% casein, 0.1% Tween20 (Sigma-Aldrich) and PBS (1X), and then incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies directed against : rat anti-human Grp94 mAb 1:500 (ADI-SPA-850-F, Enzo Life Sciences), mouse anti-human HLA-Drα mAb 1:200 (sc-53449, Santa Cruz Biotechnology), mouse anti-human CD63 mAb 1:100 (ab59479, Abcam, UK), mouse anti-human LMP1 mAb 1:4 (S12) (Kerafast), mouse anti-human CD81 mAb, rabbit anti-IDO (Cell Signaling Technology, USA), Mouse anti-cyclophilin B mAB 1:400 (Provided by Dr. Fabrice Alain's team), mouse anti-human Galectin-9-CT-L1 mAb 1:200 (was kindly provided by Galpharma, Japan).

Membranes were washed with blocking buffer, then incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with peroxydase-conjugated secondary antibodies (anti-mouse or anti-rat or anti-rabbit, 1:10000) (GE Healthcare, Wauwatosa, USA) and washed again with blocking buffer. Specific protein signals were visualized using Western Lightning[®] Plus-ECL, Enhanced Chemiluminescence Substrate kit (PerkinElmer, Boston, MA, USA) and read in luminescent BioRAd ChemiDoc XRS+ machine using the ImageLab software.

High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC)

The substrate and product i.e. L-Tryptophan (Trp) and Kynurenine (Kyn) of IDO were quantified in the supernatant of all the culture conditions at day 5 and 7. Supernatants were immediately frozen at -80°C for further analysis. Samples were tested by Professor Delphine Allorge's Laboratory of Toxicology at University Hospital of Lille, France. Concentrations of Trp and Kyn were assayed using an analytical procedure based on electrospray ionization liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI/MS/MS). This procedure was developed according to previously published methods, with slight modifications [27]. One hundred microliter of supernatants or culture medium were analyzed after the addition of 100µl acetonitrile containing tryptophane-D5 at 50 000 nM, as an internal standard. The samples were mixed and centrifuged and the supernatant (100µl) was added to deionized water (500µl). Fifteen microliters of this mixture were injected onto an UPLC-MS/MS system (Xevo TQ-S Detector, Waters, Milford, USA) equipped with an Acquity HSS C18 column (Waters, Milford, USA). Ions of each analysed compound were detected in a positive ion mode using multiple reaction monitoring. MassLinks software (Waters) was used for data acquisition and processing.

ELISA

In order to dose the cytokine secretion of the DCs and T cells at day 5, 7 and 12 of culture, the supernatants were tested for the secretion of the following cytokines: IL-10, TGF- β , IL-12p70, IL-6, TNF α and IFN γ (BD PharmingenTM, USA) and IDO (Uscn Life Science). The Enzyme-Linked ImmunoSorbent Assay (ELISA) method was carried out according to the manufacturer's recommendations (BD PharmingemTM). Results were expressed as the mean of normalized values for each well of a duplicate.

	Purified antibodies	Biotinylated antibodies
Anti-IL-10	lgG1 rat	lgG2a rat
Anti-IL-12p70	lgG1 mouse	lgG1 mouse
Anti-TGFβ	lgG2aRat	lgG2aRat
Anti-TNFα	lgG1 mouse	lgG1 mouse
Anti-IL-6	lgG1Rat	IgG2aRat
Anti-IFNγ	lgG1Mouse	IgG1Mouse

Briefly, purified primary antibodies were fixed in 96-well plates (MaxoSorb, NUNC, Denmark) overnight at 4°C for coating. After 4 washes in PBS 1X (Euromedex, France)-Tween (Sigma Aldrich, USA) 0.05%, plates were saturated with PBS-BSA 3% (Bovine Serum Albumin, Sigma-Aldrich^{*}, USA) for 2 hour, at room temperature. Then, they were washed 3 times with PBS-Tween 0.05%. Culture supernatant were deposited in the plate and incubated overnight at 4°C. After 3 washes with PBS-Tween, anti-cytokine biotinylated detection secondary Ab (1µg/mL), was incubated for 90 minutes at room temperature. Followed by 3 washes, the reaction was amplified by adding streptavidin-peroxidase to 1/10000th (Interchim, UK) for 45 minutes at room temperature. After 4 washes, the plates were revealed by the addition of a solution of H_2O_2 (1/1000th) and Ortho-phenylenediamine Dihydrochloride (OPD) at 1mg/mL (Sigma-Aldrich^{*}, USA) in development buffer. This reaction was stopped by addition of HCI (VWR, USA). The plates were then read at 492nm on the spectrophotometer (Multiskan EX, ThermoLabsystems, France) using Ascent[™] Software.

Migration assay

The chemotaxis protocol was performed as previously described (23) using Boyden chambers (Neuroprobe) and 8µm pore polycarbonate filters (Nucleoprobe). The various populations of dendritic cells were harvested and suspended in RPMI 1640 at a concentration of 10^{6} cells/mL. RPMI only was used as a negative control. Tumor exosomes (5µg/mL) were harvested in the lower chamber either in the presence or absence of a blocking anti-CCL20 mAb (PeproTech, USA) at a concentration of 20μ g/mL. For this, tumour exosomes were pre-incubated with the anti-

CCL20 for 2h at 37° C in 5% CO₂. The chemotaxis assay was performed in triplicates. The cells having migrated through the pores and into the lower well after 3h of incubations at 37° C in 5% CO₂, were counted three independent times.

Statistical analysis

Graphpad Prism 7 software was used for data treatment and statistical analysis. Ordinary one-way ANOVA statistical tests were carried out on all samples. Significance of p values are as following: p>0.05 (*), p<0.01 (**), p<0.001 (***) and p<0.0001 (****), with p<0.05 being considered statistically significant and smaller p values highly significant.

Results

EV characterisation

To verify that isolated extracellular vesicles (EVs) are indeed exosomes, we analysed them by electron microscopy after PTA contrasting (Fig. 1A and B). The samples of EVs isolated from either healthy donor plasma or tumour cell supernatant are homogenous in nature, shape and correspond to the expected size of 30-120nm in diameter. The mean diameter of HDexo is 61nm and C15exo is 80.7nm.

EVs express the appropriate exosome markers by western blot testing (Fig 1C). Common exosomal marker CD63, HLADR were found on both samples, with HLA-DR found highly expressed on C15exo. Moreover, the heat shock protein grp94 was absent as expected for exosomes. Additionally, we sought to verify expression of NPC exosome marker LMP1, it was present on C15exo only.

Finally, as expected NPC exosomes suppress the proliferation of immune cells by 2 folds. Indeed, human PBMCs were activated and co-culture with C15 EVs for a proliferation assay (Fig. 1D). The proliferation of activated PBMCs is reduced in the presence of C15 EVs. All together, these analyses lead us to confirm that the EVs isolated are indeed exosomes. From now on, we will refer to the isolated EVs as exosomes.

Morphological and phenotypical characterization of MoDC cultured with C15 exosomes

In order to determine if the tumour exosomes have an impact on MoDC maturation, a phenotypical study is firstly carried out. The cells' morphology was analysed by photonic microscopy. After 2-day maturation with maturing agents IL-1 β and TNF α (day 7), control mDCs show typical DC characteristics such as adherence to the culture plate, dendrites and growth packed together in clumps (Fig. 2A). These aspects are also found in the cells cultured with the HDexo (Fig. 2C). The control tDCs of dexamethasone and vitamin D3 show a drastically different morphology as the cells are either much longer and thinner or rounder with less dendrites (Fig. 2B). This is also the case for cell pre-cultured with C15exo (Fig. 2D). So, from a morphological view point, control tDCs are closer to C15exo DCs and control mDCs are more similar to HDexo DCs.

A phenotypical study of the cells was then carried out by a flow cytometry analysis of DC maturation markers in order to determine their maturation. After differentiation (day 5), there is no significant difference in the expression of CD86 and HLADR of C15exo-cultured cells and iDCs and tDCs. C15exoDCs show slightly higher mfi than iDCs and tDCs for CD40, CD80, CD83 and DC-SIGN (table 1). Following maturation (day 7), the mfi of C15exoDCs are lower for all the markers tested when compared to control mDCs. But compared to control tDCs, the expression of CD14are similar, except

for HLADR and DC-SIGN which are higher (table 2). Furthermore, overlays of a representative experiment are shown. Day 5 overlays show no significant differences between the culture conditions (Fig. 3A). Nevertheless, after maturation, the overlays clearly display that when the cells are precultured with tumour exosomes the expression of some maturation markers are much lower (CD40, CD80, CD83). However, other maturation markers such as CD86 and HLADR show no major difference in intensity of expression when cells are cultured with C15exo. And the immature DC marker DC-SIGN, shows that there are two populations, one that expresses DC-SIGN at a similar level to mDCs and HDexo, and the other that expressed DC-SIGN at a very low level (Fig. 3B). Thus, the major differences discernible by flow cytometry are more observable after maturation and not before.

MoDCs cultured with NPC exosomes promote a suppressive micro-environnement through immunosuppressive cytokine secretion

The cytokine secretion of DCs was monitored after differentiation and maturation by ELISA dosage. Effector cytokines (IL-6, IL-12p70, TNF α and IFN γ) and regulatory cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) were studied. Although not significant, the trend of IL-10 secretion after differentiation shows an increase when the cells are cultured with C15exo compared to mDCs, tDCs and HDexoDCs (Fig. 4A). No significant difference in the levels of TGF- β secretion was discernible between the cell conditions (Fig. 4B). Moreover, the secretion of IL-6 does seem to be increased by the presence of C15exo, but monocytes display a higher secretion of IL-6 (Fig. 4C). IFN γ release does not seem to be changed by C15exo nor HDexo. However, control tDCs seem to slightly decrease their secretion compared to control iDCs (Fig. 4D.).

Furthermore, after maturation, the secretion of IL-10 strongly increases in control tDCs compared to control mDCs. This also seems to be the trend for C15exoDCs although not significant (Fig. 4bis E). However, unlike IL-10, tDCs show the lowest levels of TGF-β secretion, while other DCs pre-treated with exosomes show no difference (Fig. 4bis F). The dosage of the functional sub unit of IL-12, IL-12p70, displays a decrease in all cell conditions compared to mDCs, but most significantly for tDCs and C15exoDCs (Fig. 4bis G). IL-6 secretion is null for iDCs, and comparatively to mDCs, all other conditions seem to secrete less IL-6 (Fig.4bis H). Significantly, effector cytokine TNFα is less secreted by iDCs and tDCs whereas HDexoDCs and C15exoDCs release more TNFα compared to mDCs (Fig. 4bis I). Finally, IFNγ dosage shows no substantial difference although lower levels for iDCs and C15exoDCs seem to be the trend (Fig. 4bis J). The analysis of the secretome allows to better understand the immune environment that the DCs promote.

NPC exosomes induced semi-mature DCs that modulate IDO expression and function

Another characteristic of tDCs is their expression of the immuno-regulatory enzyme IDO. For this, IDO expression was determined in cultured DCs by Western Blot, the biologic activity of IDO was assessed by HPLC dosage of its substrate and product (Trp and Kyn respectively) and the enzyme was dosed in the supernatant of DC:naïve T cell co-culture.

After the 5 first days of culture, the highest levels of active IDO is C15exoDCs which can be correlated to the Western Blot. These levels are higher even than the control tDCs which are more similar to the iDCs or HDexoDC conditions (Fig.5A.1 and 2). Furthermore, IDO activity after maturation is significantly lower for iDCs and C15exoDCs (Fig.5B.1). IDO expression shown by Western Blot can corroborate this for iDCs and C15exo (Fig.5B.2). No measurable secretion of IDO was detected by ELISA after differentiation nor maturation (data not shown). Moreover, after 5 days of DCs/naïve T cells co-culture, the Trp/Kyn ratio is over 20,000 folds higher for C15exoDC/LT comparatively to mDC/LT and HDexoDC/LT (Fig.5C1). IDO secretion levels are three folds higher for C15exoDC/LT than mDC/LT (Fig.5C2). These results show an increase in IDO levels and activity after differentiation of monocytes into iDCs. This peak is followed by a crash of IDO activity after maturation but picks up exponentially after DCs are cultured with naive T cells.

C15exoDCs inhibit the proliferation of effector T cells and favour an immunosuppressive microenvironment

To confirm the tolerogenic status of DCs pre-cultured with C15exo, their suppressive function is tested by a culture of the DCs with total autologous CD3+ T cells (Fig. 6A). The suppression assay shows that after 48 hours of co-culture, the C15exoDCs significantly decrease the proliferation of T cells. Their suppression rate is intermediate between the tolerogenic control and mature control. Moreover, the tDC/LT control displays no difference in IL-10 secretion with the mDC/LTs. Although not significant, IL-10 seems to be more secreted when the DCs were pre-treated with C15exo. (Fig.6B). Likewise, TGF- β dosage showed similar results, where LTs cultured with C15exoDCs seem to secrete slightly more TGF- β than the controls mDC (Fig.6C). The immunostimulatory cytokines IL-12 was only secreted by C15exoDC/LTs and iDC/LTs (Fig. 6D). Thus, the DCs pre-treated with C15 tumour exosomes decrease CD3+ T cell proliferation and seem to enhance the overall secretion of IL-10, TGF- β and IL-12 comparatively to mDCs.

MoDCs cultured with C15exo give rise to iTregs

The undeniable proof that C15 exosomes give rise to tDCs is to show that a co-culture with naive T cells generates regulatory T cells and anergise effector T cells. A phenotypical study of T cells obtained after co-culture by flow cytometry aimed at determining if they expressed induced regulatory T cell (iTreg) markers. A higher frequency of a CD4+, CD25hi, CD127- FoxP3+ population of cells was observed after co-culture with C15exoDCs (9,47%) comparatively to control mDCs and HDexoDCs (5.13% 5.04% respectively) (Fig.7A). To further characterise obtained T cells, the secretion of immunoregulatory cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) and an inflammatory cytokine (IL-6) of these cells was measured by ELISA. Indeed, in the supernatant of C15exoDCs/nTL co-culture, the secretion of IL-10 and TGF-β was higher comparatively to mDC/nTL (1.5 folds and 2.3 folds respectively) (Fig.7B and C). The release of IL-6 was significantly decreased by 5 folds in C15exoDC/nTL culture compared to mDC/nTL (Fig.7D). Finally, the suppressive function and anergy of the induced T cell is verified by suppression and proliferation assays. When the obtained T cells are cultured with activated human PBMCs, the T cells pre-cultured with C15exoDCs show an intermediate level of suppression between the Treg/PBMCs and mDC TL/PBMCs (Fig.7E). Significantly, this intermediate level was also observed when studying the proliferation of obtained T cells alone (Fig.7F). Hence, the T cells induced after culture with tumour exosomes-exposed DCs exhibit Treg markers, secrete more immunosuppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) and less inflammatory cytokines (IL-6), seem to decrease PBMC proliferation and display a very low proliferation rate verging on anergy.

Chemoattraction of DCs by C15exo

Chemoattraction assays were carried out in Boyden chambers at day 5 and 7 of culture. At day 5, three different DCs were cultured in the chamber: control iDCs (black), control tDCs (grey) and C15exoDCs (light grey). Interestingly, adding C15exo to the lower chamber always significantly attracts higher numbers of immature or tolerogenic cells, with a 30 folds increase (Fig. 8A). If the C15exosomes have been previously cultured with a CCL20 blocking antibody, the attraction seems partly abrogated for control iDCs and tDCs (both a 1.1 folds decrease). However, the blocking antibody decreased the attraction of C15exoDCs by 2.3 folds. Furthermore, after maturation, mDCs, tDCs an C15exoDCs were tested for chemoattraction by C15exo. Remarkably, the C15exo in the lower chamber only seem to attract the control tDCs and the C15exoDCs, but not the control mDCs (migration index 6.67, 18.9 and 0.14 respectively). And once more, the attraction by C15exo is inhibited by the blocking of CCL20, most significantly for C15exoDCs (13.5 folds decrease). The same trend is observable for tDCs, with a 20.2 folds decrease (Fig. 8B). Thus, C15exo only seem to

attract immature, tolerogenic and C15exoDCs and this effect can be disrupted by blocking CCL20 found on the C15 exosomes.

Discussion

Dendritic cells are most commonly known for their role in the promotion of the adaptive immune response through T cell activation. However, tDCs regulate our immune response, stopping us from developing autoimmune diseases and enabling immune peripheral tolerance. tDCs can be characterized by their semi-mature phenotype and their ability to block effector T cell response whilst promoting Treg function and differentiation. The semi-mature tDC phenotype is notably characterized by lower expression levels of some co-stimulatory markers such as CD40, CD80, CD83 and CD86 and higher DC-SIGN, a c-type lectin receptor, which serves as a maker of iDCs. Indeed, our results showed that the C15exoDCs has a similar morphology to control tDCs, and unlike mDCs. This first indication was correlate with flow cytometry testing of the membrane co-stimulatory markers expression. C15exoDCs exhibited a lower expression of CD40 and CD83 but similar levels of CD86 and HLADR. These observations show that our C15exoDCs have a semi-mature phenotype, which is in line with the literature [28]. However, a general tDC phenotype still needs to be better defined. A unique tDC marker would considerably aid in the study and understanding tDC biology as well as their involvement in autoimmune diseases, transplantation and cancer. Although this seems to be an increasingly utopic goal with tDC phenotype depending on multiple factors such as origin and generation conditions [29]. Additionally, an increased secretion of anti-inflammatory cytokines as well as lower secretion of proinflammatory cytokines are tDCs characteristics and contribute to the development of Tregs and anergy of effector T cells. The dosage of cytokines secretion by C15exoDCs confirms this premise with higher levels of IL-10 secretion, but not TGF- β . These findings correlate with many studies that show tDCs secrete more IL-10, a cytokine that favours tolerance, impairs effector T cells [30,31] and maintains Tregs suppressive functions [32–35]. However, TGF- β has a more pleiotropic role in both inflammation and tolerance. It is important for Treg biology, but in this work TGF- β secretion does not seem to be altered by C15exo [36]. Moreover, C15exoDCs released lower levels of effector cytokines IL-6, IL-12 and IFNy.

Furthermore, a well-known mechanism of Treg induction by tDCs is via the immunosuppressive enzyme IDO1. IDO catabolizes the vital amino acid Tryptophan into Kyn and its downstream metabolites. A depletion of the media in Trp is a key immune regulation mechanism used by Tregs in order to kill effector T cell by starvation. Moreover, Kyn and its metabolites are themselves

toxic for effector T cells [37]. Our study of IDO showed that after differentiation, C15exoDCs expressed high levels of functional IDO. But IDO expression crashed after maturation leading us to believe that the C15exoDCs are IDO⁻ after maturation. A possible explanation could be linked to the maturing agent, E.Coli Lipopolysaccharide (LPS). Studies have shown that LPS-matured DCs show an increase in IDO expression [38]. Thus, if LPS maturation is IDO-dependent, it would be in the interest of the tumour exosomes to block IDO and subsequently DC maturation. Moreover, Tregs thrives on the effects of IDO, Tryptophan depletion and increased levels of kyn, which can enhance Treg suppressive function [39]. Interestingly, tDCs and Tregs engage in cross talk, IDO expression can be induced by Tregs via factors such as IL-10, TGF- β and IFNy [40,41]. Thus, the resurging levels of IDO after the DC/T cell coculture could be induced by the T cells. This also comforts the idea that the naive T cells have indeed become Tregs after exposure to C15exoDCs. Although IDO is considered a hallmark of tDC phenotype, not all tDCs express IDO. Our findings can be correlated with other studies that use IDO-negative tDCs in clinical trials which are currently underway in kidney transplantation [42]. Therefore, IDO is not an exclusive tDC marker. Regardless, it is now clear that IDO plays a key role in the maintenance of tolerance. This is why IDO is now a sought-after immune checkpoint making it a target of choice for upcoming immunotherapy-based cancer treatments. However, recent data from the Epacadostat/Keytruda phase 3 clinical trial (Keynote-252/ECHO-301 - NCT02752074) has shown no major benefit of inhibiting IDO in melanoma, although the rational seemed to predict otherwise. Thus, IDO biology needs to be further elucidated to (i) understand why anti-IDO therapies failed and (ii) develop more efficient IDO-based treatments for cancer [43].

To go further, another aspect of the NPCexo-treated DCs that could be studied is their metabolism. Indeed, a characteristic change in metabolism can help to identify tDCs as they favour oxidative phosphorylation and fatty acid oxidation whereas mDCs preferentially use glucose as a source of carbon [44]. Testing and characterising the metabolism of C15exoDCs could further validate their tDC status.

It has long been described that tDCs maintain immune tolerance through induction of T cell anergy and the generation of Tregs as they are themselves highly potent immune regulators. The only way to be sure the C15exoDCs are indeed tolerogenic was to verify such functions. MLR co-culture of C15exoDCs with either naive T cells or total CD3+ T cells shows that they do indeed give rise to immunosuppressive T cells and induce T cell anergy. Given that co-cultures were carried out in a heterologous system, one could expect that the mismatch should above all induce a non-self-immune response. Nevertheless, the induction of Tregs and inhibition of effector T cells proliferation is a testament of the tolerogenic potency of NPC-exo treated DCs. Knowing this, it is not surprising that many types of cancers subvert Tregs and tDCs to favour immune evasion. Indeed, high levels of circulating Tregs are associated with a poor prognosis in most cancers [24,45–48]. Thus, in cancers such as nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) tDCs as well as Tregs all contribute to the establishment of an immunosuppressive tumor microenvironment (TME) [49,50]. In addition to this, our team has recently shown that tumor-derived exosomes also favour immune evasion [18]. Indeed, NPC exosomes favor T cells anergy, the generation of Tregs as well as potentiating Tregs suppressive function. However, the exact nature of the induced Tregs (iTregs) remains to be verified. Preliminary results show FoxP3+ iTregs that secrete high amounts of IL-10. Nevertheless, FoxP3+ iTregs generated *in vitro* are not very well described in the literature and little is known about them [51,52]. To further confirm the phenotype of induced Tregs, other markers need to be studied. For example, it was found that other myeloid suppressive cells, regulatory macrophages, can be induce by a TIGIT+ FoxP3+ iTreg population. Furthermore, this population depends on IDO expression, IL-10 and TGF-β secretion which corresponds well to our findings [53].

Furthermore, previous work in our team demonstrated that NPCexo can recruit Tregs at the tumour site in a CCL20-dependant manner [54]. Therefore, to determine if the C15exo could also recruit iDCs or tDCs to the tumour site in the same way it recruits Tregs, we carried out Boyden chamber assays. And indeed, chemoattraction tests found that C15exo preferentially recruit iDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs but not control mDCs. Moreover, the use of an α -CCL20 blocking antibody partly or completely abrogated the chemoattraction, meaning that C15exo's attraction of iDCs and tDCs is also CCL20-dependant. These results corroborate with the literature that CCR6, the CCL20 receptor, is highly expressed on iDCs and is key their localisation [54]. The CCR6/CCL20 axis allows iDCs recruitment across tissues [55] and our unpublished data indicates that C15exoDCs express high levels of CCR6 (data not shown). Interestingly, it was shown that NPC patients show high levels of CCL20, secreted by the tumour and found on NPC exosomes. A meta-analysis carried out on 2429 NPC patients concluded that high levels of CCL20 and CCR6 was associated to a poor prognosis and could be novel attractive new drug candidates for the treatment of NPC [56].

Given that our study has shown that C15exo favour tolerance via DCs, the next step would be to determine by which pathway this disruption occurs. A possible candidate could be galectine-9 which is also specifically found on NPC exosomes and is involved in Treg suppressive function and would thus, promote the progression and immune escape of NPC [8,57]. However, preliminary results from our team has shown that recombinant human Gal-9 does not inhibit DC maturation but in fact enhances it (unpublished data). This observation correlates with work from another team that described the same phenomenon [58]. Nevertheless, this needs further investigations and it would be more rational to inhibit Gal-9 found on NPC-exo. Another possible target is LMP1, the viral oncoprotein that is

specifically found on NPC exosomes. Indeed, LMP1 is dysregulated in many cancers as it is involved in many major cell pathways such as proliferation and survival [59]. Interestingly, it has also been shown that LMP1 favours immune suppression [60]. To test this lead, blocking LMP1 on NPC-exo would determine if it is involved in NPC-exo mediated tDC induction.

This study has shown for the first time that tumour derived exosomes contribute to NPC immune evasion via induction of tolerogenic dendritic cells. This indirect mechanism enhances the emergence and functions of regulatory T cells, and thus contribute to the immunosuppressive tumour microenvironment. Yet again, tumour exosomes seem to be a major player in tumorigenesis and are of great interest as therapeutic targets. We are now one step closer to deciphering the immune evasion mechanisms put in place by the tumour although there are many others still to discover. At this time of great promise for anticancer immunotherapy, better understanding tumour immune evasion helps us better understand immunotherapy and develop new drugs.

Acknowledgments

Authors declare non competing financial interests.

We would like to thank the BiCell imagerie plateform at the Institut Pasteur of Lille and the animal housing facilities.

References

[1] Bei J-X, Zuo X-Y, Liu W-S, Guo Y-M, Zeng Y-X. Genetic susceptibility to the endemic form of NPC. Chin Clin Oncol 2016;5. doi:10.21037/cco.v0i0.9812.

[2] Chang ET, Adami H-O. The Enigmatic Epidemiology of Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma. Cancer Epidemiol Prev Biomark 2006;15:1765–77. doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0353.

[3] Pathmanathan R, Prasad U, Sadler R, Flynn K, Raab-Traub N. Clonal proliferations of cells infected with Epstein-Barr virus in preinvasive lesions related to nasopharyngeal carcinoma. N Engl J Med 1995;333:693–8. doi:10.1056/NEJM199509143331103.

[4] Wu L, Li C, Pan L. Nasopharyngeal carcinoma: A review of current updates. Exp Ther Med 2018;15:3687–92. doi:10.3892/etm.2018.5878.

[5] Gourzones C, Barjon C, Busson P. Host-tumor interactions in nasopharyngeal carcinomas. Semin Cancer Biol 2012;22:127–36. doi:10.1016/j.semcancer.2012.01.002.

[6] Dunn GP, Bruce AT, Ikeda H, Old LJ, Schreiber RD. Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. Nat Immunol 2002;3:991–8. doi:10.1038/ni1102-991.

[7] Lau K-M, Cheng SH, Lo KW, Lee S a. KW, Woo JKS, van Hasselt CA, et al. Increase in circulating Foxp3+CD4+CD25(high) regulatory T cells in nasopharyngeal carcinoma patients. Br J Cancer 2007;96:617–22. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6603580.

[8] Klibi J, Niki T, Riedel A, Pioche-Durieu C, Souquere S, Rubinstein E, et al. Blood diffusion and Th1-suppressive effects of galectin-9-containing exosomes released by Epstein-Barr virus-infected nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells. Blood 2009;113:1957–66. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-02-142596.

[9] Kharaziha P, Ceder S, Li Q, Panaretakis T. Tumor cell-derived exosomes: a message in a bottle. Biochim Biophys Acta 2012;1826:103–11. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2012.03.006.

[10] Nair S, Tang KD, Kenny L, Punyadeera C. Salivary exosomes as potential biomarkers in cancer. Oral Oncol 2018;84:31–40. doi:10.1016/j.oraloncology.2018.07.001.

[11] Pisitkun T, Shen R-F, Knepper MA. Identification and proteomic profiling of exosomes in human urine. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004;101:13368–73. doi:10.1073/pnas.0403453101.

[12] Wang J, Liu Y, Sun W, Zhang Q, Gu T, Li G. Plasma exosomes as novel biomarker for the early diagnosis of gastric cancer. Cancer Biomark Sect Dis Markers 2018;21:805–12. doi:10.3233/CBM-170738.

[13] Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. Nat Cell Biol 2007;9:654–9. doi:10.1038/ncb1596.

[14]Duvallet E, Boulpicante M, Yamazaki T, Daskalogianni C, Prado Martins R, Baconnais S, et al.Exosome-driven transfer of tumor-associated Pioneer Translation Products (TA-PTPs) for the MHCclassIcross-presentationpathway.Oncoimmunology2016;5:e1198865.doi:10.1080/2162402X.2016.1198865.

[15] Qazi KR, Gehrmann U, Domange Jordö E, Karlsson MCI, Gabrielsson S. Antigen-loaded exosomes alone induce Th1-type memory through a B-cell-dependent mechanism. Blood 2009;113:2673–83. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-04-153536.

[16] Théry C, Regnault A, Garin J, Wolfers J, Zitvogel L, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, et al. Molecular characterization of dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Selective accumulation of the heat shock protein hsc73. J Cell Biol 1999;147:599–610.

[17] Klibi J, Niki T, Riedel A, Pioche-Durieu C, Souquere S, Rubinstein E, et al. Blood diffusion and Th1-suppressive effects of galectin-9-containing exosomes released by Epstein-Barr virus-infected nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells. Blood 2009;113:1957–66. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-02-142596.

[18] Mrizak D, Martin N, Barjon C, Jimenez-Pailhes A-S, Mustapha R, Niki T, et al. Effect of nasopharyngeal carcinoma-derived exosomes on human regulatory T cells. J Natl Cancer Inst 2015;107:363. doi:10.1093/jnci/dju363.

[19] Germain RN. Special regulatory T-cell review: A rose by any other name: from suppressor T cells to Tregs, approbation to unbridled enthusiasm. Immunology 2008;123:20–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567.2007.02779.x.

[20] Thornton AM, Shevach EM. CD4+CD25+ immunoregulatory T cells suppress polyclonal T cell activation in vitro by inhibiting interleukin 2 production. J Exp Med 1998;188:287–96.

[21] Shang B, Liu Y, Jiang S, Liu Y. Prognostic value of tumor-infiltrating FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells in cancers: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Sci Rep 2015;5:15179. doi:10.1038/srep15179.

[22] Dons EM, Raimondi G, Cooper DKC, Thomson AW. Induced Regulatory T cells: Mechanisms of Conversion and Suppressive Potential. Hum Immunol 2012;73:328–34. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2011.12.011.

[23] Sakaguchi S. Naturally arising CD4+ regulatory t cells for immunologic self-tolerance and negative control of immune responses. Annu Rev Immunol 2004;22:531–62. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.21.120601.141122.

[24] Suciu-Foca N, Berloco P, Cortesini R. Tolerogenic dendritic cells in cancer, transplantation, and autoimmune diseases. Hum Immunol 2009;70:277–80. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2009.03.003.

[25] Sozzani S. Dendritic cell trafficking: more than just chemokines. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2005;16:581–92. doi:10.1016/j.cytogfr.2005.04.008.

[26] Kim SH, Jung HH, Lee CK. Generation, Characteristics and Clinical Trials of Ex Vivo Generated Tolerogenic Dendritic Cells. Yonsei Med J 2018;59:807–15. doi:10.3349/ymj.2018.59.7.807.

[27] Zhu W, Stevens AP, Dettmer K, Gottfried E, Hoves S, Kreutz M, et al. Quantitative profiling of tryptophan metabolites in serum, urine, and cell culture supernatants by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 2011;401:3249–61. doi:10.1007/s00216-011-5436-y.

[28] Lutz MB, Schuler G. Immature, semi-mature and fully mature dendritic cells: which signals induce tolerance or immunity? Trends Immunol 2002;23:445–9.

[29] Navarro-Barriuso J, Mansilla MJ, Naranjo-Gómez M, Sánchez-Pla A, Quirant-Sánchez B, Teniente-Serra A, et al. Comparative transcriptomic profile of tolerogenic dendritic cells differentiated with vitamin D3, dexamethasone and rapamycin. Sci Rep 2018;8:14985. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-33248-7.

[30] Sabat R, Grütz G, Warszawska K, Kirsch S, Witte E, Wolk K, et al. Biology of interleukin-10. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2010;21:331–44. doi:10.1016/j.cytogfr.2010.09.002.

[31] Taga K, Tosato G. IL-10 inhibits human T cell proliferation and IL-2 production. J Immunol Baltim Md 1950 1992;148:1143–8.

[32] Akbari O, DeKruyff RH, Umetsu DT. Pulmonary dendritic cells producing IL-10 mediate tolerance induced by respiratory exposure to antigen. Nat Immunol 2001;2:725–31. doi:10.1038/90667.

[33] McGuirk P, McCann C, Mills KHG. Pathogen-specific T regulatory 1 cells induced in the respiratory tract by a bacterial molecule that stimulates interleukin 10 production by dendritic cells: a novel strategy for evasion of protective T helper type 1 responses by Bordetella pertussis. J Exp Med 2002;195:221–31.

[34] Murai M, Turovskaya O, Kim G, Madan R, Karp CL, Cheroutre H, et al. Interleukin 10 acts on regulatory T cells to maintain expression of the transcription factor Foxp3 and suppressive function in mice with colitis. Nat Immunol 2009;10:1178–84. doi:10.1038/ni.1791.

[35] Wakkach A, Fournier N, Brun V, Breittmayer J-P, Cottrez F, Groux H. Characterization of dendritic cells that induce tolerance and T regulatory 1 cell differentiation in vivo. Immunity 2003;18:605–17.

[36] Chen W, Jin W, Hardegen N, Lei K-J, Li L, Marinos N, et al. Conversion of peripheral CD4+CD25naive T cells to CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells by TGF-beta induction of transcription factor Foxp3. J Exp Med 2003;198:1875–86. doi:10.1084/jem.20030152.

[37] Belladonna ML, Orabona C, Grohmann U, Puccetti P. TGF-beta and kynurenines as the key to infectious tolerance. Trends Mol Med 2009;15:41–9. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2008.11.006.

[38] Bubnoff DV, Scheler M, Wilms H, Fimmers R, Bieber T. Identification of IDO-Positive and IDO-Negative Human Dendritic Cells after Activation by Various Proinflammatory Stimuli. J Immunol 2011;186:6701–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1003151.

[39] Yan Y, Zhang G-X, Gran B, Fallarino F, Yu S, Li H, et al. IDO upregulates regulatory T cells via tryptophan catabolite and suppresses encephalitogenic T cell responses in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Immunol Baltim Md 1950 2010;185:5953–61. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1001628.

[40] Fallarino F, Grohmann U, Hwang KW, Orabona C, Vacca C, Bianchi R, et al. Modulation of tryptophan catabolism by regulatory T cells. Nat Immunol 2003;4:1206–12. doi:10.1038/ni1003.

[41] Janikashvili N, Bonnotte B, Katsanis E, Larmonier N. The Dendritic Cell-Regulatory T Lymphocyte Crosstalk Contributes to Tumor-Induced Tolerance. Clin Dev Immunol 2011;2011. doi:10.1155/2011/430394.

[42] Moreau A, Varey E, Bouchet-Delbos L, Cuturi M-C. Cell therapy using tolerogenic dendritic cells in transplantation. Transplant Res 2012;1:13. doi:10.1186/2047-1440-1-13.

[43] Muller AJ, Manfredi MG, Zakharia Y, Prendergast GC. Inhibiting IDO pathways to treat cancer: lessons from the ECHO-301 trial and beyond. Semin Immunopathol 2018. doi:10.1007/s00281-018-0702-0.

[44] Sim WJ, Ahl PJ, Connolly JE. Metabolism Is Central to Tolerogenic Dendritic Cell Function. Mediators Inflamm 2016;2016:2636701. doi:10.1155/2016/2636701.

[45] Frydrychowicz M, Boruczkowski M, Kolecka-Bednarczyk A, Dworacki G. The Dual Role of Treg in Cancer. Scand J Immunol 2017;86:436–43. doi:10.1111/sji.12615.

[46] Osorio F, Fuentes C, López MN, Salazar-Onfray F, González FE. Role of Dendritic Cells in the Induction of Lymphocyte Tolerance. Front Immunol 2015;6:535. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00535.

[47] Shitara K, Nishikawa H. Regulatory T cells: a potential target in cancer immunotherapy. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2018;1417:104–15. doi:10.1111/nyas.13625.

[48] Tucci M, Stucci S, Passarelli A, Giudice G, Dammacco F, Silvestris F. The immune escape in melanoma: role of the impaired dendritic cell function. Expert Rev Clin Immunol 2014;10:1395–404. doi:10.1586/1744666X.2014.955851.

[49] Li J, Qian C-N, Zeng Y-X. Regulatory T cells and EBV associated malignancies. Int Immunopharmacol 2009;9:590–2. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2009.01.015.

[50] Ooft ML, van Ipenburg JA, Sanders ME, Kranendonk M, Hofland I, de Bree R, et al. Prognostic role of tumour-associated macrophages and regulatory T cells in EBV-positive and EBV-negative nasopharyngeal carcinoma. J Clin Pathol 2018;71:267–74. doi:10.1136/jclinpath-2017-204664.

[51] Schmidt A, Eriksson M, Shang M-M, Weyd H, Tegnér J. Comparative Analysis of Protocols to Induce Human CD4+Foxp3+ Regulatory T Cells by Combinations of IL-2, TGF-beta, Retinoic Acid, Rapamycin and Butyrate. PLOS ONE 2016;11:e0148474. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0148474.

[52] Shevach EM, Thornton AM. tTregs, pTregs, and iTregs: Similarities and Differences. Immunol Rev 2014;259:88–102. doi:10.1111/imr.12160.

[53] Riquelme P, Haarer J, Kammler A, Walter L, Tomiuk S, Ahrens N, et al. TIGIT + iTregs elicited by human regulatory macrophages control T cell immunity. Nat Commun 2018;9:2858. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-05167-8.

[54] Cook DN, Prosser DM, Forster R, Zhang J, Kuklin NA, Abbondanzo SJ, et al. CCR6 mediates dendritic cell localization, lymphocyte homeostasis, and immune responses in mucosal tissue. Immunity 2000;12:495–503.

[55] Le Borgne M, Etchart N, Goubier A, Lira SA, Sirard JC, van Rooijen N, et al. Dendritic cells rapidly recruited into epithelial tissues via CCR6/CCL20 are responsible for CD8+ T cell crosspriming in vivo. Immunity 2006;24:191–201. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2006.01.005.

[56] Li Y, Huang J, Tie H, Huang H, Li H, Ren G. Prognostic significance of CCL20 and its receptor CCR6 in cancers: a meta-analysis 2014:12.

[57] Keryer-Bibens C, Pioche-Durieu C, Villemant C, Souquère S, Nishi N, Hirashima M, et al. Exosomes released by EBV-infected nasopharyngeal carcinoma cells convey the viral latent membrane protein 1 and the immunomodulatory protein galectin 9. BMC Cancer 2006;6:283. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-6-283.

[58] Dai S-Y, Nakagawa R, Itoh A, Murakami H, Kashio Y, Abe H, et al. Galectin-9 induces maturation of human monocyte-derived dendritic cells. J Immunol Baltim Md 1950 2005;175:2974–81.

[59] Zhang X-N, Huang P-C. Cell survival and death program modulated by LMP1: implication in antitumor immunity. Ai Zheng Aizheng Chin J Cancer 2009;28:831–7.

[60] Middeldorp JM, Pegtel DM. Multiple roles of LMP1 in Epstein-Barr virus induced immune escape. Semin Cancer Biol 2008;18:388–96. doi:10.1016/j.semcancer.2008.10.004.







<u>Figure 1</u>



HDexo

C15exo



Figure 2



в.



Figure 3



Figure 4













45kDa 20kDa 20kDa

2

2









Figure 6











Figure 8

Legends of figures

Figure 1. Phenotypical and functional suppressive analyses of nasopharyngeal Carcinoma-derived exosomes (C15exo) and healthy donor exosomes (HDexo). A. Electron microscopy analysis of HDexo and B. C15exo suspension contrasted with 2% Phosphotungstic acid (PTA). C. Western Blot study of HDexo and C15exo. D. Functional assay of exosomes (HDexo or C15exo) co-cultured with human PBMCs. The immunosuppressive function of C15exo were tested, results expressed in cpm, n= 4, p<0.0001.

Figure 2. Morphological study of MoDCs after 7 days of culture in the presence or absence of various exosomes. DCs were matured with cytokines TNF α and IL-1 β for the last 48hours of culture. **A**. Photonic image of mature DCs **B**. tolerogenic DCs **C**. MoDCs cultured with either HDexo **D**. or with C15exo.

Figure 3. Cell surface expression of maturation markers on MoDCs. The expression of maturation markers was determined **A.** after differentiation with GM-CSF+IL-4: iDCs (red) \pm HDexo (blue) or C15exo (orange) (Day 5) **B.** The maturation state was determined after a 2-day maturation with TNF α and IL-1 β : mDCs (blue) \pm HDexo (red) or C15exo (orange) (Day 7). Representative overlays of two independent experiments.

Figure 4. Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after differentiation. The secretion of various cytokines was dosed by ELISA in the culture supernatant after differentiation. Secretion of suppressive cytokines **A.** IL-10 and **B.** TGF- β , as well as effector cytokines **C.** IL-6 and **D.** IFNy were quantified.

Figure 4bis. Dosage of cytokine secretion by MoDCs after maturation. The secretion of the following cytokines were dosed by ELISA in the culture supernatant after maturation. **E.** IL-10 secretion, **F.** TGF- β secretion, **G.** IL-12p70 secretion, **H.** IL-6 secretion, **I.** TNF α secretion and **J.** IFN γ secretion. The results are normalized with the control condition, iDC for day 5, and mDC for day 7. IL-10, TGF- β , IL-6, IL-12p70 n=2 (p<0.001), TNF α (0.05<p<0.0001) and IFN γ n=1, tDCs n=1.

Figure 5. IDO expression on DCs and HPLC dosage of Tryptophane metabolites. These tests were carried out **A.** after differentiation, **B.** after maturation (n=2) or **C.** after 5 days of co-cultivating DCs with naive T cells (n=1). For this, **(1)** HPLC dosage of Tryptophane metabolites (Trp/Kyn)x100), **(A.2 and B.2)** testing of IDO expression by Western blotting and **(C.2)** an ELISA dosage of secreted IDO (pg/mL) were carried out, n=1 (0.05<p<0.01).

Figure 6. Suppressive function of irradiated DCs pre-cultured with exosomes. A. A suppression assay of CD3+ T cells co-cultured for 48h with DCs that were pre-cultured \pm exosomes (HDexo or C15exo), results shown in cpm, n=1. Cytokine secretion was quantified in the co-culture supernatant by ELISA, **B.** IL-10, **C.** IL-12 and **D.** TGF- β were dosed in pg/mL, n=1 (0.05<p<0.001).

Figure 7. Characterisation of induced T cells following DC/naïve T cell co-culture. After 5 days of coculture of naive T cells with conditioned DCs (\pm HDexo or C15exo), **A.** a flow cytometry analysis of Treg markers (CD4+ CD25hi CD127- FoxP3+) and dosage of **B.** IL-10, **C.** TGF- β and **D.** IL-6 secretion by ELISA were performed. **E.** The suppressive function of obtained T cells was determined by a co-culture of the cells with heterologous activated PBMCs for 72h. **F.** The proliferation of the T cells alone was determined after 48 hours by radioactive-thymidine incorporation. Proliferation results are expressed in cpm, n=1, (0.05<p<0.0001).

Figure 8. Chemoattraction of various treated DCs by C15exo. Chemoattraction assays were carried out in Boyden chambers. Cells were cultured with culture media only or with C15exo (5µg/mL) \pm hu- α CCL20 blocking antibody (20µg/mL). A. Chemoattraction of iDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs by C15exo was tested after differentiation. B. Chemoattraction of mDCs, tDCs and C15exoDCs by C15exo was tested after maturation. Results were obtained after three independent blind counts. Chemoattraction is expressed as a migration index using the cells cultured with culture media only as a reference condition, n=1 (0.05<p<0.01).
Tables

Table 1. Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after differentiation(Day 5). All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values were normalised with the corresponding isotypiccontrol, n=4.

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLA-DR	DC-SIGN
Mono	4,3 ± 3,45	6,47 ± 3,22	2,4 ± 1,37	2,36 ± 1,38	21,76 ± 9,64	3,46 ± 2,17
iDC	55,98 ± 36,51	8,37 ± 4,92	2,45 ± 1,23	1,36 ± 0,66	15,11 ± 13,71	57,69 ± 21,69
tDC	53,01 ± 36,08	9,85 ± 1,78	1,82 ± 0,72	1,66 ± 0,3	21,67 ± 8,93	31,47 ± 18,6
HDexo	66,06 ± 37	9,92 ± 2,35	3,02 ± 1,32	1,71 ± 0,49	15,07 ± 6,21	66,28 ± 42,3
C15exo	62,12 ± 45,76	11,56 ± 2,67	3,35 ± 0,73	1,87 ± 0,78	19,3 ± 6,85	65,08 ± 71,03

Table 2. Cell surface expression of maturation and phenotypic markers of MoDCs after maturation (Day 7). All median fluorescence intensity (mfi) values were normalised with the corresponding isotypic control, n=2.

	CD40	CD80	CD83	CD86	HLA-DR	DC-SIGN
iDC	110,06 ± 25,94	18,75 ± 5,64	3,33 ± 3,09	1,66 ± 0,43	19,57 ± 9,19	56,84 ± 6,04
mDC	225,3 ± 16,74	44,77 ± 16,49	11,58 ± 2,43	34,42 ± 27,55	114,55 ± 37,72	62,42 ± 23,71
tDC	92,07 ± 52,74	26,95 ± 3,71	5,58 ± 4,09	11,18 ± 13,51	44,01 ± 40,58	33,91 ± 2,67
HDexo	174,88 ± 10,07	31,08 ± 0,53	11,49 ± 0,6	20,71 ± 2,62	75,17 ± 5,71	51,47 ± 13,57
C15exo	123,44 ± 65,26	23,2 ± 8,14	8,48 ± 3,36	16,33 ± 2,68	73,2 ± 32,12	49,49 ± 48,99

Immune Regulation after High dose Hypofractionated RadioTherapy leading to Complete Clinical Response in a Renal Adenocarcinoma Patient

Clara Milhem^{*}, **Sarah Renaud**^{*}, Céline Ingelaere, Olivier Moralès, Alexandre Quilbé, David Pasquier, Xavier Mirabel and Nadira Delhem (^{*} Equally contributed authors)

Case Report: [Submitted to Journal of Immunology Research]

Context and Objectives

Hypofractionated stereotactic radiotherapy (H-SRT) is a protocol of ionizing radiation delivery. It is now very important to characterize biological markers that could be used to determine the early efficiency of this type of treatment. The case reported here is a 53-year-old French male with renal adenocarcinoma treated by H-SRT for 3 sessions of 12 gray and who presents a complete remission with no progressive lesions after one year of follow up.

Methodology and results

Immunomonitoring of immune populations was carried out during the treatment. Immune cell frequencies, activation status and dosage of cytokine secretion in the patient's serum were all determined in the study. The findings suggest that several biomarkers evaluated could be useful as an early predictor of prognosis after H-SRT.

Conclusion

This study is a first indication of the effects of H-SRT on the immune system and describes a case of complete remission of renal adenocarcinoma after only 3 sessions of H-SRT.

EBV-derived Peptides Provide Protection to Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma by Inducing Resistance against immunosuppressive exosomes.

Dhafer Mrizak^{*}, Rami Mustapha^{*}, **Sarah Renaud**, Natahlie Martin, Hayet Rafa, Perdo Roman Puché, Fei Fei Liu, Toshiro Niki, Kwok-Wai Lo, Véronique Pancré, Yavn de Launoit, Pierre Busson, Olivier Moralès⁺ and Nadira Delhem⁺ (*^{,+} Equally contributing authors).

[Submitted to Cancer Immunology Research]

Context and Objectives

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is constantly associated with Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) but NPC cells are known to secrete large amounts of immunosuppressive exosomes. In this study, we aimed to develop a peptide-based approach to stimulate an EBV CD4⁺ T cell response able to resist to NPC exosomes.

Methodology and results

HLA II promiscuous peptides derived from the 3 EBV latency II antigens were selected. These peptides, are well recognized by human PBMCs, after pre-incubation with NPC cell lines, inducing specific proliferation and IFN-γ release. Furthermore, generated peptide-specific CD4⁺ T cell lines cytotoxic potential was assessed by the efficient and significant lysis of 3 NPC cell lines, even in the presence of autologous exosomes. Surprisingly, EBV specific CD4⁺ T cell lines showed an unambiguous ability to overpass and resist to immunosuppressive effects of NPC exosomes. The ability of the cocktail to restrain tumor growth was then evaluated in an original NPC xenotransplanted humanised SCID mice model. We finally demonstrate that the EBV peptide cocktail was still recognized by PBMCs from a cohort of NPC patients regardless of the disease status and treatment.

Conclusion

Our data suggest that EBV latency II-derived peptides could be useful for immunotherapeutic adjuvant approach of NPC, after classical treatments.

Evaluation of Galectin-9 blocking monoclonal antibodies as novel immunecheckpoint inhibitors via the targeting of regulatory T cells in cancer.

Rami Mustapha, Dhafer Mrizak, **Sarah Renaud**, Clément Barjeon, Yvan de Launoit, Véronique Pancré, Pierre Busson, Olivier Moralès and Nadira Delhem

[In preparation]

Context and Objectives

Regulatory T cells or Tregs are a subpopulation of T lymphocytes that play a crucial role in maintaining immunological homeostasis, preventing chronic inflammation and autoimmunity. Several studies have confirmed the presence of elevated levels of Tregs in cancer patients and have correlated this with a poor prognosis. Interestingly, it has been shown that *in vivo* treatment with Gal-9* leads to an increase of Treg cells, that Gal-9 is secreted by many types of tumors and correlated with a poor prognosis for cancer patients. Knowing this, the aim of our study was to determine if Gal-9 is a viable target for cancer immunotherapy.

Methodology and results

In this paper, we show expression of Gal-9 by human Tregs at the transcriptomic and the proteomic level. We continue to show that Gal-9 is constitutively secreted by Treg at a significantly higher level than Tconv which only increase their secretion following activation. Moreover, we prove that the 1g3 an anti-Gal-9 antibody has antagonistic potential capable of inhibiting Gal-9 induced suppression of proliferation. Using this antagonist, we were able to augment the Th1 response induced by TCR activated PBMCs without inducing their hyper proliferation *in vitro*. We were able to use this antibody to inhibit nTreg induced suppression *in vitro* as well as iTreg induction both tested by *in vitro* suppression test (MLR). Furthermore, knowing the importance of Gal-9 and Tregs in NPC pathogenesis we decided to test the anti-Gal-9 antibody as an anti-cancer immunotherapeutic. First, we showed that anti-Gal-9 inhibited the suppressive effect of NPC-exosomes on TCR activated PBMC and Tconv proliferation. Then we moved to an NPC humanised mouse model in which we showed the potential of the antibody to enhance the anti-tumoral immune response by inhibiting the suppressive function of Tregs leading to controlled tumoral growth. Finally, we used a breast cancer mouse model as a counter example. In this model as per the literature, the presence of Tregs controlled tumoral growth while the use of anti-Gal-9 restored it.

Conclusion

The current results demonstrate that Gal-9 targeting could be a viable and effective cancer immuno-therapeutic approach. The advantage of Gal-9 blocking via monoclonal antibodies is that we are capable of reversing the immunosuppressed state observed in cancer by directly targeting Tregs. Since Gal-9 is over expressed only in pathological inflammatory conditions, this suggests that the monoclonal antibodies would have minimal side effects on the patient.

Abstract

Nasopharyngeal carcinoma (NPC) is a cancer of the upper aerodigestive tract that is associated in almost 100% of cases with an infection of the Epstein Barr virus (EBV). The microenvironment within NPC is characterized by a high prevalence of regulatory T cells (Tregs) and the presence of numerous tumour exosomes with immunosuppressive properties. Our team has recently shown that these exosomes promote the recruitment and suppressive activity of Tregs, which would contribute to the immune escape of the tumour (Mrizak et al., JNCI, 2015). In this context, the aim of the thesis is to evaluate the ability of NPC exosomes to promote the emergence of semi-mature tolerogenic dendritic cells (tDCs), known to promote tumour tolerance, notably by inducing Tregs and anergising effector T cells.

The results suggest that the NPC tumour exosomes favour the emergence of DCs with a semimature phenotype. Indeed, it has been found that DCs pre-treated with tumour exosomes are morphologically different from mature DCs (mDCs) and similar to controls tDCs. In addition, a transcriptomic RTqPCR study reveals that exosomes induce a downregulation of pro-inflammatory maturation markers and cytokines, whereas immature DCs (iDCs) markers and anti-inflammatory cytokines are overexpressed. In addition, flow cytometry analysis of the membrane expression of costimulation markers on DCs cultured with NPC exosomes shows they are only partly expressed, thus conferring a semi-mature phenotype, which is a well described characteristic of tDCs (Yoo and Ha, 2016). In addition to the phenotype, functional studies have shown that the generated DCs are immunosuppressive. In fact, the study of the immunosuppressive enzyme indolamine 2,3-dioxygenase 1 (IDO1) by western blot, ELISA and HPLC shows that this enzyme is overexpressed during differentiation, decreases during maturation and soars during co-culturing with T lymphocytes (TL). In addition, secretory analysis of DCs throughout the culture shows that tumour exosomes influence DC's cytokines secretion. DCs pre-treated with tumour exosomes have been shown to promote the secretion of immunosuppressive cytokines (IL-10 and TGF- β) and a decrease in effector cytokines (IL-6, IL-12 and TNF α) secretion after maturation. In addition, when studying the balance of anti- and proinflammatory cytokines in the culture supernatant of DC/TL co-culture, it reveals an overall immunosuppressive microenvironment. Furthermore, MLR tests demonstrate that NPC exosomes promote the emergence of DCs that inhibit the proliferation of TL effectors and induce Tregs from naive CD4 TLs. Finally, chemoattraction assays revealed that NPC exosomes can recruit iDCs and tDCs via exosome-bound CCL20. All these findings show that DCs pre-treated with tumour exosomes show tolerogenic potential and seem to favour an immunosuppressive microenvironment that would ultimately lead to the immune escape of the tumour.

To date, no other study has evaluated the impact of NPC exosomes on the maturation of human dendritic cells, even though tDCs play a major role in immune evasion of cancer. Thus, these promising results could open up new prospects of anti-tumour immunotherapies based on the inhibition of actors favouring the emergence of Tregs.

Key words: Tolerogenic Dendritic cells, Exosomes, Nasopharyngeal carcinoma, Epstein Barr Virus, Regulatory T cells